



**Fakultät Mathematik und Naturwissenschaften** Fachrichtung Physik Max-Planck-Institut für Physik komplexer Systeme

# The emergence of time with interactions in quantum and classical mechanics

by Sebastian Gemsheim (M.Sc.)

Dissertation to achieve the academic degree Doctor rerum naturalium (Dr. rer. nat.)

Supervising professor Prof. Dr. Jan-Michael Rost Dresden, Germany 21st November 2022 First referee **Prof. Dr. Jan-Michael Rost** Second referee **Prof. Dr. Walter T. Strunz** Third referee **Prof. Dr. Claus Kiefer** 

Date of submission 21st November 2022 Date of thesis defense 16th May 2023

#### Abstract

Physicists are nowadays able to produce and measure light pulses with durations on the inconceivably small scale of attoseconds. While this allows them to probe and explore the dynamics of the most fundamental processes of the physical world on ever shorter time scales, the explicit nature of time itself still remains a mystery even today. This unresolved issue divides the scientific community into two distinct camps. Those in the first camp view time as a fundamental entity of nature, while those in the second camp view it as an effective or emergent quantity derived from more elementary principles. Proponents of the latter view advocate for a static global state as the fundamental entity, in which the whole encompasses a principal "system" and a "clock" as separate subsystems. In this context, the central notion is that of a state of the principal system being conditioned on the physical state of the clock. As a result, time or, more concretely, dynamics emerges from the inherent correlations between both subsystems contained in the global state. Two prominent quantum mechanical approaches for this "timeless" theory have been developed during the last decades. The first relies on a semiclassical treatment in the form of Born-Oppenheimer and Wentzel-Kramers-Brillouin approximations, but allows one to include interactions between system and clock. A second treatment, devised by Page and Wootters, works in abstract Hilbert space instead. Unfortunately, it is as of yet unable to generally deal with interactions and often relies on Hamiltonians of a special form.

The main objective of this thesis is to close the gap between both approaches through construction of an overarching framework in full generality, without relying on specific choices for the underlying subsystems or the Hamiltonians involved. To this end, we single out three central principles on which the previous approaches build, namely a global energy constraint, the existence of subsystems and a definition of the conditional state of the principal system. Based on them, we derive unitary system dynamics and the time-dependent Schrödinger equation with an exact memoryless effective potential from a timeless quantum mechanical formulation, namely the time-independent Schrödinger equation. We find that the traditionally presupposed time is replaced by a scalar path variable parametrizing a global state invariance generated by the energy constraint. Yet, this derivation deals exclusively with pure states and, to widen its scope, we extend the timeless approach to quantum mechanical mixed states and classical probability densities as well. A key concept is the minimization of a unitarity-violating term in the evolution equations, appearing in the presence of an interaction term between system and clock. Useful approximations and analytical and numerical examples complement our results and corroborate our derivations. As a further demonstration of the versatility of our approach, we explain how a long-suspected connection between imaginary-time formulations and inverse temperature in canonical ensembles could be traced to a common physical origin. Finally, we discuss the consequences of our newly developed framework, especially similarities to conventional open systems theory, and conclude with an outlook for future investigations.

#### Kurzfassung

Heutzutage sind Physiker in der Lage, Lichtimpulse mit einer unvorstellbar kurzen Dauer im Attosekundenbereich zu erzeugen und zu messen. Dies ermöglicht es ihnen, die Dynamik der grundlegendsten Prozesse der physikalischen Welt auf immer kürzeren Zeitskalen zu untersuchen und zu erforschen. Jedoch bleibt die genaue Natur der Zeit selbst bis heute ein Rätsel. Diese ungelöste Frage spaltet die wissenschaftliche Gemeinschaft in zwei unterschiedliche Lager. Die Vertreter des ersten Lagers betrachten Zeit als eine grundlegende Einheit der Natur, während die Vertreter des zweiten Lagers sie als eine effektive oder emergente Größe betrachten, die sich aus elementareren Prinzipien ableiten lässt. Letztere plädieren für einen statischen Gesamtzustand als grundlegende Einheit, wobei das Gesamtsystem ein Primär-"System" und eine "Uhr" als getrennte Teilsysteme umfasst. In diesem Zusammenhang ist der zentrale Gedanke ein Zustand des Primärsystems, welcher durch den physikalischen Zustand der Uhr bedingt ist. Infolgedessen ergibt sich Zeit oder, konkreter gesagt, Dynamik aus den inhärenten Korrelationen zwischen den beiden im Gesamtzustand enthaltenen Teilsystemen. In den letzten Jahrzehnten wurden zwei prominente quantenmechanische Ansätze für diese "zeitlose" Theorie entwickelt. Der erste stützt sich auf eine semiklassische Behandlung in Form von Born-Oppenheimerund Wentzel-Kramers-Brillouin-Näherungen, erlaubt aber die Einbeziehung von Wechselwirkungen zwischen System und Uhr. Eine zweite Herangehensweise, die von Page und Wootters entwickelt wurde, arbeitet hingegen im abstrakten Hilbertraum. Sie ist jedoch noch nicht in der Lage Wechselwirkungen allgemein zu berücksichtigen und stützt sich häufig auf Hamiltonoperatoren spezieller Form.

Das Hauptziel dieser Arbeit ist es, die Lücke zwischen beiden Herangehensweisen zu schließen, indem ein übergreifender Ansatz in voller Allgemeinheit konstruiert wird, ohne dabei bestimmte Festlegungen für die zugrunde liegenden Teilsysteme oder Hamiltonoperatoren treffen zu müssen. Zu diesem Zweck heben wir drei zentrale Prinzipien hervor, auf denen bisherige Ansätze basieren: eine globale Energiebeschränkung, die Existenz von Teilsystemen und eine Definition des bedingten Zustands des primären Systems. Darauf aufbauend leiten wir die unitäre Systemdynamik und die zeitabhängige Schrödingergleichung mit einem exakten, effektiven Potential ohne Gedächtnis aus einer zeitlosen guantenmechanischen Formulierung, der zeitunabhängigen Schrödingergleichung, her. Wir stellen fest, dass die traditionell vorausgesetzte Zeit durch eine skalare Pfadvariable ersetzt wird, welche eine durch die Energiebeschränkung erzeugte globale Zustandsinvarianz parametrisiert. Diese Herleitung befasst sich jedoch ausschließlich mit reinen Zuständen. Um ihren Anwendungsbereich zu erweitern, dehnen wir den zeitlosen Ansatz auch auf guantenmechanische, gemischte Zustände und klassische Wahrscheinlichkeitsdichten aus. Ein Schlüsselkonzept ist dabei die Minimierung eines die Unitarität verletzenden Terms in den Evolutionsgleichungen, der bei Vorhandensein eines Wechselwirkungsterms zwischen System und Uhr auftritt. Nützliche Näherungen sowie analytische und numerische Beispiele ergänzen unsere Ergebnisse und bestätigen unsere Herleitungen. Als weitere Demonstration der Vielseitigkeit unseres Ansatzes zeigen wir, wie eine lange vermutete Verbindung zwischen Imaginärzeitformulierungen und inverser Temperatur in kanonischen Ensembles auf einen gemeinsamen physikalischen Ursprung zurückgeführt werden kann. Abschließend diskutieren wir die Konsequenzen unseres neu entwickelten Ansatzes, insbesondere die Ähnlichkeiten zur konventionellen Theorie offener Systeme, und geben einen Ausblick auf zukünftige Untersuchungen.

# Contents

1	Intro	oductio	)n	1
2	Con	cepts		9
	2.1	Globa	l energy constraint	9
	2.2	Existe	nce of subsystems	9
	2.3	Relatio	onal system state	10
3	Tim	e emer	gence	13
	3.1	Quant	um mechanics - Pure states	13
		3.1.1	Subsystems	13
		3.1.2	Total energy constraint and global invariance	14
		3.1.3	Relational system state	15
		3.1.4	Relational formalism versus measurement process	16
		3.1.5	Time emergence without interaction	20
		3.1.6	Time emergence with interaction	26
		3.1.7	Illustration for coupled harmonic oscillators	32
		3.1.8	Approximations for effective potential	36
		3.1.9	Time-energy uncertainty	51
	3.2	Quant	um mechanics - Mixed states	56
		3.2.1	Energy constraint	57
		3.2.2	Conditional system state	58
		3.2.3	Time emergence	59
		3.2.4	Quasi-eigenstate approximation	67
		3.2.5	Wigner function formalism	67
	3.3	Classic	cal mechanics	69
		3.3.1	Hilbert space formulation of classical mechanics	70
		3.3.2	Subsystems, energy constraints and relational system state	72
		3.3.3	Time emergence without interaction	75
		3.3.4	Time emergence with interaction	76
		3.3.5	Pure state equivalent	81
		3.3.6	Quasi-eigenstate approximation	82
		3.3.7	Example for unitary dynamics	82
	3.4	Unifie	d formulation	85
		3.4.1	Inner product and operators	86
		3.4.2	States	86
		3.4.3	Time emergence	87
4	Tom	norati	ro omorgongo	00
4		Invoro	a temperature and the canonical encomple	09
	4.1			09
		4.1.1	Changes with respect to inverse town such use	90
		4.1.2	Changes with respect to inverse temperature	91

4.2.1       Quantum Mechanics - Pure states       9         4.2.2       Quantum mechanical density operators and classical probability       9         4.2.3       Rate of change for mean values       9         4.3       Synthesis       9         4.3.1       Logarithm of system state       9         4.3.2       Entropy and entropy change       9         4.3.2       Entropy and entropy change       9         5.1       Relational state formalism       9         5.1.1       Distinguishability       9         5.1.2       Preference for state formulation in classical mechanics       9         5.1.2       Interpretation of relational state       10         5.2       Dynamics       10         5.2.1       Quantum nature of clock       10         5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
4.2.2       Quantum mechanical density operators and classical probability         densities in unified formalism       9         4.2.3       Rate of change for mean values       9         4.3       Synthesis       9         4.3       Synthesis       9         4.3.1       Logarithm of system state       9         4.3.2       Entropy and entropy change       9         4.3.2       Entropy and entropy change       9         5.1       Relational state formalism       9         5.1.1       Distinguishability       9         5.1.2       Preference for state formulation in classical mechanics       9         5.1.3       Interpretation of relational state       10         5.2.1       Quantum nature of clock       10         5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
densities in unified formalism       9         4.2.3       Rate of change for mean values       9         4.3       Synthesis       9         4.3.1       Logarithm of system state       9         4.3.2       Entropy and entropy change       9         5       Consequences       9         5.1       Relational state formalism       9         5.1.1       Distinguishability       9         5.1.2       Preference for state formulation in classical mechanics       9         5.1.3       Interpretation of relational state       10         5.2.1       Quantum nature of clock       10         5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
4.2.3       Rate of change for mean values       9         4.3       Synthesis       9         4.3.1       Logarithm of system state       9         4.3.2       Entropy and entropy change       9         5       Consequences       9         5.1       Relational state formalism       9         5.1.1       Distinguishability       9         5.1.2       Preference for state formulation in classical mechanics       9         5.1.3       Interpretation of relational state       10         5.2       Dynamics       10         5.2.1       Quantum nature of clock       10         5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
4.3       Synthesis       9         4.3.1       Logarithm of system state       9         4.3.2       Entropy and entropy change       9         5.1       Relational state formalism       9         5.1.1       Distinguishability       9         5.1.2       Preference for state formulation in classical mechanics       9         5.1.3       Interpretation of relational state       10         5.2       Dynamics       10         5.2.1       Quantum nature of clock       10         5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
4.3.1       Logarithm of system state       9         4.3.2       Entropy and entropy change       9         5       Consequences       9         5.1       Relational state formalism       9         5.1.1       Distinguishability       9         5.1.2       Preference for state formulation in classical mechanics       9         5.1.3       Interpretation of relational state       10         5.2       Dynamics       10         5.2.1       Quantum nature of clock       10         5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
4.3.2       Entropy and entropy change       9         5       Consequences       9         5.1       Relational state formalism       9         5.1.1       Distinguishability       9         5.1.2       Preference for state formulation in classical mechanics       9         5.1.3       Interpretation of relational state       10         5.2       Dynamics       10         5.2.1       Quantum nature of clock       10         5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
5       Consequences       9         5.1       Relational state formalism       9         5.1.1       Distinguishability       9         5.1.2       Preference for state formulation in classical mechanics       9         5.1.3       Interpretation of relational state       10         5.2       Dynamics       10         5.2.1       Quantum nature of clock       10         5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
5       Consequences       9         5.1       Relational state formalism       9         5.1.1       Distinguishability       9         5.1.2       Preference for state formulation in classical mechanics       9         5.1.3       Interpretation of relational state       10         5.2       Dynamics       10         5.2.1       Quantum nature of clock       10         5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
5.1       Relational state formalism       9         5.1.1       Distinguishability       9         5.1.2       Preference for state formulation in classical mechanics       9         5.1.3       Interpretation of relational state       10         5.2       Dynamics       10         5.2.1       Quantum nature of clock       10         5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
5.1.1       Distinguishability       9         5.1.2       Preference for state formulation in classical mechanics       9         5.1.3       Interpretation of relational state       10         5.2       Dynamics       10         5.2.1       Quantum nature of clock       10         5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
5.1.2       Preference for state formulation in classical mechanics       9         5.1.3       Interpretation of relational state       10         5.2       Dynamics       10         5.2.1       Quantum nature of clock       10         5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
5.1.3       Interpretation of relational state       10         5.2       Dynamics       10         5.2.1       Quantum nature of clock       10         5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
5.2       Dynamics       10         5.2.1       Quantum nature of clock       10         5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
5.2.1       Quantum nature of clock       10         5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
5.2.2       Effective system potential       10         5.2.3       Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4       Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5       Entropy change of system       10
5.2.3 Asymmetry of clock and system       10         5.2.4 Comparison to conventional open system dynamics       10         5.2.5 Entropy change of system       10
5.2.4 Comparison to conventional open system dynamics
5.2.5 Entropy change of system
5.2.6 Arrow of time 10
5.3 Computational advantage
5.3.1 Global state as ground state and energy deviation
5.3.2 Finding the correct initial system state
5.3.3 Effective system potential
5.4 Temperature
6 Outlook
A Effective system potential
B Hermite polynomials
C Coupled harmonic oscillators
D Atomic units
D Atomic units
E Age operator
F Wigner representation 14
G Maximally entangled global state 14
Pibliography
14 איז
Acknowledgements

### Chapter 1

# Introduction

A CLOCK PROVIDES TIME.

This is undisputed even in the non-scientific community and may in fact seem trivial due to our everyday experience. But what exactly is meant by such a statement? Implicitly, we almost always assume having a universally shared understanding of what constitutes a timepiece or clock, the grammatical subject of said phrase. But in fact, the actual meaning can be much more complex.

The deliberate act of keeping time is probably as old as humanity itself [1] and has played a critical role in technological advances throughout human history [2]. One of the oldest pieces of evidence for man-made structures with calendrical function dates back approximately 10,000 years [3] and represents just one of many historical records demonstrating the need and the ability of human civilization to track the passage of time. Other examples include the famous Stonehenge monument [1,4], the Nebra Sky Disc [5], the Mayan calendar [1,6], ancient Egyptian sundials [7], early depictions of hourglasses in the fourteenth century [8], the fifteenth-century Prague astronomical clock [9] and the first marine chronometer by Harrison from the eighteenth century  $\begin{bmatrix} 10, 11 \end{bmatrix}$ , to name but a few. Central to many early timekeeping devices is the reliance on the motion of the Sun across the sky, indicating durations of either days or years due to the Earth's rotation and its orbit around the Sun, respectively. The Sun's influence is even more far-reaching considering the fact that biological life can have a built-in circadian clock [12], which has synchronized with an external stimulus (day-night cycle) through evolutionary development. However, scientific breakthroughs in the twentieth century enabled technological advancements, which have ultimately led to the birth of atomic clocks. Their exceedingly high relative accuracies (Fig. 1.1) finally resulted in the departure from celestial-based clocks as primary sources for standard time durations. This progress in precision manifested itself in the adoption of a new standard definition for the second in 1967, based on the transition between hyperfine-split caesium groundstate levels [10]. Contemporary atomic clocks allow precise timekeeping with fractional uncertainties on the order of  $10^{-18}$  [13-18], which, for comparison, is roughly the equivalent of a deviation of one second or less over the time span of the currently observed age of the universe ( $\approx 4.35 \times 10^{17}$  s [19]). Not only does modern quantum physics allow a stable tracking of time over longer and longer durations, but it also facilitates experimental techniques to explore fundamental physical processes at the other extreme end of the scale, namely for extraordinarily short time spans (Fig. 1.1). Nowadays, researchers are capable of producing ultrashort light pulses on the scale of attoseconds  $(10^{-18} \text{ s})$ , providing means to probe electronic motion on an atomic scale [20]. Accordingly, such short pulses also require sophisticated timing mechanisms not only for the determination of their duration [21], but also for the measurement of ultrashort processes [22-30]. In general, the working concept of all these clocks is a combination of



**Figure 1.1** – (a) The historical development of timekeeping devices has seen rapid improvements in terms of clock accuracy over the last centuries. (b) Since their inception, atomic clocks have been progressively refined and, as a result, their fractional uncertainties have been reduced exponentially over the last decades. (c) The typical transient time scales for electromagnetic pulses nowadays achievable in ultrafast science have been pushed toward the attosecond regime and are currently at the doorstep of the zeptosecond domain [31, [32]]. Reprinted from Refs. [20, [33, [34]].

a frequency standard and a counting apparatus [1,33,35]. Yet, one easily overlooked, but non-trivial aspect must be mentioned as well, namely the measurement of timekeeping instruments by an observer. What underlies the process of obtaining information about the clock state is the extended interaction over some period of time, due to a generic coupling between clock and observer. The outcome is a correlation among clock and clock-watcher, such that the state of the clock is associated with the state of an observer that has information about the clock state. A continuous buildup of this association can only take place under the premise of temporal evolution and, hence, reveals the fact that time must be a presupposed notion in any of these settings. An appropriate portrayal of the situation is described in Ref. [36] as "the passage of time is estimated via the evolution of a reference system—a clock". As a major consequence, these clocks do not constitute a temporal source in the sense of *providing* time as a secondary derived notion, which opposes the meaning of the verb in our opening statement. Although the working principles of such timekeeping devices have been examined from a very fundamental point of view in the literature [36-40], we are instead more concerned with the origin of time itself in this thesis. The necessity to draw this distinction also arises in Ref. [37], in which Erker et al. separate their work on autonomous quantum clocks from ones that rather seek to explore the emergence of time. Due to the operational character, the timekeeping devices mentioned above only register time and we accordingly label them "operational clocks". This classification is essential in order to distinguish them from clocks of a complementary class, one which we call "fundamental clocks". Their defining property is a functional existence independent of a concept of time or, in other words, they are a primitive notion

logically prior to time. Such a differentiation is usually not made in the literature, but may help to avoid any confusion about the collective use of the word "clock". The difference between both classes is illustrated by the relations

time 
$$\Rightarrow$$
 operational clock  
fundamental clock  $\Rightarrow$  time.

Certainly, a more precise nomenclature would be useful, but the ambiguous name "clock" has already been established in the field of time emergence as well. Clocks of the second type are the main subject of this thesis and, therefore, we omit the adjective "fundamental" and simply refer to them as "clocks" for the remainder of this thesis. At any rate, clocks and time are always intertwined and it is mandatory to closer examine the concept of time, the grammatical object of our introductory sentence.

The history of time in science is long and convoluted, making it difficult to give a fully comprehensive review and we certainly do not attempt to do so. Yet, several great resources, such as Refs. [41-45], have been published to provide extensive overviews and discussions on the subject. According to historical records, the earliest accounts of time in a mainly non-religious context were given by Greek scholars [44] more than two thousand years ago, by the likes of Plato, Democritus and Aristotle. Subsequently, the view on time took a winding path across multiple cultures in the following centuries [41,46] and despite some religious influences, which are alien to today's scientists, some ideas have influenced modern thinking about time [45]. A major historical milestone, for science in general, has been the publication of Newton's "Principia" in 1687 [47], in which he famously proclaimed that "absolute, true and mathematical time, of itself, and from its own nature, flows equably without relation to anything external" [41]. This concept of an "absolute time" being an immaterial property of nature [45], which was inspired by Newton's predecessor Barrow [41, 44], has been criticized not only by his contemporary Leibniz, but also by many following scholars [48]. Leibniz's own views, exhibited in the famous Leibniz-Clarke correspondence [45], are nowadays taken as the beginning of "relationism" [45], a doctrine embracing the notion of spatiotemporal relations among physical objects as basic elements and, thus, replacing the concept of absolute space and time [48,49]. As a characteristic implication follows that "all motion is relative motion" [48], a principle that continues to be relevant in physics to this day. Even the prominent relationist Mach influenced one of the biggest theoretical breakthroughs in physics in the twentieth century [50]. Inspired by him, Einstein discovered general relativity in 1915 [51], in which the classical notions of space and time are inseparably fused to four-dimensional "space-time". Not only did entirely new conceptual questions about time arise with this new theory about gravitation [52], but the very foundation of classical mechanics was challenged by a simultaneously appearing theoretical framework, rivaling most hitherto known physical conceptions.

The advent of quantum mechanics in the early twentieth century has severely changed the landscape of physics and with it came a new scrutiny of the notions of space and time [53-57]. Canonical quantization rules prescribe the promotion of position and momentum variables q and p to operator status, i.e.,  $\hat{q}$  and  $\hat{p}$ , respectively. One must be cautious however, as the change from scalars to operators is only applied to position and momentum of point particles and *not* to the static background coordinates [58]. This can cause confusion, because not space itself is quantized, but position, which might have been the origin of a decades-long uncertainty about whether time should be quantized or not [56,59]. The quantum mechanical operator formalism also gave rise to the now wellknown commutation relation  $[\hat{q}, \hat{p}] = i\hbar$ , indicating the fundamental non-commutativity of position and momentum. On the right-hand side of this relation appears the emblematic representative of quantum mechanics, Planck's reduced constant  $\hbar$  with the dimension of an action. As a consequence, the physical ability to measure position and momentum at the same time is limited by nature and this feature is mathematically expressed by the famous Heisenberg uncertainty  $\Delta q \cdot \Delta p \geq \hbar/2$ . Right from the beginning of quantum mechanics [56], physicists have been seeking after formally equivalent statements for time, in particular, a genuine operator  $\hat{t}$  for time and a corresponding uncertainty relation [60–73], induced by a fundamental commutation relation similar to position and momentum. Yet, time appears only as an external real-valued parameter in the arguments of a Schrödinger wavefunction or Heisenberg operator. Dimensional analysis of action and time implies an energy dimension for the operator being conjugate to a time operator. Since the Hamilton function H obtains an operator status with  $\hat{H}$  as well in the transition from classical to quantum mechanics, the relation of interest becomes  $[\hat{t}, \hat{H}] = i\hbar$ . In hindsight, the goal of finding a time operator seems ill-posed, given that in classical mechanics normally a notion of a time trajectory does not exists. As argued by Hilgevoord, there are only time-indicating variables [74], which can be used to track change in time. In contrast, time-energy uncertainties do exist, but they are not rooted in the existence of a fundamental commutation relation with the Hamiltonian. Nonetheless, the apparent contradictions between space and time have sparked a plethora of works about the nature of time. Already Schrödinger noticed the indispensability of clocks to deal with time in quantum theory [54] and performed a preliminary analysis of states of a physical clock. A concise historical review of early day quantum mechanical treatments of time can be found in Ref. [56]. Inspired by the idea that a change in time is associated with the motion of a physical degree of freedom, researchers have attempted to raise the status of coordinate time to that of a physical degree of freedom.

One of the simplest approaches to promote t to a time-indicating physical quantity can be given for a classical non-relativistic particle [75] with the classical action integral

$$S = \int_{t_1}^{t_2} \mathrm{d}t \left[ \frac{m}{2} \left( \frac{\mathrm{d}q}{\mathrm{d}t} \right)^2 - V(q, t) \right] = \int_{t_1}^{t_2} \mathrm{d}t \, L\left(q, \frac{\mathrm{d}q}{\mathrm{d}t}, t\right) \tag{1.1}$$

and the non-relativistic Lagrange function L(q, dq/dt, t). As is standard in classical mechanics, the Legendre transformation

$$H(q, p, t) \equiv p \frac{dq}{dt} - L = \frac{p^2}{2m} + V(q, t)$$
(1.2)

with momentum  $p \equiv \partial L/\partial (dq/d\lambda)$  yields the Hamilton function *H* in phase space coordinates (q, p). Now, we promote *t* to a new physical degree of freedom, similar to a position, and introduce a new fictitious time parameter  $\lambda$ , such that the two position degrees of freedom are  $q(\lambda)$  and  $t(\lambda)$ . Then the new action  $\tilde{S}$  for the extended system reads

$$\tilde{S} = \int_{\lambda_1}^{\lambda_2} d\lambda \, \frac{dt}{d\lambda} \left[ \frac{m}{2} \left( \frac{dq/d\lambda}{dt/d\lambda} \right)^2 - V(q,t) \right] \equiv \int_{\lambda_1}^{\lambda_2} d\lambda \, \tilde{L}\left(q,t,\frac{dq}{d\lambda},\frac{dt}{d\lambda}\right)$$
(1.3)

with the extended Lagrange function  $\tilde{L}(q, t, dq/d\lambda, dt/d\lambda)$ . Consequently, the interaction V(q, t) can now be seen as a coupling between two physical degrees of freedom instead of a time-dependent potential acting only on one degree of freedom. The new extended Lagrange function  $\tilde{L}$  has an important property that distinguishes it from the original Lagrange function L, namely its homogeneity in velocity. Any Lagrange function  $\tilde{L}$  with this property leads to a vanishing Hamilton function  $\tilde{H} = 0$  of the extended system. In addition, the homogeneity implies a form-invariance of  $\tilde{L}$  under the reparametrization  $s(\lambda)$  with  $ds/d\lambda > 0$ , which is why such systems are called "time-reparametrization invariant".

In this context, "time" refers to the parameter time  $\lambda$  used in the action integral  $\tilde{S}$ . For the non-relativistic Hamilton function used here, the momentum  $P_t$  associated with t gives the constraint

$$C \equiv P_t + \frac{1}{2m}p^2 + V(q,t) = P_t + H = 0.$$
(1.4)

and the extended Hamilton function reads

$$\tilde{H} = \frac{\mathrm{d}t}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}C = 0. \tag{1.5}$$

The constraint *C* has been used as a starting point for quantization [76, 77]. Already Dirac [78] noted that the function  $dt/d\lambda$  is arbitrary as long as it is strictly positive and no absolute time exists in such systems. For this reason,  $q(\lambda)$  and  $t(\lambda)$  have no physical meaning [77]. Choosing a specific (monotonically increasing) parametrization  $t(\lambda)$  and "deparametrizing" to q(t) provide the physically relevant relations. In other words, only the relation between two physical degrees of freedom are of physical significance. The known equation of motions for the original system can easily be recovered from  $dq/dt = (dq/d\lambda)/(dt/d\lambda) = (\partial \tilde{H}/\partial p)/(dt/d\lambda) = p/m$  for example.

Despite the simplistic nature of this example, it suffices to reveal the most important characteristics of the timeless approach in physics. Starting from the global perspective, we find that the state of all physical degrees of freedom must be energy constraint. This is the only requirement of a global character and any further conditions necessitate the pivotal notion of a division of the whole into smaller parts. Although it may seem trivial, due to the ubiquitous usage of subsystems in physics, the existence of at least one partitioning into two separate entities is crucial for the emergence of time. Both parts are typically designated "system" and "clock" (of the fundamental type). Of course, this does not exclude the existence of a further subdivision into multiple smaller subsystems, but we are mainly concerned with the bipartite setting. Due to the global energy constraint, such a division induces correlations between clock and system, which are contained in the state of the whole. Based on these correlations, the final essential of the timeless approach is the notion of a system state depending on the state of the clock and, thus, provides a relational character. An illustrative example of celestial mechanics showing these attributes is displayed in Figure 1.2.

Considerations of this type have not only been applied in classical, but also in quantum mechanics. Perhaps most notable in this regard, at least from a historical perspective, is the book about quantum theory by Born and Jordan [81] from 1930. The authors state that a time-dependent Hamiltonian can only be an approximate calculational tool for a smaller part of a larger *closed* system, for which exact treatments are possible. Furthermore, they assert that any open system can be completed to a closed system by means of appending a second system, which can act as a clock and provide time for the principal system. Although their analysis was only conceptual in nature, it has already anticipated modern approaches appearing decades later. It is rather astounding that Born and Jordan's view used to be largely ignored [57].

The search for an emergent notion of time appears most prominently in the context of gravity research, where the canonical form of the equations of gravity are not dynamical laws [82], but constraints. In canonical quantum gravity, the central formula is the quantum mechanical Wheeler-deWitt equation [75, 83, 84] of the form  $\hat{H} |\Psi\rangle = 0$ , which can be seen as a quantum version of a constraint similar to Eq. (1.4). Here,  $\hat{H}$  is known as the "super-Hamiltonian" [82] and the state  $\Psi$  is referred to as the "wavefunction of



**Figure 1.2** – The Earth revolves around the sun on a Kepler orbit with constant energy [79]. Here, the system degree can be seen as the distance *r* between Earth and sun and depends on the "clock degree"  $\theta$ . Any correlation between both degrees is encoded in the full orbit, which represents the global state. Fixing the "clock state" to a specific angle  $\theta$  unequivocally determines the "system state" to be  $r(\theta)$  by virtue of the correlations contained in the orbit. For the special case of a circular path, the distance is always constant and, therefore, no correlation exists between distance and angle. This shift in point of view from motion in time (Hamilton's principle) to a path in configuration space (Jacobi's principle) is well-known in classical mechanics [79, [80].

the universe" [75, 84, 85]. In order to yield the dynamical laws known in physics, several strategies have been devised [82] to find a concept of time that is compatible with the static description. Simply put, one tries to find an internally appearing time for a theory in which an external time does not exist. This issue is commonly known as the "problem of time" [86-88] and one widely used attempt for a solution is the semiclassical approach [75, 76, 82, 85, 87, 89-96]. Owing to many mathematical nuances, we only want to mention the simplest method, which is summarized in Ref. [76]. For this approach, the global state is expressed in a configuration space basis which depends on a three-metric and degrees of freedom representing non-gravitational fields. To obtain an intrinsic time from the quantum correlation of three-geometry and matter [96], the global state is chosen as an exact factorization of a Wentzel-Kramers-Brillouin (WKB) wavefunction for the three-metric and a general wavefunction for the non-gravitational degrees conditioned on the three metric [76]. Substitution of this ansatz into the Wheeler-deWitt equation and application of appropriate semiclassical approximations yield a time-dependent Schrödinger equation (TDSE). Crucially, the time derivative originates from a directional derivative along the gradient of the classical action for the gravitational field, which appears in the phase of the WKB-part of the wavefunction. Hence, the three-metric plays the role of the clock degree of freedom and its classical trajectory parametrizes the evolution of the non-gravitational fields. Due to the heavy mathematical machinery of general relativity, we only consider a non-relativistic analog in this thesis, which nevertheless captures key features of the semiclassical timeless approach. A historical precursor of this method, mentioned in a paper authored by Mott in 1931 [97, 98], stems from collision physics. In general, the clock is taken as a heavy-mass non-relativistic particle and the principal system is often represented as a light-mass counterpart, but can be a generic quantum system as well. Similar to the treatment in quantum gravity, a Born-Oppenheimer method and a WKB approximation for the clock are used to derive the TDSE for the system from time-independent Schrödinger equation (TISE) for the global wavefunction [98-102]. The interaction between both particles is typically a function of their positions. Therefore it is not only the system evolution, but also an effective system potential that is parametrized by the classical trajectory of the heavy particle [100, 101].

An alternative timeless approach in quantum mechanics first appeared in 1983 in the paper by Page and Wootters [103] and a subsequent publication by Wootters [104] in 1984. Instead of working in a specific basis representation as in the semiclassical treatment, the Page-Wootters (PW) approach only deals with state vectors in abstract Hilbert space, thus, offering great generality. However, this generalization comes with the trade-off of being able to only deal with non-interacting systems, although Refs. [105, 106] are noteworthy exceptions for specific Hamiltonians. The time-evolved state of the principal system arises from a partial inner product in clock Hilbert space of a unitarily transforming clock state and a global energy eigenstate [107]. This procedure is the quantum analog of the scheme described in Fig. 1.2 and clearly demonstrates the importance of quantum correlations, or entanglement, which are contained in the global state. Consequently, the system TDSE with a time-independent Hamiltonian is straightforwardly found through the application of a derivative with respect to time. Our brief introduction of PW is later supplemented with the corresponding formulas. Experimental tests of this approach have been performed [108-110] from the point of a "super-observer" who has access to the energy eigenstate of a bipartite system, and have confirmed the capability of entanglement to encode the time evolution of a subsystem. Weak points of PW are the presupposition of the clock evolution and the inability to address generally interacting systems. Still, it has the great advantage of applying also to finite-dimensional Hilbert spaces and of not requiring a notion of space [111]. The second aspect is beneficial for isolated investigations of time emergence without any concerns about relativity. Reflecting on the idea that space could be an emergent concept too [112-114], we believe that such a separate treatment is essential. Given the two primary strategies to accomplish the emergence of time and their respective advantages and disadvantages, one naturally seeks to find a common approach combining the individual strengths of the semiclassical and PW approach. In particular, an improved framework should be able to generally deal with coupled systems and should not require a semiclassical approximation, or any approximation for that matter. The attempt to construct such an overarching approach for a timeless formulation without the aforementioned disadvantages is the main objective of this thesis.

We fully accomplish this goal through derivation of a system TDSE with a time-dependent effective potential from a completely generic Hamiltonian, without depending on any approximation. A key element for this achievement constitutes the alternative formulation of the global energy restriction as an invariance principle. The path variable parametrizing the occurring transformations in the invariance appears as a substitute for the traditionally presupposed time t and we elaborate on its metric character in terms of clock properties, which is generally missing in the literature. Our extensive discussions of the features of our theoretical exploration of time are complemented by additional studies on topics, such as semiclassical approximations and time-energy uncertainties. Moreover, we do not only treat pure quantum states, but extend our framework to quantum mixed states and even classical probabilities as a display of the versatile nature of our approach. In contrast to the pure states case, a non-Hermitian term appears as a new element in the evolution equations and is further examined. Since the treatments in quantum and classical mechanics exhibit surprising similarities, we are able to condense our analysis into a unified formulation.

Before outlining the development of our framework, we want to briefly touch on another seemingly unrelated field, namely thermodynamics and the concept of temperature. Physicists have long been puzzled about the apparent mathematical similarities between dynamical and thermodynamical formulations [115], as for example expressed by Zee [116]: "At the arithmetic level this connection comes merely from the fact that the central objects in quantum physics  $e^{-iHT}$  and in thermal physics  $e^{-\beta H}$  are formally related by analytic continuation. Some physicists, myself included, feel that there may be something pro-

found here that we have not quite understood." Here, time is represented by T and the inverse temperature is denoted by  $\beta$ , while *H* is the Hamiltonian for the system. The term containing the inverse temperature is proportional to the canonical ensemble, which is exclusively used in this thesis. Although its form is relatively simple, there is no unique physical origin for its derivation. The principal system is presumed to be part of a larger set of degrees of freedom, which have a sharp definite total energy. Usually, the complement part is called a "bath". While traditional quantum mechanical approaches start from a global microcanonical ensemble in the form of a completely mixed state of degenerate energy eigenstates, a more recent formulation called "canonical typicality" only requires a single "typical" global energy eigenstate [117, 118]. Typicality refers to the fact that most random pure states of the whole yield a reduced density operator for a small subsystem that is almost identical to a canonical ensemble. Crucially, the Hilbert space dimension of the bath must be much larger than that of the principal system. Regardless of the specific method (or even specific mechanics) chosen, the general principle for the emergence of temperature is always the same. The global state of a bipartite system is energy constraint and the canonical ensemble can be derived by consideration of only a fraction of the whole, the principal system. Surprisingly, they exactly match those of the timeless approach and deepen the uncanny likeness of temporal and thermal descriptions in physics. That the foundations of theories of time and temperature are the same hints at the possibility for a common origin and strongly suggests to seek for a connection between the two. This closeness has, to our knowledge, first been mentioned by Vedral [119] and later a "peaceful coexistence" of time and temperature within a single global quantum state by virtue of canonical typicality and the PW approach has been declared by Favalli and Smerzi [120]. Incidentally, Mach, whose ideas have been quite influential for investigations of space and time, already drew parallels between time and temperature [121]. Another counterpart is the existence of temperature-energy uncertainties [122-126] as the thermal analog of timeenergy uncertainty relations. These inequality relations for temperature and energy do not originate from a temperature operator, as it does not exist, similar to the non-existence of a time-operator. While these insights have either shown a purely mathematical link or a conceptual similarity, a definite arithmetic connection between time and temperature derived from the same physical origin is nevertheless still missing. Employing our adaptable framework in the unified formalism to the realm of imaginary time offers the remarkable opportunity to explore this unusual link. Once the notion of entropy is introduced, we umambiguously identify imaginary time with inverse temperature by virtue of the unique relation between temperature and entropy change for canonical ensembles.

A contemplation on the ideas and challenges presented above has encouraged us to expand the scope of previous approaches by the development of a comprehensive framework that is able to successfully address the issues currently encountered. To this end, we formulate three elementary principles in Chapter 2, which constitute the core concepts of our work and form a minimal set of assumptions for the emergence of time. The main body of this thesis is dedicated to the derivation of time and the characteristic evolution equations in quantum and classical mechanics and is found in Chapter 3. Afterward, we examine the aforementioned connection of imaginary time and inverse temperature in Chapter 4. After having briefly reviewed the canonical ensemble, we analogously derive imaginary time and the differential equations for dynamical changes of the system and determine the necessary conditions for an identification with inverse temperature. Due to the rather mathematical emphasis in the aforementioned two chapters, we reserve discussions of our results and the underlying principles for Chapter 5. Finally, Chapter 6 provides an overview of several interesting directions for future research projects. Whenever necessary, we move extensive calculations into appendices to ensure a fluent reading and to ease comprehension of the main points.

### Chapter 2

# Concepts

Based on the review of existing research in the previous chapter, our main goal is twofold. On the one hand, we aim at the generalization of the existing approaches of time emergence in order to overcome current shortcomings. On the other hand, we attempt to trace time and temperature back to a common origin, because of the remarkable resemblance of the derivations of dynamical and thermal laws, once time is viewed as an emergent quantity. A necessary step toward this objective is an explicit formulation of the most essential elements of both theories. To this end, a minimal set of two postulates and one proposition is introduced, capturing the core ideas underlying our framework. The global energy constraint in Section 2.1, the existence of subsystems in Section 2.2 and the definition of a subsystem state in Section 2.3 serve as guiding principles throughout this thesis.

#### 2.1 Global energy constraint

A key aspect and central notion of this thesis is the all-encompassing nature of a global state or global system. Hence, no larger systems exist or, in other words, the global state is everything. Naturally, the question arises how such a state is characterized and a reasonable answer is provided by a feature, which is prevalent in many studies investigating time and temperature. One of the crucial properties of time-reparametrization invariant systems is the constancy of the global energy of the extended system (Chapter 1). It also forms the basis for all quantum mechanical treatments of time emergence, for example in Refs. [98, 99, 103–106, 127–132]. As mentioned above, the same principle appears as a fundamental requirement in statistical physics, in which the derivation of the canonical ensemble for a subsystem, quantum or classical, rests on the constraint of constant energy for the global state [117, 133–137]. Considering its importance, the global energy constraint is crucial to our framework. Thus, given that a well-defined notion of energy exists, we formulate our first

**Postulate (I):** The global state is energy constraint.

Not only is the notion of time non-existent for such global states, but also the concept of temperature is entirely absent. As both phenomena are intimately related to a surrounding system, one naturally seeks for their origin through the separation of the whole into parts.

#### 2.2 Existence of subsystems

An omnipresent concept of physics is the existence of individual systems. For this reason, we can routinely make statements like "an electron interacts with an electromagnetic

field". Such classifications are made possible by a clear distinction of different degrees of freedom. Laws governing the independent structure and also the interaction with other distinct systems characterize the nature of each individual system. Even though rarely discussed, the existence and definiteness of such a partitioning are non-trivial and far from obvious [138], which has been brilliantly expressed by Zurek's remark [139] "... without the assumption of a preexisting division of the Universe into individual systems the requirement that they have a right to their own states cannot be even formulated ...". The success of quasi-particle descriptions illustrates how a change in the fragmentation of the whole can lead to more elegant descriptions of physical phenomena. In quantum mechanics, this decomposition is expressed by the tensor product factorization of the whole Hilbert space into smaller Hilbert spaces associated with each subsystem. Crucially, different factorizations can be mathematically realized and even the number of subsystems can vary. To date, it remains unknown if a physical mechanism exists to single out specific fragmentations from the vast set of possible splittings and, if so, how it works. This issue is seldom discussed in the literature, but exceptions such as Ref. [140] do exist.

In this thesis, we do not try to answer the question of preferred decompositions, but instead assume that such a partitioning can be realized at all. In addition, it shall be fixed and singled out by some (unknown) mechanism, which we do not further specify. To quote Zurek [141] again: "However, a compelling explanation of what the systems are—how to define them given, say, the overall Hamiltonian in some suitably large Hilbert space—would undoubtedly be most useful."

The possibility of dividing the global system constitutes our second postulate, namely

**Postulate (II):** At least two subsystems must exist.

Interestingly, it excludes any global system with a prime number dimension. Once a subsystem (S) is specified and fixed, its complementary subsystem (C) is immediately and unambiguously defined as well. In the remainder of this thesis, we denote the principal subsystem (S) by "system" and (C) by "clock" or "complement", depending on the context. As always in physics, we have to separate the notion of a system itself and the physical state this system can be in. Inspired by Page and Wootters [103,104], we propose a specific definition for the subsystem states in the following section.

#### 2.3 Relational system state

As we have described in the introductory Chapter 1, time can emerge as a parameter characterizing the internal relations in a global timeless energy-constrained state. In order to define the state of the system (S) for which the clock (C) *provides time*, we need to find a procedure, which allows us to relate them both in the correct way. The example in Figure 1.2 reveals the general working mechanism for obtaining a relational system state. One has to harness the internal correlation of the global state by means of associating a specific radius (system state) to a particular angle (clock state). Guided by this insight, we put forth

**Proposition (III):** For a given state of the complement (C), the global state provides an internal correlation to the principal system (S), which relates to a unique system state.

In other words, the state of the system is conditioned on the state of the complement and their relation is encoded in the global state. For this reason, we use "relational state" and "conditional state" for the system state synonymously throughout this thesis. The global state must contain all conditional relations between both subsystem states. That such a view can also be applied to a thermodynamic setting is shown in Chapter 4. In the following chapter, (1) (111) are applied to derive *time* in the context of quantum and classical mechanics and, thus, justify the proposition (111).

### Chapter 3

### Time emergence

This chapter features the application of the three core principles from the preceding chapter in an effort to derive three well-known differential equations governing the evolution of a system, namely the TDSE for pure quantum states, the von Neumann equation for mixed quantum states and the Liouville equation for classical probability densities. The presentation of our results for the emergence of time does not follow the chronological order in which previous publications on the topic appeared. Instead, the aforementioned equations are first derived within our framework and comparisons to previous works in the literature accompany our analysis. Our mathematical treatment commences in Sec. 3.1 with the derivation of the famous TDSE, describing the dynamics of pure states within quantum mechanics. In addition, we provide analytical and numerical examples, as well as possible approximations. The exact results allow us to generalize the derivation to mixed states, i.e., quantum mechanical density operators, and their respective evolution equation in Sec. 3.2. A formulation in the Wigner representation at the end of that section lays the groundwork for Sec. 3.3, in which we try to shed light on the question of the transferability of our results from quantum to classical mechanics. To this end, the focus shifts to classical probability densities in an abstract Hilbert space formulation and connections to the quantum framework are pointed out specifically. At last, motivated by the quantum-classical similarities, this chapter closes with an attempt to combine the results form the preceding sections in a unified, basis-independent formalism in Sec. 3.4.

#### 3.1 Quantum mechanics - Pure states

#### 3.1.1 Subsystems

In the preceding chapter, we have already mentioned that splitting a global system into subsystems is facilitated by a tensor product structure in quantum mechanics. Therefore, postulate **(II)** refers to the ability of expressing the global Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  as the tensor product

$$\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{H}_{S} \otimes \mathcal{H}_{C}. \tag{3.1.1}$$

Here,  $\mathscr{H}_S$  and  $\mathscr{H}_C$  refer to the system Hilbert space and the complementary clock Hilbert space, respectively. Their corresponding dimensions are denoted by  $d_S \equiv \dim \mathscr{H}_S$  and  $d_C = \dim \mathscr{H}_C$ , such that  $\dim \mathscr{H} = d_S \cdot d_C$ . In the case of infinite-dimensional Hilbert spaces, we give the dimensions  $n_S$  and  $n_C$  of the subsystem configuration spaces ( $\mathbb{R}^{n_S}$  and  $\mathbb{R}^{n_C}$ ) instead. All parts of our analysis proceed with respect to this decomposition in the following. The rationale to start with postulate (II) originates from the intention of expressing the global energy constraint (I) in terms of subsystem Hamiltonians and the coupling between them.

#### 3.1.2 Total energy constraint and global invariance

One of the most important equations of the twentieth century, the well-known timeindependent Schrödinger equation (TISE)

$$\left(\hat{H} - E\hat{\mathbb{1}}\right)|\Psi\rangle = 0, \qquad (3.1.2)$$

describes a pure quantum eigenstate  $|\Psi\rangle \in \mathscr{H}^{1}$  of the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}$  with energy eigenvalue *E*. Put differently,  $|\Psi\rangle$  is constrained by the energy operator  $\hat{H} - E\hat{1}$  and, for this reason, Eq. (3.1.2) is ideally suited to express postulate [I] in mathematical form. Explicitly, the most general form, in accordance with the product structure (3.1.1), reads

$$\left(\hat{H}_{\rm S}\otimes\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\rm C}+\hat{V}+\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\rm S}\otimes\hat{H}_{\rm C}-E\hat{\mathbb{1}}\right)|\Psi\rangle=0. \tag{3.1.3}$$

for the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$  with fixed energy *E*. The subsystem Hamiltonians  $\hat{H}_S$  and  $\hat{H}_C$  act only on states in  $\mathscr{H}_S$  and  $\mathscr{H}_C$ , respectively, and characterize the nature of the individual subsystems. Any interaction between both subsystems resides in the coupling term  $\hat{V}$ , which operates in  $\mathscr{H}$  and, therefore, acts simultaneously on clock and system. Although being finite, the norm of  $|\Psi\rangle$  is arbitrary, because of the absence of any outside agent or observer who would be able to probe this state. In particular, only one single global state  $|\Psi\rangle$  physically exists in our framework and embodies the physical entirety. Thus, any probabilistic interpretation becomes meaningless, rendering the numerical value of the norm itself irrelevant. For notational convenience, we choose  $\langle \Psi | \Psi \rangle = 1$  and omit identity operators  $\hat{\mathbb{1}}_i$  in the following, unless it is useful to point them out explicitly.

Constraint Eq. (3.1.3) can also be expressed in a mathematically equivalent way as the invariance

$$\exp\left[i\lambda(\hat{H}_{\rm S} + \hat{V} + \hat{H}_{\rm C} - E)\right]|\Psi\rangle = |\Psi\rangle \qquad \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{R}$$
(3.1.4)

of the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$ . Such a view point has generally not been recognized in the literature, but provides a new understanding of the mechanism for time emergence, as explained below. A notable exception is the work by Boette et al. [127, 142], in which the authors establish (3.1.4), but refrain from a further examination. We could, equally well, define another invariance, i.e.,  $\exp[\lambda(\hat{H}_S + \hat{V} + \hat{H}_C - E)]|\Psi\rangle = |\Psi\rangle$  for all  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ , which becomes important in Chapter 4. In a strict mathematical sense, another symbol needs to be employed for the parameter in this second invariance, but we slightly abuse our notation and retain the same symbol. Throughout this thesis, the parameter  $\lambda$  is conventionally used as the path variable parametrizing the invariance generated by energy constraints.

As a side note, we want to mention the amusing fact that history has taken a route similar to time emergence approaches [98], when Schrödinger first published the TISE [143] and only later postulated the TDSE [144]. For the derivation of the second equation, a last element is needed, namely the definition of the system state.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>A physical global state is actually an element of  $\mathcal{H} \setminus \{0\}$ , but, as is common, we omit the distinction in this thesis for notational simplicity.

#### 3.1.3 Relational system state

So far, only the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$  has been considered and we must put forth a state definition for a fraction of the whole, i.e., the system. According to proposition (III), a state  $\varphi$  of the system ensues from the association to a clock state  $\chi$  by means of the internal correlations within the global state  $\Psi$ . In the present section, all occurring states belong to the class of pure states and, consequently, the normalized vector  $|\chi\rangle_C \in \mathscr{H}_C$  with  $\langle \chi | \chi \rangle_C = 1$  represents the state of the clock. We define the conditional system state  $|\varphi\rangle_S \in \mathscr{H}_S$  as the partial projection of  $|\chi\rangle_C$  onto the  $\mathscr{H}_C$ -part of  $|\Psi\rangle$  [103,[104], mathematically expressed as

$$|\varphi\rangle_{\rm S} \equiv |\varphi[\chi]\rangle_{\rm S} \equiv \frac{\langle \chi |\Psi\rangle_{\rm C}}{\sqrt{\langle \Psi | (\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\rm S} \otimes |\chi\rangle \langle \chi |_{\rm C}) |\Psi\rangle}}.$$
(3.1.5)

Such a state is always normalized, i.e.,  $\langle \varphi | \varphi \rangle_{\rm S} = 1$ , and a subscript C for the scalar product signifies a contraction solely in the clock Hilbert space. The conditional dependence on the clock state  $\chi$  is indicated by the argument in square brackets, but we mostly omit the explicit emphasis in exchange for a clearer notation. In other words, fixing the state in the complement space, the clock sector  $\mathcal{H}_{\rm C}$ , unambiguously determines the system state in  $\mathcal{H}_{\rm S}$  via the subsystem relations contained in  $|\Psi\rangle$ . For illustration, the Bell state  $|\Psi_{\rm Bell}\rangle = (|\uparrow_{\rm S} \otimes \downarrow_{\rm C}\rangle + |\downarrow_{\rm S} \otimes \uparrow_{\rm C}\rangle)/\sqrt{2}$  for two spin-1/2 systems [145] can serve as a simple example to demonstrate the definition (3.1.5). If the clock is in the spin-down state  $|\chi\rangle_{\rm C} = |\downarrow_{\rm C}\rangle_{\rm C}$ , the system is in the spin-up state  $|\varphi\rangle_{\rm S} \propto \langle \chi | \Psi_{\rm Bell} \rangle_{\rm C} \propto \langle \downarrow_{\rm C} |\uparrow_{\rm S} \otimes \downarrow_{\rm C} \rangle_{\rm C} = |\uparrow_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S}$ . Figure 3.1 shows a depiction of the relational statement (3.1.5) and, for later reference, we define the unnormalized system state  $|\phi\rangle_{\rm S} \equiv \langle \chi | \Psi\rangle_{\rm C}$  as well.

Serving as the starting point for the mixed state treatment and for a comparison with conventional frameworks, we also provide the corresponding pure state density operator

$$|\varphi\rangle\langle\varphi|_{S} = \frac{\operatorname{tr}_{C}(|\chi\rangle\langle\chi|_{C}|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|)}{\langle\Psi|(\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S}\otimes|\chi\rangle\langle\chi|_{C})|\Psi\rangle}$$
(3.1.6)

with the partial trace  $tr_{C}$  over the clock degrees of freedom, which follows from (3.1.5). The system state definition (3.1.5), or Eq. (3.1.6) for that matter, sharply contrasts the one from the standard open systems theory [146], in which the state of the system is described by the reduced density operator

$$\hat{\Upsilon}_{S,red} \equiv \frac{\mathrm{tr}_{C}(|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|)}{\langle\Psi|\Psi\rangle}.$$
(3.1.7)

For an entangled state  $|\Psi\rangle$ , the reduced density  $\hat{\Upsilon}_{S,red}$  always describes a mixed state. However, the opposite happens for (3.1.5) or (3.1.6), given that the system is always in a pure state for pure  $|\chi\rangle_C$  and  $|\Psi\rangle$ . This difference also appears in terms of mean values, as both system definitions imply

$$\left\langle \hat{A}_{S} \right\rangle_{\text{red}} = \frac{\left\langle \Psi | \left( \hat{A}_{S} \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C} \right) | \Psi \right\rangle}{\left\langle \Psi | \left( \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C} \right) | \Psi \right\rangle} \quad \text{and} \quad \left\langle \hat{A}_{S} \right\rangle = \frac{\left\langle \Psi | \left( \hat{A}_{S} \otimes | \chi \rangle \langle \chi |_{C} \right) | \Psi \right\rangle}{\left\langle \Psi | \left( \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} \otimes | \chi \rangle \langle \chi |_{C} \right) | \Psi \right\rangle}, \quad (3.1.8)$$

respectively, for any system operator  $\hat{A}_{S}$ . Comparing both expressions from the relationist perspective shows a conditioning of the system on a clock state with maximal information, i.e., a pure state. In contrast, the open systems theory relates to a fully mixed clock state,



**Figure 3.1** – Sketch for the relational system state  $\varphi$  in Equation (3.1.5). The clock state  $\chi$ , given on a one-dimensional configuration space, is partially projected onto the global state  $\Psi$ , which lives on a three-dimensional configuration space. Mathematically, each vertical line segment of  $\Psi$  is multiplied with  $\chi$  and integrated over the clock configuration space. As a result, the system state  $\varphi$  manifests itself on its two-dimensional configuration space. In order to visualize the wavefunctions, only real values are used.

 $|\chi\rangle\langle\chi|_{\rm C} \longrightarrow \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\rm C}/n_{\rm C}$ , which has maximal entropy and the lowest information content. In any case, definition (3.1.6) clearly represents a generalization of (3.1.7) once mixed clock states  $\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}$  are allowed and such a perspective lays the foundation for section 3.2. To point out a further difference, we mention that the global state in the theory of open systems [147] is never an energy eigenstate. Otherwise, no global and, therefore, no system dynamics would take place, since time is already presupposed in that framework. In the remainder, we use  $\langle\Psi|\chi\rangle\langle\chi|\Psi\rangle \equiv \langle\Psi|(\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S}\otimes|\chi\rangle\langle\chi|_{C})|\Psi\rangle$  for a more compact notation, unless it causes confusion.

#### 3.1.4 Relational formalism versus measurement process

Here, we must clarify an interpretational issue associated with our system state definition. In quantum mechanics, one usually attaches to Eq. (3.1.5) the notion of a state  $|\Psi\rangle$  being *measured* in one of their constituents, the clock degree(s) of freedom. Based on this, the system ends up in the definite state  $|\varphi\rangle_{\rm S}$  after the measurement resulted in the outcome  $\chi$ . However, we strongly emphasize that our relational state description (3.1.5) does *not* entail an actual *measurement*. Since the topic is vitally important, we systematically explain below how the measurement process unfolds in the description of the nowadays widely accepted theory of decoherence. Scrutinizing the essential elements of this approach



**Figure 3.2** – A sketch of the measurement process according to decoherence theory shows the entangling interaction (horizontal arrows) of a measured system (red box) with a measurement apparatus (blue box) and the subsequent coupling to a large environment (gray box). After tracing out the environmental degrees of freedom, the reduced state of measured system and apparatus (dashed lines) exhibits no interference between different measurement outcomes. In particular, the measured system comprises a composite of two spin-1/2 systems (S and C), which are initially in the non-separable Bell state  $|\Psi_{Bell}\rangle$ . The gray sinusoidal line represents the internal entanglement between both spins. For the purpose of providing means to compare to the relational formalism, only the clock spin (C) couples to the apparatus, as indicated by the black horizontal arrow. Adapted from Ref. [166].

helps us to work out the underlying assumptions and to clearly distinguish the relational state (3.1.5) formalism from the theory of observations.

The question of how our classical world emanates from within quantum mechanics is broadly known as the "measurement problem" [148]. It originates from the phenomenological fact that we, as classical observers, obtain definite measurement outcomes and do not witness quantum mechanical interference in the macroscopic world. So far, only partial answers have been found, which explains the persistence of the measurement problem in physics even today [138,149-154]. We take the position that such a process must be explained using only concepts native to quantum theory. In this Everettian manner [155], the concepts of "decoherence" [139,149,156,157] and its more sophisticated version, "quantum Darwinism" [158-165], have been pioneered in order to explain the measurement process and the emergence of the classical world [150]. These approaches embrace the pervading idea that any measured quantum system is part of a larger structure, which also constitutes a measuring apparatus and the rest of the world. Without resorting to classical concepts, the fundamental quantum nature of the additional physical degrees of freedom is used to explain how measurement devices record outcomes and how the quantum mechanical interference between measurement results rapidly disappears from the perspective of the observing apparatus. The sketch in Figure 3.2 provides a visual guide for the following exposition, which elucidates this intricate process.

At the core of the aforementioned frameworks lies the entangling interaction of a state  $|\Psi\rangle = \sum_i c_i |\Psi_i\rangle \in \mathcal{H}$  with a ready state  $|\nu_0\rangle_{app} \in \mathcal{H}_{app}$  of the measurement apparatus (Fig. 3.2), which has already been suggested in von Neumann's seminal book about quantum mechanics [147], 167]. For a later comparison with the relational formalism, we retain the symbols  $|\Psi\rangle$  and  $\mathcal{H}$  here, even though they do not have a global nature in the measurement process. Described in a very simplified way [147], 168], the entangling interaction with the measurement apparatus evolves the initial state  $|\Psi\rangle \otimes |\nu_0\rangle_{app}$  within finite time  $T_1$ 

into an entangled state. Schematically, this can be expressed as

$$\left(\sum_{i} c_{i} |\Psi_{i}\rangle\right) \otimes |\nu_{0}\rangle_{\mathrm{app}} \xrightarrow{T_{1}} \sum_{i} c_{i} |\Psi_{i}\rangle \otimes |\nu_{i}\rangle_{\mathrm{app}}.$$
(3.1.9)

The "measured system" should not be confused with the "principal system" (S) associated with  $\mathcal{H}_{S}$ . Only a special type of interaction [147, 168, 169] can give rise to the final state in this "quantum nondemolition measurement" (3.1.9), namely one for which  $|\Psi_i\rangle$  are eigenstates of the coupling part acting on  $\mathcal{H}$  [147, 170, 171]. It ensures that the states  $|\Psi_i\rangle$  are not perturbed and this simplification is usually called the "quantum-measurement limit" [147]. As a matter of fact, it is the interaction that determines which states  $|\Psi_i\rangle$  are recorded by the apparatus [168]. Anyway, the states  $|\nu_i\rangle_{app}$  are linked (or "entangled") to a specific state  $|\Psi_i\rangle$  of the measured system after (3.1.9) and provide the basis for a particular measurement outcome on one of the "branches"  $|\Psi_i\rangle \otimes |\nu_i\rangle_{app}$ .

Crucially, the combined system of measurement apparatus and of the measured system couples to another typically large system, called the "environment" (Fig. 3.2). This interaction entangles the individual branches  $|\Psi_i\rangle \otimes |\nu_i\rangle_{app}$  with specific environmental states  $|\tau_i\rangle_{env}$  and we assume once again that these branch states are not disturbed by the coupling term. Hence, the process (3.1.9), called "premeasurement" [168], extends to

$$\left(\sum_{i} c_{i} |\Psi_{i}\rangle\right) \otimes |\nu_{0}\rangle_{\mathrm{app}} \otimes |\tau_{0}\rangle_{\mathrm{env}} \xrightarrow{T_{2}} \sum_{i} c_{i} |\Psi_{i}\rangle \otimes |\nu_{i}\rangle_{\mathrm{app}} \otimes |\tau_{i}\rangle_{\mathrm{env}}$$
(3.1.10)

with another finite duration  $T_2$ . Since the environment consists of a large number of degrees of freedom, the states  $|\tau_i\rangle_{env}$  orthogonalize very rapidly, i.e.,  $\langle \tau_i | \tau_j \rangle_{env} \approx \delta_{ij}$  [138]. In the framework of open system theory, the different branches effectively "decohere", because of the additional contact with the environment. The reduced density operator, without the environmental degrees of freedom, becomes

$$\hat{\rho}_{\text{red}} = \sum_{i} c_i |\Psi_i\rangle \langle \Psi_i| \otimes |\nu_i\rangle \langle \nu_i|_{\text{app}} , \qquad (3.1.11)$$

and any coherence between different states  $|v_i\rangle_{app}$  of the measurement apparatus vanishes. As a result, a definite outcome or "measurement result" of the apparatus emerges, which is collectively described by the state  $|v_i\rangle\langle v_i|_{app}$ . How observers find themselves in only one of the states  $|v_i\rangle_{app}$ , a problem called "self-locating uncertainty", is subject of ongoing research [172,173] and might be closely related to the emergence of Born's rule [174,175]. At any rate, no quantum mechanical interference with other measurement results can be observed, due to the decohered nature of the branches containing the apparatus and the system of interest.

Once again, we use the Bell state  $|\Psi_{Bell}\rangle \in \mathcal{H} = \mathcal{H}_S \otimes \mathcal{H}_C \simeq \mathbb{C}^2 \otimes \mathbb{C}^2$  as a particular example to illustrate how a term like  $\langle \downarrow_C | \Psi_{Bell} \rangle_C$  is used as a mathematical shortcut to describe a measurement outcome. In our particular case, we assume the measurement device (apparatus) to exclusively couple to the clock spin (Fig. 3.2) and we choose the eigenstates of the interaction as  $|\Psi_i\rangle \in \{|\uparrow_S \otimes \downarrow_C\rangle, |\downarrow_S \otimes \uparrow_C\rangle\}$ . Individual spin states live in the Hilbert spaces of the clock and the principal system, respectively. After the first entangling interaction, the intermediate state reads  $(|\uparrow_S \otimes \downarrow_C\rangle \otimes |\nu_{\downarrow_C}\rangle_{app} + |\downarrow_S \otimes \uparrow_C\rangle \otimes |\nu_{\uparrow_C}\rangle_{app})/\sqrt{2}$ , in which, for example, the apparatus reading  $|\nu_{\downarrow_C}\rangle_{app}$  coincides with a measurement of the spin-down clock state. The insuppressible contact with the environment ultimately destroys the coherence between both branches in a very short time scale. Ignoring the environmental



**Figure 3.3** – Comparison of the Hilbert space structures involved in a typical measurement process (left) and the quantum mechanical framework for the conditional system states used in this thesis (right). A measurement of a state from Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  depends on a larger structure, such as  $\mathcal{H} \otimes \mathcal{H}_{app} \otimes \mathcal{H}_{env}$ , which embeds the measured system and enables decoherence. In contrast, nothing exists outside of  $\mathcal{H}$  in our framework.

degrees of freedom leads to the reduced density operator

$$\hat{\rho}_{\rm red} = \frac{1}{2} \Big( |\uparrow_{\rm S}\rangle\langle\uparrow_{\rm S}|_{\rm S} \otimes |\downarrow_{\rm C}\rangle\langle\downarrow_{\rm C}|_{\rm C} \otimes |\nu_{\downarrow_{\rm C}}\rangle\langle\nu_{\downarrow_{\rm C}}|_{\rm app} + |\downarrow_{\rm S}\rangle\langle\downarrow_{\rm S}|_{\rm S} \otimes |\uparrow_{\rm C}\rangle\langle\uparrow_{\rm C}|_{\rm C} \otimes |\nu_{\uparrow_{\rm C}}\rangle\langle\nu_{\uparrow_{\rm C}}|_{\rm app} \Big).$$
(3.1.12)

If observers find themselves on the branch with the apparatus indicating a spin-down measurement outcome for the clock, i.e.,  $|\nu_{\downarrow_C}\rangle_{app}$ , then they can infer the state of the system to be "spin-up" ( $\uparrow_S$ ), given they have full knowledge about the initial state  $|\Psi_{Bell}\rangle$ . Due to its complexity, one uses a simplification to describe this process, which disregards the exact nature of the interactions with the surroundings. In particular, the situation described above is represented by the partial scalar product  $\langle \downarrow_C | \Psi_{Bell} \rangle_C \in \mathscr{H}_S$ , the general notational shortcut to express a final state after a measurement in quantum mechanics, and is equal in notation to a relation system state in the form (3.1.5).

The actual theory of decoherence and quantum Darwinism is much more subtle and mathematically detailed. Its explanation lies outside the scope of this thesis, but we point out two important and unique properties of this process, already contained in our simplified description. They are implicitly assumed whenever the simple (partial) scalar product is written to describe a state after measurement. First, an evolution in time must exist, no matter how short the actual duration of the interaction. Therefore, time becomes a prerequisite in order for the entanglement between the measured system and the apparatus to change continuously. A subsequent interaction with the environment presumes a temporal evolution as well. Second, a measured system of interest is always embedded in a larger composite system, typically consisting of a vast number of degrees of freedom and allowing for a split into further subsystems, which is elucidated by an illustration on the left side of Fig. 3.3. Both features are not present in our framework, because we postulate the global system to encompass all available degrees of freedom [139], such that an extension to a larger system becomes impossible (see Fig. 3.3). Furthermore, time does not exist for  $|\Psi\rangle$ , but only emerges as an internal relation between subsystems. As such, the entanglement, with respect to the Hilbert space factorization (3.1.1), does not change and remains constant. In fact, we actually derive the subsystem evolution from the constant entanglement between two subsystems, instead of taking the evolution of a global state and its change of internal entanglement for granted. All aspects considered and given the severe differences, one must unequivocally acknowledge that our definition (3.1.5) of the system state does *not* constitute a measurement, even though the mathematical formulation might indicate differently. This crucial point is either only discussed very briefly or not at all in the literature. Nevertheless, our framework does not exclude the decoherence mechanism, but it must take place in  $\mathcal{H}_S$  itself, for which the clock provides time. That process only requires a decomposition of  $\mathcal{H}_S$  into further subsystems, for example environment or apparatus. A first attempt to describe a measurement process within a global static state  $|\Psi\rangle$  has been given by Deutsch [176]. For now, we content ourselves with the provisional interpretation of Eq. (3.1.5) as a relational statement and return to a discussion on the subject in Chapter 5.

Interestingly, Gisin already used such a relational state definition in 1982 to derive a dissipative Schrödinger equation [177] and, thus, his publication pre-dates the seminal paper of Page and Wootters [103] by one year, even though it was not presented in the context of time emergence. In the subsequent section, we formulate the influential findings from Refs. [103,104] in the language of our framework.

#### 3.1.5 Time emergence without interaction

The arguably simplest setup occurs for a vanishing interaction in the energy constraint (3.1.3), i.e.,  $\hat{V} = 0$ , and underlies PW [103, 104]. Despite its widespread use in the literature, the absence of any coupling severely limits the applicability to generic physical situations and requires additional restrictions on the global Hamiltonian and on the global state. Any emergent, non-trivial system dynamics relies on the internal entanglement of the global state (Chapter 1) and, therefore, necessitates the global Hamiltonian to possess degenerate energy subspaces. Otherwise, only separable  $|\Psi\rangle$  fulfill the TISE (3.1.2). Not only does the degeneracy become an essential prerequisite, but also the presumption that the global state actually exhibits entanglement, as separable states still solve the TISE. In contrast, generic coupling terms  $\hat{V}$  in the global Hamiltonian imply entangled energy eigenstates and do not impose any additional preconditions, which makes our approach for interacting subsystems all the more vital. Nevertheless, neglecting the interaction allows us to demonstrate and to discuss our framework in a comprehensible way, without mathematical intricacies. To this end, the unitary transformation in the invariance (3.1.4) becomes separable, namely

$$e^{i\lambda\hat{H}_{\rm S}} \otimes e^{i\lambda(\hat{H}_{\rm C}-E)} |\Psi\rangle = |\Psi\rangle . \tag{3.1.13}$$

We seek an equation for a system state defined by (3.1.5), which must involve a contraction in the  $\mathcal{H}_{C}$ -part. To this end, we partially project a fixed clock state  $|\chi_{0}\rangle_{C} \in \mathcal{H}_{C}$  onto Eq. (3.1.13). The clock subscript is associated with  $\lambda = 0$  and indicates the initial clock state, which becomes clear in the following.

Applying also the inverse transformation  $\exp(-i\lambda \hat{H}_{s})$  after the partial projection yields

$$\langle \chi_0 | e^{i\lambda(\hat{H}_{\rm C}-E)} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} = e^{-i\hat{H}_{\rm S}\lambda} \langle \chi_0 | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} . \tag{3.1.14}$$

Through the definition of

$$|\chi(\lambda)\rangle \equiv e^{-i\lambda(\hat{H}_{\rm C}-E)}|\chi_0\rangle \tag{3.1.15}$$

and a normalization on both sides, we obtain the result

$$\frac{\langle \chi(\lambda)|\Psi\rangle_{\rm C}}{\sqrt{\langle \Psi|\chi(\lambda)\rangle\langle \chi(\lambda)|\Psi\rangle}} = e^{-i\hat{H}_{\rm S}\lambda} \frac{\langle \chi(0)|\Psi\rangle_{\rm C}}{\sqrt{\langle \Psi|\chi(0)\rangle\langle \chi(0)|\Psi\rangle}}.$$
(3.1.16)



**Figure 3.4** – Conditional system state  $|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S}$  in position representation. Any change of the clock state (blue wavefunctions on the left) induces a change in the relational system state (red wavefunctions on the bottom). The TDSEs for both subsystems emerge from the invariance (3.1.4) of the global state  $\Psi$  (middle). Gray dotted lines indicate the partial projection of each clock state and their corresponding system states. Moreover, the quantum correlations contained in  $|\Psi\rangle$  make it even possible for simple clock wavefunctions to yield intricate system wavefunctions. Only real-valued wavefunctions are used for an easy visualization.

Both denominators are equal, because of invariance (3.1.3). The left hand side corresponds to the conditional system state  $|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} = \langle \chi(\lambda)|\Psi\rangle_{\rm C}/\sqrt{\langle \Psi|\chi(\lambda)\rangle\langle\chi(\lambda)|\Psi\rangle}$  of Eq. (3.1.5) and, as a result, the change of the system state is described by

$$|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} = e^{-i\lambda\hat{H}_{\rm S}} |\varphi(0)\rangle_{\rm S} . \tag{3.1.17}$$

Fig. 3.4 shows a pictorial representation of Eqs. (3.1.5), (3.1.15), (3.1.16) and (3.1.17). Simple differentiation with respect to the parameter  $\lambda$  yields the TDSE

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}}|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}},$$
 (3.1.18)

in which  $\lambda$  takes the place of the usual time *t*. Similarly, one finds  $i d|\chi\rangle_C/d\lambda = (\hat{H}_C - E)|\chi\rangle_C$  for the clock. In its core, our derivation entails the concept devised by Page and Wootters [103,104], but several remarks are added in order to point out previously unnoticed aspects and to gain a deepened understanding of our formalism.

#### 3.1.5.1 Remarks

First, the evolution equations for clock and system emerge simultaneously. In contrast, the form of the clock evolution has previously been assumed in advance, for example in Refs. [103–105,128,178,179]. Their derivation proceeds in a symmetrical fashion, such that starting with the reversed relational state  $|\chi[\varphi]\rangle_C \equiv \langle \varphi|\Psi\rangle_S / \sqrt{\langle \Psi|\varphi\rangle\langle \varphi|\Psi\rangle}$  gives the same differential equations as a result. However, the initial clock state would not be the same, because  $|\chi[\varphi(0)]\rangle_C = |\chi[\varphi[\chi(0)]]\rangle_C \neq |\chi(0)\rangle_C$  in general. The class of global maximally entangled states (MES) is an exception to this discrepancy, as explained in Appendix G. Furthermore, time or motion reversal simply refers to the parity transformation  $\lambda \to -\lambda$ , in which the motion of clock and system are synchronously reversed.

Second, the clock can be more complex than just a single degree of freedom, such as a quantum particle on a one-dimensional configuration space  $\mathbb{R}$ . It may constitute a complex composite system itself or can have a finite-dimensional Hilbert space. In the case of a finite dimension  $d_{\rm C}$  and the assumption of commensurate clock energy differences, a natural periodicity  $\mathscr{T}_{\rm C}$  exists for the clock, after which any initial state  $|\chi_0\rangle_{\rm C}$  must return to itself (if not earlier). As a consequence, the system must respect this periodicity as well, i.e.,  $|\chi(\mathscr{T}_{\rm C})\rangle_{\rm C} = |\chi(0)\rangle_{\rm C}$  implies  $|\varphi(\mathscr{T}_{\rm C})\rangle_{\rm S} = |\varphi(0)\rangle_{\rm S}$ .

Third, the derivation does not depend on the dimensionality of the global system. Even though the Hilbert space basis may be discrete and finite, the state space itself always has a continuous structure. A specific example is a two-level system, with a continuous state space, the Bloch sphere, allowing for infinitely many different states. Due to this property, changes in clock or system appear continuous and give rise to a continuous notion of time.

Fourth, dynamics emerges via the entanglement contained in  $|\Psi\rangle$ . As already indicated by the notation used in definition (3.1.5), the system depends explicitly on the state  $|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C}$  of the clock and only implicitly on the parameter  $\lambda$ . Hence, time or dynamics must physically be seen as the relation to the motion of another subsystem and can only mathematically be expressed by a physically meaningless quantity  $\lambda$ , which parametrizes this motion. Simply put, we could change the parametrization with  $\lambda \to s(\lambda)$  via a smooth monotonically increasing function  $s(\lambda)$  with  $ds/d\lambda > 0$  and no physical change in the theory would occur, because  $|\varphi[\chi(s)]\rangle_{S}$  relates to a specific state  $|\chi(s)\rangle_{C}$  and not the actual value of s. Thus,  $\lambda$  only has topological meaning for the order of different states [121, 180], but no metric property [181]. In the elementary classical point particle model of Chapter 1, we consider the simple clock mapping  $t(\lambda) : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  and the corresponding "system state"  $q(\lambda)$ , which has lead to the deparametrization q(t) via the inverse  $\lambda(t)$ , independent of the actual parametrization  $\lambda$  or  $s(\lambda)$ . The quantum world features the more complex mapping  $|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C}$ :  $\mathbb{R} \to \mathcal{H}_{\rm C}$  and, even though the system state (3.1.5) is already parametrized by the clock state vector, it is not a function of a single scalar clock quantity. Despite this obstacle, it is possible to condense the necessary clock information into the mapping  $A_{C}(\lambda) \equiv \langle \chi(\lambda) | \hat{A}_{C} | \chi(\lambda) \rangle_{C} : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  with a suitable Hermitian clock operator  $\hat{A}_{C}$ . If the chosen operator allows for a smooth monotonically increasing function  $A_C(\lambda)$  and its associated inverse  $\lambda(A_c)$  (at least on a finite interval), then we can deparametrize (3.1.18) to

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\mathsf{A}_{\mathrm{C}}}|\varphi(\mathsf{A}_{\mathrm{C}})\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \frac{\mathrm{d}\lambda(\mathsf{A}_{\mathrm{C}})}{\mathrm{d}\mathsf{A}_{\mathrm{C}}}\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}}|\varphi(\mathsf{A}_{\mathrm{C}})\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}.$$
(3.1.19)

The system state

$$|\varphi(\mathsf{A}_{\mathsf{C}})\rangle_{\mathsf{S}} = e^{-i\hat{H}_{\mathsf{S}}\lambda(\mathsf{A}_{\mathsf{C}}))} |\varphi(0)\rangle_{\mathsf{S}}$$
(3.1.20)

is now given in terms of a scalar clock property, which we can call "quantum ephemeris time" and which has the property of a metric time [121, 180]. For that reason,  $\lambda$  merely obtains the status of an ordering label for the relations between clock and system. As long as the order of these labels is preserved, their actual value does not matter. To illustrate, we take the example of the clock Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_{\rm C} = \hat{K}^2/2$  for a free particle with momentum operator  $\hat{K}$ . The Ehrenfest theorem [182, 183] yields

$$Q(\lambda) = \lambda K + Q(0) \tag{3.1.21}$$

as a classical motion for mean clock position  $Q \equiv \langle \chi(\lambda) | \hat{Q} | \chi(\lambda) \rangle_{C}$  and constant mean momentum  $K \equiv \langle \chi(0) | \hat{K} | \chi(0) \rangle_{C}$ . In this case, the system Hamiltonian in the TDSE

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}Q}|\varphi(Q)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \frac{1}{\mathsf{K}}\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}}|\varphi(Q)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}$$
(3.1.22)

is simply rescaled by the constant factor 1/K and the clock mean position Q parametrizes the system motion. So far, the reparametrization invariance has never been recognized in the literature before and, thus, represents an important result of this thesis. Of course, such an operator choice depends explicitly on the clock state, owing to the fact that certain mean values may not change. For example, a clock without mean momentum (K = 0) must be tracked by another choice. Higher-order operators, such as  $\hat{Q}^2$  in  $\langle \hat{Q}^2 \rangle - \langle \hat{Q} \rangle^2$ , do represent valid choices as well and, in this particular case, would track the dispersing nature of a wavepacket. It is not necessary either to find a suitable operator for all values of  $\lambda$ , because it suffices to find a set of clock operators such that the whole range of  $\lambda$  can be adequately covered. In a way, this procedure resembles the covering of a differentiable manifold with different charts providing coordinate systems for different parametrizations of the manifold [184]. A simple circle represents such a manifold, for which at least two charts are necessary to cover it completely and this example provides an analogy for cyclic clocks. The periodicity entails the requirement to have at least two different clock mean values to fully parametrize the system motion. Another important example is a spin system  $\hat{H}_{\rm C} = \Omega \hat{S}_z$  with 2S+1 energy levels, for which the evolution can be tracked with  $\langle \hat{S}_x \rangle_{\rm C}(\lambda) = S_0 \cos(\Omega \lambda + \theta_0)$ , yielding  $\lambda = (\arccos[\langle \hat{S}_x \rangle_C(\lambda)/S_0] - \theta_0)/\Omega$ . The spin operators  $\hat{S}_i$  for  $i \in \{x, y, z\}$  fulfill the usual commutation relation  $[\hat{S}_j, \hat{S}_k] = i\varepsilon_{jkl}\hat{S}_l$  [185] and the constants  $S_0$  and  $\theta_0$  are determined by the initial state  $|\chi_0\rangle_{\rm C}$ . If  $\langle \hat{S}_x \rangle_{\rm C}(\lambda)$  approaches the positive turning point and ceases to provide a monotonically increasing function, then switching to  $\langle \hat{S}_{y} \rangle_{C}(\lambda)$  provides another suitable tracking function. For the ranges of  $\lambda$ -values for which both the sine and the cosine function are decreasing, one can simply use  $\langle -\hat{S}_x \rangle_{\rm C}(\lambda)$  or  $\langle -\hat{S}_y \rangle_{\rm C}(\lambda)$ . One can even use functions of mean values, such as  $f(\langle \hat{S}_x \rangle_{\rm C}, \langle \hat{S}_y \rangle_{\rm C}) = [\arctan(\langle \hat{S}_y \rangle_{\rm C}/\langle \hat{S}_x \rangle_{\rm C}) - \theta_0]/\Omega$ with  $df/d\lambda = 1$ . This spin treatment holds broad applicability, because any state with a finite number of populated energy states and commensurate energy differences can be mapped to a spin system. The frequency  $\Omega$  represents the smallest energy unit, such that all energy differences are integer multiples of  $\Omega$ .

Fifth, a key aspect is the non-classicality of the clock state. Classical characteristics can only occur by means of the time parametrization  $\langle \hat{A}_{\rm C} \rangle$  and the use of Ehrenfest's theorem in its general form without any approximation. If the resulting system of coupled firstorder linear equations is finite or cyclic [186], such as for a free particle or a harmonic oscillator, then a single (possibly higher-order) differential equation for  $\langle \hat{A}_{\rm C} \rangle$  appears and can resemble known classical equations for single trajectories of point particles. However, this set of differential equations is in general infinite [186]. To emphasize this important distinction again, the classical behavior of mean values does *not* imply classical behavior of the wave function [187]. For notational simplicity, we still use the parameter  $\lambda$  for the remainder of this thesis, but with the implicit understanding of always being able to find a reparametrization in terms of a clock property. Although the arbitrariness of choosing a specific clock parametrization seems adverse, it is the search for simplicity of the fundamental equations in physics that distinguishes linear relations with  $\lambda$ , such as Eq. (3.1.21), from more complicated ones. The demand for a time definition leading to the most simple mechanical equations goes back to Poincaré [121].

Sixth, if no entanglement is present in  $|\Psi\rangle$  with respect to the tensor product structure Eq. (3.1.1), then it is a product state  $|\Psi\rangle = |\tilde{\varphi}\rangle_{\rm S} \otimes |\tilde{\chi}\rangle_{\rm C}$  with  $\langle \tilde{\chi} | \tilde{\chi} \rangle_{\rm C} = 1$  and  $\langle \tilde{\varphi} | \tilde{\varphi} \rangle_{\rm S} = 1$ . This separability leads to the simple system evolution

$$|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle = \frac{\langle \chi_{0}|e^{i\lambda(\hat{H}_{C}-E)}|\tilde{\chi}\rangle_{C}}{\left|\langle \chi_{0}|e^{i\lambda(\hat{H}_{C}-E)}|\tilde{\chi}\rangle_{C}\right|} |\tilde{\varphi}\rangle_{S} .$$

$$(3.1.23)$$

$$\in \exp(i\mathbb{R})$$

Regardless of the initial clock state  $|\chi_0\rangle_C$ , the system state changes only by a complex phase, which does not entail any physical change. Hence, entanglement ("quantum correlation") is essential for any non-trivial unitary changes in the physical state of the system. Without a coupling  $\hat{V}$ , the energy eigenstate can only exhibit internal correlations if its eigenenergy *E* has a degenerate associated eigenspace.

Seventh, any non-trivial dynamical change in the system requires a non-vanishing  $\hat{H}_C \neq 0$ , otherwise the clock changes only by a complex factor  $|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_C = \exp(iE\lambda)|\chi_0\rangle_C$  and induces an irrelevant phase in the system, i.e.,  $|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_S = \exp(-iE\lambda)|\varphi(0)\rangle_S$ . In other words, if no physical change occurs for the clock, then the system does not change either. Interestingly, this characteristic remains even for non-vanishing couplings  $\hat{V} \neq 0$  between system and clock. We note that  $\hat{H}_C = 0$  does not preclude an entangled global state  $|\Psi\rangle$ .

Eighth, in light of invariance (3.1.4), the emergence of the system dynamics can be understood from a new point of view. To elaborate, any phase changes in the clock state must be compensated by complementary phase changes in the system in order to preserve the global invariance generated by the total Hamiltonian (minus energy *E*).

Ninth, the absence of a coupling term  $\hat{V}$  allows us to split the unitary transformation  $\exp(i\lambda\hat{G}) = \exp(i\lambda\hat{H}_S) \otimes \exp(i\lambda(\hat{H}_C - E))$ , and the part operating on the system Hilbert space  $\mathscr{H}_S$  simply commutes with the clock projection. Such a straightforward derivation is not possible if  $\hat{H}$  features an interaction between clock and system, and the need for a more sophisticated derivation arises. The more general case with  $\hat{V} \neq 0$  is treated in the next section, after we clarify two remaining technical aspects and briefly discuss previous studies of PW.

Although we regard the full clock Hilbert space spanned by the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}_{\rm C}$ , only the energy eigenstates that are contained in the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$  are relevant. Any part  $|\delta\chi\rangle_{\rm C}$  of a generic clock state  $|\chi\rangle_{\rm C}$  that has no overlap with  $|\Psi\rangle$ , e.g.  $\langle\delta\chi|\Psi\rangle_{\rm C} = 0$ , is irrelevant. More precisely, any state  $|\delta\chi\rangle_{\rm C}$  that fulfills

$$\langle \delta \chi | e^{i\lambda(\hat{H}_{C}-E)} | \Psi \rangle_{C} = 0 \qquad \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{R}$$
(3.1.24)

cannot be part of the correlation contained in  $|\Psi\rangle$ . Alternatively stated, we cannot partially project a clock state (or part of it) for which no specific relation of a system state to this clock state is encoded in the global state. We can illustrate this fact with a wall clock having, for simplicity, only the positions 1 to 12 for the hand of the clock. It is pointless to



**Figure 3.5** – Illustration of the energy level structure of clock and system, in which the black lines indicate the energies of  $\hat{H}_{\rm C}$  and  $\hat{H}_{\rm S}$ , respectively. The blue colored levels are elements of the subsets  $\pi_{{\rm C},\Psi}$  and  $\pi_{{\rm S},\Psi}$ . These are the only relevant states in the process and depend explicitly on the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$ . A possible interaction  $\hat{V}$  between both subsystems is indicated by the red symbols.

ask which system state we measure at a clock position 13, because it is not contained in our description of the global system, i.e.,  $|\Psi\rangle$ . If the clock state is decomposed into

$$|\chi_0\rangle_{\rm C} \propto |\bar{\chi}_0\rangle_{\rm C} + |\delta\chi\rangle_{\rm C} \tag{3.1.25}$$

for which Eq. (3.1.24) holds, then the partial projection onto Eq. (3.1.4) simply reduces to

$$\langle \bar{\chi}(\lambda) | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} = e^{-i\lambda \hat{H}_{\rm S}} \langle \bar{\chi}_0 | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} \tag{3.1.26}$$

with  $|\bar{\chi}(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C} \equiv e^{-i\lambda(\hat{H}_{\rm C}-E)} |\bar{\chi}_0\rangle_{\rm C}$ . The clock vector  $|\delta\chi\rangle_{\rm C}$  has no influence on the system state.

For a further clarification, which also holds for  $\hat{V} \neq 0$ , we use the energy eigenstates  $|\chi_m\rangle_C \in \mathscr{H}_C$  and  $|\varphi_n\rangle_S \in \mathscr{H}_S$  of clock Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_C$  and system Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_S$  as a specific basis. Expressed in this basis, the global state reads

$$|\Psi\rangle = \sum_{mn} c_{mn} |\chi_m \otimes \varphi_n\rangle \tag{3.1.27}$$

and we define the subsets of participating energy levels by

$$\pi_{\mathrm{C},\Psi} \equiv \left\{ |\chi_m\rangle_{\mathrm{C}} \mid \exists \, n : c_{mn} \neq 0 \right\} \tag{3.1.28}$$

and

$$\pi_{\mathrm{S},\Psi} \equiv \left\{ |\varphi_n\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \mid \exists \, m : c_{mn} \neq 0 \right\} \tag{3.1.29}$$

for clock and system, illustrated in Fig. 3.5. These sets describe the physically accessible states [188] in system and clock Hilbert space. Alternatively, we use the reduced density matrices of the subsystems to define the same sets via

$$\pi_{\mathrm{C},\Psi} \equiv \left\{ |\chi_m\rangle_{\mathrm{C}} \; \middle| \; \langle \chi_m | \big( \operatorname{tr}_{\mathrm{S}} |\Psi\rangle \langle \Psi | \big) | \chi_m\rangle_{\mathrm{C}} \neq 0 \right\} , \qquad (3.1.30)$$

$$\pi_{\mathrm{S},\Psi} \equiv \left\{ |\varphi_n\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \mid \langle \varphi_n | (\operatorname{tr}_{\mathrm{C}} |\Psi\rangle \langle \Psi | ) | \varphi_n\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \neq 0 \right\}.$$
(3.1.31)

These sets span the effective subsystem Hilbert spaces in which the dynamics can take place and we define the projectors  $\hat{\Pi}_{S,\Psi} = \sum_{|\varphi_n\rangle_S \in \pi_{S,\Psi}} |\varphi_n\rangle \langle \varphi_n|_S$  and  $\hat{\Pi}_{C,\Psi} = \sum_{|\chi_m\rangle_C \in \pi_{C,\Psi}} |\chi_m\rangle \langle \chi_m|_C$ . From here on, we only take into account the effective subspaces and clock states  $|\chi\rangle_C$ , which are at most a superposition of the states contained in  $\Pi_{C,\Psi}$ . In particular, we use the following redefinitions

$$\begin{split} \hat{\Pi}_{C,\Psi} \hat{H}_{C} \hat{\Pi}_{C,\Psi} &\rightarrow \hat{H}_{C}, \\ \hat{\Pi}_{S,\Psi} \hat{H}_{S} \hat{\Pi}_{S,\Psi} &\rightarrow \hat{H}_{S}, \\ \left( \hat{\Pi}_{S,\Psi} \otimes \hat{\Pi}_{C,\Psi} \right) \hat{V} \left( \hat{\Pi}_{S,\Psi} \otimes \hat{\Pi}_{C,\Psi} \right) &\rightarrow \hat{V}, \\ & \text{tr}_{C} \hat{\Pi}_{C,\Psi} &\rightarrow d_{C}, \\ & \text{tr}_{S} \hat{\Pi}_{S,\Psi} &\rightarrow d_{S}, \\ & \hat{\Pi}_{C,\Psi} &\rightarrow \hat{\Pi}_{C}, \\ & \hat{\Pi}_{S,\Psi} &\rightarrow \hat{\Pi}_{S}, \end{split}$$
(3.1.32)

instead of introducing a new set of variables and considerably simplify all treatments in the remainder of this thesis.

The very last remark touches upon the boundedness of the Hamiltonian. A traditional wisdom in physics states that any Hamiltonian must be bounded from below, otherwise the system would decay infinitely long and would continuously reach lower and lower energy states. Although such a process is conceivable, it relies on two essential assumptions. First, one assumes an additional system, the environment, into which energy is released, such as the electromagnetic field for an excited atom for instance. Second, only the presence of a coupling with these environmental degrees allows for an energy exchange. In our setup, neither of the two does exist for the global state and, for this reason, unbounded Hamiltonians are allowed. Similar arguments are conveyed in Ref. [189].

In the tradition of PW [103, 104], we do not assume a particular physical system for the clock or specify any clock Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_{\rm C}$ . While references such as [190] employ generic clock Hamiltonians as well, the authors of many newer studies [105, 107, 128, 129] choose the clock Hamiltonian to equal the one-dimensional momentum operator  $\hat{K}$  of a particle, i.e.,  $\hat{H}_{\rm C} = \hat{K}$ . The rationale behind this choice is twofold. First, the clock position operator  $\hat{Q}$  can supposedly take the role of a "time operator" by virtue of the commutation relation  $[\hat{Q}, \hat{H}_{\rm C}] = i$ . Second, the position eigenstates  $|Q\rangle_{\rm C}$  form a distinct class of clock states, because of their simple evolution in form of  $|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C} = |Q + \lambda\rangle_{\rm C}$  and the property of being an eigenstate of a "time operator".

#### 3.1.6 Time emergence with interaction

The majority of scientific works about time emergence (outside the quantum gravity community) considers setups without an interaction between clock and system. Yet, such a setting is very special and, in general, a generic Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}$  does not allow for a bipartite tensor structure exhibiting two non-interacting systems. In light of this fact, it becomes imperative to have a general treatment for coupled subsystems readily available. We extend an existing collection of publications [98–100,102,105,106,191,192] that consider this sophisticated configuration, with a thorough analysis within the quantum mechanical framework administered by the postulates (I) and (II) and proposition (III). A decisive element of these previous works is the appearance of an effective potential acting on the system and depending on the state of the clock, or simply put, a time-dependent system Hamiltonian. As demonstrated in the preceding section, the occurrence of such a term is tied to the presence of a coupling term  $\hat{V}$ . The following derivation of the TDSE with interactions is of great generality, because of its model-independence and the appearance of an effective system potential  $\hat{V}_S$  in its most general form. Furthermore, the existence of an interaction almost always ensures a non-separable energy eigenstate  $|\Psi\rangle$  possessing non-vanishing entanglement, unless the coupling commutes with the self-Hamiltonians, i.e.,  $[\hat{H}_S + \hat{H}_C, \hat{V}] = 0$ . An example for this special case is  $\hat{V} = \hat{H}_S \otimes \hat{H}_C$  from Ref. [193].

#### 3.1.6.1 Invariance and infinitesimal transformations

As before, the invariance Eq. (3.1.4) provides a starting point, but the clock projection cannot easily be resolved into a unitary evolution for the system, as already stated in the preceding section. The key to determining the correct unitary system dynamics is the splitting of  $\lambda$  into many infinitesimal segments  $\kappa \equiv \lambda/N \ll 1$  with  $N \gg 1$  and the associated division of  $\exp(i\lambda(\hat{H}_{\rm C} + \hat{H}_{\rm S} + \hat{V} - E))$  into many infinitesimal transformations  $\exp(i\kappa(\hat{H}_{\rm C} + \hat{H}_{\rm S} + \hat{V} - E))$ . After initially treating only one small transformation, the form of the system evolution for finite  $\lambda$  becomes apparent.

Since  $\kappa$  is a small quantity, we can Taylor expand Eq. (3.1.4) up to first order in  $\kappa$  and partially project an initial clock state  $|\chi_0\rangle_C$  onto it, yielding

$$\langle \chi_0 | e^{i\kappa(\hat{H}_{\rm C}+\hat{H}_{\rm S}+\hat{V}-E)} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} = \langle \chi_0 | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} + i\kappa \langle \chi_0 | (\hat{H}_{\rm C}+\hat{H}_{\rm S}+\hat{V}-E) | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} + \mathcal{O}(\kappa^2).$$
(3.1.33)

#### 3.1.6.2 Optimization of effective potential and non-Hermitian remainder

Clearly, the term  $\langle \chi_0 | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_C$  in (3.1.33) needs further evaluation. We wish to obtain an effective operator  $\hat{V}_S$  acting only on the relation system state. To this end, we introduce

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S}(0)\langle\chi_0|\Psi\rangle_{\rm C} \equiv \langle\chi_0|\hat{V}|\Psi\rangle_{\rm C} - |\Delta(0)\rangle_{\rm S}$$
(3.1.34)

with the remainder vector  $|\Delta(0)\rangle_{\rm S} \equiv \langle \chi_0 | (\hat{V} - \hat{V}_{\rm S}(0)) | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C}$ . So far, the effective potential  $\hat{V}_{\rm S}(0)$ , which operates solely in the system Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}_{\rm S}$ , is undetermined. In order to capture with  $\hat{V}_{\rm S}$  the unitary part of the system evolution to the fullest extent, we minimize the contribution from the potentially unitarity-violating term  $|\Delta\rangle_{\rm S}$ . In other words, we seek an effective potential generating (together with  $\hat{H}_{\rm S}$ ) a unitary evolution that is as close as possible to the exact relational dynamics. For an ease in notation, we introduce the projectors

$$\hat{P}_{\chi}(\lambda) \equiv e^{-i\lambda(\hat{H}_{\rm C}-E)} |\chi_0\rangle \langle \chi_0|_{\rm C} e^{i\lambda(\hat{H}_{\rm C}-E)}, \qquad (3.1.35)$$

$$\hat{P}_{\Psi} \equiv |\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi| , \qquad (3.1.36)$$

$$\hat{P}_{\varphi}(\lambda) \equiv |\varphi(\lambda)\rangle\langle\varphi(\lambda)|_{S} = \frac{|\phi(\lambda)\rangle\langle\phi(\lambda)|_{S}}{\langle\phi(\lambda)|\phi(\lambda)\rangle_{S}}$$
(3.1.37)

and omit the argument  $\lambda$  in the following, which is implicitly taken as  $\lambda = 0$  for now. Expressing the norm of the remainder vector in a trace form yields

$$\langle \Delta | \Delta \rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \mathrm{tr} \Big[ \hat{P}_{\Psi} (\hat{V} - \hat{V}_{\mathrm{S}}) \hat{P}_{\chi} (\hat{V} - \hat{V}_{\mathrm{S}}) \Big] \ge 0.$$
(3.1.38)

This term is bounded from below and must posses at least one minimum. On the contrary, it has no upper bound, because  $\hat{V}_S$  can always be rescaled by a scalar factor and can increase the norm by an arbitrary factor. In order to find a  $\hat{V}_S$  minimizing the remainder norm, we use a variational approach in which the effective system potential varies by a small, but

arbitrary Hermitian term  $\widehat{\delta V}_S$ , namely  $\hat{V}_S \longrightarrow \hat{V}_S + \widehat{\delta V}_S$ . This ensures a variation within the space of Hermitian operators and the subsequent variation of the norm reads

$$\delta \langle \Delta | \Delta \rangle_{\rm S} = \text{tr} \Big[ \hat{P}_{\Psi} \widehat{\delta V}_{\rm S} \hat{P}_{\chi} (\hat{V}_{\rm S} - \hat{V}) + \hat{P}_{\Psi} (\hat{V}_{\rm S} - \hat{V}) \hat{P}_{\chi} \widehat{\delta V}_{\rm S} \Big]$$
(3.1.39)

$$= \operatorname{tr}\left[\widehat{\delta V}_{S}\left\{\hat{P}_{\chi}(\hat{V}_{S}-\hat{V})\hat{P}_{\Psi}+\hat{P}_{\Psi}(\hat{V}_{S}-\hat{V})\hat{P}_{\chi}\right\}\right]$$
(3.1.40)

$$= \operatorname{tr}_{S} \left[ \widehat{\delta V}_{S} \langle \chi_{0} | \left\{ (\hat{V}_{S} - \hat{V}) \hat{P}_{\Psi} + \hat{P}_{\Psi} (\hat{V}_{S} - \hat{V}) \right\} | \chi_{0} \rangle_{C} \right] \stackrel{!}{=} 0, \qquad (3.1.41)$$

where we used the cyclic property of the trace. As stated above, the variation  $\delta V_S$  is arbitrary and, therefore, the norm variation can only equal zero if the operator-valued mean value with respect to  $|\chi_0\rangle_C$  vanishes. It leads to

$$\langle \chi_0 | (\hat{P}_\Psi \hat{V} + \hat{V} \hat{P}_\Psi) | \chi_0 \rangle_{\mathsf{C}} = \langle \chi_0 | \hat{P}_\Psi | \chi_0 \rangle_{\mathsf{C}} \hat{V}_{\mathsf{S}}(0) + \hat{V}_{\mathsf{S}}(0) \langle \chi_0 | \hat{P}_\Psi | \chi_0 \rangle_{\mathsf{C}}$$
(3.1.42)

$$= \langle \phi(0) | \phi(0) \rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \left( \hat{P}_{\varphi} \hat{V}_{\mathrm{S}}(0) + \hat{V}_{\mathrm{S}}(0) \hat{P}_{\varphi} \right)$$
(3.1.43)

for  $\hat{V}_{\rm S}$  and cannot be further simplified. Despite that, an additional property aids in the extraction of all relevant parts. Before doing so, it is useful the define the complementary projector  $\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi} \equiv \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\rm S} - \hat{P}_{\varphi}$ . With a Feshbach-Fano-like partitioning [194, 195], we can bring the effective system potential to the block form

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S} = \hat{P}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\hat{P}_{\varphi} + \hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\hat{P}_{\varphi} + \hat{P}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi} + \hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi} = \left(\frac{\hat{P}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\hat{P}_{\varphi}}{\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\hat{P}_{\varphi}} \left| \frac{\hat{P}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}}{\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}} \right| \right).$$
(3.1.44)

Since  $\hat{V}_{\rm S}$  never appears stand-alone in the equation of motions, but always in conjunction with  $|\phi\rangle_{\rm S}$  as  $\hat{V}_{\rm S} |\phi\rangle_{\rm S}$ , it is clear that the last term in Eq. (3.1.44) has no influence on the system dynamics. Additionally, Eq. (3.1.43) gives no constraint for this term and, without loss of generality, it can be defined in the most convenient way. The third term gives also zero when applied to  $|\phi\rangle_{\rm S}$ , but it is kept in order to ensure the Hermiticity of  $\hat{V}_{\rm S}$ . Solving Eq. (3.1.44) yields the optimal effective system potential

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S} = \frac{\langle \chi | (\hat{V} \hat{P}_{\Psi} + \hat{P}_{\Psi} \hat{V}) | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} - \operatorname{Re}(a) \hat{P}_{\varphi}$$
(3.1.45)

and, furthermore, an evaluation of the remainder vector leads to

$$|\Delta\rangle_{\rm S,min} = -i\,{\rm Im}(a)\,|\phi\rangle_{\rm S}\,.\tag{3.1.46}$$

The complex scalar  $a(\lambda)$  is defined as  $a \equiv \langle \Psi | \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle / \langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle \in \mathbb{C}$  and further details of the calculations can be found in Appendix A.1. An alternative form for *a* follows from the global energy constraint (3.1.3) and reads

$$a = E - \langle \varphi | \hat{H}_{\rm S} | \varphi \rangle_{\rm S} - \frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{H}_{\rm C} \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} \,. \tag{3.1.47}$$

Using the aforementioned freedom, we can add  $-\operatorname{Re}(a)\hat{P}_{\varphi}$  to the effective potential  $\hat{V}_{S}$  without any change in the system dynamics, yielding the simpler expression

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S} = \frac{\langle \chi | (\hat{V} \hat{P}_{\Psi} + \hat{P}_{\Psi} \hat{V}) | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} - \operatorname{Re}(a).$$
(3.1.48)

This is a surprising result, because the term we suspected to spoil the linearity and hermiticity of the first order term in Eq. (3.1.33) is actually linear in the system state  $|\phi\rangle_{\rm S}$ , regardless of the choice for  $|\chi\rangle_{\rm C}$ . Therefore, only a purely imaginary scalar violates the Hermiticity. Although the norm of  $|\phi\rangle_{\rm S}$  is not conserved, the dynamics remains unaffected upon renormalization. Put differently, only the hermitian term  $\hat{H}_{\rm S} + \hat{V}_{\rm S}$  governs the evolution in projective system Hilbert space<sup>2</sup>. We also note that the contributions to the imaginary part  ${\rm Im}(a) = {\rm Im} \langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} / \langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle$  represent only transitions from the clock state to its complement through  $\hat{V}$ . An alternative form, which does not rely on the interaction  $\hat{V}$ , is presented in Appendix A.2.

In hindsight, another way to attain the same result exists. Rewriting the important term as

$$\langle \chi | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} = \langle \chi | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} \frac{\langle \phi | \phi \rangle_{\rm S}}{\langle \phi | \phi \rangle_{\rm S}} = \frac{\langle \chi | \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\Psi} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} | \phi \rangle_{\rm S}$$
(3.1.49)

resembles an operator acting linearly on the unnormalized system state  $|\phi\rangle_{S}$ . It is not Hermitian, but we can add zero in a clever way to obtain a Hermitian operator and an additional scalar term, namely

$$\langle \chi | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} = \frac{\langle \chi | \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\Psi} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} | \phi \rangle_{\rm S} + \frac{\langle \chi | \hat{P}_{\Psi} \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} | \phi \rangle_{\rm S} - \frac{\langle \chi | \hat{P}_{\Psi} \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} | \phi \rangle_{\rm S}$$
(3.1.50)

$$=\frac{\langle \chi | (\hat{V}\hat{P}_{\Psi} + \hat{P}_{\Psi}\hat{V}) | \chi \rangle_{C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} | \phi \rangle_{S} - \underbrace{\frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{V}\hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}}_{\equiv a \in \mathbb{C}} | \phi \rangle_{S} .$$
(3.1.51)

Again, we find the same Hermitian effective system potential  $\hat{V}_{S}$  acting on the system and a purely imaginary term spoiling the norm conservation of  $|\phi\rangle_{S}$ , i.e.,

$$\langle \chi | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} = \left[ \hat{V}_{\rm S} - i \, {\rm Im} \, a \right] | \phi \rangle_{\rm S} \tag{3.1.52}$$

With this new insight, Eq. (3.1.33) can be expressed as

$$\langle \chi_0 | e^{i(\hat{H}_{\rm C} + \hat{H}_{\rm S} + \hat{V} - E)\kappa} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} = \langle \chi_0 | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} + i\kappa \Big( \hat{H}_{\rm S} + \hat{V}_{\rm S}(0) - i \operatorname{Im} a(0) \Big) \langle \chi_0 | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} + i\kappa \langle \chi_0 | (\hat{H}_{\rm C} - E) | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} + \mathcal{O}(\kappa^2)$$
(3.1.53)

$$=e^{i\kappa\left(\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}}+\hat{V}_{\mathrm{S}}(0)\right)}e^{\kappa\operatorname{Im}a(0)}\left\langle\chi_{0}\right|e^{i\kappa\left(\hat{H}_{\mathrm{C}}-E\right)}\left|\Psi\right\rangle_{\mathrm{C}}+\mathscr{O}(\kappa^{2})$$
(3.1.54)

$$\stackrel{!}{=} \langle \chi_0 | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} \tag{3.1.55}$$

and, subsequently, we find

$$e^{-i\kappa\left(\hat{H}_{\rm S}+\hat{V}_{\rm S}(0)\right)}\langle\chi_{0}|\Psi\rangle_{\rm C} = e^{\kappa\,{\rm Im}\,a(0)}\,\langle\chi_{0}|e^{i\kappa(\hat{H}_{\rm C}-E)}|\Psi\rangle_{\rm C} + \mathcal{O}(\kappa^{2}) \tag{3.1.56}$$

for a small step size  $\kappa$ . To understand the meaning of the exponential prefactor on the right-hand side, we note that

$$\operatorname{Im}(a) = \operatorname{Im}\frac{\langle\Psi|\hat{V}\hat{P}_{\chi}|\Psi\rangle}{\langle\Psi|\hat{P}_{\chi}|\Psi\rangle} = \operatorname{Im}\frac{\langle\Psi|(E-\hat{H}_{C}-\hat{H}_{S})\hat{P}_{\chi}|\Psi\rangle}{\langle\Psi|\hat{P}_{\chi}|\Psi\rangle}$$
(3.1.57)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>This is the space ("ray space") in which  $\gamma |\varphi\rangle_S$  and  $|\varphi\rangle_S$  are identified for  $\gamma \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$  and belong to the same equivalence class.

$$= -\operatorname{Im}\frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{H}_{\mathrm{C}} \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} = -\frac{1}{2} \frac{\langle \Psi | \left[ -i\hat{H}_{\mathrm{C}}, \hat{P}_{\chi} \right] | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}$$
(3.1.58)

$$= -\frac{1}{2} \frac{\langle \Psi | \left( \frac{d\hat{P}_{\chi}}{d\lambda} \right) | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} = -\frac{1}{2} \frac{d}{d\lambda} \ln \langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle .$$
(3.1.59)

Hence,

$$e^{\int_{0}^{\lambda} d\lambda' \operatorname{Im} a(\lambda')} = \sqrt{\frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi}(0) | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi}(\lambda) | \Psi \rangle}}$$
(3.1.60)

and a small  $\lambda = \kappa \ll 1$  allows for the approximation

$$\sqrt{\frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi}(0) | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi}(\kappa) | \Psi \rangle}} = e^{\int_{0}^{\kappa} d\lambda' \operatorname{Im} a(\lambda')} = e^{\kappa \operatorname{Im} a(0)} + \mathscr{O}(\kappa^{2}).$$
(3.1.61)

Clearly, the prefactor normalizes the system state. Dividing both sides of Eq. (3.1.56) by  $\sqrt{\langle \Psi | \chi_0 \rangle \langle \chi_0 | \Psi \rangle}$  provides us with the final version for the "infinitesimal" step for the normalized system state

$$e^{-i\kappa \left(\hat{H}_{S}+\hat{V}_{S}(0)\right)}|\varphi(0)\rangle_{S} = \frac{\langle \chi(\kappa)|\Psi\rangle_{C}}{\sqrt{\langle\Psi|\chi(\kappa)\rangle\langle\chi(\kappa)|\Psi\rangle}} + \mathcal{O}(\kappa^{2}) = |\varphi(\kappa)\rangle_{S} + \mathcal{O}(\kappa^{2})$$
(3.1.62)

with the same clock state  $|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C} = \exp[-i\lambda(\hat{H}_{\rm C}-E)]|\chi_0\rangle_{\rm C}$  as in Eq. (3.1.15) of the preceding section.

#### 3.1.6.3 Consecutive transformations

For illustration, we perform two infinitesimal steps, i.e.,

$$\langle \chi_0 | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} = \langle \chi_0 | e^{2i\kappa(\hat{H}_{\rm C} + \hat{H}_{\rm S} + \hat{V} - E)} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C}$$
(3.1.63)

$$=e^{i\kappa\left(\hat{H}_{S}+\hat{V}_{S}(0)-i\operatorname{Im}a(0)\right)}\langle\chi(\kappa)|e^{i\kappa(\hat{H}_{C}+\hat{H}_{S}+\hat{V}-E)}|\Psi\rangle_{C}+\mathscr{O}(\kappa^{2})$$
(3.1.64)

$$=e^{i\kappa\left(\hat{H}_{S}+\hat{V}_{S}(0)-i\operatorname{Im}a(0)\right)}e^{i\kappa\left(\hat{H}_{S}+\hat{V}_{S}(\kappa)-i\operatorname{Im}a(\kappa)\right)}\langle\chi(2\kappa)|\Psi\rangle_{C}+\mathscr{O}(\kappa^{2}).$$
(3.1.65)

Using the same operations as above, the system state transforms as

$$|\varphi(2\kappa)\rangle_{\rm S} = e^{i\kappa\left(\hat{H}_{\rm S}+\hat{V}_{\rm S}(\kappa)\right)} e^{i\delta\left(\hat{H}_{\rm S}+\hat{V}_{\rm S}(0)\right)} |\varphi(0)\rangle_{\rm S} + \mathcal{O}(\kappa^2)$$
(3.1.66)

and progressive use of this form for finite  $\lambda$  yields

$$\langle \chi_{0} | e^{i\lambda(\hat{H}_{C} + \hat{H}_{S} + \hat{V} - E)} | \Psi \rangle_{C} = \left( \overline{\mathcal{P}} e^{i \int_{0}^{\lambda} d\lambda' \left[ \hat{H}_{S} + \hat{V}_{S}(\lambda') \right]} \right) \langle \chi_{0} | e^{i\lambda(\hat{H}_{C} - E) + \int_{0}^{\lambda} d\lambda' \operatorname{Im} a(\lambda')} | \Psi \rangle_{C} \quad (3.1.67)$$

in the limit  $N \to \infty$  and with anti- $\lambda$ -ordering operator  $\overline{\mathcal{T}}$ . The exponential term involving Im  $a(\lambda)$  ensures the system state's normalization for all  $\lambda$ . With the definitions from above, we get

$$|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} = \mathscr{T}e^{-i\int_0^\lambda d\lambda' \left[\hat{H}_{\rm S} + \hat{V}_{\rm S}(\lambda')\right]} |\varphi(0)\rangle_{\rm S}$$
(3.1.68)
with  $\lambda$ -ordering operator  $\mathcal{T}$  and, after applying a simple derivative with respect to  $\lambda$ , also the system TDSE

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \left[\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}} + \hat{V}_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)\right]|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}.$$
(3.1.69)

Once again, the parameter  $\lambda$  appears in place of the traditional time *t*, even under the presence of an interaction between clock and system. Equation (3.1.69) represents one of the main results of this thesis. Despite the presence of a system-clock coupling, the form of the clock evolution (3.1.15) remains unchanged. Subsequently, a notable property from Sec. 3.1.5 holds, namely that only non-vanishing clock Hamiltonians  $\hat{H}_C \neq 0$  can induce physical changes in the system, regardless of the initial state  $|\chi_0\rangle_C$ . Otherwise, only the global phase of the system state changes by  $\exp(-i\lambda E)$  for  $\hat{H}_C = 0$ . A major feature of the effective system TDSE is the inextricable link between the effective system potential and the initial system state. Any change of the initial clock state results in a simultaneous change of the potential and the initial system state in general.

To the best of our knowledge, the only other works treating the PW approach with an interaction term [105, 106] are solely able to derive a system TDSE with a time-convoluted effective potential, which reduces to a time-local expression only for special interactions. In addition, the authors rely on  $\hat{H}_{\rm C} = \hat{K}$ , the existence of a time operator with  $[\hat{H}_{\rm C}, \hat{T}_{\rm C}] = i$  and the eigenstates of  $\hat{T}_{\rm C}$  as clock states. As we have demonstrated successfully, neither the time-convolution nor a very special clock is necessary to obtain unitary dynamics with an exact effective potential. Interestingly, this situation resembles a historical development in open systems theory. In 1977, Hashitsume et al. [196] published a derivation of a time-convolutionless formulation of master equations and, thus, their approach succeeded the Nakajima-Zwanzig formalism [197, 198] from around 1960, which contains memory effects.

### 3.1.6.4 Second order contributions

We omitted the remaining term scaling with  $\mathcal{O}(\kappa^2)$  in Eq. (3.1.69). However, a careful researcher could argue that a summation of all small transformations can lead to a scaling  $\mathcal{O}(N\kappa^2) = \mathcal{O}(\lambda\kappa)$  which is linear in  $\kappa$ . In that case, the remainder term could be as important as the effective system Hamiltonian. To rule out this possibility, we perform a simple check by assuming the clock evolution to be *a priori* given by  $|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C} = \exp[-i\lambda(\hat{H}_{\rm C} - E)]|\chi_0\rangle_{\rm C}$ . Our previous treatment provides this form of the evolution and it suffices now to show that the conditional system state is governed by Eq. (3.1.69). The important terms are

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\langle\chi|\Psi\rangle_{\mathrm{C}} = -\langle\Psi|(\hat{H}_{\mathrm{C}} - E)|\chi\rangle_{\mathrm{C}} = \langle\Psi|(\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}} + \hat{V})|\chi\rangle_{\mathrm{C}}, \qquad (3.1.70)$$

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}\langle\Psi|\chi\rangle\langle\chi|\Psi\rangle}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} = \langle\Psi|\left[\hat{H}_{\mathrm{C}},|\chi\rangle\langle\chi|_{\mathrm{C}}\right]|\Psi\rangle = -\langle\Psi|\left[\hat{V},|\chi\rangle\langle\chi|_{\mathrm{C}}\right]|\Psi\rangle$$
(3.1.71)

and the change of the conditional system state reads

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\varphi\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\frac{\langle\chi|\Psi\rangle_{\mathrm{C}}}{\sqrt{\langle\Psi|\chi\rangle\langle\chi|\Psi\rangle}}$$
(3.1.72)

$$=\frac{\langle \chi | (\hat{H}_{S} + \hat{V}) | \Psi \rangle_{C}}{\sqrt{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle}} + | \varphi \rangle_{S} \underbrace{\frac{\langle \Psi | [\hat{V}, | \chi \rangle \langle \chi |_{C}] | \Psi \rangle}{2 \langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle}}_{=i \operatorname{Im} a}$$
(3.1.73)

$$\underbrace{\left[\hat{H}_{\rm C} + \hat{V}_{\rm S}\right]}_{=0} \left[\hat{H}_{\rm C} + \hat{V}_{\rm S}\right] \left[\varphi\right]_{\rm S} \underbrace{-i\,{\rm Im}\,a\,\left|\varphi\right\rangle_{\rm S} + i\,{\rm Im}\,a\,\left|\varphi\right\rangle_{\rm S}}_{=0}.$$
(3.1.74)

Clearly, no additional term appears and, indeed, we verify our treatment of neglecting the  $\mathcal{O}(\kappa^2)$  contributions to be correct. The analytical exactness of the final result is worth mentioning, because the derivation does not require any approximation. However, the possibility for a simplification of the effective system potential exists under specific circumstances. Before we present those, we showcase our formalism with a specific example. Not only can we point out certain important features of our framework, but we demonstrate how fully analytical solutions to time-dependent problems can be obtained.

## 3.1.7 Illustration for coupled harmonic oscillators

For any application, we need to calculate an energy eigenstate  $|\Psi\rangle$  as an essential element of our framework, either analytically or numerically. Such a formidable task is difficult in general, but the mathematical freedom to change the tensor product structure of the Hilbert space may provide means for its realization. Specifically, we assume a partitioning  $\mathscr{H} = \mathscr{H}'_S \otimes \mathscr{H}'_C$  to exist, in which the global Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$  allows for an easy computation of the energy eigenstate  $|\Psi\rangle$ . One example is an interaction-free global system with well-known subsystem Hamiltonians. A change in the tensor product structure induces a new factorization  $\mathscr{H} = \mathscr{H}_S \otimes \mathscr{H}_C$  and, simultaneously, transforms the Hamiltonian to a new form  $\hat{H}$ . Such an operation effectively corresponds to a basis transformation and leaves the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$  unaltered. This procedure shifts the main task from solving a complicated TISE to finding the correct transformation from a simple Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$  to a desired Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}$ . For illustration, we present one example in this section, namely two coupled oscillators obtained from a single harmonic oscillator and a free particle, which are not coupled.

The combination of a harmonic oscillator and a non-interacting free particle can be described by the separable Hamiltonian

$$\hat{H} = \frac{\hat{p}_x^2 + \hat{p}_y^2}{2} + \frac{1}{2}\hat{x}^2.$$
(3.1.75)

For simplicity, the frequency  $\omega$  of the oscillator and the two masses  $M_x$  and  $M_y$  are set to one. Both systems are well known and allow for an easy determination of the energy spectrum [199]

$$E(n,k) = \frac{1}{2}k^2 + \left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right) \ge 0 \qquad n \in \mathbb{N}_0, k \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(3.1.76)

Their associated eigenstates

$$\Psi_{n,k}(x,y) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} e^{-iky} \cdot \eta_n(x).$$
(3.1.77)

include the energy eigenstates

$$\eta_n(x) = \left(\frac{1}{\pi}\right)^{\frac{1}{4}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{2^n n!}} H_n(x) e^{-x^2/2}.$$
(3.1.78)

of the harmonic oscillator  $\hat{H}_{osc} = (\hat{p}_x^2 + \hat{x}^2)/2$  [183]. The physicist's version of the Hermite polynomials is  $H_n(x) = (-1)^n e^{x^2} \frac{d^n}{dy^n} (e^{-x^2})$  and some of their properties are detailed in Appendix B Hence, the global energy eigenstate reads

$$\Psi_{n,k}(x,y) = \frac{1}{\pi^{1/4}\sqrt{2^{n+1}\pi n!}} e^{-iky} H_n(x) e^{-x^2/2}.$$
(3.1.79)

Interestingly, most eigenenergies E possess a degenerate subspace and the set  $\{n_i\}_{0\le n\le E-1/2}$  labels the corresponding momenta

$$k_i = k(E, n_i) = \pm \sqrt{2(E - n_i) - 1},$$
 (3.1.80)

which provide different orthogonal states for fixed energy E. The most general energy eigenstate can be expressed as

$$\Psi(x,y) = \sum_{i} c_{i} \Psi_{n_{i},k_{i}}(x,y)$$
(3.1.81)

with complex coefficients  $c_i$ .

In order to introduce an interaction, we modify the tensor product structure of  $\mathcal{H}$ . Such a change is facilitated by a variable transformation  $(x, y) \rightarrow (r, s)$  and we define the new variables

$$x = r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta \tag{3.1.82}$$

$$y = s\cos\theta + r\sin\theta \tag{3.1.83}$$

with a fixed rotation angle  $\theta$ . For simplicity, we assume  $\theta$  to only take the values

$$0 < \cos \theta < 1$$
 and  $0 < \sin \theta < 1$  (3.1.84)

or  $0 < \theta < \pi/2$  and note that dx dy = dr ds. Applying this basis transformation yields the transformed Hamiltonian

$$\hat{H} = \underbrace{\frac{\hat{p}_{r}^{2}}{2} + \frac{\cos^{2}\theta}{2}\hat{r}^{2}}_{=\hat{H}_{C}} + \underbrace{\frac{\hat{p}_{s}^{2}}{2} + \frac{\sin^{2}\theta}{2}\hat{s}^{2}}_{=\hat{H}_{S}} + \underbrace{\sin(2\theta) \cdot \hat{s} \otimes \hat{r}}_{=\hat{V}}, \qquad (3.1.85)$$

which describes two coupled harmonic oscillators with natural frequencies  $\omega_r \equiv \cos \theta$  and  $\omega_s \equiv \sin \theta$ , respectively. As a side note, it is also possible to start from two position-coupled harmonic oscillators with different masses and frequencies and, subsequently, find an inverse coordinate transformation to obtained two uncoupled system [200]. Expressed in the new variables, the global energy eigenstates read

$$\Psi_{n,k}(r,s) = \frac{1}{\pi^{1/4}\sqrt{2^{n+1}\pi n!}} e^{-ik(s\cos\theta + r\sin\theta)} H_n(r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta) e^{-(r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta)^2/2}.$$
(3.1.86)

and clearly reveal the entanglement between the two degrees of freedom, r and s, respectively, due to a loss of separability.

We employ well-known wavefunctions for the clock states, namely the coherent states [183, 201]

$$\alpha(r,\lambda,\omega,r_0) = \left(\frac{\omega}{\pi}\right)^{\frac{1}{4}} \exp\left[-\frac{i}{2}\left(\omega\lambda + r_{\rm cl}(\lambda) \cdot p_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\right)\right]$$
$$\cdot \exp\left[-\frac{\omega}{2}\left(x - r_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\right)^2\right] \exp\left[ir \cdot p_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\right]$$
(3.1.87)

evolving under the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_{osc} = (\hat{p}_r^2 + \omega^2 \hat{r}^2)/2$  with the classical trajectories

$$r_{\rm cl}(\lambda) = r_0 \cos(\omega \lambda) \tag{3.1.88}$$

$$p_{\rm cl}(\lambda) = -\omega r_0 \sin(\omega \lambda). \tag{3.1.89}$$

This particularly simple form is linked to special initial conditions  $r_{cl}(0) = r_0$  and  $p_{cl}(0) = 0$ . Complex conjugation of the coherent state yields

$$\alpha^{*}(r,\lambda,\omega,r_{0}) = \left(\frac{\omega}{\pi}\right)^{1/4} e^{i\left(\omega\lambda + r_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\cdot p_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\right)/2} e^{-ir \cdot p_{\rm cl}(\lambda)} e^{-\omega\left(r - r_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\right)^{2}/2}$$
(3.1.90)

and, therefore, the density in position space reads

$$|\alpha(r,\lambda,\omega,r_0)|^2 = \sqrt{\frac{\omega}{\pi}} \exp\left[-\omega\left(r - r_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\right)^2\right].$$
(3.1.91)

The prefactor ensures the normalization  $\int dx |\alpha(r, \lambda, \omega, r_0)|^2 = 1$ . Using these special states, we define the clock state to be

$$\langle \chi(\lambda)|r \rangle_{\rm C} \equiv \alpha^*(r,\lambda,\omega_r,r_0) \cdot \exp[-i\lambda E]$$
 (3.1.92)

with the clock frequency  $\omega_r = \cos \theta$ . In essence, all clock states considered are characterized by their initial mean position  $r_0$ . Obviously, other clock states can be used, but coherent states allow to analytically calculate some of the occurring integrals, because of to their Gaussian nature.

The unnormalized conditional system state is

$$|\phi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} = \langle \chi(\lambda)|\Psi\rangle_{\rm C} = \sum_{i} c_i \left\langle \chi(\lambda) \middle| \Psi_{n_i,k_i} \right\rangle_{\rm C} \,. \tag{3.1.93}$$

For the sake of simplicity, we only take the simple form  $|\Psi\rangle = |\Psi_{n,k}\rangle$  in the following for a fixed pair of *n* and *k*. Individual conditional system states in *s*-basis are

$$\phi_{n,k}(s,\lambda) = \left\langle s \otimes \chi(\lambda) \middle| \Psi_{n,k} \right\rangle \tag{3.1.94}$$

and have the exact form

$$\phi_{n,k}(s,\lambda) = \mathcal{N}_{n,k}(\lambda) e^{-i\zeta(\lambda)} \exp\left[-is\left(k + \frac{p_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\sin\theta}{1+\cos\theta}\right)\right] \exp\left[-\frac{\left(s - r_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\cot\theta\right)^2}{2(1-\cos\theta)}\right]$$
$$\cdot H_n\left[s - r_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\cot\theta + i\mathsf{L}(\lambda)\right]. \tag{3.1.95}$$

The details of the calculation and the definitions of the prefactor  $\mathcal{N}_{n,k}$ , the phase  $\zeta$  and the modified momentum L can be found in Appendix C. Parts of expression (3.1.95) resemble a coherent state, namely the second and third exponential terms with a slightly adjusted classical momentum. However, the  $\lambda$ -dependent Hermite polynomial modulates the shape of the system wavefunction and is a remnant of the harmonic oscillator energy eigenfunction  $\eta$  in  $\Psi$ . Such a composite expression promises interesting system dynamics and an illustration for n = 1 is shown in Fig. 3.6, together with the free evolution ( $\hat{V}_{\rm S} = 0$ ) for comparison. Equation (3.1.95) exhibits an important feature of our formalism, namely the cyclic structure. All  $\lambda$ -dependencies in the system state are linked to the classical phase space trajectory  $(r_{cl}(\lambda), p_{cl}(\lambda))$  of the clock and must follow the periodicity of the clock. In other words, once the clock state returns to its initial state  $|\chi_0\rangle_{\rm C}$ , the system must inevitably return to its initial state as well. Any natural periodicity of the system (here  $2\pi/\omega_s$ ) can loose its meaning. If system and clock freely evolve on very different time scales and the interaction is weak, then the dynamics can still display both scales. However, our example does not allow for this possibility. A further display of the cyclic property occurs through the mean position

$$\frac{\langle \phi_{n,k} | \hat{s} | \phi_{n,k} \rangle_{\mathrm{S}}}{\langle \phi_{n,k} | \phi_{n,k} \rangle_{\mathrm{S}}} = r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta$$
(3.1.96)



**Figure 3.6** – The evolution of the system wavefunctions for an uncoupled and coupled harmonic oscillator, due to (3.1.85), is compared by means of their absolute values. Panel (a) shows the exact system evolution of the relational system state  $|\varphi(s, \lambda)|$ , whereas the free evolution of the harmonic oscillator, due to  $\hat{H}_s$  and with the same initial state as in (a), is presented in (b) for comparison. The shown dynamics corresponds to total energy E = 1.8, basis rotation angle  $\theta = 0.325\pi$  and momentum  $k \approx 0.775$  in atomic units (see App. D). Clearly, the coupled harmonic oscillator (principal system) does not display its natural periodicity any longer.

of the system (App.  $\bigcirc$ ), which, in addition, does not depend on *n* or *k*.

The squared norm of these states is

$$\left\langle \phi_{n,k} \middle| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \frac{\mathcal{N}_{n,k}^2}{\sqrt{1 - \cos\theta}} \sum_{\substack{l,m=0\\l+m\,\mathrm{even}}}^n \binom{n}{l} \binom{n}{l} (2\mathsf{L})^{2n - (l+m)} i^{l-m} 2^{m+l} \Gamma\left(\frac{m+l+1}{2}\right)$$
$$\cdot \sqrt{\frac{\cos\theta}{1 - \cos\theta}}^{l+m} {}_2F_1\left(-m, -l; \frac{1 - l - m}{2}; \frac{\cos\theta - 1}{2\cos\theta}\right)$$
(3.1.97)

with the hypergeometric functions  ${}_{2}F_{1}(a, b; c; z)$  and allows us to express the normalized system state  $|\varphi_{n,k}\rangle_{S}$  in an analytically exact fashion. Specifically for the n = 1 example, the normalized system state in position basis reads

$$\varphi_{1,k} = -\left(\frac{1-\cos\theta}{\pi}\right)^{1/4} \sqrt{\frac{1-\cos\theta}{2L^2(1-\cos\theta)+1}} \left(s-r_{\rm cl}\cot\theta+iL\right)e^{-i\zeta}$$
$$\cdot \exp\left[-is\left(k+\frac{p_{\rm cl}\sin\theta}{1+\cos\theta}\right)\right] \exp\left[-\frac{\left(s-r_{\rm cl}\cot\theta\right)^2}{2(1-\cos\theta)}\right]. \tag{3.1.98}$$

In general, the states (3.1.95) evolve under the influence of the effective system potential

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S} = r_{\rm cl}\sin(2\theta)\left(\hat{P}_{\varphi}\,\hat{s} + \hat{s}\,\hat{P}_{\varphi}\right) - \left(2r_{\rm cl}^2\cos^2\theta + \cos\theta\right) + 2i\left[\hat{P}_{\varphi}\left(\cos\theta\,\hat{p}_s + k + p_{\rm cl}\sin\theta\right)\hat{s} - \hat{s}\left(\cos\theta\,\hat{p}_s + k + p_{\rm cl}\sin\theta\right)\hat{P}_{\varphi}\right],\tag{3.1.99}$$

which is also calculated in Appendix C. A slight simplification follows from the operation on the system state  $|\varphi\rangle_{\rm S}$ , because of the cancellation of two terms. The resulting expression is

$$\hat{V}_{S} \left| \varphi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{S} = \left\{ \underbrace{r_{cl} \sin(2\theta) \hat{s}}_{=\langle \chi | \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{C}} + \cos \theta + 2i \left( k + p_{cl} \sin \theta \right) \left[ \hat{P}_{\varphi}, \hat{s} \right] \\
+ i \cos \theta \left[ \hat{P}_{\varphi}, \hat{s} \, \hat{p}_{s} + \hat{p}_{s} \, \hat{s} \right] \right\} \left| \varphi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{S}$$
(3.1.100)

and features the operator-valued mean value  $\langle \chi | \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{\text{C}}$ . Such a term modifies the minimum position of the harmonic system potential and oscillates with the natural frequency  $\omega_r$  of the clock. Unfortunately, the other terms do not allow for an easy interpretation, except for the trivial energy shift from the constant term. For a validity check of our results, we numerically compared the relational framework with the sequential time evolution and found perfect agreement. A representation of  $\hat{V}_{\text{S}}$  in position basis can be straightforwardly calculated. However, instead of presenting the results for n = 1 in the main text, we provide these more complex expressions in Appendix C.

In summary, we have derived an analytical solution to a time-dependent problem, which features a complicated time-dependent potential. Although special, such exact solutions are very rare in physics. The change of the tensor product structure of the global Hilbert space proves essential in our derivation and might be useful for other problems too. As a significant consequence of our approach, the obtained system dynamics clearly exhibits the cyclic structure of the clock.

# 3.1.8 Approximations for effective potential

The evaluation of the effective system potential can be complicated, because it depends on  $|\Psi\rangle$ ,  $\hat{V}$  and  $|\chi\rangle_{\rm C}$ . In this section, we show two approximations, which simplify the expression for  $\hat{V}_{\rm S}$ . Additionally, we point out a relation between both approximations and provide connections to previous works, as well as another numerical example.

# 3.1.8.1 Clock quasi-eigenstate of interaction

A straightforward approximation concerns the action of the coupling  $\hat{V}$  on the clock state  $|\chi\rangle_{\rm C}$ . If  $|\chi\rangle_{\rm C}$  is almost an eigenstate, a "quasi-eigenstate", of the  $\mathscr{H}_{\rm C}$ -part of the interaction  $\hat{V}$ , then one can neglect the components of  $\hat{V} |\chi\rangle_{\rm C}$  that are orthogonal to  $|\chi\rangle_{\rm C}$ . In mathematical notation, this statement translates to

$$\hat{V}|\chi\rangle_{\rm C} = \left(\hat{P}_{\chi} + \underbrace{\hat{\bar{P}}_{\chi}}_{\approx 0}\right)\hat{V}|\chi\rangle_{\rm C} \approx \langle \chi|\hat{V}|\chi\rangle_{\rm C} |\chi\rangle_{\rm C}$$
(3.1.101)

with the complementary clock state projector  $\hat{P}_{\chi} \equiv \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C} - \hat{P}_{\chi}$ . The term  $\langle \chi | \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{C}$  is an effective operator acting in the system Hilbert space  $\mathscr{H}_{S}$ , because the scalar product is only taken in  $\mathscr{H}_{C}$ . Ideally, this approximation should hold true for all  $\lambda$ , but for numerical purposes it may suffice to hold only for a certain range of interest.

Surprisingly, an element of decoherence theory mentioned in Section 3.1.4 has an intriguing reappearance here, namely the "pointer state". These states are characterized by their robustness against entanglement buildup with an environment under the evolution of a total Hamiltonian, which includes the self-Hamiltonians and an interaction with the environment [147]. In the "quantum-measurement limit", which neglects the self-Hamiltonian (here  $\hat{H}_C$ ), the pointer states are simply the eigenstates of the interaction and are absolutely stable [202]. Yet, the aforementioned situation might be too idealized in most applications and it is necessary to include the self-Hamiltonian. In this case, the pointer states are determined by their ability to become the least entangled with the environment (on the time scale of interest). This procedure, known as "predictability sieve" [139, 159], has been employed to find coherent states as the most robust pointer states for a harmonic oscillator coupled linearly via its position to a heat bath [202], even though the eigenstates of the interaction are position eigenstates. These ideas seem to be in close analogy to Eq. (3.1.101) and, for this reason, we suspect that the predictability sieve might be a useful procedure to find clock states well-suited for the quasi-eigenstate approximation.

Since our framework does not require the stand-alone term (3.1.101), but only the partial scalar product  $\langle \chi | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C}$ , the slightly weaker condition

$$\langle \chi(\lambda) | \hat{V} \overline{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} \approx 0$$
 (3.1.102)

can be used. It allows for non-vanishing orthogonal parts  $\hat{P}_{\chi}\hat{V}|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{C}$  as long as they are not contained in  $|\Psi\rangle$ . For simplicity, we keep the name "quasi-eigenstate approximation", even though the weaker form does not necessitate an approximate eigenstate in principle. However, it is much easier in practice to find genuine quasi-eigenstates and, as is shown below, we can connect our approach to prior works with Eq. (3.1.101). If this approximation is sufficiently accurate, then the effective system potential reduces to

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S}(\lambda)|\varphi\rangle_{\rm S} \approx \langle \chi(\lambda)|\hat{V}|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C}|\varphi\rangle_{\rm S}$$
(3.1.103)

for all relevant  $\lambda$  applied to the system state and  $\hat{V}_S$  does no longer depend on  $|\Psi\rangle$ . In case approximation (3.1.102) holds exactly true, the norm of  $|\phi\rangle_S = \langle \chi |\Psi\rangle_C$  is preserved, as can be easily proven with

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\ln\langle\phi|\phi\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \mathrm{Im}\,\frac{\langle\Psi|\hat{V}\hat{P}_{\chi}|\Psi\rangle}{\langle\Psi|\hat{P}_{\chi}|\Psi\rangle} \stackrel{\text{(3.1.102)}}{=} \mathrm{Im}\,\underbrace{\frac{\langle\phi\otimes\chi|\hat{V}|\phi\otimes\chi\rangle}{\langle\phi|\phi\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}}}_{\in\mathbb{R}} = 0 \tag{(3.1.104)}$$

from Eq. (3.1.59). As a result, the norm change of  $|\phi\rangle$  provides a quantifier for the error induced by the quasi-eigenstate approximation (3.1.102). A more rigorous error analysis can be facilitated by the difference vector

$$\begin{aligned} |\Xi\rangle_{\rm S} &\equiv \left(\hat{V}_{\rm S} - \langle \chi | \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}\right) |\varphi\rangle_{\rm S} \\ &= \left(\langle \chi | \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C} \hat{P}_{\varphi} + \hat{P}_{\varphi} \langle \chi | \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}\right) |\varphi\rangle_{\rm S} - \left(\operatorname{Re} a + \langle \chi | \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}\right) |\varphi\rangle_{\rm S} \\ &+ \frac{\langle \chi | \left(\hat{V} \hat{\overline{P}}_{\chi} \hat{P}_{\Psi} + \hat{P}_{\Psi} \hat{\overline{P}}_{\chi} \hat{V}\right) |\chi\rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle} |\varphi\rangle_{\rm S} \end{aligned}$$
(3.1.105)  
(3.1.105)

$$=\frac{\langle \chi | \left(\hat{V}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\chi}\hat{P}_{\Psi}+\hat{P}_{\Psi}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\chi}\hat{V}\right) | \chi \rangle_{C}}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle} | \varphi \rangle_{S} - \left( \operatorname{Re} \frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{\overline{P}}_{\chi}\hat{V}\hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle} \right) | \varphi \rangle_{S}$$
(3.1.107)

$$=\frac{\langle \chi | \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle_{\mathsf{C}}}{\sqrt{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle}} + | \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{S}} \cdot i \underbrace{\operatorname{Im}}_{=\operatorname{Im} a} \frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle}, \qquad (3.1.108)$$

because its norm

$$Z^{2} \equiv \langle \Xi | \Xi \rangle_{S}$$

$$= (\operatorname{Im} a)^{2} + \frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{\overline{P}}_{\chi} \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\chi} \hat{V} \hat{\overline{P}}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle} + i \operatorname{Im} a \underbrace{\left[ \frac{\langle \Psi | \left( \hat{\overline{P}}_{\chi} \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\chi} - \hat{P}_{\chi} \hat{V} \hat{\overline{P}}_{\chi} \right) | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle} \right]}_{=2i \operatorname{Im} a}$$

$$(3.1.109)$$

$$=\frac{\langle\Psi|\bar{P}_{\chi}\hat{V}\hat{P}_{\chi}\hat{V}\bar{P}_{\chi}|\Psi\rangle}{\langle\Psi|\chi\rangle\langle\chi|\Psi\rangle} - (\mathrm{Im}\,a)^{2}$$
(3.1.11)

quantifies the instantaneous error due to the approximation. It is used in Sec. 3.1.8.4 to numerically assess the deviation from the exact evolution.

Considering that  $|\Psi\rangle$  appears in Eq. (3.1.11), one might prefer an error measure for the stronger form (3.1.10) of the quasi-eigenstate approximation, because it does not depend on  $|\Psi\rangle$ . In a fashion similar to the analysis above, the definition of a difference operator

$$\hat{\Xi}_{\rm S} \equiv \langle \chi | \hat{V} \bar{P}_{\chi} \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C} , \qquad (3.1.112)$$

acting in  $\mathscr{H}_S$ , can shed light on the issue of finding a suitable quantifier. Yet, we must find a contracted form to yield a single real number. To this end, we could either use a matrix norm, such as the Hilbert-Schmidt norm  $\|\hat{A}_S\|_S^2 \equiv \operatorname{tr}_S(\hat{A}_S^{\dagger}\hat{A}_S)$  [203], or use the mean value with respect to a certain normalized system state  $|\tau\rangle_S \in \mathscr{H}_S$ . Unfortunately, both options can yield infinity for unbounded operators, unless we restrict to the effective system Hilbert space spanned by the states in  $\Pi_{S,\Psi}$  from the end of Sec. 3.1.5. However, determining  $\Pi_{S,\Psi}$  requires once again knowledge of the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$ . Being aware of this issue, we nevertheless define

$$Z_{\text{strong}}^2 \equiv \max_{\substack{|\tau\rangle_{\text{S}} \in \mathscr{H}_{\text{S}} \\ \langle \tau | \tau \rangle_{\text{S}} = 1}} \langle \tau | \hat{\Xi}_{\text{S}} | \tau \rangle_{\text{S}} = \max_{\substack{|\tau\rangle_{\text{S}} \in \mathscr{H}_{\text{S}} \\ \langle \tau | \tau \rangle_{\text{S}} = 1}} \langle \tau \otimes \chi | \hat{V} \overline{P}_{\chi} \hat{V} | \tau \otimes \chi \rangle$$
(3.1.113)

and acknowledge its inadequacy for unbounded  $\hat{V}$ . In practice, most interactions are of the simple form

$$\hat{V} = \hat{W}_{\rm S} \otimes \hat{W}_{\rm C} \tag{3.1.114}$$

for  $\hat{W}_{S}$  and  $\hat{W}_{C}$  acting only in  $\mathcal{H}_{S}$  and  $\mathcal{H}_{C}$ , respectively. For instance, position-position coupling  $\hat{V} \propto \hat{q}_{1} \otimes \hat{q}_{2}$  [204, 205] and spin-spin interaction  $\hat{V} \propto \hat{\sigma}_{1,i} \otimes \hat{\sigma}_{2,j}$  [206] represent just two of many examples. Here,  $\hat{\sigma}_{n,i}$  represent the Pauli matrices [145] for  $n \in \{1, 2\}$  and  $i \in \{x, y, z\}$ . For the separable interaction (3.1.114), the error (3.1.113) factorizes to

$$Z_{\text{strong,sep}}^{2} = \underbrace{\langle \chi | \hat{W}_{C} \overline{\hat{P}}_{\chi} \hat{W}_{C} | \chi \rangle_{C}}_{= \text{Var}_{\chi} [\hat{W}_{C}]} \cdot \max_{\substack{|\tau\rangle_{S} \in \mathscr{H}_{S} \\ \langle \tau | \tau \rangle_{S} = 1}} \langle \tau | \hat{W}_{S}^{2} | \tau \rangle_{S}$$
(3.1.115)

and the second factor is independent of the clock state. Hence, the variance of  $\hat{W}_{\rm C}$  with respect to the clock state  $|\chi\rangle_{\rm C}$  quantifies the deviation from being in an exact eigenstate of  $\hat{W}_{\rm S}$ , as was to be expected. In addition, by focusing only on the first factor, a possible unboundedness of the second factor can be tolerated. For example, the variance  $\operatorname{Var}_{\chi}[\hat{W}_{\rm C}]$  is used in Section 3.1.8.4. If the variance cannot give a conclusive answer as in Section 3.1.8.3, we can use the relative error

$$Z_{\rm rel}^2 \equiv \frac{{\rm Var}_{\chi}[\hat{W}_{\rm C}]}{\langle \chi | \hat{W}_{\rm C} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}^2}$$
(3.1.116)

as a dimensionless alternative. In this form, the variance is compared to the strength of the interaction.

### 3.1.8.2 Connection to quantization of constrained system

As mentioned in Chapter 1, the classical constraint (1.4) has been used as the starting point for a quantization procedure in order to derive the TDSE [76, 77]. The quantized version of constraint (1.4) is the TISE

$$\hat{H} |\Psi\rangle = \left(\hat{P}_t + \frac{1}{2m}\hat{p}^2 + V(\hat{q}, \hat{t})\right)|\Psi\rangle = 0$$
(3.1.117)

with the position operator  $\hat{t}$  and its associated momentum operator  $\hat{P}_t$ . A representation of the TISE in a global position basis reads

$$\left(-i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\frac{\partial^2}{\partial q^2} + V(q,t)\right)\Psi(x,t) = 0$$
(3.1.118)

and its form equivalence to the TDSE is then used as a claim for a successful emergence of time. However, this derivation depends explicitly on a special basis and does not explain any relation to a physical clock state. Effectively, the resulting TDSE is just a TISE in disguise. Nonetheless, we can use the quasi-eigenstate approximation to derive a genuine TDSE of the same form. The special nature of the clock Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_{\rm C} = \hat{P}_t$  allows for a straightforward relation, because any wavepacket in the *t*-position basis is non-dispersing. If the initial clock state is chosen as a position eigenstates (or a very narrow wavepacket), i.e.,

$$|\chi_0\rangle_{\rm C} = |t_0\rangle_{\rm C}$$
, (3.1.119)

then its associated  $\lambda$ -evolution has the simple form

$$|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C} = |t_0 + \lambda\rangle_{\rm C} \,. \tag{3.1.120}$$

In this case, the clock states are actual eigenstates of the interaction, because

$$V(\hat{q},\hat{t})|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C} = V(\hat{q},t_0+\lambda)|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C}.$$
(3.1.121)

The system TDSE becomes

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \left(\frac{1}{2m}\hat{p}^{2} + V(\hat{q}, t_{0} + \lambda)\right)|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}$$
(3.1.122)

with the effective potential  $\langle \chi(\lambda) | V(\hat{q}, \hat{t}) | \chi(\lambda) \rangle_{\rm C} = V(\hat{q}, t_0 + \lambda)$  as a result. Obviously, the mean clock position  $t \equiv \langle \chi(\lambda) | \hat{t} | \chi(\lambda) \rangle_{\rm C} = t_0 + \lambda$  represents an adequate quantity to track the clock evolution and the deparametrization yields

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{dt}}|\varphi(t)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \left(\frac{1}{2m}\hat{p}^2 + V(\hat{q}, t)\right)|\varphi(t)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}.$$
(3.1.123)

Finally, this genuine TDSE makes reference to a specific clock property via t and not to a static configuration space coordinate.

There is another important difference between the approach described at the beginning of this section and our relational framework, namely the fixing of the initial system state. While the basis-dependent form (3.1.118) may resemble the TDSE, it does not describe how an initial state is extracted from the global state. In contrast, our procedure yields the definite state  $|\varphi(0)\rangle_{\rm S} = \langle \chi_0 | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} / \sqrt{\langle \Psi | \chi_0 \rangle \langle \chi_0 | \Psi \rangle}$  in addition to the TDSE. The same issue occurs in semiclassical treatments and is shown later.

### 3.1.8.3 Monochromatic mode interacting with atomic system

In reference [191], Braun et al. consider time emergence for a generic atomic system interacting with a monochromatic field mode. For the sake of consistency, their results are presented in a notation consistent with this thesis in the following. Upon quantization of the classical electromagnetic fields [207], their Hamiltonian describes a sum of many uncoupled harmonic oscillator. By picking just a single field mode for the clock, the corresponding clock Hamiltonian

$$\hat{H}_{\rm C} = \omega \left( \hat{a}^{\dagger} \hat{a} + \frac{1}{2} \right) \tag{3.1.124}$$

describes a single harmonic oscillator with creation and annihilation operators  $\hat{a}$  and  $\hat{a}^{\dagger}$ , respectively. Here,  $\omega$  denotes the angular frequency. The generic system Hamiltonian for an atom is

$$\hat{H}_{\rm S} = \sum_{i} \varepsilon_i \hat{c}_i^{\dagger} \hat{c}_i \tag{3.1.125}$$

and the interaction reads

$$\hat{V} = \sum_{ij} g_{ij} \hat{c}_i^{\dagger} \hat{c}_j \otimes (\hat{a} + \hat{a}^{\dagger}) \equiv \hat{S} \otimes (\hat{a} + \hat{a}^{\dagger}).$$
(3.1.126)

Choosing the ground state  $|\varphi_0\rangle_S$  as a reference state allows the authors of Ref. [191] to express the atomic operators as  $\hat{c}_i^{\dagger} \equiv |\varphi_i\rangle\langle\varphi_0|_S$ , such that  $\hat{c}_i^{\dagger}\hat{c}_j = |\varphi_i\rangle\langle\varphi_j|_S$ . The sum  $\hat{a} + \hat{a}^{\dagger}$  of annihilation and creation operator corresponds to the electric field of the mode (or position for a mechanical harmonic oscillator). Quite similar to our example in Sec. 3.1.7, the clock state is effectively chosen as a coherent state  $|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_C = |\alpha(\lambda)\rangle_C$  with  $\hat{a} |\alpha(\lambda)\rangle_C = \alpha_0 e^{-i\omega\lambda} |\alpha(\lambda)\rangle_C$  and, after applying semiclassical approximations, Braun et al. yield the TDSE

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \left[\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}} + \hat{S}\left(\alpha_{0}e^{-i\omega\lambda} + \alpha_{0}^{*}e^{i\omega\lambda}\right)\right]|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}.$$
(3.1.127)

In essence, this result is the quasi-eigenstate approximation, because

$$\langle \chi(\lambda) | \hat{V} | \chi(\lambda) \rangle_{C} = \langle \alpha(\lambda) | \hat{S} \otimes (\hat{a} + \hat{a}^{\dagger}) | \alpha(\lambda) \rangle_{C}$$
(3.1.128)

$$= \hat{S} \left( \alpha_0 e^{-\iota \omega \lambda} + \alpha_0^* e^{\iota \omega \lambda} \right). \tag{3.1.129}$$

Equipped with the error estimates from Sec. 3.1.8.1, it is now even possible to quantify the deviation from the exact dynamics. After a simple calculation, one realizes that the clock variance

$$\operatorname{Var}_{\gamma}[\hat{a} + \hat{a}^{\mathsf{T}}] = 1$$
 (3.1.130)

is constant, regardless of  $\alpha_0$ , and cannot provide a convincing error estimate. For this reason, we prefer the use of the relative error

$$Z_{\rm rel}^2 = \frac{1}{4|\alpha|^2} \cdot \frac{1}{\cos^2(\omega\lambda + \vartheta_0)}$$
(3.1.131)

with mean interacting strength  $\langle \chi(\lambda)|(\hat{a}+\hat{a}^{\dagger})|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C} = 2|\alpha_0| \cdot \cos(\omega\lambda + \vartheta_0)$  for  $\alpha_0 \equiv |\alpha_0| \cdot \exp(i\vartheta_0)$ . Clearly, the clock must have a large mean energy  $\omega |\alpha|^2$  for a small error. However, the relative error becomes infinite at the turning points  $\omega\lambda + \vartheta_0 = (n+1/2)\pi$   $(n \in \mathbb{Z})$  and the approximation becomes the least exact. While the variance is still finite at

these points, the mean interaction strength vanishes and causes the singular behavior.

This is an interesting example in view of our hypothesis in Sec. <u>3.1.8.1</u> about the use of pointer states as clock states. The setup in Ref. [202] corresponds directly to the analysis considered here. Even though, the interaction features the harmonic oscillator position of the clock in a linear form, coherent states are used instead of position (quasi-)eigenstates. For very short time scales, position (quasi-)eigenstates are useful, but on longer time scales the coherent states provide a much better approximation, in agreement with the findings in Ref. [202].

While the analysis of Braun et al. [191] provided more insight into time emergence, the authors did not mention that the cyclic property of the clock is also imprinted on the system. In other words, only system dynamics within a single clock cycle can be probed in this case, which is inadequate for the description of the interaction with an electromagnetic field over typically many cycles. A better description of this scenario can be given with a more realistic finite laser pulse and is provided in the next section.

## 3.1.8.4 Atomic system interacting with a laser pulse

Instead of using a monochromatic field for the clock, we study an atomic system interacting with the electric field of a finite laser pulse. To this end, we consider a free heavy non-relativistic particle with mass M in one dimension as a clock with  $\hat{H}_{\rm C} = \hat{K}^2/(2{\rm M})$  and use the interaction

$$\hat{V} = \hat{S} \otimes F(\hat{Q}) \tag{3.1.132}$$

for the clock position operator  $\hat{Q}$  and momentum operator  $\hat{K}$ . As in the preceding section, we use a generic system operator  $\hat{S}$ . The central idea of this section is to employ the quasi-eigenstate approximation to emulate a classical electric field  $F(\lambda)$ . To be specific, we choose the form of the electric field as

$$F(Q) = \exp\left(-4(\ln 2)\frac{Q^2}{\bar{T}^2}\right) \cdot \cos(\omega Q), \qquad (3.1.133)$$

representing a short pulse centered at Q = 0 with central frequency  $\omega$  and full width half maximum  $\overline{T}$ . For an easier notation, we define the rescaled variable  $T \equiv \overline{T}/(2\sqrt{\ln 2})$ . Initially, the clock state is taken to be a Gaussian wave packet

$$\chi(K,0) \propto \exp\left[-\sigma_0^2 (K-K_0)^2\right] \exp[iQ_0 K]$$
 (3.1.134)

in momentum space centered at initial momentum  $K_0 > 0$ , with mean position  $Q_0 < 0$  and initial width  $\sigma_0$ . In position space, the  $\lambda$ -evolved clock state reads [183]

$$\chi(Q,\lambda) \propto e^{iK_0(Q-Q_0)} e^{-iK_0^2\lambda/(2\mathsf{M})} \exp\left[-\frac{(Q-Q_0-K_0\lambda/\mathsf{M})^2}{4(\sigma_0^2+i\lambda/(2\mathsf{M}))}\right]$$
(3.1.135)

with normalization constant  $N(\lambda) = \sqrt{2\pi (\sigma_0^2 + (\lambda/(2M\sigma_0))^2)} \equiv \sqrt{2\pi\sigma^2(\lambda)}$  and has the density

$$|\chi|^{2}(Q,\lambda) = \frac{1}{N(\lambda)} \exp\left[-\frac{(Q-Q_{0}-K_{0}\lambda/M)^{2}}{2(\sigma_{0}^{2}+(\lambda/2M\sigma_{0})^{2})}\right].$$
(3.1.136)

The time-dependent width  $\sigma(\lambda) \equiv \sqrt{\sigma_0^2 + (\lambda/2M\sigma_0)^2}$  shows the dispersing character and the center of the wavepacket  $Q(\lambda) \equiv Q_0 - K_0 \lambda / M = \langle \chi | \hat{Q} | \chi \rangle_C$  advances linearly in  $\lambda$ . For

the approximate effective system potential, the mean value of  $F(\hat{Q})$  with respect to  $|\chi\rangle_{C}$  is essential and evaluates to

$$\begin{split} \langle \chi(\lambda)|F(\hat{Q})|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C} &= \frac{1}{N(\lambda)} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}Q \; e^{-Q^2/T^2} \cos(\omega Q) \exp\left[-\frac{(Q-Q(\lambda))^2}{2\sigma^2(\lambda)}\right] \quad (3.1.137) \\ &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{1+2\sigma^2(\lambda)/T^2}} \exp\left[-\frac{\omega^2 \sigma^2(\lambda)}{2(1+2\sigma^2(\lambda)/T^2)}\right] \\ &\quad \cdot \exp\left[-\frac{Q^2(\lambda)}{T^2} \cdot \frac{1}{1+2\sigma^2(\lambda)/T^2}\right] \cos\left[\frac{\omega Q(\lambda)}{1+2\sigma^2(\lambda)/T^2}\right] (3.1.138) \\ &\neq F\left(\langle \chi|\hat{Q}|\chi\rangle_{\rm C}\right) = F\left(Q(\lambda)\right). \quad (3.1.139) \end{split}$$

At this point, it becomes already apparent that, in order to match the original electric field, the width  $\sigma(\lambda)$  must be small for  $\lambda$  at which  $F(Q(\lambda))$  differs significantly from zero. In this limit, we obtain  $\langle \chi | F(\hat{Q}) | \chi \rangle_{C} \approx F(Q(\lambda))$ . A simplification of the expression above is certainly wanted and the equation above suggests the first condition

$$2 \cdot \frac{2\sigma^2(\lambda)}{T^2} \ll 1$$
 for  $\frac{Q^2(\lambda)}{T^2} < 1$ , (3.1.140)

which yields

$$\langle \chi(\lambda)|F(\hat{Q})|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C} \approx e^{-\frac{\omega^2 \sigma^2(\lambda)}{2}} e^{-\frac{Q^2(\lambda)}{T^2}} \cos[\omega Q(\lambda)]$$
 (3.1.141)

in zeroth order. The inclusion of an additional factor of two becomes intelligible with the mean value

$$\begin{split} \langle \chi(\lambda) | F(\hat{Q})^{2} | \chi(\lambda) \rangle_{C} &= \frac{1}{N(\lambda)} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dQ \ e^{-2Q^{2}/T^{2}} \cos^{2}(\omega Q) \exp\left[-\frac{(Q-Q(\lambda))^{2}}{2\sigma^{2}(\lambda)}\right] \\ &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{1+4\sigma^{2}(\lambda)/T^{2}}} e^{-2Q^{2}(\lambda)/[T^{2}\cdot(1+4\sigma^{2}(\lambda)/T^{2})]} \\ &\quad \cdot \frac{1}{2} \left\{ 1 + e^{-2\omega^{2}\sigma^{2}(\lambda)/[1+4\sigma^{2}(\lambda)/T^{2}]} \cos\left(\frac{2\omega Q(\lambda)}{1+4\sigma^{2}(\lambda)/T^{2}}\right) \right\} \\ &\quad (3.1.143) \\ &\approx \frac{1}{2} e^{-2Q^{2}(\lambda)/T^{2}} \cdot \left\{ 1 + e^{-2\omega^{2}\sigma^{2}(\lambda)} \cos[2\omega Q(\lambda)] \right\} \\ &\quad (3.1.144) \end{split}$$

of the squared clock operator  $F(\hat{Q})^2$ , in which the last line was obtained with the zeroth order expansion in  $4\sigma^2(\lambda)/T^2$ . Subsequently, the clock variance reads

$$\operatorname{Var}_{\chi(\lambda)}[F(\hat{Q})] \approx e^{-2Q^{2}(\lambda)/T^{2}} \left[ \frac{1}{2} \left( 1 + e^{-2\omega^{2}\sigma^{2}(\lambda)}\cos(2\omega Q) \right) - e^{-\omega^{2}\sigma^{2}(\lambda)}\cos^{2}(\omega Q) \right] (3.1.145)$$

for  $Q^2(\lambda) < T^2$  and suggests the second condition

$$2\omega^2 \sigma^2(\lambda) \ll 1$$
 for  $\frac{Q^2(\lambda)}{T^2} < 1.$  (3.1.146)

Typically, the inverse frequency  $1/\omega$  of a pulse is smaller than the extension *T* and, in this case, condition (3.1.146) also supersedes the previous requirement (3.1.140). With the help of the trigonometric relation  $\cos^2(y) = (1 + \cos(2y))/2$ , we find

$$\operatorname{Var}_{\chi(\lambda)}[F(\hat{Q})] \approx \omega^2 \sigma^2(\lambda) e^{-2Q^2(\lambda)/T^2} \sin^2(\omega Q) \quad \text{for} \quad Q^2(\lambda) < T^2 \quad (3.1.147)$$

for the first order expansion in  $2\omega^2 \sigma^2(\lambda)$ . Clearly, demanding inequality (3.1.146) leads to a vanishing clock variance for  $F(\hat{Q})$ , which also permits an easy interpretation. For a wavepacket to be able to sample the form of the function  $F(\hat{Q})$  requires wavepacket widths smaller than the extension *T* and the inverse frequency  $1/\omega$  of the laser pulse.

So far only the situation  $Q^2 < T^2$  has been considered and we briefly show the vanishing of  $\operatorname{Var}_{\chi(\lambda)}[F(\hat{Q})]$  in the limit of large  $\lambda$ . More specifically, we start with an analysis of the case  $\sigma^2(\lambda) \gg T^2$  for which the mean values yield

$$\langle \chi(\lambda)|F(\hat{Q})|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{C}^{2} \approx \frac{T^{2}}{2\sigma^{2}(\lambda)}e^{-\frac{\omega^{2}\sigma^{2}(\lambda)}{\sigma^{2}(\lambda)}}\cos\left[\frac{\omega Q(\lambda)T^{2}}{2\sigma^{2}(\lambda)}\right] \leq \frac{T^{2}}{2\sigma^{2}(\lambda)}, \quad (3.1.148)$$

$$\langle \chi(\lambda)|F(\hat{Q})^{2}|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{C} \approx \frac{T}{4\sigma(\lambda)}e^{-\frac{Q^{2}(\lambda)}{2\sigma^{2}(\lambda)}}\left(1+e^{-\frac{\omega^{2}\sigma^{2}(\lambda)}{2}}\cos\left[\frac{\omega Q(\lambda)T^{2}}{2\sigma^{2}(\lambda)}\right]\right) \leq \frac{T}{2\sigma(\lambda)}.$$

$$(3.1.149)$$

Given the always increasing width  $\sigma(\lambda \to \infty) \propto \lambda$ , both terms converge toward zero and, consequently, the variance as well.

A very narrow wavepacket requires a broad distribution in momentum space and, therefore, a large spread in energy distribution. However, if the initial width is too small and the momentum distribution very broad, then the wavepacket expands very fast on the time scale of traversing the potential. We infer this behavior from the width formula

$$\sigma(\lambda) \equiv \sqrt{\sigma_0^2 + (\lambda/2M\sigma_0)^2}, \qquad (3.1.150)$$

and its two asymptotic regions

$$\sigma(\lambda) \approx \sigma_0$$
 for  $\frac{\lambda^2}{4M^2\sigma_0^4} \ll 1$ , (3.1.151)

$$\sigma(\lambda) \approx \frac{1}{2M\sigma_0^2} \cdot \lambda$$
 for  $\frac{\lambda^2}{4M^2\sigma_0^4} \gg 1$ . (3.1.152)

The second asymptote leads to a fast increase of the clock variance for very small initial widths  $\sigma_0 \ll \lambda^2/M^2$ . In turn, choosing a large initial width leads to a constant width, but at the expanse of having a large error. Therefore, the condition for an appropriate clock state is a small width of the wavepacket for the typical scale  $\lambda_{\text{traversal}} \equiv T/(K_0/M)$  of traversing the central part of F(Q). Hence, an optimal initial width and a corresponding initial energy distribution exist for a given F(Q). Having an even broader energy distribution does not decrease the error, but actually increases it. However, another possible way to reduce the error is to use a more massive particle and a slower spreading of the wavepacket. From a relativistic viewpoint, the low momentum approximation of the relativistic energy

$$E_{\text{relativistic}} = \sqrt{(\mathsf{M}\,c_{\text{light}}^2)^2 + (K\,c_{\text{light}})^2} = \mathsf{M}\,c_{\text{light}}^2 \sqrt{1 + \left(\frac{K\,c_{\text{light}}}{\mathsf{M}\,c_{\text{light}}^2}\right)^2}$$
(3.1.153)

$$\approx \mathsf{M} c_{\text{light}}^2 \left( 1 + \frac{1}{2} \frac{K^2}{\mathsf{M}^2 c_{\text{light}}^2} \right) = \mathsf{M} c_{\text{light}}^2 + \frac{K^2}{2\mathsf{M}}$$
(3.1.154)

shows an energy increase for an increase in mass. Despite the usual omission in the Hamiltonian, the rest mass energy term  $Mc_{light}^2$  naturally contributes to the energy distribution. For this reason, the clock must have a large mean energy for very slow wavepacket spreading and a broad energy distribution for a small wavepacket width, in order to allow us



**Figure 3.7** – The evolving clock state (blue lines) and the electric field function F(Q) (black line) used in the numerical example are displayed. Two additional initial widths, shown in red and orange color and employed in the numerical calculations, provide means for a comparison and assessment of the accuracy of the quasi-eigenstate approximation.

to make use of the quasi-eigenstate approximation. In addition, if the clock variance is indeed small, then the Taylor expansion of the mean value

$$\langle \chi | F(\hat{Q}) | \chi \rangle_{C} = F(Q) + F'(Q) \underbrace{\langle \chi | (\hat{Q} - Q) | \chi \rangle_{C}}_{=0} + \frac{1}{2} F''(Q) \underbrace{\langle \chi | (\hat{Q} - Q)^{2} | \chi \rangle_{C}}_{=\operatorname{Var}_{\chi}[\hat{Q}] = \sigma^{2}(\lambda)} + \dots$$
(3.1.155)

can be used to simplify the expression of the effective system potential.

We corroborate our findings and demonstrate the usefulness of the error quantifier *Z* from Sec. 3.1.8.1 by a numerical example in which we take a simple two-level atom as the system. The system Hamiltonian is chosen as  $\hat{H}_S = \varepsilon \hat{\sigma}_z/2$  with the energy scale  $\varepsilon$  and we use the energy eigenstates of a large box for the clock in order to have a finite-dimensional clock Hilbert space  $\mathscr{H}_C$ . We choose the coupling to the electric field as

$$\hat{V} = g \,\hat{\sigma}_x \otimes F(\hat{Q}) \tag{3.1.156}$$

with the coupling constant g and we use the parameters  $\varepsilon = 0.84$ ,  $\omega = 0.90$ , T = 5.60, g = 1, M = 1400,  $K_0 = 1400$  and  $Q_0 = -13.61$ , given in atomic units (Appendix D). The dynamics of the corresponding clock wavepacket is illustrated in Fig. 3.7. After numerically diagonalizing the Hamiltonian, we pick an energy level that contains significant population on clock energy levels for which the clock state has a large population as well. In general, many different energy eigenstates can serve the same purpose, but our choice ensures numerical stability. For each time step, we calculate the normalized system state  $|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S}$  from the partial clock state projection (3.1.5) onto the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$  and the approximate evolution, due to the Schrödinger equation  $i d |\varphi_{approx}(\lambda)\rangle / d\lambda = (\hat{H}_{S} + \hat{H}_{S})$  $\langle \chi(\lambda) | \hat{V} | \chi(\lambda) \rangle \Big| \varphi_{\text{approx}}(\lambda) \rangle$  with the initial state  $| \varphi_{\text{approx}}(0) \rangle_{\text{S}} = | \varphi(0) \rangle_{\text{S}} \propto \langle \chi(0) | \Psi \rangle_{\text{C}}$ . We denote them by "projected" and "sequential", because the propagation with the TDSE has to be performed in a sequential manner. In addition, we compute the norm deviations  $\sqrt{\left|1-\langle\phi(\lambda)|\phi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S}/\langle\phi(0)|\phi(0)\rangle_{\rm S}\right|}$ , the standard deviation  $\sqrt{\operatorname{Var}_{\chi(\lambda)}[F(\hat{Q})]}$  and the error  $Z(\lambda)$ . Figure 3.8 contains the time-dependent coefficients of the ground and excited state, as well as the error quantifiers for three different initial clock wavepacket widths (Fig. 3.7). The smallest width fulfills the derived inequalities and demonstrates excellent agreement between both procedures. Before concluding with this example, we mention another way of modeling the finite pulse through an extension of the model in Ref. [191], considered in the previous section. It is possible to keep the harmonic oscillator degree and instead promote the envelope to a function of an additional clock degree of freedom. In such a



**Figure 3.8** – The coefficients  $c_i(\lambda)$  for the ground (i = 0, orange/red) and excited state (i = 1, blue) of a two-level system interacting with the electric field of a laser pulse are shown in panels (a) to (i). They emphasize a direct comparison between the relational system state  $|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{s}$  (thicker transparent lines) and the sequential evolution (thin solid lines), due to the TDSE with the effective system Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_{\rm S} + \langle \chi(\lambda) | \hat{V} | \chi(\lambda) \rangle$ . The presentation of the complex coefficients separates into real parts (a), (d), (g), imaginary parts (b), (e), (h) and absolute values (c), (f), (i). In decreasing order, each of the first three rows represents a different initial width from the set {0.112, 0.781, 1.340}, which appears in Fig. 3.7 as well. We note that the coefficients differ slightly across rows because the effective system potential is slightly different for each initial width. Additionally, the deviation from the exact dynamics of  $|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{s}$ , due to the quasi-eigenstate approximation, are quantified in the last row. Panel (j) corresponds to the relative norm change of  $|\phi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S}$  and panel (k) shows the standard deviation of  $F(\hat{Q})$  with respect to the clock state  $|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C}$ . Lastly, the full error (3.1.111) in panel (l) designates the most accurate measure for the deviation. Solid, dashed and dotted lines represent the different initial widths in increasing order. As expected,  $Z(\lambda)$  is smaller for a narrow initial clock wavepacket and indicates a remarkable agreement between both methods. The case of an even smaller initial width is not shown here, but would correspond to a rapidly increasing error, potentially even exceeding the largest error in (l).

case, the interaction would read  $\hat{V} = g \hat{\sigma}_x \otimes (\hat{a} + \hat{a}^{\dagger}) \otimes f(\hat{Q})$ .

Not only do these results prove the correctness of our analytical results, but also show the potential computational advantage of finding a single energy eigenstate of an enlarged system and obtaining at once the time evolution of a system at all (relevant) times instead of sequentially computing each small time step.

### 3.1.8.5 Semiclassical clock state

The influential works of Briggs and Rost [98,99] showed how the TDSE can be derived from a static global state when an interaction between clock and system exists. This task was accomplished by the use of a semiclassical treatment. In this section, we connect our results to such a formulation and reveal its relation to the quasi-eigenstate approximation.

Since semiclassical formulations are typically derived in orders of  $\hbar$ , we reinstate  $\hbar$  in this section. Following reference [100], the TISE (3.1.3) is solved in the form

$$\Psi(q,Q) = \sum_{m} \varphi_m(q) \,\bar{\chi}_m(Q) \tag{3.1.157}$$

in position representation, for which we assume a one-dimensional position space for system and clock, respectively. The set  $\{|\varphi_m\rangle_S\}$  describes an orthonormal basis for the system, which are chosen as the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}_S$ , i.e.,  $\hat{H}_S |\varphi_m\rangle_S = \varepsilon_m |\varphi_m\rangle_S$ . We note that  $\langle \bar{\chi}_m | \bar{\chi}_n \rangle_C \neq \delta_{mn}$ . Furthermore, the clock Hamiltonian

$$\hat{H}_{\rm C} = \frac{1}{2{\rm M}}\hat{K}^2 + V_{\rm C}(\hat{Q}) \tag{3.1.158}$$

describes a non-relativistic particle in the potential  $V_{\rm C}(Q)$ . According to reference [100], the clock states in Eq. (3.1.157) can be expressed as

$$\bar{\chi}_m(Q) \equiv c_m(Q) e^{iW_m(Q)/\hbar},$$
(3.1.159)

in the position basis, for which the  $W_m(Q)$  are chosen as real-valued functions. After projecting  $\langle \varphi_n |_S$  from the left onto the TISE (3.1.3) [100], we choose for the zeroth-order in  $\hbar$ , that  $W_n$  fulfills

$$\frac{1}{2M} \left(\frac{\partial W_n(Q)}{\partial Q}\right)^2 + V_{\rm C}(Q) - (E - \varepsilon_n) = 0.$$
(3.1.160)

This is the classical Hamilton-Jacobi equation for the clock Hamiltonian and  $W_n$  are classical reduced actions. The action functions have the form

$$W_n(Q) = W(Q, E - \varepsilon_n), \qquad (3.1.161)$$

because of the structure of Eq. (3.1.160). Since these are classical equations, we also define the classical momentum

$$K_{\rm cl}(Q,E) \equiv \frac{\partial W(Q,E)}{\partial Q}.$$
(3.1.162)

Still exact, the global state reads

$$|\Psi\rangle = \int dQ \sum_{m} c_{m}(Q) e^{iW(Q, E - \varepsilon_{m})/\hbar} |\varphi_{m}\rangle_{S} \otimes |Q\rangle_{C}$$
(3.1.163)

in bra-ket notation. A central element in the derivation of the TDSE is the  $\lambda$ -evolved clock state

$$|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C} = e^{-i\lambda(\hat{H}_{\rm C}-E)/\hbar} |\chi_0\rangle_{\rm C}$$
(3.1.164)

$$= \int d\mathscr{E} e^{-i\lambda(\mathscr{E}-E)/\hbar} g(\mathscr{E}) |\mathscr{E}\rangle_{C}$$
(3.1.165)

with  $|\chi_0\rangle_C = \int d\mathscr{E}g(\mathscr{E})|\mathscr{E}\rangle_C$ . Energy eigenstates  $|\mathscr{E}\rangle_C$  of  $\hat{H}_C$  with clock energy  $\mathscr{E}$  can be approximated by a WKB-solution

$$\langle Q|\mathscr{E}\rangle_{C} \approx h(Q,\mathscr{E})e^{iW(Q,\mathscr{E})/\hbar},$$
(3.1.166)

in which the reduced action  $W(Q, \mathscr{E})$  is the same as in Eq. (3.1.160), the classical Hamilton-Jacobi equation for the same clock Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_{C}$ . The clock state

$$\chi(Q,\lambda) = \int d\mathscr{E} e^{-i\lambda(\mathscr{E}-E)/\hbar} g(\mathscr{E}) h(Q,\mathscr{E}) e^{iW(Q,\mathscr{E})/\hbar}$$
(3.1.167)

further simplifies with the use of the stationary phase approximation (SPA) [208]

$$\int \mathrm{d}x \, e^{if(x)/\delta} g(x) \stackrel{\delta \to 0}{=} \sqrt{\frac{2\pi i\delta}{f''(x_{\mathrm{SPA}})}} e^{if(x_{\mathrm{SPA}})/\delta} g(x_{\mathrm{SPA}}) \qquad \text{for} \quad f'(x_{\mathrm{SPA}}) = 0. \tag{3.1.168}$$

For simplicity, we assume only a single stationary point  $x_{SPA}$ , which proves sufficient in the following. Such an approximation becomes particularly well-suited, when the classical reduced action is much larger than  $\hbar$ . The stationarity condition

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial \mathscr{E}} \left[ \frac{W(Q,\mathscr{E})}{\hbar} - \frac{\lambda(\mathscr{E} - E)}{\hbar} \right]_{\mathscr{E} = \mathscr{E}_{\text{SPA}}} = \frac{1}{\hbar} \left[ \frac{\partial W(Q,\mathscr{E})}{\partial \mathscr{E}} - \lambda \right]_{\mathscr{E} = \mathscr{E}_{\text{SPA}}} \stackrel{!}{=} 0$$
(3.1.169)

must be solved for  $\mathscr{E}_{SPA}$  and, therefore, depends on the knowledge of  $\partial W(Q, \mathscr{E})/\partial \mathscr{E}$ . As a result, the stationary point  $\mathscr{E}_{SPA}(Q, \lambda)$  becomes a function of Q and  $\lambda$ . For the one-dimensional case, the reduced action reads

$$W(Q, \mathscr{E}) = \int^{Q} dQ' K_{cl}(Q', \mathscr{E}) = \int^{Q} dQ' \sqrt{2M(\mathscr{E} - V_{C}(Q'))}$$
(3.1.170)

which gives

$$\frac{\partial W(Q,\mathscr{E})}{\partial \mathscr{E}} = \int^{Q} \mathrm{d}Q' \frac{\mathsf{M}}{K_{\mathrm{cl}}(Q',\mathscr{E})} \,. \tag{3.1.171}$$

The last equation depends implicitly on the clock potential  $V_{\rm C}(Q)$  and in order to simplify the treatment, we assume a free particle with  $V_{\rm C}(Q) = 0$ , as in Refs. [98,99,102,192,209]. In this instance, analytical results are possible, namely

$$W(Q, \mathscr{E}) = K_{\rm cl}(Q, \mathscr{E})Q = \sqrt{2}\mathsf{M}\mathscr{E}Q, \qquad (3.1.172)$$

$$\frac{\partial W(Q,\mathscr{E})}{\partial \mathscr{E}} = \frac{\mathsf{M}Q}{K_{\rm cl}(Q,\mathscr{E})} = \frac{\mathsf{M}Q}{\sqrt{2\mathsf{M}\mathscr{E}}} = \sqrt{\frac{\mathsf{M}}{2\mathscr{E}}}Q.$$
(3.1.173)

Without loss of generality, we set the additional integration constant to zero. A dependence on the position *Q* is no longer present in the classical momentum  $K_{cl}(Q, \mathscr{E}) = \sqrt{2M\mathscr{E}}$  and the stationary energy becomes

$$\mathscr{E}_{\text{SPA}}(Q,\lambda) = \frac{\mathsf{M}}{2} \left(\frac{Q}{\lambda}\right)^2, \qquad (3.1.174)$$

which resembles the kinetic energy for a classical point particle with velocity  $Q/\lambda$ . Without emphasis on the prefactors, which we describe collectively in a new coefficient  $g_1$ , the semiclassical clock state reads

$$\chi(Q,\lambda) \approx g_1(Q,\lambda) \exp\left[\frac{i}{\hbar} W(Q,\mathscr{E}_{\text{SPA}}(Q,\lambda)) - \frac{i}{\hbar} \lambda(\mathscr{E}_{\text{SPA}}(Q,\lambda) - E)\right]$$
(3.1.175)

$$= g_1(Q,\lambda) \exp\left[\frac{i}{\hbar} \left(\frac{\mathsf{M}Q^2}{2\lambda} + \lambda E\right)\right].$$
(3.1.176)

The unnormalized system state  $|\phi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} = \langle \chi(\lambda)|\Psi\rangle_{\rm C}$ , conditioned on the clock state  $|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C}$ , yields

$$|\phi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} = e^{-i\lambda E/\hbar} \int dQ \, g_1^*(Q,\lambda) \, e^{-i\mathsf{M}Q^2/(2\lambda\hbar)} \sum_m c_m(Q) \, e^{i\sqrt{2\mathsf{M}(E-\varepsilon_m)}Q/\hbar} \, |\varphi_m\rangle_{\rm S} \,, \quad (3.1.177)$$

with the use of the result from above. At this point, another SPA can be employed. However, the phase information of the coefficients  $g_1$  and  $c_m$  remains unknown, but we assume the clock to be semiclassical and highly energetic. In particular, its classical reduced action changes rapidly with Q and dominates any other phase change. Accordingly, the stationary point  $Q_{\text{SPA}}$  can be approximated from

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial Q} \left[ \frac{\sqrt{2\mathsf{M}(E - \varepsilon_m)}Q}{\hbar} - \frac{\mathsf{M}Q^2}{2\lambda\hbar} \right]_{Q = Q_{\mathrm{SPA}}} = \frac{1}{\hbar} \left[ \sqrt{2\mathsf{M}(E - \varepsilon_m)} - \frac{\mathsf{M}Q}{\lambda} \right]_{Q = Q_{\mathrm{SPA}}} \stackrel{!}{=} 0, \quad (3.1.178)$$

and its solution

$$Q_{\text{SPA}}(\lambda, E - \varepsilon_m) = \frac{\lambda}{M} \sqrt{2M(E - \varepsilon_m)}$$
(3.1.179)

represents a classical linear motion. As a result, we find

$$|\phi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} \approx e^{-i\lambda E/\hbar} \sum_{m} f_m(\lambda, E - \varepsilon_m) e^{-i\lambda(E - \varepsilon_m)/\hbar} e^{i2\lambda(E - \varepsilon_m)/\hbar} |\varphi_m\rangle_{\rm S}$$
(3.1.180)

$$=\sum_{m} f_{m}(\lambda, E - \varepsilon_{m}) e^{-i\lambda\varepsilon_{m}/\hbar} |\varphi_{m}\rangle_{S}$$
(3.1.181)

with the new complex-valued coefficients  $f_m(\lambda, E - \varepsilon_m)$ . In the spirit of semiclassics, we assume the system energies  $\varepsilon_m$  to be small compared to the typical energy scale of the clock and, for this reason, the influence of  $\varepsilon_m$  on the change of the coefficients is rendered minuscule. Consequently, the unnormalized system state becomes

$$|\phi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} \approx \sum_{m} f_m(\lambda) e^{-i\lambda\varepsilon_m/\hbar} |\varphi_m\rangle_{\rm S} , \qquad (3.1.182)$$

in which we omit the dependence of the coefficients on the total energy *E*.

The TDSE for the system in the semiclassical context can be derived from a partial projection with  $\langle \chi(\lambda)|_{\rm C}$  onto the TISE (3.1.3). It yields

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\phi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}}|\phi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} + \langle\chi(\lambda)|\hat{V}|\Psi\rangle_{\mathrm{C}}, \qquad (3.1.183)$$

but the semiclassical form of the last term is not immediately clear. We start with the assumption that the interaction is solely a function of position operators, namely

$$\hat{V} = V(\hat{x}, \hat{Q}).$$
 (3.1.184)

This allows us to use the clock position representation for this term in order to derive

$$\langle \chi(\lambda)|\hat{V}|\Psi\rangle_{\rm C} \approx e^{-i\lambda E/\hbar} \int dQ g_1^*(Q,\lambda) e^{-i{\rm M}Q^2/(2\lambda\hbar)}$$

$$\sum_{m} c_m(Q) e^{i\sqrt{2\mathsf{M}(E-\varepsilon_m)}Q/\hbar} V(\hat{x},Q) |\varphi_m\rangle_{\mathsf{S}} . \qquad (3.1.185)$$

Similarly to before, we assume the phase change in dependence of Q to be dominated by the classical reduced action. In this case, the SPA yields

$$\langle \chi(\lambda) | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_{C} \approx \sum_{m} f_{m}(\lambda, E - \varepsilon_{m}) V \Big( \hat{x}, Q_{\text{SPA}}(\lambda, E - \varepsilon_{m}) \Big) e^{-i\lambda\varepsilon_{m}/\hbar} | \varphi_{m} \rangle_{S} .$$
(3.1.186)

As before, the neglect of the system energies  $\varepsilon_m$ , due to their weak influence in the arguments of the coefficients  $f_m$  and the interaction V, implies

$$\langle \chi(\lambda) | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_{\mathsf{C}} \approx \sum_{m} f_{m}(\lambda) V(\hat{x}, Q_{\mathsf{SPA}}(\lambda)) e^{-i\lambda\varepsilon_{m}/\hbar} | \varphi_{m} \rangle_{\mathsf{S}}$$
(3.1.187)

$$= V(\hat{x}, Q_{\text{SPA}}(\lambda)) \sum_{m} f_{m}(\lambda) e^{-i\lambda\varepsilon_{m}/\hbar} |\varphi_{m}\rangle_{\text{S}}$$
(3.1.188)

$$\equiv V_{\rm S}(\hat{x},\lambda) |\phi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} . \tag{3.1.189}$$

Evidently, Eq. (3.1.183) describes a unitary evolution of the unnormalized system state within the semiclassical approximation and, accordingly, its norm stays constant. Therefore, the TDSE

$$i\hbar \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} |\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \left[\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}} + V_{\mathrm{S}}(\hat{x},\lambda)\right] |\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}$$
 (3.1.190)

for the normalized system state  $|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S}$  emerges in the semiclassical context, in which the effective system potential is  $\lambda$ -dependent via the classical path  $Q_{\rm SPA}(\lambda, E)$  of the clock. In light of the discussion in Sec. 3.1.5.1, we point out that  $Q_{\rm SPA}(\lambda, E)$  is enough to relate a property of the clock to  $\lambda$ , but does not represent the full information about the clock state. Though derived differently, our final results match those of Briggs and Rost [98,99] for a one-dimensional clock, without the necessity to invoke a Born-Oppenheimer approximation.

A further difference originates from a small overlooked detail in the previous semiclassical derivations, namely from the way the clock path enters the formulas and closely relates to the issue discussed in Sec. 3.1.8.2. In the above treatment, it is unambiguously clear how the  $\lambda$ -dependence enters the system change by means of stationary phases. This dependence ought to hold also in the case of a multi-dimensional clock configuration space, even if it requires multiple stationary points for the SPA in general. In contrast, the classical momentum (3.1.162) is used in Refs. [100, 101, 191, 192] in order to find a mapping  $\mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  from the one-dimensional *Q*-position space to *t*-space. We must note that the classical momentum (3.1.162) is a real-valued function over the whole position space and *not* a classical trajectory. The definition  $\partial Q(t, E)/\partial t \equiv K_{cl}(Q, E)/M$ , or equivalently  $t(Q, E) \equiv \partial W(Q, E)/\partial E$ , is used in these references to transform the space derivative into a *t*-derivative [100], i.e.,

$$i\hbar \frac{K_{\rm cl}(Q,E)}{M} \frac{\partial}{\partial Q} = i\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial t}.$$
 (3.1.191)

Such a mapping is certainly valid, but effectively represent just a reparametrization of the one-dimensional position space. As a result, the derived TDSE in Refs. [100,101,191,192] is

actually a TISE in disguise, just as in Section 3.1.8.2, and also does not determine an initial system state. Although conceptually unsatisfactory, this methodology is mathematically consistent for one-dimensional position space. The issue becomes even more pronounced for a multi-dimensional clock position space  $\mathbb{R}^{n_{\rm C}}$ , which is considered in Refs. [98, 99, 102]. In this case, the classical real-valued momentum vector field  $K_{cl}(\mathbf{Q}, E)$  is now a function of the coordinate vector Q. A real-valued "time field" defined on position space can be introduced by  $\partial/\partial t(\mathbf{Q}, E) \equiv (1/M) \mathbf{K}_{cl}(\mathbf{Q}, E) \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{Q}}$  or  $t(\mathbf{Q}, E) \equiv \partial W(\mathbf{Q}, E)/\partial E$ . In contrast to the one-dimensional clock case, it is *not* possible to define  $\partial \mathbf{Q}(t, E)/\partial t \equiv \mathbf{K}_{cl}(\mathbf{Q}, E)$ , because it would require a one-dimensional parametrization  $\mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}^{n_{\rm C}}$  of a vector quantity, in other words a trajectory through position space. Such a trajectory is not part of the fully quantum Born-Oppenheimer treatment and, therefore, is not available for a parametrization of the system dynamics. A static multi-dimensional configuration space cannot be reduced to a simple one-dimensional trajectory. On the same footing, it is not possible to define an inverse relation like  $\mathbf{Q}^{-1}(t, E)$  and this poses a conceptual problem in the derivations of Refs. [98, 99, 102]. All authors place emphasis on the appearance of the first-order time derivative, but do not explicitly consider how t enters the coefficients or the effective system potential for multi-dimensional position spaces. For instance, after starting from the TISE and employing the relevant approximations [98, 99, 102], the cited authors end up with

$$i\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial t(\mathbf{Q})} f_m(\mathbf{Q}) = \sum_k \langle \varphi_m | V(\hat{x}, \mathbf{Q}) | \varphi_k \rangle_{\mathrm{S}} f_k(\mathbf{Q}) \exp\left[-\frac{i}{\hbar} (\varepsilon_k - \varepsilon_m) t(\mathbf{Q})\right], \qquad (3.1.192)$$

where we neglect arguments of the constant total energy *E*. This equation for the (interaction picture-like) coefficients  $f_m(\mathbf{Q}) : \mathbb{R}^{n_{\rm C}} \to \mathbb{C}$  is still defined on the full multidimensional position space  $\mathbb{R}^{n_{\rm C}}$ . The same holds true for the transition elements  $\langle \varphi_m | V(\hat{x}, \mathbf{Q}) | \varphi_k \rangle_{\rm S} : \mathbb{R}^{n_{\rm C}} \to \mathbb{C}$ . Without a more refined analysis, Eq. (3.1.192) is then simply transformed to

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial t}f_m(t) = \sum_k \langle \varphi_m | V(\hat{x}, t) | \varphi_k \rangle_{\rm S} f_k(t) \exp\left[-\frac{i}{\hbar}(\varepsilon_k - \varepsilon_m) t\right]$$
(3.1.193)

in Refs. [98, 99, 102] under the false premise of having a genuine classical trajectory available. Despite all this, an additional assumption about the global state could save the former semiclassical treatments from mathematical inconsistencies. If the particular form of the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$  allows for the coefficients to approximate  $f_m(\mathbf{Q}) \propto \int ds \, \delta[\mathbf{Q} - \mathbf{Q}_{cl}(s)]$  with the classical clock trajectory  $\mathbf{Q}_{cl}(s)$ , then one has a way to facilitate the dimensional reduction necessary to derive (3.1.193). However, assuming such a form for  $|\Psi\rangle$  is either a very crude approximation or severely limits the set of admissible global states.

For a further illustration without additional global restrictions, let us consider the very simple example of a two-dimensional clock position space, but with the clock Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_{\rm C} = \hat{K}_x^2/(2M)$  depending only on the momentum in  $Q_x$ -direction. Eq. (3.1.192) becomes

$$i\hbar\sqrt{\frac{2E}{\mathsf{M}}}\frac{\partial}{\partial Q_x}f_m(Q_x,Q_y) = \sum_k \langle \varphi_m | V(\hat{x},Q_x,Q_y) | \varphi_k \rangle_{\mathsf{S}} f_k(Q_x,Q_y) e^{-i(\varepsilon_k - \varepsilon_m) t(Q_x,Q_y)/\hbar},$$
(3.1.194)

which can be transformed to

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial t}f_m(t,Q_y) = \sum_k \langle \varphi_m | V(\hat{x},t,Q_y) | \varphi_k \rangle_{\mathrm{S}} f_k(t,Q_y) \exp\left[-\frac{i}{\hbar}(\varepsilon_k - \varepsilon_m) t\right]$$
(3.1.195)

with  $t = t(Q_x) = Q_x \sqrt{M/2E}$ . Surely, we got an equation that features a first order derivative in *t*, but what about the remaining clock position variable  $Q_y$ ? It cannot be eliminated from the equation, because the effective potential depends explicitly on it and the coefficients can vary for different  $Q_y$  too. This contradiction confirms our arguments and shows that the framework of this thesis, in which a specific clock state is chosen, should be preferred for time emergence with interactions.

One last example for this general misconception is Ref. [191], already encountered in Sec. 3.1.8.3. The authors express the clock part of the TISE in the over-complete coherent state basis  $\{|\alpha\rangle_C\}_{\alpha\in\mathbb{C}}$ , which corresponds to a representation in two-dimensional space (Re  $\alpha$ , Im  $\alpha$ ). Thus, the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$  is given as a complex-valued function on the system basis and the two-dimensional complex plane. Without any further explanation, the authors reduce the two-dimensional complex plane to the trajectory  $\alpha(t) = \alpha_0 \exp(-i\omega t)$ , a one-dimensional object. No mathematical justification is given for this reduction in their approach. A more consistent treatment has been presented in Sec. 3.1.8.3, where the use of such a trajectory originates from the choice of the clock state in our framework and, in addition, does not depend on the coherent state basis.

Finally, it is interesting to compare the semiclassical results with the Taylor expanded form of the quasi-eigenstate approximation. As already mentioned in Section 3.1.8.4 and presented by Eq. (3.1.155), the effective potential can be Taylor expanded around the clock mean position as

$$\langle \chi | V(\hat{x}, \hat{Q}) | \chi \rangle_{\mathsf{C}} = V(\hat{x}, \langle \chi | \hat{Q} | \chi \rangle_{\mathsf{C}}) + \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Var}_{\chi}[\hat{Q}] \cdot V''(\hat{x}, \langle \chi | \hat{Q} | \chi \rangle_{\mathsf{C}}) + \dots$$
(3.1.196)

The partial derivative of the potential function V is taken with respect to the second argument, the clock position and the same procedure can be applied to the Ehrenfest theorem for the clock, namely

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} \langle \chi | \hat{K} | \chi \rangle_{\mathrm{C}} = - \langle \chi | V_{\mathrm{C}}'(\hat{Q}) | \chi \rangle_{\mathrm{C}}$$
(3.1.197)

$$= -V_{\rm C}'(\langle \chi | \hat{Q} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}) + \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Var}_{\chi}[\hat{Q}] \cdot V_{\rm C}'''(\langle \chi | \hat{Q} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}) + \dots$$
(3.1.198)

Neglecting all orders higher than zero in both expressions yields an effective system potential  $\hat{V}_{\rm S}$  which becomes  $\lambda$ -dependent by virtue of a classical trajectory, similar to the semiclassical approximation. In detail, the mean clock position  $\langle \chi | \hat{Q} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}$  follows the classical trajectory given by Newton's classical equation of motion

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}^2}{\mathrm{d}\lambda^2} \langle \chi | \hat{Q} | \chi \rangle_{\mathrm{C}}(\lambda) = -\frac{1}{\mathrm{M}} V_{\mathrm{C}}' \big( \langle \chi | \hat{Q} | \chi \rangle_{\mathrm{C}}(\lambda) \big).$$
(3.1.199)

### 3.1.9 Time-energy uncertainty

An important topic, whenever the issue of time is raised, concerns uncertainty relations. Their examination has a long history, dating back to the beginning years of quantum mechanics [56] in the early twentieth century and is still relevant in today's research [131, 210–212]. Due to its characteristic appearance and for dimensional reasoning,  $\hbar$  is used explicitly within this section. Initially made famous by Heisenberg's inequality  $\Delta q \cdot \Delta p \geq \hbar/2$  [213, 214], the more general uncertainty relation

$$\operatorname{Var}(\hat{A}) \cdot \operatorname{Var}(\hat{B}) \ge \frac{1}{4} \left| \left\langle \left[ \hat{A}, \hat{B} \right] \right\rangle \right|^2 + \frac{1}{4} \left[ \left\langle \left\{ \hat{A}, \hat{B} \right\}_+ \right\rangle - 2 \left\langle \hat{A} \right\rangle \cdot \left\langle \hat{B} \right\rangle \right]^2$$
(3.1.200)

for two Hermitian operators  $\hat{A}$  and  $\hat{B}$  has been provided by Schrödinger [215, 216]. This relation holds for pure, as well as for mixed states and relies, in general, on the non-commutability of two observables. The anti-commutator is denoted by  $\{\hat{A}, \hat{B}\}_+ \equiv \hat{A}\hat{B} + \hat{B}\hat{A}$ . A modern formulation borrows from the language of mathematics, specifically probability theory, and expresses the inequality in terms of a generalized covariance matrix [216]. In particular, the generalized covariance

$$\operatorname{Cov}(\hat{A},\hat{B}) \equiv \left\langle \{\hat{A} - \langle \hat{A} \rangle, \hat{B} - \langle \hat{B} \rangle \}_{+} \right\rangle / 2 = \left\langle \{\hat{A}, \hat{B} \}_{+} \right\rangle / 2 - \langle \hat{A} \rangle \cdot \langle \hat{B} \rangle = \operatorname{Cov}(\hat{B}, \hat{A}) \quad (3.1.201)$$

applies also to non-commutating observables and is still real-valued. Consequently, the uncertainty principle reads

$$\det \sigma[\hat{A}, \hat{B}] \ge \frac{1}{4} \left| \left\langle \left[ \hat{A}, \hat{B} \right] \right\rangle \right|^2 \tag{3.1.202}$$

with the determinant of the generalized covariance matrix

$$\sigma[\hat{A},\hat{B}] \equiv \begin{pmatrix} \operatorname{Var}(\hat{A}) & \operatorname{Cov}(\hat{A},\hat{B}) \\ \operatorname{Cov}(\hat{A},\hat{B}) & \operatorname{Var}(\hat{B}) \end{pmatrix}.$$
(3.1.203)

For simple scalars *X* and *Y*, the inequality reduces to the standard result  $Var(X) \cdot Var(Y) \ge Cov(X, Y)$  in probability theory [217]. Neglecting the covariance, the second term in Eq. (3.1.200), yields the more well-known Robertson uncertainty relation [218]  $Var(\hat{A}) \cdot Var(\hat{B}) \ge |\langle [\hat{A}, \hat{B}] \rangle|^2/4$ , from which the Heisenberg inequality can be derived by means of  $[\hat{q}, \hat{p}] = i\hbar$ . The inequality (3.1.200) does hold for mixed states as well<sup>3</sup>. Since many decades (Chapter 1), a strong motivation exists to find similar uncertainty principles for time and energy [73], in the form of

$$\Delta t \Delta E \gtrsim \hbar, \tag{3.1.204}$$

based on the same dimensionality as the product of position and momentum. In view of the fact that a universal time operator does not exist, it has been argued that  $\Delta t$  in Eq. (3.1.204) must describe an actual time interval and not an uncertainty due to quantum fluctuations [131]. Also the Mandelstam-Tamm uncertainty [73]

$$\Delta E \cdot \tau_A \ge \hbar/2, \tag{3.1.205}$$

which relies on  $(\Delta E)^2 = \text{Var}(\hat{H})$  and the variance  $(\Delta A)^2 = \text{Var}(\hat{A})$  of another observable  $\hat{A}$ , includes a time interval  $\tau_A \equiv \Delta A / |\mathbf{d}\langle \hat{A}\rangle / \mathbf{d}t|$  describing the time needed to change the mean value  $\langle \hat{A} \rangle$  by one standard deviation  $\Delta A$ . Relations of type (3.1.204) are generally called "speed limits" [219,220] and they exist for quantum, as well as for classical mechanics [220, 221]. In essence, they describe the limits of the dynamical evolution between an initial and a final state. Concise surveys and reviews of all the different kinds of speed limits in the literature can be found in Refs. [219, 220]. For our purpose, it is only relevant that such quantum speed limits depend on parameter time and not a time operator. As a result, they apply independently to the system and the clock in our framework. At the same time, it raises the question if an uncertainty relation or quantum speed limit can be found, which relates both subsystems.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>The proof relies on the general inequality  $\operatorname{tr}(\hat{\rho}\hat{F}\hat{F}^{\dagger}) \geq 0$  with  $\hat{F} = \hat{A} + z\hat{B}$  for a complex number  $z \in \mathbb{C}$ . A variation of z and  $z^*$  yields the minimum value for the left-hand side of the inequality and implies  $\operatorname{tr}(\hat{\rho}\hat{A}\hat{A}^{\dagger})\operatorname{tr}(\hat{\rho}\hat{B}\hat{B}^{\dagger}) \geq |\operatorname{tr}(\hat{\rho}\hat{A}\hat{B}^{\dagger})|^2$ .

### 3.1.9.1 Approach by Briggs et al.

Briggs et al. [98,222] approach this idea through a consideration of the energy constraint  $E = E_{\rm S} + E_{\rm C}$  and the equality of the energy variances  $\Delta E_{\rm S}^2 = \Delta E_{\rm C}^2$ . Using the Mandelstam-Tamm relation (3.1.205) for a heavy particle  $\hat{H}_{\rm C} = \hat{K}^2/(2M)$ , they derive

$$\Delta E_{\rm C} \cdot \tau_Q = \Delta E_{\rm S} \cdot \tau_Q \ge \frac{\hbar}{2}, \qquad (3.1.206)$$

where the time interval is determined from the change of the mean clock position  $\langle \hat{Q} \rangle$ . Unfortunately, it is neither explicitly mentioned how the mean energies or the energy variances are obtained in this formulation, nor how the coupling between system and clock enters the spectral analysis. In Ref. [222], Briggs provides an additional assumption for the energy considerations, namely that one determines the energy distributions only when the interaction vanishes. This would imply that (3.1.206) only holds true asymptotically or in certain regions in clock position space.

### 3.1.9.2 Approach by Fadel and Maccone

Alternatively, Fadel and Maccone [131] formulate a time-energy uncertainty in the context of PW, based on the Robertson inequality for two non-commutating variables. They consider the specific setting of two non-interacting systems, in which the clock Hamiltonian is the momentum operator,  $\hat{H}_{\rm C} = \hat{K}$ , and the position operator effectively functions as a "time operator"  $\hat{T}_{\rm C} = \hat{Q}$ , such that  $[\hat{T}_{\rm C}, \hat{H}_{\rm C}] = [\hat{Q}, \hat{K}] = i\hbar$ . Furthermore, a projector  $\hat{\Theta}_{\rm S} = \hat{\Theta}_{\rm S}^2$ is introduced, corresponding to some "event happening" [131] in the system, and it shall commute with the generic system Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_{\rm S}$ , i.e.,  $[\hat{\Theta}_{\rm S}, \hat{H}_{\rm S}] = 0$ . Comprehending mean values as a conditional statement connected to the occurrence of an event  $\Theta_{\rm S}$  is the central idea of their analysis. For instance, the mean clock position

$$\left\langle \hat{Q} \right\rangle_{\Theta_{\rm S}} \equiv \int dQ \, Q \, p(Q|\Theta_{\rm S}) = \int dQ \, Q \, \frac{\langle \Psi | \left( \hat{\Theta}_{\rm S} \otimes |Q\rangle \langle Q|_{\rm C} \right) | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \Psi | \left( \hat{\Theta}_{\rm S} \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\rm C} \right) | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C}} \,, \tag{3.1.207}$$

stems from the conditional probability  $p(x|y) = p(x, y) / \int dx p(x, y)$  [217]. More generally, the conditional mean value can be expressed as

$$\left\langle \hat{A}_{\rm S} \otimes \hat{B}_{\rm C} \right\rangle_{\Psi,\Theta_{\rm S}} \equiv \frac{\left\langle \Psi | \left( \hat{\Theta}_{\rm S} \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\rm C} \right) \left( \hat{A}_{\rm S} \otimes \hat{B}_{\rm C} \right) \left( \hat{\Theta}_{\rm S} \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\rm C} \right) | \Psi \right\rangle_{\rm C}}{\left\langle \Psi | \left( \hat{\Theta}_{\rm S} \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\rm C} \right) | \Psi \right\rangle_{\rm C}}$$
(3.1.208)

for any operator  $\hat{A}_{S} \otimes \hat{B}_{C}$ . For the mean energy follows the relation

$$\left\langle \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} \otimes \hat{H}_{C} \right\rangle_{\Psi,\Theta_{S}} = -\left\langle \hat{H}_{S} \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C} \right\rangle_{\Psi,\Theta_{S}}$$
(3.1.209)

and the conditional energy variance reads

$$\operatorname{Var}_{\Psi,\Theta_{\mathrm{S}}}(\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\mathrm{S}}\otimes\hat{H}_{\mathrm{C}}) = \frac{\langle\Psi|(\hat{\Theta}_{\mathrm{S}}\otimes\hat{H}_{\mathrm{C}}^{2})|\Psi\rangle_{\mathrm{C}}}{\langle\Psi|(\hat{\Theta}_{\mathrm{S}}\otimes\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\mathrm{C}})|\Psi\rangle_{\mathrm{C}}} - \left[\frac{\langle\Psi|(\hat{\Theta}_{\mathrm{S}}\otimes\hat{H}_{\mathrm{C}})|\Psi\rangle_{\mathrm{C}}}{\langle\Psi|(\hat{\Theta}_{\mathrm{S}}\otimes\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\mathrm{C}})|\Psi\rangle_{\mathrm{C}}}\right]^{2}$$
(3.1.210)

$$=\frac{\langle\Psi|\left(\hat{\Theta}_{S}\hat{H}_{S}^{2}\otimes\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C}\right)|\Psi\rangle_{C}}{\langle\Psi|\left(\hat{\Theta}_{S}\otimes\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C}\right)|\Psi\rangle_{C}}-\left[\frac{\langle\Psi|\left(\hat{\Theta}_{S}\hat{H}_{S}\otimes\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C}\right)|\Psi\rangle_{C}}{\langle\Psi|\left(\hat{\Theta}_{S}\otimes\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C}\right)|\Psi\rangle_{C}}\right]^{2}$$
(3.1.211)

$$= \operatorname{Var}_{\Psi,\Theta_{S}}(\hat{H}_{S} \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C}). \tag{3.1.212}$$

Using the Robertson inequality yields

$$\operatorname{Var}_{\Psi,\Theta_{S}}(\hat{H}_{S} \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C}) \cdot \operatorname{Var}_{\Psi,\Theta_{S}}(\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} \otimes \hat{T}_{C}) \geq \frac{1}{4} \left| \frac{\langle \Psi | \left[ \hat{\Theta}_{S} \otimes \hat{T}_{C}, \hat{\Theta}_{S} \otimes \hat{H}_{C} \right] | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \left( \hat{\Theta}_{S} \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C} \right) | \Psi \rangle_{C}} \right|^{2} = \frac{\hbar^{2}}{4} \quad (3.1.213)$$

with  $[\hat{\Theta}_{S} \otimes \hat{T}_{C}, \hat{\Theta}_{S} \otimes \hat{H}_{C}] = \hat{\Theta}_{S} \otimes [\hat{T}_{C}, \hat{H}_{C}] = i\hbar\hat{\Theta}_{S} \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C}$ . Additionally, it is claimed in Ref. [131] that the same relations hold for  $[\hat{\Theta}_{S}, \hat{H}_{S}] \neq 0$ . Yet, we could not find this statement to be true. Obviously, from  $\hat{\Theta}_{S} = \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S}$  follows the standard uncertainty relation

$$\operatorname{Var}_{\Psi}(\hat{H}_{S} \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C}) \cdot \operatorname{Var}_{\Psi}(\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} \otimes \hat{T}_{C}) \geq \frac{1}{4} \left| \langle \Psi | \left( \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} \otimes \left[ \hat{T}_{C}, \hat{H}_{C} \right] \right) | \Psi \rangle \right|^{2} = \frac{\hbar^{2}}{4}$$
(3.1.214)

with an unconditional character. This inequality also holds, except for the last equal sign, for any clock operator other than  $\hat{T}_{\rm C}$ . Unfortunately, the authors of Ref. [131] abstain from discussing system-clock uncertainty relations without a conditional characteristic. Instead, they state that the event  $\Theta_{\rm S}$  can be associated with a photon detection on a screen for example, but, as we have already argued in Section 3.1.4, there is no additional environment surrounding the composite of clock and principal system. Furthermore, any detection or actual measurement presupposes time, a problem we already alluded to in Chapter 1. If one accepts the special nature of the clock in this treatment, then inequality (3.1.214) is a valid statement connecting the uncertainty in the position of the clock with the uncertainty in the system through the energy constraint of the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$ . Using Schrödinger's original inequality, we can provide an even tighter bound than (3.1.214), by addition of the covariance term  $\text{Cov}(\hat{H}_{\rm C}, \hat{T}_{\rm C}) = \langle \Psi | (\hat{H}_{\rm S} - \langle \hat{H}_{\rm S} \rangle) \otimes \hat{T}_{\rm C} | \Psi \rangle^2$  on the right-hand side.

The statement  $(\underline{3.1.214})$  can be generalized to arbitrary clock Hamiltonians  $\hat{H}_{C}$  by the use of Pegg's age operator, which is explained in Appendix  $\underline{E}$ . Such a generalization becomes useful for finite dimensional Hilbert spaces, for which commutator relations like  $[\hat{q}, \hat{p}] = i\hbar \hat{1}$  do not exist. This can be easily seen from the cyclic property of the trace, namely tr $[\hat{A}, \hat{B}] = 0 \neq i\hbar \text{tr} \hat{1} = i\hbar d$ , in which the finite dimension d of  $\mathscr{H}$  appears<sup>4</sup>. Introduced by Pegg [188] in 1998, the operator  $\hat{\alpha}_{C}(\alpha_{0})$  is used to track the elapsed time, or "age", for a generic clock state evolving under a time-independent Hamiltonian. Its form depends explicitly on the initial clock state itself by virtue of the populated energy levels and on the unnormalized ket vectors  $|\overline{\alpha}\rangle$ . They describe a state which is initially in an equally weighted superposition of all relevant energy levels and, subsequently, evolves until  $\lambda = \alpha$  (App.  $\underline{E}$ ). The free parameter  $\alpha_{0}$ , characteristic to each age operator, designates a specific choice for the zero point. In our case, all relevant energy levels are the associated eigenvalues of the elements in the set (3.1.28), which encompasses all clock energy eigenstates contained in  $|\Psi\rangle$ . With an explicit reference to the redefinitions (3.1.32), the appropriate age operator for our case has the commutation relation

$$\left[\hat{\alpha}_{\rm C}(\alpha_0), \hat{H}_{\rm C}\right] = \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\rm C} - \left|\overline{\alpha}_0\right\rangle \langle \overline{\alpha}_0 \right|_{\rm C}, \qquad (3.1.215)$$

which correctly yields zero on both sides under the trace operation, due to the norm  $\langle \overline{\alpha}_0 | \overline{\alpha}_0 \rangle_{\rm C} = d_{\rm C}$  (App. E). As a side note, Pegg's operator also appears in the context of PW in Ref. [190]. By replacing the clock operator  $\hat{T}_{\rm C}$  with the age operator  $\hat{\alpha}_{\rm C}(\alpha_0)$ , the inequality (3.1.214) becomes

$$\operatorname{Var}_{\Psi}(\hat{H}_{S} \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C}) \cdot \operatorname{Var}_{\Psi}(\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} \otimes \hat{\alpha}_{C}(\alpha_{0})) \geq \frac{1}{4} \left| \langle \Psi | (\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} \otimes [\hat{\alpha}_{C}(\alpha_{0}), \hat{H}_{C}]) | \Psi \rangle \right|^{2}$$
(3.1.216)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>The same analysis does not apply in infinite-dimensional Hilbert spaces, because the trace of the identity operator does not exist in these spaces [223].

$$=\frac{\hbar^{2}}{4}\left|\langle\Psi|\left(\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S}\otimes\left(\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C}-|\overline{\alpha}_{0}\rangle\langle\overline{\alpha}_{0}|_{C}\right)\right)|\Psi\rangle\right|^{2}\qquad(3.1.217)$$

$$=\frac{\hbar^2}{4} \left| 1 - \langle \overline{\alpha}_0 | \hat{\Upsilon}_{\rm C} | \overline{\alpha}_0 \rangle_{\rm C} \right) \right|^2 \tag{3.1.218}$$

with the reduced density operator  $\hat{\Upsilon}_{\rm C} = \text{tr}_{\rm S}(|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|)$ . Inequality (3.1.218) represents a static relation and choosing an  $\alpha_0$  that minimizes  $\langle \overline{\alpha}_0 | \hat{\Upsilon}_{\rm C} | \overline{\alpha}_0 \rangle_{\rm C}$  brings the right-hand side close to  $\hbar^2/4$ . However, the more general Schrödinger uncertainty (3.1.200) should be used for a tighter bound.

### 3.1.9.3 Alternative approach

Even though  $(\underline{3.1.218})$  is already encouraging, it does not make reference to a clock state  $|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C}$ . One could argue that the approach by Fadel and Maccone  $[\underline{131}]$  presumes the use of  $|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C} = |Q + \lambda\rangle_{\rm C}$ , which represents an eigenstate of the position operator  $\hat{Q}$ . In this case, the position operator, disguised as "time operator"  $\hat{T}_{\rm C}$ , contains all possible positions and is in some way a reference to the specific clock states, which advance through all possible positions for  $\lambda \in (-\infty, \infty)$ . Anyway, as we have already stated, their work relies on a special setting and more general expressions are still missing. To this end, we consider an uncertainty relation, which depends explicitly on the state of the clock. However, the age operator must differ from the one used in the previous section, because the energy levels populated by  $|\chi\rangle_{\rm C}$  can differ from the ones contained in  $\hat{\Upsilon}_{\rm C}$ . To remedy the situation, we use the modified age operator  $\hat{\alpha}_{\chi}(\alpha_0)$  given in Appendix E, for which the uncertainty relation reads

$$\operatorname{Var}_{\chi(\lambda)}(\hat{H}_{C}) \cdot \operatorname{Var}_{\chi(\lambda)}(\hat{\alpha}_{\chi}(\alpha_{0})) \geq \frac{\hbar^{2}}{4} \left| 1 - \frac{1}{D_{\chi}} \left| \langle \chi(\lambda) | \chi(\alpha_{0}) \rangle_{C} \right|^{2} \right|^{2}.$$
(3.1.219)

Here,  $D_{\chi}$  is the cycle-averaged absolute squared autocorrelation function of  $|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C}$ . Importantly, relation (3.1.219) does not make any reference to  $|\Psi\rangle$  so far, in contrast to the aforementioned approaches. By following the idea of connecting the clock energy variance with the system energy variance, the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$  enters the picture via the system state. For simplicity, we consider only  $\hat{V} = 0$  here and express the mean system energy

$$\langle \varphi | \hat{H}_{\rm S} | \varphi \rangle_{\rm S} = E - \frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} \hat{H}_{\rm C} | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle} = E - \langle \chi | \hat{H}_{\rm C} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C} - \frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} \hat{H}_{\rm C} \overline{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle}$$
(3.1.220)

in terms of the clock state. The last term is real-valued and indicates a deviation from the energy relation  $E = \langle \hat{H}_S \rangle_{\varphi} + \langle \hat{H}_C \rangle_{\chi}$  in general. For arbitrary clock states, this correction term does only vanish for global MES  $|\Psi\rangle$ , even in the case of  $\hat{V} \neq 0$  (Appendix G). Similarly, the system energy variance

$$\operatorname{Var}_{\varphi}(\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}}) = \operatorname{Var}_{\varphi}(E - \hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}}) \tag{3.1.221}$$

$$= \langle \varphi | \left( E - \hat{H}_{\rm S} \right)^2 | \varphi \rangle_{\rm S} - \langle \varphi | \left( E - \hat{H}_{\rm S} \right) | \varphi \rangle_{\rm S}^2$$
(3.1.222)

$$=\frac{\langle\Psi|\hat{P}_{\chi}\hat{H}_{C}^{2}|\Psi\rangle}{\langle\Psi|\chi\rangle\langle\chi|\Psi\rangle} - \left[\langle\hat{H}_{C}\rangle_{\chi} + \frac{\langle\Psi|\hat{P}_{\chi}\hat{H}_{C}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\chi}|\Psi\rangle}{\langle\Psi|\chi\rangle\langle\chi|\Psi\rangle}\right]^{2}$$
(3.1.223)

$$= \operatorname{Var}_{\chi}(\hat{H}_{C}) + \frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} \hat{H}_{C} \overline{\widehat{P}}_{\chi} \hat{H}_{C} \overline{\widehat{P}}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle} - \left[ \frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} \hat{H}_{C} \overline{\widehat{P}}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle} \right]^{2}$$



**Figure 3.9** – Two non-interacting two-level systems with equal energy splitting  $\varepsilon = 2$  are described by the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H} = \hat{\sigma}_{S,z} + \hat{\sigma}_{C,z}$  and possess the global energy eigenstates  $|\Psi\rangle = \sqrt{a} |\uparrow_S \downarrow_C \rangle + \sqrt{1-a} |\downarrow_S \uparrow_C \rangle$  with energy E = 0. All numerical values are given in atomic units (Appendix D) and the chosen clock state has the simple form  $|\chi\rangle_C = \sqrt{1-b} |\uparrow\rangle_C + \sqrt{b} |\downarrow\rangle_C$  with the non-negative coefficients  $a, b \in [0, 1]$ . The left panel shows the energy correction  $E - \langle \hat{H}_S \rangle_{\varphi} - \langle \hat{H}_C \rangle_{\chi}$  and the right panel the difference  $\operatorname{Var}_{\varphi}(\hat{H}_S) - \operatorname{Var}_{\chi}(\hat{H}_C)$  between the energy variances. Clearly, no strict inequality can be found and the signs of the correction terms depend on the specific global state and the chosen clock state. An exception is indicated by the dashed horizontal line, which describes the MES. All corrections simultaneously vanish for this special state (Appendix G).

$$-\frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} \hat{H}_{C} \hat{P}_{\chi} \hat{H}_{C} \overline{\hat{P}}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle}$$
(3.1.224)

features a deviation from the exact equality of the energy variances too. As before, maximally entangled states  $|\Psi\rangle$  with  $\operatorname{tr}_{S}|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi| = \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C}/d_{C}$  lead to a vanishing of all correction terms (Appendix G). We must investigate the sign of the variance correction for a further assessment of the uncertainty relation. Instead of continuing an analytic treatment, we provide a simple, but illustrative numerical example in Figure 3.9. It shows that the correction terms are neither non-negative nor non-positive and, hence, our attempt to derive a general uncertainty relation with variances depending on  $|\varphi[\chi]\rangle_{S}$  and  $|\chi\rangle_{C}$  fails. Only the inequality  $\operatorname{Var}_{\varphi}(\hat{H}_{S}) \geq \operatorname{Var}_{\chi}(\hat{H}_{C})$  would allow us to derive  $\operatorname{Var}_{\varphi(\lambda)}(\hat{H}_{S}) \cdot \operatorname{Var}_{\chi(\lambda)}(\hat{\alpha}_{\chi}(\alpha_{0})) \geq \hbar^{2} |1 - |\langle \chi(\lambda) | \chi(\alpha_{0}) \rangle|^{2} / D_{\chi}|^{2} / 4$ . Unfortunately, such a relation does not hold in general.

# 3.2 Quantum mechanics - Mixed states

After the successful treatment of pure states in the previous section, we attempt a generalization to mixed states. Such an investigation is considered in this section, where the guiding core principles (I) (III) are translated to the framework of mixed state at the beginning. Subsequently, the change of the system state is derived for  $\hat{V} = 0$  and  $\hat{V} \neq 0$ , respectively, and we examine a newly appearing non-Hermitian term. All results derived in this section become essential for a comparison with the associated classical framework and, to this end, we give a formulation of Wigner functions at the end.

## 3.2.1 Energy constraint

For pure global states  $|\Psi\rangle$ , only one global constraint exists, but nonetheless generates two different kinds of transformations, namely  $\exp[i\lambda(\hat{H}-E)]$  and  $\exp[\lambda(\hat{H}-E)]$ . The first can be understood as changing the complex phase of the coefficients in the energy eigenbasis, while the second changes the magnitude. A change in the absolute value corresponds to imaginary time evolution, a concept treated in the subsequent Chapter 4. Different from the pure state treatment, we need two constraints to achieve two similar transformations for mixed states. They can be derived from the known transformations on the pure state vector  $|\Psi\rangle$  and their counterparts for the global pure state density  $|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|$ . First, we convert (3.1.4) to

$$e^{i\lambda(\hat{H}-E)} |\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi| e^{-i\lambda(\hat{H}-E)} = e^{i\lambda[\hat{H}-E,\bullet]} |\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi| = e^{i\lambda[\hat{H},\bullet]} |\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|$$
(3.2.1)

and, after requiring the invariance  $\exp(i\lambda[\hat{H},\bullet])\hat{\rho}_{\Psi} \stackrel{!}{=} \hat{\rho}_{\Psi}$  for a general density operator  $\hat{\rho}_{\Psi}$ , the constraint becomes

$$0 = \left[\hat{H}, \hat{\rho}_{\Psi}\right]. \tag{3.2.2}$$

For a valid representation of a quantum state, the density operator  $\hat{\rho}_{\Psi}$  must be a Hermitian operator with non-negative eigenvalues. Even though we do not attach a probabilistic interpretation to the global state (Sec. 3.1.2),  $\hat{\rho}_{\Psi}$  is normalized, such that its trace equals unity  $(\operatorname{tr} \hat{\rho}_{\Psi} = 1)$ . Second, the non-unitary, but Hermitian transformation  $\exp[\lambda(\hat{H} - E)]|\Psi\rangle = |\Psi\rangle$  yields

$$e^{\lambda(\hat{H}-E)} |\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi| e^{\lambda(\hat{H}-E)} = e^{\lambda\{\hat{H}-E,\bullet\}_{+}} |\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|$$
(3.2.3)

and we find

$$0 = \left\{ \hat{H} - E, \hat{\rho}_{\Psi} \right\}_{+} = \left\{ \hat{H}, \hat{\rho}_{\Psi} \right\}_{+} - 2E\hat{\rho}_{\Psi}$$
(3.2.4)

for general invariant global states. For the sake of being able to compare our results for subsystem density operators with the pure states result, we keep  $\hat{\rho}_{\Psi} = |\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi| = \hat{P}_{\Psi}$ for postulate (I) with  $(\hat{H} - E)|\Psi\rangle = 0$ . The mixed state nature enters our treatment through the use of mixed clock density operators instead, which subsequently induce mixed system states, as we show in the following. Constraints (3.2.2) and (3.2.2) are then automatically fulfilled. Notwithstanding our choice, we explore the space of possible mixed state solutions for completeness. To this end, Eq. (3.2.2) yields

$$0 = \sum_{m,n} \sum_{\alpha_m,\alpha_n} c_{mn,\alpha_m\alpha_n} \left| E_{m,\alpha_m} \right\rangle \left( E_{n,\alpha_n} \right| (E_m - E_n)$$
(3.2.5)

for a general state  $\hat{\rho}_{\Psi} = \sum_{m,n} \sum_{\alpha_m,\alpha_n} c_{mn,\alpha_m\alpha_n} |E_{m,\alpha_m} \rangle \langle E_{n,\alpha_n}|$ , where  $\alpha_i$  labels possible energy degeneracies. We find that

$$c_{mn,\alpha_m\alpha_n} = 0 \qquad \text{for} \quad E_m \neq E_n$$
(3.2.6)

and the matrix form in energy basis reduces to block form, where each block corresponds to a degenerate energy subspace. The other constraint (3.2.4) gives

$$0 = \sum_{m,n} \sum_{\alpha_m,\alpha_n} c_{mn,\alpha_m\alpha_n} \left| E_{m,\alpha_m} \right\rangle \left| E_{n,\alpha_n} \right| \left( E_m + E_n - 2E \right)$$
(3.2.7)

and, in combination with (3.2.6), further limits the coefficients to

$$c_{mn\alpha_m\alpha_n} = 0 \quad \text{for} \quad E_m \neq E.$$
 (3.2.8)

Hence, only a single block of the density operator can be non-zero in the energy eigenbasis, namely the one associated with energy E. If this energy level possesses a degeneracy, then a mixed state is possible for postulate **(I)** in general, i.e.,

$$\hat{\rho}_{\Psi} = \sum_{\alpha_m \alpha_n} \tilde{c}_{\alpha_m \alpha_m} \left| E_{\alpha_m} \right| \left| E_{\alpha_n} \right| \,. \tag{3.2.9}$$

At any rate, we do not pursue this line of thought here in order to directly compare our mixed state results to the pure state vector formalism. Nevertheless, we compare this expression with the classical equivalent in Section 3.3.

In this chapter, we focus on the unitary changes and use only the invariance generated by Eq. (3.2.2), namely

$$e^{i\lambda[\hat{H},\bullet]}|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi| = |\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|.$$
(3.2.10)

To provide a different perspective on the energy constraints, we mention that the Hermiticity  $\hat{\rho}_{\Psi}^{\dagger} = \hat{\rho}_{\Psi}$  and  $(\hat{H} - E)\hat{\rho}_{\Psi} = 0$  imply constraints (3.2.2) and (3.2.4), respectively, which corresponds to the vanishing of the Hermitian and anti-Hermitian part of  $(\hat{H} - E)\hat{\rho}_{\Psi} =$  $\{\hat{H} - E, \hat{\rho}_{\Psi}\}_{+}/2 + [\hat{H}, \hat{\rho}_{\Psi}]/2$ . The anti-Hermitian part is responsible for the generation of real-time dynamics, whereas the Hermitian counterpart is later used for imaginary time evolution (Sec. 4.2).

# 3.2.2 Conditional system state

The relational system state from proposition **(III)** can be deduced from the density operator form **(3.1.6)** of the pure state case. Upon substitution of the general mixed clock state  $\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}$  for  $|\chi\rangle\langle\chi|_{\rm C}$ , the system density operator becomes

$$\hat{\rho}_{\rm S} \equiv \frac{\mathrm{tr}_{\rm C} \left( \hat{\rho}_{\rm C} \hat{P}_{\Psi} \right)}{\langle \Psi | \left( \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\rm S} \otimes \hat{\rho}_{\rm C} \right) | \Psi \rangle} \tag{3.2.11}$$

and constitutes a mixed state in general. Regardless of the exact form of the clock state, the system state is always normalized to  $tr_S \hat{\rho}_S = 1$  with the partial trace  $tr_S$  over the system degree of freedom. As before, we omit the identity operator in the denominator in the following treatment.

### 3.2.3 Time emergence

Straightforwardly, the interaction-free case  $\hat{V} = 0$  is resolved by application of  $\text{tr}_{C}(\hat{\rho}_{C}(0)\bullet)$  to Eq. (3.2.10), yielding

$$e^{-i\lambda\hat{H}_{\rm S}} \operatorname{tr}_{\rm C}\left(\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}(0)\hat{P}_{\Psi}\right)e^{i\lambda\hat{H}_{\rm S}} = \operatorname{tr}_{\rm C}\left(e^{-i\lambda\hat{H}_{\rm C}}\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}(0)e^{i\lambda\hat{H}_{\rm C}}\hat{P}_{\Psi}\right),\tag{3.2.12}$$

in close analogy to the pure state case. Here,  $\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}(0)$  denotes a fixed initial state associated with  $\lambda = 0$ . Since no norm changes occur for  ${\rm tr}_{\rm C}(\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}(0)\hat{P}_{\Psi})$  under transformations generated by  $\hat{H}_{\rm S}$ , the von Neumann equation

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda) = \left[\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}}, \hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)\right]$$
(3.2.13)

follows immediately with the  $\lambda$ -evolved mixed clock state

$$\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}(\lambda) = e^{-i\lambda \hat{H}_{\rm C}} \hat{\rho}_{\rm C}(0) e^{i\lambda \hat{H}_{\rm C}}. \qquad (3.2.14)$$

All remarks for the pure state setting from Sec. 3.1.5.1 directly carry over to mixed states. In particular, the ability to deparametrize the system evolution in terms of a clock property  $A_C(\lambda) \equiv tr_C[\hat{A}_C\hat{\rho}_C(\lambda)]$  with a suitable Hermitian clock operator  $\hat{A}_C$  is unaltered by the use of mixed clock states. One notable difference does however exist. Previously, the use of a pure clock state implied a strictly pure system state, but utilizing mixed clock states does not inevitably lead to mixed system states. To demonstrate this fact, we assume the existence of a Hermitian clock operator  $\hat{M}_C$ , which commutes with the clock Hamiltonian  $([\hat{H}_C, \hat{M}_C] = 0)$  and connects two pure initial clock states through the unitary transformation  $|\chi_2(0)\rangle_C = \exp(i\hat{M}_C)|\chi_1(0)\rangle_C$ . This additional (continuous or discrete) symmetry of the clock implies that both clock states can be related at all times  $\lambda$ , i.e.,  $|\chi_2(\lambda)\rangle_C = \exp(i\hat{M}_C)|\chi_1(\lambda)\rangle_C$ . If the global state is simultaneously invariant under  $\hat{\mathbb{1}}_S \otimes \exp(i\hat{M}_C)$ , then the relational system state for all  $\lambda$ . The presence of an interaction term  $\hat{V}$  does not change this fact, as can be seen from  $\langle \chi_2 | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_C = \langle \chi_1 | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_C + \langle \chi_2 | [\hat{H}_C, \hat{M}_C] | \Psi \rangle_C$ . We treat generally interacting subsystems in the analysis below.

As shown in Section 3.1, the  $\lambda$ -dependent change of the clock did not transform with the introduction of an interaction  $\hat{V}$  and, for this reason, we assume this property to hold also for mixed states. It can be rigorously shown using infinitesimal transformation steps in a fashion similar to the pure state case, but this tedious derivation does not provide any additional insight. Instead, we start with the  $\lambda$ -evolved clock state and derive the equation of motion for the system from it. Whenever appropriate, we omit the  $\lambda$ -argument in the following. Taking the derivative of the system state with respect to  $\lambda$  and using the TISE (3.1.3) yields

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}} = \frac{\mathrm{tr}_{\mathrm{C}}\left(\left[\hat{H}_{\mathrm{C}},\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{C}}\right]\hat{P}_{\Psi}\right)}{\langle\Psi|\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{C}}|\Psi\rangle} - \frac{\mathrm{tr}\left(\left[\hat{H}_{\mathrm{C}},\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{C}}\right]\hat{P}_{\Psi}\right)}{\langle\Psi|\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{C}}|\Psi\rangle}\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}$$
(3.2.15)

$$\stackrel{\text{TISE}}{=} \left[\hat{H}_{\text{S}}, \hat{\rho}_{\text{S}}\right] + \frac{\text{tr}_{\text{C}}\left(\hat{\rho}_{\text{C}}\left[\hat{V}, \hat{P}_{\Psi}\right]\right)}{\langle\Psi|\hat{\rho}_{\text{C}}|\Psi\rangle} + \frac{\langle\Psi|\left[\hat{V}, \hat{\rho}_{\text{C}}\right]|\Psi\rangle}{\langle\Psi|\hat{\rho}_{\text{C}}|\Psi\rangle}\hat{\rho}_{\text{S}}.$$
(3.2.16)

The numerator of the last term was transformed with  $\langle \Psi | [\hat{H}_{\rm C}, \hat{\rho}_{\rm C}] | \Psi \rangle = \langle \Psi | [E - \hat{V} - \hat{H}_{\rm S}, \hat{\rho}_{\rm C}] | \Psi \rangle = - \langle \Psi | [\hat{V}, \hat{\rho}_{\rm C}] | \Psi \rangle$ . In the current form, it remains unclear if Eq. (3.2.16) describes a unitary evolution of the system state. Encouraged by the successful application for pure states, we seek an effective potential  $\hat{V}_{\rm S}$  that captures as much of the unitary contribution to the system evolution as possible. To this end, we define

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}} = \left[\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}} + \hat{V}_{\mathrm{S}}, \hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}\right] + \hat{\Delta} + 2i\,\mathrm{Im}(a)\,\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}} \tag{3.2.17}$$

with the remainder term

$$\hat{\Delta} \equiv \frac{\mathrm{tr}_{\mathrm{C}}\left(\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{C}}\left[\hat{V}-\hat{V}_{\mathrm{S}},\hat{P}_{\Psi}\right]\right)}{\langle\Psi|\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{C}}|\Psi\rangle} = \frac{\mathrm{tr}_{\mathrm{C}}\left(\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{C}}\left[\hat{V},\hat{P}_{\Psi}\right]\right)}{\langle\Psi|\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{C}}|\Psi\rangle} - \left[\hat{V}_{\mathrm{S}},\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}\right] \equiv \hat{M} - \left[\hat{V}_{\mathrm{S}},\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}\right].$$
(3.2.18)

and the complex scalar  $a \equiv \langle \Psi | \hat{V} \hat{\rho}_{\rm C} | \Psi \rangle / \langle \Psi | \hat{\rho}_{\rm C} | \Psi \rangle$ . As is shown later, the last term in Eq. (3.2.17) must not be included in  $\hat{\Delta}$ . The trace of the newly defined operator  $\hat{M} \equiv \text{tr}_{\rm C}(\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}[\hat{V}, \hat{P}_{\Psi}]) / \langle \Psi | \hat{\rho}_{\rm C} | \Psi \rangle$  compensates the purely imaginary term, namely

$$\operatorname{tr}_{S} \hat{M} = \frac{\langle \Psi | [\hat{\rho}_{C}, \hat{V}] | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \hat{\rho}_{C} | \Psi \rangle} = -2i \operatorname{Im}(a)$$
(3.2.19)

and preserves the norm of  $\hat{\rho}_{s}$ . A Hermitian conjugation of the remainder term leads to

$$\hat{\Delta}^{\dagger} = \frac{\operatorname{tr}_{\mathsf{C}}\left(\hat{\rho}_{\mathsf{C}}\left[\hat{V}_{\mathsf{S}} - \hat{V}, \hat{P}_{\Psi}\right]\right)}{\langle\Psi|\hat{\rho}_{\mathsf{C}}|\Psi\rangle} = -\hat{\Delta}, \qquad (3.2.20)$$

which renders  $\hat{\Delta}$  anti-Hermitian.

To find the optimal  $\hat{V}_S$ , we use a variational approach to identify a minimum in the norm of the remainder term, equivalent to the pure state case. We define the aforementioned norm as

$$\left\|\hat{\Delta}\right\|_{S}^{2} \equiv \operatorname{tr}_{S}\left(\Delta^{\dagger}\hat{\Delta}\right) = -\operatorname{tr}_{S}\left(\hat{\Delta}^{2}\right) \ge 0.$$
(3.2.21)

The variation of the effective system potential is facilitated by a small, but arbitrary hermitian term  $\widehat{\delta V}_S$ , i.e.,  $\hat{V}_S \longrightarrow \hat{V}_S + \widehat{\delta V}_S$ , and the variationally induced change of  $\hat{\Delta}$  reads

$$\delta \hat{\Delta} = - \left[ \widehat{\delta V}_{S}, \hat{\rho}_{S} \right]. \tag{3.2.22}$$

Using the last relation and exploiting the cyclic property of the trace, we can express the variational change of the norm as

$$\delta \|\hat{\Delta}\|_{S}^{2} = -\delta \operatorname{tr}_{S}(\Delta^{2}) = -2\operatorname{tr}_{S}(\hat{\Delta} \cdot \delta \Delta) = 2\operatorname{tr}_{S}(\hat{\Delta}[\widehat{\delta V}_{S}, \hat{\rho}_{S}])$$
(3.2.23)

$$= 2 \operatorname{tr}_{S} \left( \widehat{\delta V}_{S} [ \hat{\rho}_{S}, \hat{\Delta} ] \right) \stackrel{!}{=} 0.$$
(3.2.24)

As stated above, the variation  $\widehat{\delta V}_S$  is arbitrary and therefore the norm change can only be zero if the commutator in the last expression vanishes. This leads to

$$0 \stackrel{!}{=} \left[ \hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}, \hat{\Delta} \right] = \left[ \hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}, \hat{M} \right] - \left[ \hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}, \left[ \hat{V}_{\mathrm{S}}, \hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}} \right] \right]$$
(3.2.25)

or

$$[\hat{V}_{\rm S}, \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}], \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}] = \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}^2 \hat{V}_{\rm S} + \hat{V}_{\rm S} \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}^2 - 2\hat{\rho}_{\rm S} \hat{V}_{\rm S} \hat{\rho}_{\rm S} \stackrel{!}{=} [\hat{M}, \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}] = \hat{M} \hat{\rho}_{\rm S} - \hat{\rho}_{\rm S} \hat{M}$$
(3.2.26)

60

l

as the constraint for  $\hat{V}_S$ . Evidently, the term  $2i \operatorname{Im} a \hat{\rho}_S$  in Eq. (3.2.17) has no relevance for the system potential, because  $[2i \operatorname{Im} a \hat{\rho}_S, \hat{\rho}_S] = 0$ . Unfortunately, no general solution exists for this equation and we must revert to a basis-dependent form for  $\hat{V}_S$ .

For later reference, we give the constraint in terms of quantum Liouville operators

$$\hat{L}_{A}^{(\text{qm})} \equiv \begin{bmatrix} \hat{A}, \bullet \end{bmatrix}, \qquad (3.2.27)$$

also called "superoperators" [224,225] in order to distinguish them from the usual operators in quantum mechanics. To give an example, the energy anticommutator equation (3.2.2) becomes  $\hat{L}_{H}^{(\text{qm})}\hat{\rho}_{\Psi} = 0$  in this notation. For an operator  $\hat{A} = \sum_{n} a_{n} |n\rangle\langle n|$ , we can express the eigenoperators of such a quantum Liouville operator as  $|n\rangle\langle m|$  with eigenvalues  $a_{n} - a_{m}$ . Constraint (3.2.26) becomes

$$\left(\hat{L}_{\rho_{\rm S}}^{\rm (qm)}\right)^{2}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\stackrel{!}{=}-\hat{L}_{\rho_{\rm S}}^{\rm (qm)}\hat{M}.$$
(3.2.28)

Furthermore, we can expand the effective system potential in terms of the eigenoperators  $|\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_n|_S$  by virtue of

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S} = \sum_{m,n} |\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_n|_{\rm S} \operatorname{tr}_{\rm S} \left(|\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_n|_{\rm S} \hat{V}_{\rm S}\right) = \sum_{m,n} |\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_n|_{\rm S} \langle\varphi_n|_{\rm S} \langle\varphi_n|\hat{V}_{\rm S}|\varphi_m\rangle_{\rm S} .$$
(3.2.29)

### 3.2.3.1 Eigenbasis of system state

In order to solve Eq. (3.2.26) for  $\hat{V}_{\rm S}$ , one needs a suitable basis. Since the system state

$$\hat{\rho}_{\rm S} = \sum_{m=1}^{K_{\rm S}} q_m |\varphi_m\rangle \langle \varphi_m|_{\rm S}$$
(3.2.30)

appears on both sides of the equation, we use the eigenbasis  $\{|\varphi_m\rangle_S\}_{0 \le m \le d_S}$  to find a solution for the effective potential. Here, the rank  $K_S \le d_S$  of  $\hat{\rho}_S$  is lower or equal to the Hilbert space dimension  $d_S$  of the system space, which implies  $q_m = 0$  for  $m > K_S$ . The eigenvalues are probabilities with  $\sum_m q_m = 1$  and the associated basis vectors are orthonormal, i.e.,  $\langle \varphi_m | \varphi_n \rangle_S = \delta_{mn}$ . Even though not explicitly stated, it is important to remember that  $K_S$ ,  $q_m$  and  $|\phi_m\rangle_S$  depend on  $\lambda$ . Projecting  $\langle \varphi_m |_S$  from the left and  $|\varphi_n\rangle_S$  from the right onto Eq. (3.2.26) yields

$$\underbrace{\left(q_m^2 + q_n^2 - 2q_m q_n\right)}_{=\left(q_n - q_m\right)^2 = \left|q_n - q_m\right|^2} \left\langle\varphi_m | \hat{V}_{\rm S} | \varphi_n\right\rangle_{\rm S} = \left(q_n - q_m\right) \left\langle\varphi_m | \hat{M} | \varphi_n\right\rangle_{\rm S} , \qquad (3.2.31)$$

$$\Rightarrow \quad \langle \varphi_m | \hat{V}_{\mathsf{S}} | \varphi_n \rangle_{\mathsf{S}} = \operatorname{sgn}(q_n - q_m) \frac{|q_n - q_m|}{|q_n - q_m|^2} \langle \varphi_m | \hat{M} | \varphi_n \rangle_{\mathsf{S}} \qquad \forall q_n \neq q_m$$

$$= \frac{1}{q_n - q_m} \langle \varphi_m | \hat{M} | \varphi_n \rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \qquad \forall q_n \neq q_m.$$
(3.2.33)

For  $q_n = q_m$ , the matrix elements of the effective system potential are undetermined and can be arbitrarily chosen, similar to the pure state case in Sec. 3.1.6.2. Although we set them to zero in the following, this freedom provides means to choose a convenient form for the effective system potential. Ultimately, we find the effective system potential

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S} = \sum_{\substack{m=1\\n=1\\q_m \neq q_n}}^{d_{\rm S}} \frac{|\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_m|_{\rm S}\,\hat{M}\,|\varphi_n\rangle\langle\varphi_n|_{\rm S}}{q_n - q_m} \tag{3.2.34}$$

in the eigenbasis of the system density operator  $\hat{\rho}_{s}$ .

## 3.2.3.2 System potential for pure state case

As a useful consistency check, we evaluate the effective system potential (3.2.34) for pure states and compare the result to Eq. (3.1.48). In this case, only one system eigenstate  $|\varphi_1\rangle_{\rm S} = \langle \chi |\Psi\rangle_{\rm C} / \sqrt{\langle \Psi |\chi \rangle \langle \chi |\Psi \rangle}$  with  $q_1 = 1$  exists, while all other coefficients vanish, i.e.,  $q_{m\neq 1} = 0$ . Furthermore, the clock density operator reads  $\hat{\rho}_{\rm C} = |\chi \rangle \langle \chi |_{\rm C}$ , giving

$$\hat{M}_{\text{pure}} = \frac{\langle \chi | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_{\text{C}} \langle \Psi | \chi \rangle_{\text{C}} - \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle_{\text{C}} \langle \Psi | \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{\text{C}}}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle} = \frac{\langle \chi | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_{\text{C}} \langle \varphi_1 |_{\text{S}} - | \varphi_1 \rangle_{\text{S}} \langle \Psi | \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{\text{C}}}{\sqrt{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle}}.$$
(3.2.35)

Therefore, we get

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S} = -\sum_{n=2}^{d_{\rm S}} |\varphi_1\rangle\langle\varphi_1|_{\rm S} \,\hat{M}_{\rm pure} \,|\varphi_n\rangle\langle\varphi_n|_{\rm S} + \sum_{m=2}^{d_{\rm S}} |\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_m|_{\rm S} \,\hat{M}_{\rm pure} \,|\varphi_1\rangle\langle\varphi_1|_{\rm S} \tag{3.2.36}$$

$$= -|\varphi_1\rangle\langle\varphi_1|_{S}\hat{M}_{\text{pure}}\left[\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} - |\varphi_1\rangle\langle\varphi_1|_{S}\right] + \left[\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} - |\varphi_1\rangle\langle\varphi_1|_{S}\right]\hat{M}_{\text{pure}}\left|\varphi_1\rangle\langle\varphi_1|_{S} \qquad (3.2.37)$$

$$= \hat{M}_{\text{pure}} |\varphi_1\rangle \langle \varphi_1|_{\text{S}} - |\varphi_1\rangle \langle \varphi_1|_{\text{S}} \hat{M}_{\text{pure}}$$
(3.2.38)

$$= \frac{\langle \chi | (V P_{\Psi} + P_{\Psi} V) | \chi \rangle_{C}}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle} - \underbrace{(a + a^{*})}_{=2 \operatorname{Re} a} | \varphi_{1} \rangle \langle \varphi_{1} |_{S} , \qquad (3.2.39)$$

which matches the result from the pure state case, up to a scalar shift. The second term has no influence on the dynamics of the system and, in fact, any additional part  $\hat{O}$  of the interaction which commutes with the system ( $[\hat{O}, \hat{\rho}_S] = 0$ ) is irrelevant. In our case,  $\hat{O}$  is proportional to the system state, which obviously commutes with itself.

#### 3.2.3.3 Remainder term for optimal system potential

After finding the effective potential (3.2.34) in terms of the system eigenbasis, we need to determine the remainder

$$\hat{\Delta} = \hat{M} - [\hat{V}_{\rm S}, \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}] = \sum_{\substack{m=1\\n=1}}^{d_{\rm S}} |\varphi_m\rangle \langle \varphi_n|_{\rm S} M_{mn} - [\hat{V}_{\rm S}, \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}]$$
(3.2.40)

with the components  $M_{mn} = \langle \varphi_m | \hat{M} | \varphi_n \rangle_{S}$ . The individual terms

$$\hat{V}_{S}\hat{\rho}_{S} = \sum_{\substack{m=1\\n=1\\q_{m}\neq q_{n}}}^{K_{S}} |\varphi_{m}\rangle\langle\varphi_{n}|_{S} \frac{M_{mn}q_{n}}{q_{n}-q_{m}} + \sum_{m=K_{S}+1}^{d_{S}} \sum_{n=1}^{K_{S}} M_{mn}|\varphi_{m}\rangle\langle\varphi_{n}|_{S}$$
(3.2.41)

and

$$\hat{\rho}_{S}\hat{V}_{S} = \left(\hat{V}_{S}\hat{\rho}_{S}\right)^{\dagger} = \sum_{\substack{m=1\\n=1\\q_{m}\neq q_{n}}}^{K_{S}} |\varphi_{m}\rangle\langle\varphi_{n}|_{S} \frac{q_{m}M_{mn}}{q_{n}-q_{m}} - \sum_{m=1}^{K_{S}} \sum_{n=K_{S}+1}^{d_{S}} M_{mn} |\varphi_{m}\rangle\langle\varphi_{n}|_{S}$$
(3.2.42)

yield the commutator

$$[\hat{V}_{S}, \hat{\rho}_{S}] = \sum_{\substack{m=1\\n=1\\q_{m}\neq q_{n}}}^{K_{S}} |\varphi_{m}\rangle\langle\varphi_{n}|_{S} M_{mn} + \left(\sum_{m=K_{S}+1}^{d_{S}} \sum_{n=1}^{K_{S}} + \sum_{m=1}^{K_{S}} \sum_{n=K_{S}+1}^{d_{S}}\right) M_{mn} |\varphi_{m}\rangle\langle\varphi_{n}|_{S}, \quad (3.2.43)$$

which we use to express the remainder term as

$$\hat{\Delta} = \sum_{\substack{m=1\\n=1\\q_m=q_n}}^{K_{\rm S}} |\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_n|_{\rm S} M_{mn} + \sum_{\substack{m=K_{\rm S}+1\\n=K_{\rm S}+1}}^{d_{\rm S}} |\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_n|_{\rm S} M_{mn}$$

$$= \sum_{\substack{K_{\rm S}\\k_{\rm S}}}^{K_{\rm S}} |\langle\varphi_n\rangle\langle\langle\varphi_n|_{\rm S} M_{mn} + \hat{\overline{P}}_{\rm S} \hat{M} \hat{\overline{P}}_{\rm S}$$

$$(3.2.44)$$

$$=\sum_{\substack{m=1\\q_m=q_n}} |\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_n|_S M_{mn} + \overline{P}_S \hat{M}\overline{P}_S$$
(3.2.45)

with the projectors  $\hat{P}_{\rm S} \equiv \sum_{m=1}^{K_{\rm S}} |\varphi_m\rangle \langle \varphi_m|_{\rm S}$  and  $\hat{\overline{P}}_{\rm S} \equiv \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\rm S} - \hat{P}_{\rm S} = \sum_{m=K_{\rm S}+1}^{d_{\rm S}} |\varphi_m\rangle \langle \varphi_m|_{\rm S}$ . In the following, we show that the second term vanishes. It is helpful to express the clock state in its unnormalized eigenbasis, i.e.,  $\hat{\rho}_{\rm C} = \sum_{m=1}^{K_{\rm C}} |\chi_m\rangle \langle \chi_m|_{\rm C}$ , which remains normalized with tr<sub>C</sub>  $\hat{\rho}_{\rm C} = \sum_{m} \langle \chi_m | \chi_m \rangle_{\rm C} = 1$ . Similar to before, we denote the rank of  $\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}$  by  $K_{\rm C}$ , which fulfills the relation  $K_{\rm C} \ge K_{\rm S}$ . The system state reads

$$\hat{\rho}_{\rm S} = \frac{1}{\langle \Psi | \hat{\rho}_{\rm C} | \Psi \rangle} \sum_{m=1}^{K_{\rm C}} \langle \chi_m | \hat{P}_{\Psi} | \chi_m \rangle_{\rm C} = \frac{1}{\langle \Psi | \hat{\rho}_{\rm C} | \Psi \rangle} \sum_{m=1}^{K_{\rm C}} \langle \chi_m | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} \langle \Psi | \chi_m \rangle_{\rm C} \tag{3.2.46}$$

and the individual system vectors in the sum can be expressed in the system eigenbasis, namely

$$\frac{\langle \chi_m | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C}}{\sqrt{\langle \Psi | \hat{\rho}_{\rm C} | \Psi \rangle}} = \sum_{a=1}^{d_{\rm S}} f_{ma} | \varphi_a \rangle_{\rm S}$$
(3.2.47)

with complex coefficients  $f_{ma}$ . We find

$$\hat{\rho}_{\rm S} = \sum_{\substack{a=1\\b=1}}^{d_{\rm S}} \sum_{m=1}^{K_{\rm C}} f_{ma} f_{mb}^* |\varphi_a\rangle \langle\varphi_b|_{\rm S} = \sum_{\substack{a=1\\b=1}}^{d_{\rm S}} |\varphi_a\rangle \langle\varphi_b|_{\rm S} \sum_{m=1}^{K_{\rm C}} f_{ma} f_{mb}^*$$
(3.2.48)

$$\stackrel{!}{=} \sum_{a=1}^{K_{\rm S}} q_a |\varphi_a\rangle \langle\varphi_a|_{\rm S}$$
(3.2.49)

and the constraints on the coefficients  $f_{ma}$  become

$$\sum_{m=1}^{K_{\rm C}} f_{ma} f_{mb}^* \stackrel{!}{=} \delta_{ab} \begin{cases} q_a & \text{for } a \le K_{\rm S} \\ 0 & \text{for } a > K_{\rm S} \end{cases}$$
(3.2.50)

One of them is

$$\sum_{m=1}^{K_{\rm C}} |f_{ma}|^2 \stackrel{!}{=} 0 \qquad \forall a > K_{\rm S}$$
(3.2.51)

63

and can only be fulfilled if

$$f_{ma} = 0 \qquad \forall m, \forall a > K_{\rm S}, \tag{3.2.52}$$

because Eq. (3.2.51) is a sum of positive semi-definite real numbers. The immediate consequence

$$\hat{\overline{P}}_{S} \frac{\langle \chi_{m} | \Psi \rangle_{C}}{\sqrt{\langle \Psi | \hat{\rho}_{C} | \Psi \rangle}} = 0$$
(3.2.53)

follows, because of  $\langle \chi_m | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} = \sum_{a=1}^{K_{\rm S}} f_{ma} | \varphi_a \rangle_{\rm S}$  for all *m*. This result is anticipated, because  $\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}$  is an incoherent sum of mutually non-orthogonal projectors  $\langle \chi_m | \hat{P}_{\Psi} | \chi_m \rangle_{\rm C} / \langle \Psi | \chi_m \rangle \langle \chi_m | \Psi \rangle$ . Such a state must live in the subspace associated with projector  $\hat{P}_{\rm S}$  and, hence, cannot have contributions in the complement space. As a consequence, the block

$$\hat{\overline{P}}_{S}\hat{M}\hat{\overline{P}}_{S} = \frac{1}{\langle\Psi|\hat{\rho}_{C}|\Psi\rangle}\hat{\overline{P}}_{S}\operatorname{tr}_{C}\left(\hat{\rho}_{C}\left[\hat{V},\hat{P}_{\Psi}\right]\right)\hat{\overline{P}}_{S}$$
(3.2.54)

$$=\frac{1}{\langle\Psi|\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}|\Psi\rangle}\sum_{m}^{\kappa_{\rm C}}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\rm S}\langle\chi_{m}|\left(\hat{V}\hat{P}_{\Psi}-\hat{P}_{\Psi}\hat{V}\right)|\chi_{m}\rangle_{\rm C}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\rm S}$$
(3.2.55)

of  $\hat{M}$  vanishes and, furthermore, the trace of  $\hat{M}$  reduces to

$$\operatorname{tr}_{S}\hat{M} = \operatorname{tr}_{S}\left[\hat{M}(\hat{P}_{S} + \hat{\overline{P}}_{S})\right] = \operatorname{tr}_{S}\left(\hat{M}\hat{P}_{S}\right) = \sum_{m=1}^{K_{S}} M_{mm}.$$
 (3.2.57)

Overall, the remainder becomes

$$\hat{\Delta} = \sum_{\substack{m=1\\n=1\\q_m=q_n}}^{K_{\rm S}} |\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_n|_{\rm S} M_{mn} = \sum_{m=1}^{K_{\rm S}} |\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_m|_{\rm S} M_{mm} + \sum_{\substack{m=1\\n=1\\n\neq m\\q_m=q_n}}^{K_{\rm S}} |\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_n|_{\rm S} M_{mn} \qquad (3.2.58)$$

and its trace reads

$$\operatorname{tr}_{\mathrm{S}}\hat{\Delta} = \operatorname{tr}_{\mathrm{S}}\hat{M}. \tag{3.2.59}$$

For a verification of (3.2.58) as a solution of Eq. (3.2.25), we evaluate the commutator

$$\begin{bmatrix} \hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}, \hat{\Delta} \end{bmatrix} = \sum_{\substack{m=1\\n=1\\q_m=q_n}}^{K_{\mathrm{S}}} M_{mn} \sum_{k=1}^{K_{\mathrm{S}}} q_k \begin{bmatrix} |\varphi_k\rangle\langle\varphi_k|_{\mathrm{S}}, |\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_n|_{\mathrm{S}} \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.2.60)  
$$= \sum_{\substack{m=1\\n=1\\q_m=q_n}}^{K_{\mathrm{S}}} M_{mn} |\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_n|_{\mathrm{S}} (q_m - q_n) = 0$$
(3.2.61)

and its vanishing confirms our result. The differential equation for the system state becomes

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}} = \left[\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}} + \hat{V}_{\mathrm{S}}, \hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}\right] + \underbrace{\hat{\Delta} - \mathrm{tr}_{\mathrm{S}}(\hat{\Delta})\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}}_{\equiv \hat{\Delta}}$$
(3.2.62)

with the modified remainder

$$\hat{\tilde{\Delta}} \equiv \sum_{m=1}^{K_{\rm S}} |\varphi_m\rangle \langle \varphi_m|_{\rm S} \left( M_{mm} - \operatorname{tr}_{\rm S}(\hat{\Delta}) q_m \right) + \sum_{\substack{m=1\\n=1\\n\neq m\\q_m=q_n}}^{K_{\rm S}} |\varphi_m\rangle \langle \varphi_n|_{\rm S} M_{mn} \,. \tag{3.2.63}$$

Before a further analysis of this operator, we use the pure state limit once again in order to check our results for consistency. If correct, the modified remainder is expected to vanish.

### 3.2.3.4 Remainder term for pure states

As in Sec. 3.2.3.2, a pure system state reads  $|\varphi_1\rangle_S = \langle \chi |\Psi\rangle_C / \sqrt{\langle \Psi |\chi\rangle \langle \chi |\Psi\rangle}$  with  $q_1 = 1$  and its density operator has the rank  $K_S = 1$ . In this case, only a single component of  $\hat{M}$  contributes to (3.2.63), namely

$$M_{11} = \langle \varphi_1 | \hat{M} | \varphi_1 \rangle_{\rm S} = \frac{\langle \Psi | \left[ \hat{\rho}_{\rm C}, \hat{V} \right] | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \hat{\rho}_{\rm C} | \Psi \rangle} = -2i \operatorname{Im}(a) = \operatorname{tr}_{\rm S} \hat{M} \,. \tag{3.2.64}$$

Additionally, the number of summands in the second term in Eq. (3.2.63) equals zero, because of  $K_S = 1$ , which results in the absence of any off-diagonal elements  $M_{mn}$ . We find the new remainder term to vanish, i.e.,

$$\tilde{\Delta} = |\varphi_1\rangle\langle\varphi_1|_{\mathsf{S}} \left( M_{11} - \operatorname{tr}_{\mathsf{S}} \hat{M} \right) = |\varphi_1\rangle\langle\varphi_1|_{\mathsf{S}} \left( \operatorname{tr}_{\mathsf{S}} \hat{M} - \operatorname{tr}_{\mathsf{S}} \hat{M} \right) = 0, \qquad (3.2.65)$$

and confirm its correctness for pure system states.

### 3.2.3.5 Anti-Hermitian part of a Hamiltonian

Although Eq. (3.2.62) is already in a general form, we aim to gain a better understanding of the modified remainder  $\hat{\Delta}$ . Its form in terms of  $\hat{\Delta}$  indicates the structure of an anti-Hermitian Hamiltonian and the general influence of such an operator on the state dynamics requires a brief review. To this end, we present the evolution equation for a density operator governed by a Hamiltonian featuring a Hermitian term  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^{\dagger}$  and an anti-Hermitian term  $-i\hat{B}/2$  with  $\hat{B}^{\dagger} = \hat{B}$ . Such a Hamiltonian changes an initial state  $\hat{\rho}_0$  to

$$\hat{\hat{\rho}}(\lambda) \equiv \left(\mathscr{T}e^{-i\int^{\lambda} d\lambda' \left[\hat{H}(\lambda') - i\hat{B}(\lambda')/2\right]}\right) \hat{\rho}_{0}\left(\overline{\mathscr{T}}e^{i\int^{\lambda} d\lambda' \left[\hat{H}(\lambda') + i\hat{B}(\lambda')/2\right]}\right)$$
(3.2.66)

and has the associated differential equation

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\hat{\hat{\rho}}(\lambda) = \left[\hat{H}(\lambda), \hat{\hat{\rho}}(\lambda)\right] - \frac{i}{2}\left\{\hat{B}(\lambda), \hat{\hat{\rho}}(\lambda)\right\}_{+}.$$
(3.2.67)

Clearly, the norm tr $(\hat{\tilde{\rho}}(\lambda))$  is not conserved, because

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\operatorname{tr}\hat{\hat{\rho}}(\lambda) = -\operatorname{tr}\left[\hat{B}(\lambda)\hat{\hat{\rho}}(\lambda)\right]$$
(3.2.68)

is non-vanishing in general. To remedy the situation, we define the normalized state

$$\hat{\rho}(\lambda) \equiv \frac{\hat{\rho}(\lambda)}{\operatorname{tr}\hat{\rho}(\lambda)}$$
(3.2.69)

and obtain the corresponding differential equation

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\hat{\rho}(\lambda) = \left[\hat{H}(\lambda), \hat{\rho}(\lambda)\right] - \frac{i}{2}\left\{\hat{B}(\lambda) - \left\langle\hat{B}\right\rangle_{\hat{\rho}}(\lambda), \hat{\rho}(\lambda)\right\}_{+}$$
(3.2.70)

with mean value  $\langle \hat{B} \rangle_{\hat{\rho}} \equiv \operatorname{tr}(\hat{\rho}\hat{B})$ . In the following, we show that the modified remainder  $\hat{\Delta}$  can take the form of such an anti-Hermitian Hamiltonian part in the evolution equation.

### 3.2.3.6 Derivation of anti-Hermitian term

Despite the existence of a constructive way to derive the anti-Hermitian part, we first present the final outcome explicitly in the system eigenbasis in order to understand its general working. Afterward, the same result is derived in a basis-independent way. Accordingly, we define the conjectured Hermitian term appearing in the anti-Hermitian part as the operator

$$\hat{B}_{\rm S} \equiv i \sum_{\substack{m=1\\n=1\\q_m=q_n}}^{K_{\rm S}} |\varphi_m\rangle \langle \varphi_n|_{\rm S} \frac{M_{mn}}{q_n}, \qquad (3.2.71)$$

which acts on the system state  $\hat{\rho}_{S}$  as  $\hat{B}_{S}\hat{\rho}_{S} = \hat{\rho}_{S}\hat{B}_{S} = i\hat{\Delta}$  and has the mean value  $\langle \hat{B}_{S} \rangle_{\hat{\rho}_{S}} = i \operatorname{tr}_{S} \hat{\Delta} = i \operatorname{tr}_{S} \hat{M}$ . Using these properties yields

$$-\frac{i}{2}\left\{\hat{B}_{\mathrm{S}}-\left\langle\hat{B}_{\mathrm{S}}\right\rangle_{\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}},\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}\right\}_{+}=-i\left(\hat{B}_{\mathrm{S}}-\left\langle\hat{B}_{\mathrm{S}}\right\rangle_{\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}}\right)\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}=\hat{\Delta}-\mathrm{tr}_{\mathrm{S}}(\hat{M})\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}=\hat{\tilde{\Delta}}$$
(3.2.72)

and confirms the status of  $\hat{B}_{S}$  as the correct operator in the anti-Hermitian term of the system Hamiltonian. Its direct derivation uses the orthogonality of  $\hat{\Delta}$  to  $\hat{P}_{S}$  and the Moore-Penrose inverse [226, 227]  $\hat{\rho}_{S}^{\ominus}$  (or "pseudoinverse") of the system density  $\hat{\rho}_{S}$  with the property  $\hat{\rho}_{S}^{\ominus}\hat{\rho}_{S} = \hat{\rho}_{S}\hat{\rho}_{S}^{\ominus} = \hat{P}_{S}$ . Specifically, the modified remainder can be expressed as

$$\hat{\tilde{\Delta}} = \hat{\Delta} - \text{tr}_{S}(\hat{M})\hat{\rho}_{S}$$
(3.2.73)

$$= \hat{\Delta} \left( \hat{P}_{\rm S} + \hat{\overline{P}}_{\rm S} \right) - \operatorname{tr}_{\rm S}(\hat{M}) \hat{\rho}_{\rm S} \tag{3.2.74}$$

$$= \hat{\Delta}\hat{P}_{\rm S} - \mathrm{tr}_{\rm S}(\hat{M})\hat{\rho}_{\rm S} \tag{3.2.75}$$

$$=\hat{\Delta}\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}^{\Theta}\hat{\rho}_{\rm S} - {\rm tr}_{\rm S}(\hat{M})\hat{\rho}_{\rm S} \tag{3.2.76}$$

$$= \left(\hat{\Delta}\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}^{\Theta} - {\rm tr}_{\rm S}(\hat{M})\right)\hat{\rho}_{\rm S} \tag{3.2.77}$$

<sup>Eq.</sup> (3.2.78) 
$$(-i)\frac{i}{2}\left\{\hat{\Delta}\hat{\rho}_{S}^{\Theta} - \text{tr}_{S}(\hat{M}), \hat{\rho}_{S}\right\}_{+},$$
 (3.2.78)

which implies the Hermitian operator  $\hat{B}_{S} \equiv i \hat{\Delta} \hat{\rho}_{S}^{\Theta}$  by way of comparison with Eq. (3.2.70). This basis-independent form of Eq. (3.2.71) has the same mean value

$$\left\langle \hat{B}_{S} \right\rangle_{\hat{\rho}_{S}} = \operatorname{tr}_{S}(\hat{B}_{S}\hat{\rho}_{S}) = i \operatorname{tr}_{S}\left(\hat{\Delta}\hat{P}_{S}\right) \stackrel{\text{(3.2.58)}}{=} i \operatorname{tr}_{S}\hat{\Delta}^{\operatorname{Eq.}} \stackrel{\text{(3.2.59)}}{=} i \operatorname{tr}_{S}\hat{M}$$
(3.2.79)

with respect to the system state  $\hat{\rho}_{s}$ . We emphasize that  $\hat{B}_{s}$  always commutes with the system state, which finally leads to the von Neumann equation

$$i\frac{d}{d\lambda}\hat{\rho}_{\rm S} = \left[\hat{H}_{\rm S} + \hat{V}_{\rm S}, \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}\right] - \frac{i}{2} \left\{\hat{B}_{\rm S} - \left\langle\hat{B}_{\rm S}\right\rangle_{\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}}, \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}\right\}_{+}$$
(3.2.80)

$$= \left[\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}} + \hat{V}_{\mathrm{S}}, \hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}\right] - i \left(\hat{B}_{\mathrm{S}} - \left\langle\hat{B}_{\mathrm{S}}\right\rangle_{\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}}\right) \hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}.$$
(3.2.81)

Even though the additional non-Hermitian term would technically promote this equation to the status of a "master equation", we still call it a "von Neumann equation" for two reasons. First, we obtain unitary dynamics for pure states, which is untypical for master equations and, second, the non-Hermitian term is of a special form, which almost never occurs in open system dynamics.
#### 3.2.4 Quasi-eigenstate approximation

An equivalent of the quasi-eigenstate approximation of the pure case can be thought of as

$$\hat{V}\hat{\rho}_{\rm C} = \overline{V}_{\rm S}\hat{\rho}_{\rm C} \qquad \forall \lambda \tag{3.2.82}$$

with the system-operator-valued eigenvalue  $\hat{V}_{S}$ . In this case, the clock state commutes with the full interaction, namely

$$\left[\hat{V},\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}\right] = 0 \tag{3.2.83}$$

and, in addition, we get

$$\hat{M} = \left[\hat{\overline{V}}_{S}, \hat{\rho}_{S}\right]. \tag{3.2.84}$$

The imaginary part of a vanishes, i.e,

$$2i \operatorname{Im} a = \frac{\langle \Psi | [\hat{V}, \hat{\rho}_{C}] | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \hat{\rho}_{C} | \Psi \rangle} = 0$$
(3.2.85)

and the remainder  $\hat{\Delta}$  as well. It is immediately clear, that the system evolution is described by the von Neumann equation

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}} = \left[\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}} + \hat{\overline{V}}_{\mathrm{S}}, \hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}\right],\tag{3.2.86}$$

which induces strictly unitary system motion.

#### 3.2.5 Wigner function formalism

Before closing the section about time emergence in the quantum density operator framework and commencing the same analysis in the realm of classical mechanics, we seek to emphasize a connection between both theories [225]. "Quasi-probability distribution functions" on classical phase space have been proven to provide a strong link and many formal similarities between quantum and classical mechanics [228]. Though not the only transform to phase space, we use the Wigner representation [185,229] to express our framework in terms of phase space coordinates (**q**, **p**) and (**Q**, **K**) for system and clock, respectively. The dimension of each continuous configuration space is denoted by  $n_i$  for  $i \in \{S, C\}$ . Discrete versions of the Wigner function do exist for finite-dimensional Hilbert spaces [230–232], but, for simplicity, only the continuous case is considered here. Quantum-classical transitions are intimately related to the smallness of Planck's reduced constant  $\hbar$  and, therefore, we reinstate it in this section.

Any quantum mechanical state  $\hat{\rho}$  can be transformed to the Wigner function

$$W_{\rho}(q,p) \equiv \frac{1}{2\pi\hbar} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \left\langle q - \frac{x}{2} \left| \hat{\rho} \right| q + \frac{x}{2} \right\rangle e^{ipx/\hbar}$$
(3.2.87)

for a simple two-dimensional phase space (q, p). Its generalization to higher dimensions is straightforward and requires, besides the transition to vectors, only a change of the denominator to  $(2\pi\hbar)^{n_i}$ . The marginal distributions  $\int dp W_\rho(q,p) = \langle q | \hat{\rho} | q \rangle$  and  $\int dq W_\rho(q,p) = \langle p | \hat{\rho} | p \rangle$  provide genuine probability densities, even though  $W_\rho(q,p)$  itself does not constitute one, because  $W_\rho(q,p) < 0$  is possible [185]. Nevertheless, it provides a

direct comparison with classical probability distributions. For any operators  $\hat{A}$  other than a state density, the representation is defined as

$$\overline{W}_{A}(q,p) \equiv \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \left\langle q - \frac{x}{2} \left| \hat{A} \right| q + \frac{x}{2} \right\rangle e^{ipx/\hbar}$$
(3.2.88)

with a different prefactor. We use a bar over the same symbol to indicate the difference of this so-called "Weyl transform" [233] to (3.2.87). The prefactors are chosen such that

$$\left\langle \hat{A} \right\rangle_{\hat{\rho}} = \operatorname{tr}\left(\hat{\rho}\hat{A}\right) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}q \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}p \ W_{\rho}(q,p) \overline{W}_{A}(q,p) \tag{3.2.89}$$

and

$$\operatorname{tr}(\hat{\rho}) = \operatorname{tr}(\hat{\rho}\,\hat{\mathbb{1}}) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}q \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}p \ W_{\rho}(q,p) = 1$$
(3.2.90)

with  $\overline{W}_1(q,p) = 1$ . These transformations from operators to phase space representations are also called "Weyl-Wigner correspondences" and always yield real-valued functions for Hermitian operators. In addition, the Wigner representations take simple forms for operators diagonal in either momentum or position space. For example, the potential  $\langle q | \hat{V} | q' \rangle = V(q) \, \delta(q - q')$  has the Wigner representation  $\overline{W}_V(q,p) = V(q)$ .

Equipped with the appropriate algebraic tools, we translate the essential equations of our framework to their representations on a classical phase space. The relational system state is

$$W_{\rho_{\rm S}}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p}) = \frac{1}{\langle \Psi | \hat{\rho}_{\rm C} | \Psi \rangle} \int \mathrm{d}^{n_{\rm C}} \mathbf{Q} \, \mathrm{d}^{n_{\rm C}} \mathbf{K} W_{\rho_{\rm C}}(\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K}) W_{|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})$$
(3.2.91)

and details of the calculation are given in appendix  $\mathbf{F}$ . We note that  $\hbar$  does not appear and, hence, we expect this form to hold equivalently in the classical framework. Moreover, the energy anticommutator constraint (3.2.4) for the global state  $|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|$  reads

$$\overline{W}_{H}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})\cos\left(\frac{\hbar}{2}\overleftrightarrow{\Lambda}\right)W_{|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K}) = EW_{|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})$$
(3.2.92)

and contains  $\hbar$  explicitly in the cosine function. Here, the derivatives in the Poisson bracket operator

$$\overleftrightarrow{\Lambda} \equiv \overleftarrow{\partial}_{(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{Q})} \overrightarrow{\partial}_{(\mathbf{p},\mathbf{K})} - \overleftarrow{\partial}_{(\mathbf{p},\mathbf{K})} \overrightarrow{\partial}_{(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{Q})}$$
(3.2.93)

act on functions to the left and to the right, indicated by the arrows above (App. F). We point out that  $\overline{W}_H$  and  $W_{|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|}$  are real-valued functions on phase space. In the limit  $\hbar \to 0$ , we would naively expect to obtain

$$\left(\overline{W}_{H}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})-E\right)W_{|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})=0, \qquad (3.2.94)$$

but this only holds true if the derivatives of  $\overline{W}_H$  and of  $W_{|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|}$  do not become singular in this limit [185, 234]. Transforming the second energy constraint (3.2.2) to Wigner form corresponds to

$$\overline{W}_{H}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})\sin\left(\frac{\hbar}{2}\overleftrightarrow{\Lambda}\right)W_{|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})=0.$$
(3.2.95)

To lowest order in  $\hbar$ , we approximate

$$\sin\left(\frac{\hbar}{2}\overleftrightarrow{\Lambda}\right) \approx \frac{\hbar}{2}\overleftrightarrow{\Lambda}$$
(3.2.96)

and guess the classical equivalent to have a form identical to

$$\overline{W}_{H}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K}) \stackrel{\leftrightarrow}{\wedge} W_{|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K}) = \left\{\overline{W}_{H}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K}), W_{|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})\right\} = 0.$$
(3.2.97)

As before, this only holds if no derivative term scales with positive orders of  $1/\hbar$ . Even though the lowest order expansion is linear in  $\hbar$ , the final equation does not contain  $\hbar$ . In other words, Eqs. (3.2.94) and (3.2.97) do not contain Planck's reduced constant and, thus, their forms are available in the realm of classical mechanics.

For completeness, we also present the Weyl-Wigner correspondence for the von Neumann equation  $i\hbar\partial_{\lambda}\hat{\rho} = [\hat{H}, \hat{\rho}]$ , which yields

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial\lambda}W_{\rho} = \frac{2}{\hbar}\overline{W}_{H}\sin\left(\frac{\hbar}{2}\overleftrightarrow{\Lambda}\right)W_{\rho} \equiv -i\overline{L}_{H}^{(\text{qm})}W_{\rho}$$
(3.2.98)

with the quantum Liouville operator [235]

$$\overline{L}_{H}^{(\text{qm})} \equiv \frac{2i}{\hbar} \overline{W}_{H} \sin\left(\frac{\hbar}{2} \overleftrightarrow{\Lambda}\right)$$
(3.2.99)

in Wigner representation. Its lowest order expansion in  $\hbar$  reads  $\overline{L}_{H}^{(qm)} \approx i \overline{W}_{H} \overleftrightarrow{\Lambda}^{}$  and is a precursor of the classical version. Further discussions about the classical equations are given in the following section.

## 3.3 Classical mechanics

The emergence of time in quantum mechanics relies fundamentally on the linearity of the theory. Since classical mechanics is a limiting case of quantum mechanics, one strongly suspects a similar emergence in a purely classical setting. But how can we transfer results from a linear theory to one which is famously known for nonlinear dynamics? The answer lies in the way in which the dynamics is represented. Even though classical trajectories in configuration space are archetypal objects in classical mechanics, they only constitute one class of admissible states. In particular, they represent classical probability distributions which, for a fixed point in time, are proportional to a single delta-function on classical phase space, while the most general class of states is actually one containing arbitrary phase space probability densities. For the latter, the classical theory becomes inherently linear and, as a remarkable consequence, allows for convex combinations. For example, the fundamental dynamical equation for probability densities, the "Liouville equation", features a linear operator containing only first order derivatives. The reason for this linearity originates from the different character of the dynamical objects. For probability densities, the Hamilton function and the states depend only on the static background coordinates, while for classical trajectories the arguments of the Hamilton function are taken as the dynamical objects themselves, i.e., the position and momentum of the point particle. The importance of such a distinction has also been highlighted by Hilgevoord [189]. As a consequence, the classical treatment in this section is based on classical probability densities instead of classical trajectories. In addition, it has been pointed out that the classical limit of quantum states is not a single classical trajectory, but an ensemble of classical orbits [187]. We note in passing that the quantum mechanical evolution equation (3.2.81) for mixed states does indeed feature a non-linear term, however, it simply ensures normalization and does not induce physical change. Remarkably, the idea to map nonlinear dynamics to linear ones has matured into a full-fledged framework, called "Koopman theory", and is utilized even outside traditional fields of physics [236].

The general treatment of the classical case is formulated in a Hilbert space formulation of classical mechanics, which is introduced in Section 3.3.1. In this regard, the main idea is to treat classical probability densities on phase space as basis-independent objects, similar to a state vector  $|\Psi\rangle$  with its representation  $\Psi(x)$  on configuration space. In Section 3.3.2, we translate the three guiding principles from Chapter 2 into the Hilbert space formalism and, subsequently, show time emergence without and with an interaction term in Sections 3.3.3 and 3.3.4, respectively. The classical analysis concludes with the examination of a pure state counterpart for the system in Sec. 3.3.5, a brief consideration of the quasi-eigenstate approximation in Sec. 3.3.6 and an explicit example for unitary dynamics in Section 3.3.7. As it is turns out, the classical and the quantum formalism are strongly related, which is brought forth by comparison with basis-dependent Wigner representations and basis-independent quantum mechanical expressions in "Liouville space" [237].

## 3.3.1 Hilbert space formulation of classical mechanics

The beginning of a Hilbert space formulation for classical mechanics reaches back to the 1930s with the pioneering works by Koopman and von Neumann [238,239] and the utilization by Hopf [240]. Since then the formalism has been further developed and extensively used [235,241-255], for example in the description of non-equilibrium statistical mechanics [256]. Its close connection to quantum mechanics did not go unnoticed [198,246,257] and is present even in modern research. For instance, Bondar et al. [258] formulate an operational dynamical modeling in a Hilbert space formulation applying to quantum and classical mechanics and Okuyama and Ohzeki [221] use the classical Hilbert space language for the formulation of classical speed limits as the analog of quantum speed limits (Sec. 3.1.9). Knowing of this close association, it is not surprising that diagrammatic perturbation techniques, more well-known from quantum mechanics, have been applied in classical mechanics as well [259-261].

Even though not strictly necessary, we present our framework for classical mechanics in terms of abstract vectors by following the ideas of Refs. [243], 244], 246], 262]. This provides us with the advantage of having elegant and basis-independent formulas at our disposal, without the need for long and bulky integral expression. Nevertheless, basis-dependent formulas in phase space coordinates (q, p) can be obtained at any time when necessary and we specifically use them to connect to the Wigner function representation from Sec. 3.2.5 Thus, as promised in the beginning, the general point of view shifts from single trajectories to the evolution of distributions and allows for a representation in more useful basis sets. One such example is the set of eigenfunctions of the Liouville operator [235], 241, 246, 256, 262], for which the time evolution of an initial distribution can be easily expressed by use of the associated eigenvectors. For instance, regions in phase space that can be accessed at later times by an initial distribution can be read off from the expansion into the Liouville eigenfunctions (for a time-independent Hamilton function) for which the overlap does not vanish [246]. An excellent resource for further technical details is Ref. [262].

For simplicity, only a two-dimensional phase space is used for now, but the generalization to higher dimensions is almost effortless. We define the inner product of two complex-valued functions f, g on phase space (q, p) as

$$\langle f|g\rangle \equiv \int dq \, dp \, f^*(q,p) \, g(q,p) = \langle g|f\rangle^* \,. \tag{3.3.1}$$

Furthermore, a basis  $\{|q,p\rangle\}$  on Hilbert space with  $\langle q',p'|q,p\rangle = \delta(q-q')\delta(p-p')$ , representing single points in phase space, is defined. With the use of this basis, any function

f(q, p) on phase space (q, p) can be represented as an element of the Hilbert space as

$$|f\rangle = \left(\int dq \, dp \, |q, p\rangle \langle q, p|\right) |f\rangle \equiv \int dq \, dp \, f(q, p) \, |q, p\rangle \,. \tag{3.3.2}$$

The representation

$$|\rho\rangle = \int dq \, dp \, \rho(q, p) |q, p\rangle \tag{3.3.3}$$

of a classical probability density  $\rho(q, p) \ge 0$  needs to be supplemented by the normalization condition

$$\langle \mathbb{1} | \rho \rangle = \int \mathrm{d}q \, \mathrm{d}p \, \rho(q, p) = 1. \tag{3.3.4}$$

Here, we used the constant unit function with  $\langle q, p|1 \rangle = 1$ . We note that such a formulation for the probability density is not the only possible mapping to vectors in a Hilbert space. Some modern investigations, for example [248-250,252-254,258], use the probability amplitude r(q,p) with  $\rho(q,p) = |r(q,p)|^2$  instead to define  $|r\rangle$  with  $\langle r|r\rangle = 1$ . The motivation for this formulation stems from the aspiration to show a formal equivalence to complex-valued pure state quantum mechanics and the fact that  $r(q,p,\lambda)$  and  $\rho(q,p,\lambda)$  fulfill the same Liouville equation, due to the linearity of the classical Liouville operator in first-order derivatives [249,250,254]. In any case, the formulation in terms of the probability density  $\rho$  is favored in this thesis, because it is less mathematically involved and closely matches the quantum mechanical formulation for mixed states, if we were to define the inner product  $\langle \hat{A} | \hat{B} \rangle \equiv tr(\hat{A}^{\dagger} \hat{B})$  on the space of operators. Likewise, the correspondence due to Wigner functions is given in terms of the probability density and not its amplitude. Especially, the definition of the relational system state, defined below, would not match the Wigner representation (3.2.91).

In the Hilbert space formulation, two kinds of operators are needed, which both derive from an arbitrary function A(q, p) on phase space. First, we define "multiplicative operators"  $\hat{A}$  as

$$\left\langle f \left| \hat{A}g \right\rangle \equiv \int \mathrm{d}q \, \mathrm{d}p \, f^*(q, p) A(q, p) \, g(q, p) = \left\langle \hat{A}^* f \left| g \right\rangle, \qquad (3.3.5)$$

indicated by a caret above the function variable. They are diagonal in the  $\{|q, p\rangle\}$ -basis and may, alternatively, be expressed as  $A(\hat{q}, \hat{p})$ . Hence, the phase space average of a real-valued A(q, p) with respect to a state  $\rho$  reads

$$\langle A \rangle_{\rho} = \langle A | \rho \rangle = \int dq \, dp \, A(q, p) \, \rho(q, p) \tag{3.3.6}$$

and is the classical equivalent of the quantum mechanical mean value in terms of Wigner functions, namely  $\langle \hat{A} \rangle_{\rho} = \text{tr}(\hat{A}\hat{\rho}_{\Psi}) = \int dq \, dp \, \overline{W}_A(q,p) W_{\rho}(q,p)$ . The second kind of operator is responsible for canonical transformations on phase space [245], namely

$$\langle q, p | \hat{L}_A f \rangle \equiv iA(q, p) \stackrel{\leftrightarrow}{\Lambda} f(q, p) = i \left( \frac{\partial A(q, p)}{\partial q} \frac{\partial f(q, p)}{\partial p} - \frac{\partial A(q, p)}{\partial p} \frac{\partial f(q, p)}{\partial q} \right)$$
(3.3.7)

 $<sup>5|1\</sup>rangle$  is not strictly an element of Hilbert space, but an "improper state". These are also encountered in quantum mechanics, for example as momentum eigenstates and require an extension to "rigged Hilbert spaces" [185, 262, 263], as is routinely done in quantum mechanics. This issue is however of a mathematical nature and shall not be of any concern for the physical considerations here.

These operators are of the "Liouville type" and, accordingly, we denote them by  $\hat{L}_A$  for generating functions A(q, p). It holds that

$$\left\langle f \left| \hat{L}_{A}g \right\rangle = -\left\langle \hat{L}_{A}g \left| f \right. \right\rangle \tag{3.3.8}$$

for real-valued f, g, A and

$$\left\langle f \left| \hat{L}_{A}g \right\rangle = \left\langle \hat{L}_{A^{*}}f \left| g \right\rangle \tag{3.3.9}$$

for generation functions *A* with commuting second partial derivatives. Furthermore, the application of the Liouville type operators on a ket vector has the property

$$\hat{L}_A |f\rangle = -\hat{L}_f |A\rangle , \qquad (3.3.10)$$

which is the equivalent of  $[\hat{A}, \hat{f}] = -[\hat{f}, \hat{A}]$  for quantum mechanical operators. Using that

$$\langle q, p | \hat{L}_p f \rangle = -i \frac{\partial}{\partial q} f(q, p),$$
 (3.3.11)

$$\langle q, p | \hat{L}_q f \rangle = i \frac{\partial}{\partial p} f(q, p)$$
 (3.3.12)

holds, any Liouville type operator can also be written as

$$\hat{L}_A = \frac{\widehat{\partial A}}{\partial q} \hat{L}_q + \frac{\widehat{\partial A}}{\partial p} \hat{L}_p.$$
(3.3.13)

Any canonical transformation on phase corresponds [244] to  $\exp(-i\lambda \hat{L}_A)|f\rangle$  or, in phase space coordinates,

$$e^{\lambda\{A(q,p),\bullet\}}f(q,p) = f(q,p) + \lambda\{A(q,p), f(q,p)\} + \frac{\lambda^2}{2!}\{A(q,p), \{A(q,p), f(q,p)\}\} + \dots (3.3.14)$$

for  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ . The classical Liouville equation  $\partial \rho / \partial \lambda = {\hat{H}, \rho}$  is now readily available in the basis-independent form

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\rho\rangle = -i\hat{L}_{H}|\rho\rangle \tag{3.3.15}$$

with the formal solution

$$|\rho(\lambda)\rangle = e^{-i\lambda L_H} |\rho(0)\rangle \tag{3.3.16}$$

for  $\lambda$ -independent Hamilton functions *H*. For later use, we list some properties of both types of operators for Liouville type operators, namely

$$\hat{L}_{\gamma A} = \gamma \hat{L}_A \qquad \text{for} \quad \gamma \in \mathbb{C} \,, \tag{3.3.17}$$

$$\hat{L}_{A+\gamma \mathbb{1}} = \hat{L}_A \qquad \text{for} \quad \gamma \in \mathbb{C},$$
(3.3.18)

$$\hat{L}_{A+B} = \hat{L}_A + \hat{L}_B \,. \tag{3.3.19}$$

## 3.3.2 Subsystems, energy constraints and relational system state

Postulate **(II)** corresponds to splitting the phase space coordinates into system and clock coordinates, i.e., the pairs (**q**, **p**) and (**Q**, **K**). As in Section 3.2.5, we denote the number of continuous degrees of freedom by  $n_{\rm S}$  and  $n_{\rm C}$  for system and clock, respectively, and the dimension of the global phase space is  $2(n_{\rm S} + n_{\rm C})$ .

We have already established in Section 3.2 that two independent equations are necessary to express the desired global energy constraint for postulate (I). From Section 3.2.5 we take the classical limits of the quantum mechanical constraints as the corresponding classical equivalents. To this end, we require

$$\left(H(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})-E\right)\rho_{\Psi}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})=0$$
(3.3.20)

with the Hamilton function  $H(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, \mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K}) = H_{S}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}) + H_{C}(\mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K}) + V(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, \mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K})$  or

$$\left(\hat{H} - E\right)|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle = 0 \tag{3.3.21}$$

for the global state  $\rho_{\Psi}$ , as the equivalent of (3.2.94). This equation is fulfilled for densities  $\rho_{\Psi}$  that can only be non-zero at points where the Hamilton function is equal to *E* or must vanish otherwise. Simultaneously, one quickly realizes that  $\hat{H} - E$  generates the Hermitian transformations  $\exp(\lambda(\hat{H} - E))$ , which results in the invariance  $\exp[\lambda(\hat{H} - E)] |\rho_{\Psi}\rangle = |\rho_{\Psi}\rangle$  for all  $\lambda$ . The consequences of this type of invariance are examined in Chapter 4, but it should be clear that it does not provide a pathway to the sought-after Liouville equation (3.3.15) for the system. Thus, we need the second classical equation (3.2.97) from section (3.2.5 to propose a classical counterpart, namely

$$\hat{L}_H |\rho_\Psi\rangle = 0. \tag{3.3.22}$$

It generates the invariance

$$\exp(i\lambda \hat{L}_{H})|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle = |\rho_{\Psi}\rangle \qquad \quad \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{R}$$
(3.3.23)

and is indeed the correct starting point, as is shown in the next section. The total energy E does not appear, because the shift  $\hat{H} \rightarrow \hat{H} - E\hat{1}$  leaves  $\hat{L}_{H}$  invariant, due to Eq. 3.3.18. Interestingly, the only eigenfunctions of  $\hat{L}_{\hat{H}}$  satisfying the probability requirements are the ones with eigenvalue zero [246]. An open question is how the quantum mechanical demand for a global pure energy eigenstate translates to classical mechanics.

For the purpose of gaining intuition about the global states fulfilling both energy constraints, namely Eqs. (3.3.21) and (3.3.22), we present a simple, but illustrative example [246]. To this end, the Hamilton function

$$H(q,p) = \frac{1}{2}(p^2 + q^2)$$
(3.3.24)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>The transformation  $|\rho'\rangle = \exp[i\lambda(\hat{H}-E)]|\rho\rangle$  would not preserve the reality of a state in phase space. In particular,  $(\rho'(q,p))^* = \exp[-i\lambda(H(q,p)-E)]\rho(q,p) \neq \rho'(q,p)$ . While it may be true that the invariance  $|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle = \exp[i\lambda(\hat{H}-E)]|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle$  still holds for states fulfilling Eq. (3.3.21), it does not yield valid transformations for the subsystem states. Specifically, the real-valuedness of their phase space representations would be violated. For V = 0,  $\langle \rho_{C}|e^{i\lambda(\hat{H}-E)}|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle_{C} = \langle \rho_{C}|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle_{C}$  becomes  $|\rho_{S}(\lambda)\rangle_{S} = \exp(-i\lambda\hat{H}_{S})|\rho_{S}(0)\rangle_{S}$  after proper normalization. Clearly,  $\rho_{S}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, \lambda) = \exp(-i\lambda H_{S}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}))\rho_{S}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, 0)$  takes on complex values and only modifies the complex phase at each phase space point.



**Figure 3.10** – Phase space representation of the type of solutions allowed under the constraint  $\hat{L}_H |\rho\rangle = 0$  are shown on the left. Each of the concentric circles lies on an energy hypersurface with constant probability density along each circle. These constant values can however differ between different energy shells, as indicated by the different line widths. The right plot constitutes a depiction of a typical element of the class of states fulfilling  $(\hat{H} - E) |\rho\rangle = 0$ . Their support is restricted to one energy shell (dotted line) with energy *E*, but the distribution on this shell is arbitrary. This fact is illustrated by lines of different widths and the absence of lines on parts of the dotted circle.

of the harmonic oscillator is used. The associated Liouville operator

$$\langle q, p | \hat{L}_H f \rangle = i \left( q \frac{\partial}{\partial p} - p \frac{\partial}{\partial q} \right) f(q, p)$$
 (3.3.25)

is the generator of rotations in the (q, p) plane and it is useful to express everything in polar coordinates  $(r, \varphi)$  with  $q = r \cos \varphi$  and  $p = r \sin \varphi$ . The Hamilton function becomes  $H(r, \varphi) = r^2/2$  and the phase space representation of  $\hat{L}_H$  is  $i \partial/\partial \varphi$ . Clearly, the eigenfunctions  $\rho_{n,\alpha}$  are of the form

$$\rho_{n,\alpha} = \frac{1}{2\pi} e^{-in\varphi} f_{\alpha}(r) \qquad n \in \mathbb{Z}$$
(3.3.26)

for some radial function  $f_{\alpha}(r)$ , which is undetermined and indicates the degeneracy  $\alpha$  of the eigenspace [246]. Here, we can use  $f_E(r) \propto \delta(E - r^2/2)$  for simplicity, which corresponds to a classification of the degeneracies according to  $(\hat{H} - E) |\rho_{0,\alpha=E}\rangle = 0$ . Hence, the constraint  $\hat{L}_H | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle = 0$  corresponds to a superposition of concentric circles in (q, p), i.e.,  $\rho_{\Psi} \propto \int_0^\infty dE c(E) \,\delta(E - r^2/2)$ , a radial distribution with rotational symmetry. On the other hand,  $(\hat{H} - E) | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle = 0$  corresponds to an arbitrary angular density  $g(\varphi)$  on the energy shell with constant energy E. Both behaviors are illustrated in Fig. 3.10. The combination of both constraints yields a single circle in phase space (q, p), which is, at the same time, the microcanonical ensemble for this simple system. In general, such ensembles always fulfill both constraints, but do not exhaust the set of all possible solutions. Guided by these results, it is apparent that, in general, the energy constraint (3.3.21) dictates on which energy surface  $\rho_{\Psi}$  lives and the Liouville constraint (3.3.22) governs the functional form on these energy surfaces. Ref. [246] provides with the one-dimensional pendulum another example for a full spectral analysis of the Liouville operator  $\hat{L}_{H}$ . General evaluations of the spectral content regarding integrable and fully chaotic systems have been treated in [235, 262]. In the special case of pure quantum energy eigenstates of ergodic systems, which are solutions to Eq. 3.2.2, the classical limit converges to microcanonical ensembles [264] and further supports our arguments above.

Lastly, the relational system state from proposition (III) is straightforwardly defined as

$$|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} \equiv |\rho_{\rm S}[\rho_{\rm C}]\rangle_{\rm S} \equiv \frac{\langle \rho_{\rm C}|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \mathbbm{1}_{\rm S} \otimes \rho_{\rm C}|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle}, \qquad (3.3.27)$$

where  $\rho_{\Psi}$ ,  $\rho_{S}$  and  $\rho_{C}$  denote the probability density of the global state, the system and the clock, respectively. The additional argument  $[\rho_{C}]$  shows the conditional dependence on the specific clock state  $\rho_{C}$ . Expressed in terms of the phase space coordinates (**q**, **p**), the system state reads

$$\langle \mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p} | \rho_{\mathrm{S}} \rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}) = \frac{1}{\langle \mathbb{1}_{\mathrm{S}} \otimes \rho_{\mathrm{C}} | \Psi \rangle} \int \mathrm{d}^{n_{\mathrm{C}}} \mathbf{Q} \, \mathrm{d}^{n_{\mathrm{C}}} \mathbf{K} \, \rho_{\mathrm{C}}(\mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K}) \rho_{\Psi}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, \mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K}), \quad (3.3.28)$$

and the nature of a conditional probability for the system is evident. The denominator, which ensures the normalization of  $|\rho_S\rangle_S$ , can also be expressed as an integral over the global phase space, but was taken in its abstract form for better readability. This classical system state is formally equivalent to the quantum mechanical system state Eq. (3.2.91) in terms of Wigner functions for pure and mixed states. As in Sec. 3.1.5.1, we have to assume  $\langle \rho_C | \rho_\Psi \rangle_C \neq 0$  for a non-trivial behavior. The completed translation of the postulates into the mathematical language for classical mechanics enables us to show in the next two sections how time can emerge within this framework.

#### 3.3.3 Time emergence without interaction

In view of the structure of the quantum mechanical treatments, the first derivation proceeds without an interaction between both subsystems, i.e., V = 0. Hence, for a given global state  $|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle$ , the invariance equation (3.3.23) reads

$$e^{i\hat{L}_{H}\lambda}|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle = e^{-i\hat{L}_{H_{S}}\lambda}e^{-i\hat{L}_{H_{C}}\lambda}|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle = e^{-i\hat{L}_{H_{C}\lambda}}e^{-i\hat{L}_{H_{S}}\lambda}|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle$$
(3.3.29)

for all  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$  and follows from  $[\hat{L}_{H_s}, \hat{L}_{H_c}] = 0$ . Straightforwardly, we calculate the partial projection of the clock state  $|\rho_{\chi_0}\rangle_{C}$  onto invariance (3.3.23) to be

$$\left\langle \rho_{\chi_{0}} \middle| \rho_{\Psi} \right\rangle_{C} = \left\langle \rho_{\chi_{0}} \middle| e^{i\hat{L}_{H}\lambda} \rho_{\Psi} \right\rangle_{C}$$
(3.3.30)

$$=e^{i\hat{L}_{H_{S}}\lambda}\left\langle \rho_{\chi_{0}}\middle|e^{i\hat{L}_{H_{C}}\lambda}\rho_{\Psi}\right\rangle_{C}$$
(3.3.31)

$$=e^{i\hat{L}_{H_{\rm S}}\lambda}\left\langle e^{-i\hat{L}_{H_{\rm C}}\lambda}\rho_{\chi_0} \middle| \rho_{\Psi} \right\rangle_{\rm C}$$
(3.3.32)

$$\equiv e^{iL_{H_{\rm S}}\lambda} \langle \rho_{\rm C}(\lambda) | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle_{\rm C} . \tag{3.3.33}$$

Here, we define the  $\lambda$ -evolved clock state  $|\rho_{\rm C}(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C} \equiv e^{-i\hat{L}_{H_{\rm C}}\lambda} |\rho_{\chi_0}\rangle_{\rm C}$  and note the relation  $\hat{L}_{H_{\rm S}} |\rho_{\chi_0}\rangle_{\rm C} = 0$ . Applying the inverse operator  $e^{-i\hat{L}_{H_{\rm S}}\lambda}$  and dividing by the constant  $\langle \mathbbm{1}_{\rm S} \otimes \rho_{\rm C}(\lambda) | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle = \langle \mathbbm{1}_{\rm S} \otimes \rho_{\rm C}(0) | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle$  on both sides yields the  $\lambda$ -evolved system state

$$\left|\rho_{\rm S}(\lambda)\right\rangle_{\rm S} = e^{-i\hat{L}_{H_{\rm S}}\lambda} \left|\rho_{\varphi_0}\right\rangle_{\rm S} = \frac{\left\langle\rho_{\rm C}(\lambda)\right|\rho_{\Psi}\right\rangle_{\rm C}}{\left\langle\mathbbm{1}_{\rm S}\otimes\rho_{\rm C}(\lambda)\right|\rho_{\Psi}\right\rangle}.$$
(3.3.34)

That  $\langle \mathbb{1}_{S} \otimes \rho_{C}(\lambda) | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle$  is constant follows from  $\hat{L}_{H_{S}} | \mathbb{1}_{S} \rangle_{S} = 0$  and  $\exp(-i\lambda \hat{L}_{H_{S}}) | \mathbb{1}_{S} \rangle_{S} = | \mathbb{1}_{S} \rangle_{S}$ . The classical Liouville equation is obtained by means of a differentiation with respect to  $\lambda$  and gives

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = -i\hat{L}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}.$$
(3.3.35)

It shows that the emergent time evolution in classical mechanics originates from the *classical* correlations between system and clock, contained in the global state  $|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle$ . Astonishingly, all remarks from Sec. 3.1.5.1 regarding the properties of this derivation do also hold for the classical setting. Moreover, the special circumstance of a one-dimensional point particle being a clock and its position trajectory being a "time-indicating variable" [74] is readily included by using the state  $\langle Q, K | \rho_{\rm C}(\lambda) \rangle_{\rm C} = \delta[Q - Q(\lambda)] \cdot \delta[K - K(\lambda)]$  and the mean value  $Q_{\rm C}(\lambda) \equiv \langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm C} | \hat{Q} | \rho_{\rm C}(\lambda) \rangle_{\rm C} = Q(\lambda)$ . As before, we continue with the treatment of interacting subsystems.

#### 3.3.4 Time emergence with interaction

For the time emergence with interaction, we follow the route taken in Sec. 3.2.3. Namely, we take the  $\lambda$ -evolution of the clock from the previous section as given and derive the differential equation for the system state with an optimal effective system potential. The derivative of system state (3.3.27) with respect to  $\lambda$  reads

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \frac{i\,\mathrm{d}\langle\rho_{\mathrm{C}}|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle_{\mathrm{C}}/\mathrm{d}\lambda}{\langle\mathbbm{1}_{\mathrm{S}}\otimes\rho_{\mathrm{C}}|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle} - |\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}\frac{i\,\mathrm{d}\langle\mathbbm{1}_{\mathrm{S}}\otimes\rho_{\mathrm{C}}|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle/\mathrm{d}\lambda}{\langle\mathbbm{1}_{\mathrm{S}}\otimes\rho_{\mathrm{C}}|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle} \tag{3.3.36}$$

$$= -\frac{\langle \rho_{\rm C} | \hat{L}_{H_{\rm C}} \rho_{\Psi} \rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S} \otimes \rho_{\rm C} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle} + |\rho_{\rm S} \rangle_{\rm S} \frac{\langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S} \otimes \rho_{\rm C} | \hat{L}_{H_{\rm C}} \rho_{\Psi} \rangle}{\langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S} \otimes \rho_{\rm C} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle}$$
(3.3.37)

$$\stackrel{(3.3.22)}{=} \hat{L}_{H_{\rm S}} |\rho_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} + \frac{\langle \rho_{\rm C} | \hat{L}_{\rm V} \rho_{\Psi} \rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S} \otimes \rho_{\rm C} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle} - |\rho_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} \underbrace{\frac{\langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S} \otimes \rho_{\rm C} | \hat{L}_{\rm V} \rho_{\Psi} \rangle}{\langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S} \otimes \rho_{\rm C} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle}}_{\in i^{\mathbb{R}}}$$
(3.3.38)

for  $\hat{L}_H = \hat{L}_{H_S} + \hat{L}_{H_C} + \hat{L}_V$ , where we use  $\langle \mathbb{1}_S, \rho_C | \hat{L}_{H_S} \rho_\Psi \rangle = 0$  and  $-i \, d \langle \rho_C |_C / d\lambda = \langle \hat{L}_{H_C} \rho_C |_C$ . Following our notation from the quantum framework, we introduce

$$|M\rangle_{\rm S} \equiv \frac{\langle \rho_{\rm C} | \hat{L}_V \rho_{\Psi} \rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S}, \rho_{\rm C} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle} \tag{3.3.39}$$

and rewrite the differential equation as

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \hat{L}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} + |M\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} - |\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}\langle\mathbb{1}_{\mathrm{S}}|M\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}.$$
(3.3.40)

The system norm changes as

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\langle \mathbb{1}_{\mathrm{S}}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \left[1 - \langle \mathbb{1}_{\mathrm{S}}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}\right]\langle \mathbb{1}_{\mathrm{S}}|M(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}$$
(3.3.41)

and is conserved, because  $\langle \mathbb{1}_{S} | \rho_{S}(0) \rangle_{S} = 1$ .

As before, we employ a variational approach to obtain an optimal system potential  $V_S$  by minimizing the norm of the remainder vector

$$|\Delta\rangle_{\rm S} \equiv \frac{\langle\rho_{\rm C}|(\hat{L}_V - \hat{L}_{V_{\rm S}})\rho_{\Psi}\rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle\mathbbm{1}_{\rm S}, \rho_{\rm C}|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle} = \frac{\langle\rho_{\rm C}|\hat{L}_V\rho_{\Psi}\rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle\mathbbm{1}_{\rm S}, \rho_{\rm C}|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle} - \hat{L}_{V_{\rm S}}|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} = |M\rangle_{\rm S} - \hat{L}_{V_{\rm S}}|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S}$$
(3.3.42)

for arbitrary  $\lambda$ . The variation  $V_S \rightarrow V_S + \delta V_S$  with a real-valued function  $\delta V_S$  induces the vector change

$$|\delta\Delta\rangle_{\rm S} = -\hat{L}_{\delta V_{\rm S}} |\rho_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} = \hat{L}_{\rho_{\rm S}} |\delta V_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} \tag{3.3.43}$$

and norm change

$$\delta \langle \Delta | \Delta \rangle_{\rm S} = 2 \operatorname{Re} \left\langle \delta \Delta | \Delta \right\rangle_{\rm S} \stackrel{!}{=} 0.$$
(3.3.44)

Setting this norm change to zero yields an equation for the effective system potential  $V_S$  that minimizes the term which induces non-unitary evolution in the system. Specifically, we find

$$\langle \delta \Delta | \Delta \rangle_{\rm S} = \left\langle \hat{L}_{\rho_{\rm S}} \delta V_{\rm S} \right|_{\rm S} \cdot \frac{\left\langle \rho_{\rm C} \right| \left( \hat{L}_{\rm V} - \hat{L}_{V_{\rm S}} \right) \rho_{\Psi} \right\rangle_{\rm C}}{\left\langle \mathbbm{1}_{\rm S} \otimes \rho_{\rm C} \right| \rho_{\Psi} \right\rangle} \tag{3.3.45}$$

$$= \langle \delta V_{\rm S}|_{\rm S} \cdot \hat{L}_{\rho_{\rm S}} \left( |M\rangle_{\rm S} - \hat{L}_{V_{\rm S}}|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} \right)$$
(3.3.46)

$$= \langle \delta V_{\rm S}|_{\rm S} \cdot \hat{L}_{\rho_{\rm S}} \left( |M\rangle_{\rm S} + \hat{L}_{\rho_{\rm S}} |V_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} \right), \tag{3.3.47}$$

which is purely real, since all involved functions are real-valued and imaginary units are squared, yielding a minus sign. The function  $\delta V_S$  is arbitrary and, hence, the defining equation for the system potential is

$$\hat{L}_{\rho_{\rm S}}^2 |V_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} \stackrel{!}{=} -\hat{L}_{\rho_{\rm S}} |M\rangle_{\rm S} , \qquad (3.3.48)$$

which is the classical analog of the quantum mechanical Eq. (3.2.28). Unfortunately, the correspondence between quantum and classical mechanics does also extend to the unability to find a general, basis-independent solution for equation (3.3.48). In the same manner as in the quantum setting, we proceed with the use of a set of basis vectors, which derives from the system state by virtue of the eigenvectors of  $\hat{L}_{\rho_{\rm S}}$ . Refs. [235, 265] provide us with the correct treatment of eigenfunctions of Liouville type operators and, therefore, we do not dwell on the mathematical details. The spectrum of these Liouville type operators is degenerate and we classify them further by their eigenvalue with respect to  $\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}$ , because this operator commutes with  $\hat{L}_{\rho_{\rm S}}$ , and we recognize that further degeneracies can occur if a larger set of commuting operators exist [235]. The eigenfunctions form a complete basis and we denote them by  $|\rho_{\nu\mu\zeta}\rangle_{\rm S}$ , such that

$$\hat{L}_{\rho_{\rm S}} \left| \rho_{\nu\mu\zeta} \right\rangle_{\rm S} = \nu \left| \rho_{\nu\mu\zeta} \right\rangle_{\rm S}, \qquad (3.3.49)$$

$$\hat{\rho}_{\rm S} \left| \rho_{\nu\mu\zeta} \right\rangle_{\rm S} = \mu \left| \rho_{\nu\mu\zeta} \right\rangle_{\rm S} \tag{3.3.50}$$

and the index  $\zeta$  denotes additional degeneracies. In the following, we suppress a possibly occurring unilateral dependence of these indices in the notation, but keep the order of summations or integration fixed. Such a notation is well-known from the bound hydrogen wavefunctions, in which the three quantum numbers n, l and m are often appearing without the explicit dependence on themselves, such as l = l(n) or m = m(l). All eigenstates with non-vanishing eigenvalue  $\nu \neq 0$  have the curious property  $\langle \mathbb{1}_{S} | \rho_{\nu\mu\zeta} \rangle_{S} = 0$  [246]. Furthermore, we find that the system state  $\rho_{S}$  has no overlap with  $\mu = 0$  eigenstates,

i.e.,  $\langle \rho_{\rm S} | \rho_{\nu 0\zeta} \rangle_{\rm S} = 0$  and, through the previous relation, that  $\langle \rho_{\rm S} | \rho_{\nu \mu \zeta} \rangle_{\rm S} = 0$  for  $\nu \neq 0$ . Expressing Eq. (3.3.50) in system phase space coordinates (**q**, **p**) reveals the non-negativity of  $\mu \geq 0$  and that  $\rho_{\nu \mu \zeta}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p})$  is only non-vanishing on the support of  $\rho_{\rm S}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p})$  for  $\mu > 0$ . In other words, the conditions  $\mu > 0$  and  $\mu = 0$  split the phase space into two regions, the support of  $\rho_{\rm S}$  and its complement, respectively. Thus, the expansion of the system state in this eigenbasis reads

$$|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} = \sum_{\mu>0} \sum_{\zeta} |\rho_{0\mu\zeta}\rangle_{\rm S} \langle \rho_{0\mu\zeta} |\rho_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} . \qquad (3.3.51)$$

For quantum mixed state, the analogs of the classical eigenfunctions are the eigenoperators of  $\hat{L}_{\rho_{\rm S}}^{(\rm qm)} = [\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}, \bullet]$  and of  $\{\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}, \bullet\}_+/2$ , which are  $|\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_n|_{\rm S}$  [247, 265] with eigenvalues  $q_m - q_n$  and  $(q_m + q_n)/2$ , respectively (Sec. 3.2.3). In the system eigenbasis, we find

$$\langle \rho_{\nu\mu\zeta} | V_{\rm S} \rangle_{\rm S} = -\frac{1}{\nu} \langle \rho_{\nu\mu\zeta} | M \rangle$$
 for  $\nu \neq 0$  (3.3.52)

or

$$|V_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} = -\sum_{\nu\neq 0} \frac{1}{\nu} \sum_{\mu} \sum_{\zeta} |\rho_{\nu\mu\zeta}\rangle_{\rm S} \langle \rho_{\nu\mu\zeta} |M\rangle_{\rm S} . \qquad (3.3.53)$$

The associated remainder vector is

$$\Delta \rangle_{\rm S} = |M\rangle_{\rm S} - \hat{L}_{V_{\rm S}} |\rho_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S}$$

$$= |M\rangle_{\rm S} + \hat{L}_{\rho_{\rm S}} |V_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S}$$

$$(3.3.54)$$

$$(3.3.55)$$

$$=|M\rangle_{\rm S} - \left( \sum_{\nu \neq 0} \sum_{\mu} \sum_{\zeta} \left| \rho_{\nu\mu\zeta} \right\rangle \langle \rho_{\nu\mu\zeta} |_{\rm S} \right) |M\rangle_{\rm S}$$
(3.3.56)

$$= \left( \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} - \sum_{\nu \neq 0} \sum_{\mu} \sum_{\zeta} |\rho_{\nu\mu\zeta} \rangle \langle \rho_{\nu\mu\zeta} |_{S} \right) |M\rangle_{S}$$
(3.3.57)

$$= \sum_{\mu} \sum_{\zeta} \left| \rho_{0\mu\zeta} \right|_{S} \left\langle \rho_{0\mu\zeta} \right| M \right\rangle_{S}$$
(3.3.58)

and can immediately be associated with the quantum remainder (3.2.58). In contrast, the sum over quantum eigenstates in Eq. (3.2.58) extends only to terms with non-vanishing eigenvalues due to  $\hat{P}_{\rm S} \hat{M} \hat{P}_{\rm S} = 0$ . This gives the important clue to seek the classically equivalent relation

$$0 = \left\langle \rho_{\nu 0 \zeta} \left| M \right\rangle \tag{3.3.59}$$

$$\propto \left\langle \rho_{\nu 0 \zeta} \otimes \rho_{\rm C} \middle| \hat{L}_V \rho_{\Psi} \right\rangle \tag{3.3.60}$$

$$= i \int d^{n_{\mathrm{S}}} \mathbf{q} d^{n_{\mathrm{S}}} \mathbf{p} \rho_{\nu 0 \zeta}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}) \int d^{n_{\mathrm{C}}} \mathbf{Q} d^{n_{\mathrm{C}}} \mathbf{K} \rho_{\mathrm{C}}(\mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K}) \Big\{ \rho_{\Psi}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, \mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K}), V(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, \mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K}) \Big\}.$$
(3.3.61)

for  $\nu \neq 0$ , which is proven in the following. We start with a closer examination of the relation

$$0 = \left\langle \rho_{\nu 0\zeta} \middle| \rho_{\rm S} \right\rangle \propto \left\langle \rho_{\nu 0\zeta} \otimes \rho_{\rm C} \middle| \rho_{\Psi} \right\rangle. \tag{3.3.62}$$

This inner product equals zero because the support of  $\rho_{\rm S}$  and  $\rho_{\nu 0\zeta}$  do not overlap in system phase space. The phase space representation

$$\rho_{\rm S}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p}) \propto \int \mathrm{d}^{n_{\rm C}} \mathbf{Q} \, \mathrm{d}^{n_{\rm C}} \mathbf{K} \, \rho_{\rm C}(\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K}) \, \rho_{\Psi}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K}) \tag{3.3.63}$$

of the system state depends explicitly on the support of the product  $\rho_{\rm C}(\mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K}) \cdot \rho_{\Psi}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, \mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K})$ . Since both functions are probability densities, it becomes clear that any product involving  $\rho_{\rm C}$  and any first-order derivatives of  $\rho_{\Psi}$  cannot have a larger support, because

$$\operatorname{supp}\left(\frac{\partial \rho_{\Psi}}{\partial x}\right) \subseteq \operatorname{supp}\left(\rho_{\Psi}\right) \qquad \text{for} \quad x \in \{q_i, p_i, Q_i, K_i\}.$$
(3.3.64)

Specifically, any points  $(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, \mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K}) \in \overline{\operatorname{supp}(\rho_{\Psi})}$ , where  $\rho_{\Psi}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, \mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K}) = 0$ , are automatically local minima and it follows that  $\partial \rho_{\Psi}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, \mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K}) / \partial x = 0$  at these points for any  $x \in \{q_i, p_i, Q_i, K_i\}$ . In addition, multiplying two functions f and g can only make the support smaller than that of any of the original ones, namely

$$\operatorname{supp}(f \cdot g) = \operatorname{supp}(f) \cap \operatorname{supp}(g) \subseteq \operatorname{supp}(f) . \tag{3.3.65}$$

All things considered, we state

$$\operatorname{supp}\left(\int \mathrm{d}^{n_{\mathrm{C}}}\mathbf{Q}\,\mathrm{d}^{n_{\mathrm{C}}}\mathbf{K}\,\rho_{\mathrm{C}}(\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})\frac{\partial\rho_{\Psi}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})}{\partial x}f(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})\right) \subseteq \operatorname{supp}(\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p})) \quad (3.3.66)$$

for any function  $f(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, \mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K})$  and any  $x \in \{q_i, p_i, Q_i, K_i\}$ . A quick comparison of this relation with Eq. (3.3.61) shows a sum of terms with a support lying within  $\operatorname{supp}(\rho_S(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}))$  and implies

$$\operatorname{supp}(M(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p})) \subseteq \operatorname{supp}(\rho_{S}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p})).$$
(3.3.67)

As a result, the last relation proves the sought-after equation (3.3.59), because of  $\langle \rho_{\nu 0\zeta} | \rho_S \rangle = 0$ , which is facilitated by  $\operatorname{supp}(\rho_{\nu 0\zeta}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p})) \cap \operatorname{supp}(\rho_S(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p})) = \emptyset$ . The close similarities between classical and quantum mechanics have proven very useful and the associated remainder vector in its final form reads

$$|\Delta\rangle_{\rm S} = \sum_{\mu>0} \sum_{\zeta} \left| \rho_{0\mu\zeta} \right\rangle_{\rm S} \left\langle \rho_{0\mu\zeta} \right| M \right\rangle_{\rm S} \,. \tag{3.3.68}$$

Additionally, its support in (q, p) fulfills

$$\operatorname{supp}(\Delta(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p})) \subseteq \operatorname{supp}(\rho_{S}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}))$$
(3.3.69)

and we note that the full expansion of M reads

$$|M\rangle_{\rm S} = \sum_{\nu} \prod_{\mu>0} \sum_{\zeta} \left| \rho_{\nu\mu\zeta} \right\rangle_{\rm S} \left\langle \rho_{\nu\mu\zeta} \right| M \right\rangle_{\rm S}.$$
(3.3.70)

With these insights, the system evolution equation becomes

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = -i\hat{L}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}+V_{\mathrm{S}}}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} - i\left(\sum_{\mu>0}\sum_{\zeta}\left|\rho_{0\mu\zeta}\rangle\langle\rho_{0\mu\zeta}|_{\mathrm{S}} - |\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle\langle\mathbbm{1}_{\mathrm{S}}|_{\mathrm{S}}\right)|M\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}.$$
(3.3.71)

and is the classical analog of the quantum mechanical Eq. (3.2.62). Since a further investigation of the term in brackets has proven useful in the quantum case, we attempt the same in the following.

### 3.3.4.1 Anti-Hermitian part of the Hamilton function

The determination of the term generating non-unitary dynamics can be addressed in two different representations, namely the phase space representation and the system state eigenbasis. In particular, the first method proceeds with the introduction of the system projector

$$\hat{P}_{\rm S} \equiv \int_{\text{supp}(\rho_{\rm S})} d^{n_{\rm S}} \mathbf{q} \, d^{n_{\rm S}} \mathbf{p} \, |\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}\rangle \langle \mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}|_{\rm S}$$
(3.3.72)

$$= \int_{\text{supp}(\rho_{S})} d^{n_{S}} \mathbf{q} d^{n_{S}} \mathbf{p} \frac{\rho_{S}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p})}{\rho_{S}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p})} |\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}\rangle \langle \mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}|_{S}$$
(3.3.73)

$$\equiv \int d^{n_{\rm S}} \mathbf{q} d^{n_{\rm S}} \mathbf{p} \, \rho_{\rm S}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}) \, \rho_{\rm S}^{\Theta}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}) \, |\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}\rangle \langle \mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}|_{\rm S}$$
(3.3.74)

$$=\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}^{\Theta}\hat{\rho}_{\rm S} \tag{3.3.75}$$

with the scalar pseudo-inverse

$$f^{\Theta}(x) \equiv \begin{cases} \frac{1}{f(x)} & \text{for } f(x) \neq 0\\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(3.3.76)

Subsequently, we can derive

$$i|\Delta\rangle_{\rm S} = i\hat{P}_{\rm S}|\Delta\rangle_{\rm S} = i\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}^{\,\Theta}\,\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}\,|\Delta\rangle_{\rm S} = i\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}^{\,\Theta}\hat{\Delta}\,|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} = i\hat{\Delta}\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}^{\,\Theta}\,|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} \equiv \hat{B}_{\rm S}\,|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} \tag{3.3.77}$$

with  $[\hat{\Delta}, \hat{\rho}_{S}^{\ominus}] = 0$  and a newly defined operator

$$\hat{B}_{\rm S} \equiv i\hat{\Delta}\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}^{\Theta} \,. \tag{3.3.78}$$

The similarity with the quantum mechanical version (3.2.71) is striking and, in addition, we find

$$\left\langle \hat{B}_{S} \right\rangle_{\rho_{S}} = \left\langle \rho_{S} | B_{S} \right\rangle_{S} = i \left\langle \mathbb{1}_{S} | \Delta \right\rangle_{S} = \left\langle \mathbb{1}_{S} | M \right\rangle_{S} + \underbrace{\left\langle \mathbb{1}_{S} | \hat{L}_{V_{S}} \rho_{S} \right\rangle_{S}}_{=0} = \left\langle \mathbb{1}_{S} | M \right\rangle_{S} . \tag{3.3.79}$$

Inspired by the quantum mechanical result in Section 3.2.3.6, an alternative form in terms of system eigenfunctions can be found as well, namely

$$|B_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} = i \sum_{\mu>0} \frac{1}{\mu} \sum_{\zeta} |\rho_{0\mu\zeta}\rangle_{\rm S} \langle \rho_{0\mu\zeta} | M \rangle_{\rm S} .$$
(3.3.80)

A simple calculation yields

$$\hat{\rho}_{S}|B_{S}\rangle_{S} = i \sum_{\mu>0} \frac{1}{\mu} \sum_{\zeta} \underbrace{\hat{\rho}_{S} |\rho_{0\mu\zeta}\rangle_{S}}_{=\mu|\rho_{0\mu\zeta}\rangle_{S}} \langle \rho_{0\mu\zeta} |M\rangle_{S} = i \sum_{\mu>0} \sum_{\zeta} |\rho_{0\mu\zeta}\rangle_{S} \langle \rho_{0\mu\zeta} |M\rangle_{S} , \quad (3.3.81)$$

$$\left\langle \hat{B}_{S} \right\rangle_{\rho_{S}} = \left\langle \mathbb{1}_{S} | \hat{\rho}_{S} | B_{S} \right\rangle \tag{3.3.82}$$

$$=i\sum_{\mu>0}^{f}\sum_{\zeta}\left\langle \mathbb{1}_{S}|\rho_{0\mu\zeta}\right\rangle_{S}\left\langle \rho_{0\mu\zeta}|M\right\rangle_{S}$$
(3.3.83)

$$=i \sum_{\nu} \prod_{\mu} \sum_{\zeta} \langle \mathbb{1}_{S} | \rho_{0\mu\zeta} \rangle_{S} \langle \rho_{0\mu\zeta} | M \rangle_{S}$$
(3.3.84)

$$=i\langle \mathbb{1}_{S}|M\rangle_{S} \tag{3.3.85}$$

and shows the validity of this form in the specific basis derived from the system state. Thus, the final form for the differential equation governing the change in the classical system state is

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = -i\hat{L}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}+V_{\mathrm{S}}}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} - \left(\hat{B}_{\mathrm{S}} - \left\langle\hat{B}_{\mathrm{S}}\right\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}}\right)|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} .$$
(3.3.86)

At this point, it should come as no surprise that this equation is completely analogous to the quantum version (3.2.81) for mixed state, given the many parallels pointed out in the derivation above. It is worth mentioning that the appearance of a non-Hermitian term is not inherent to quantum mechanics, but a common element in both theories. In the following, we consider three situations in which the second term on the right-hand side vanishes and purely unitary evolution takes place.

#### 3.3.5 Pure state equivalent

The pure state studies in Sections 3.1.6, 3.2.3.2 and 3.2.3.4 have remarkably shown the exact unitarity of the effective system evolution in quantum mechanics. As we have already mentioned above, the equivalent conditions for a classical state being pure are not entirely clear. Nevertheless, since we established that  $|\varphi_m\rangle\langle\varphi_n|_S$  are the eigenoperators of  $\hat{L}_{\rho_S}^{(qm)}$  and only one eigenstate  $|\varphi_1\rangle_S$  with  $q_1 = 1$  exists for a pure state density operator  $\hat{\rho}_S = |\varphi_1\rangle\langle\varphi_1|_S$ , our guess for a classical equivalent is

$$|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} = \left|\rho_{0\bar{\mu}0}\right\rangle_{\rm S} \tag{3.3.87}$$

for a fixed value  $\bar{\mu}$ . We assume that no degeneracy  $\zeta(\nu = 0, \mu = \bar{\mu}) = 0$  exists. While a further investigation including possible degeneracies is interesting, it is not pursued in the following for simplicity. As a consequence of this assumption, it follows that

$$|\Delta\rangle_{\rm S} = \left|\rho_{0\bar{\mu}0}\right\rangle_{\rm S} \left\langle\rho_{0\bar{\mu}0}\right|M\right\rangle_{\rm S} \tag{3.3.88}$$

and

$$|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle_{\rm S} \langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S}|M\rangle_{\rm S} = \left|\rho_{0\bar{\mu}0}\rangle_{\rm S} \langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S}|M\rangle_{\rm S}$$
(3.3.89)

$$= \left| \rho_{0\bar{\mu}0} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \underbrace{\sum_{\nu}}_{\nu} \underbrace{\sum_{\zeta}}_{\zeta} \underbrace{\left\langle \mathbb{1}_{\mathrm{S}} \left| \rho_{\nu\bar{\mu}\zeta} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}}_{\propto \delta_{0\nu}} \left\langle \rho_{\nu\bar{\mu}\zeta} \left| M \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \right. \tag{3.3.90}$$

$$= \left| \rho_{0\bar{\mu}0} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \left\langle \rho_{0\bar{\mu}0} \right| M \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \tag{3.3.91}$$

$$= |\Delta\rangle_{\rm S} , \qquad (3.3.92)$$

because  $\zeta(\nu = 0, \mu = \bar{\mu}) = 0$ . Therefore, the term leading to a non-unitary system evolution vanishes and the effective system change follows

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = -i\hat{L}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}+V_{\mathrm{S}}}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}$$
(3.3.93)

with

$$V_{\rm S} = -\sum_{\nu \neq 0} \frac{1}{\nu} \sum_{\zeta} \left| \rho_{\nu \bar{\mu} \zeta} \right\rangle_{\rm S} \left\langle \rho_{\nu \bar{\mu} \zeta} \right| M \right\rangle_{\rm S} \tag{3.3.94}$$

81

as the analog of Eq. (3.2.39). This is a surprising result and certainly demands closer examination in future work. It should be noted that a full treatment should start with pure global state and a pure clock state, from which a pure system state can potentially be derived. In any case, here we content ourselves with the conceptual verification of pure state unitary evolution at some  $\lambda$ , even though a comprehensive proof for unitarity and  $\rho_{\rm S}$ -purity for all  $\lambda$  is missing. Later, we surmise in Sec. 3.4.3 how a general classical condition for purity might be established.

#### 3.3.6 Quasi-eigenstate approximation

Analogous to Sec. 3.2.4, we briefly touch upon the quasi-eigenstate approximation. If the clock is approximately an eigenstate of the interaction, in the sense of

$$\frac{\langle \rho_{\rm C} | \hat{L}_{\rm V} \rho_{\Psi} \rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S}, \rho_{\rm C} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle} \approx \hat{L}_{\overline{V}_{\rm S}} \frac{\langle \rho_{\rm C} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S}, \rho_{\rm C} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle} = \hat{L}_{\overline{V}_{\rm S}} | \rho_{\rm S} \rangle_{\rm S} , \qquad (3.3.95)$$

then the last term of Eq. (3.3.38) vanishes, i.e.,

$$\frac{\left\langle \mathbb{1}_{S},\rho_{C}\big|\hat{L}_{V}\rho_{\Psi}\right\rangle}{\left\langle \mathbb{1}_{S},\rho_{C}\big|\rho_{\Psi}\right\rangle} = \left\langle \hat{L}_{\overline{V}_{S}}\mathbb{1}_{S}\Big|\rho_{S}\right\rangle_{S} = 0.$$
(3.3.96)

Straightforwardly, Eq. (3.3.38) becomes

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \hat{L}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}+\overline{V}_{\mathrm{S}}}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}$$
(3.3.97)

and, again, induces only unitary dynamics in the system. A specific example of this situation is considered in the following section, in which Eq. (3.3.95) is even exact.

### 3.3.7 Example for unitary dynamics

In this section, we present a classical model exhibiting unitary system dynamics. To this end, we consider the global Hamilton function

$$H = H_{\rm S}(q, p) + H_{\rm C}(Q, K) + V(q, Q)$$
(3.3.98)

representing two subsystems which are coupled via their positions. The clock shall be a harmonic oscillator

$$H_{\rm C}(Q,K) = \frac{1}{2} \left( K^2 + Q^2 \right) \tag{3.3.99}$$

and its state is that of a point particle with clock density

$$\rho_{\rm C}(Q,K,\lambda) = \delta \Big( Q - Q(\lambda) \Big) \delta \Big( K - \mathsf{K}(\lambda) \Big).$$
(3.3.100)

A simple form of the phase space trajectories is chosen, namely

$$Q(\lambda) = Q_0 \cos \lambda = -\frac{dK(\lambda)}{d\lambda}$$
(3.3.101)

$$K(\lambda) = -Q_0 \sin \lambda = \frac{dQ(\lambda)}{d\lambda}$$
(3.3.102)

with the initial values  $Q(0) = Q_0$  and K(0) = 0. Consequently, the potential term in the evolution reads

$$\frac{\langle q, p, \rho_{\chi} | \hat{L}_{V} \rho_{\Psi} \rangle}{\langle \mathbb{1}_{S}, \rho_{C} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle} = \frac{i}{\langle \mathbb{1}_{S}, \rho_{C} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle} \frac{\partial V(q, Q)}{\partial q} \cdot \frac{\partial \rho_{\Psi}(q, p, Q, \mathsf{K})}{\partial p}$$

$$+ \frac{i}{\langle \mathbb{1}_{S}, \rho_{C} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle} \frac{\partial V(q, Q)}{\partial Q} \bigg|_{Q} \cdot \frac{\partial \rho_{\Psi}(q, p, Q, K)}{\partial K} \bigg|_{K}.$$
 (3.3.103)

A definition of an effective system potential is hindered by the last term, which is not composed of system variable derivatives of the relational system state  $\rho_S \propto \rho_{\Psi}(q, p, Q, K)$ . We try to use Eq. (3.3.21) in order to find an alternative expression for the clock momentum derivative of the global state. Specifically, the equation

$$0 = \frac{\partial}{\partial K} \langle q, p, Q, K | (\hat{H} - E) | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle$$

$$= \left( H(q, p, Q, K) - E \right) \frac{\partial}{\partial \rho_{\Psi}} (q, p, Q, K) - \frac{\partial}{\partial H(q, p, Q, K)} \circ (q, p, Q, K)$$
(3.3.104)
(3.3.105)

$$= \left(H(q, p, Q, K) - E\right) \frac{\partial \rho_{\Psi}(q, p, Q, K)}{\partial K} + \underbrace{\frac{\partial H(q, p, Q, K)}{\partial K}}_{= \partial H_{C}(Q, K)/\partial K} \rho_{\Psi}(q, p, Q, K)$$
(3.3.105)

provides an expression for the clock momentum derivative of the global state, namely

$$\frac{\partial \rho_{\Psi}(q, p, Q, K)}{\partial K} = \underbrace{\frac{\partial H_{C}(Q, K)}{\partial K}}_{=K} \underbrace{\frac{\rho_{\Psi}(q, p, Q, K)}{E - H(q, p, Q, K)}}_{(3.3.106)}.$$

The same energy equation can also be used to find

$$\frac{1}{\partial H_{\rm S}(q,p)/\partial p} \frac{\partial \rho_{\Psi}(q,p,Q,K)}{\partial p} = \frac{\rho_{\Psi}(q,p,Q,K)}{E - H(q,p,Q,K)}$$
(3.3.107)

and, thus, the problematic term can be written as

$$\frac{\partial \rho_{\Psi}(q, p, Q, K)}{\partial K} = \frac{K}{\partial H_{S}(q, p)/\partial p} \frac{\partial \rho_{\Psi}(q, p, Q, K)}{\partial p}.$$
(3.3.108)

As a result, the potential term becomes

$$\frac{\langle q, p, \rho_{\chi} | \hat{L}_{V} \rho_{\Psi} \rangle}{\langle \mathbb{1}_{S}, \rho_{C} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle} = i \frac{\partial V(q, Q)}{\partial q} \cdot \frac{\partial \rho_{S}(q, p, \lambda)}{\partial p} 
+ i \frac{\partial V(q, Q)}{\partial Q} \Big|_{Q} \cdot \frac{K}{\partial H_{S}(q, p) / \partial p} \frac{\partial \rho_{S}(q, p, \lambda)}{\partial p}$$
(3.3.109)  

$$= i \left[ \left( \frac{\partial V(q, Q)}{\partial q} + \frac{\partial V(q, Q)}{\partial Q} \Big|_{Q} \cdot \frac{K}{\partial H_{S}(q, p) / \partial p} \right) \frac{\partial}{\partial p} \right] \rho_{S}(q, p, \lambda)$$
(3.3.110)

and we can define

$$\frac{\partial V_{\rm S}(q,p,\lambda)}{\partial q} \equiv \frac{\partial V(q,Q)}{\partial q} + \frac{\partial V(q,Q)}{\partial Q} \Big|_{\rm Q} \cdot \frac{{\rm K}}{\partial H_{\rm S}(q,p)/\partial p}$$
(3.3.11)

with the solution

$$V_{\rm S}(q,p,\lambda) = V(q,Q) - V(q_0,Q) + \mathsf{K} \int_{q_0}^{q} \mathrm{d}q' \frac{\partial V(q',Q)}{\partial Q} \bigg|_{Q} \cdot \frac{1}{\partial H_{\rm S}(q',p)/\partial p} \,. \tag{3.3.112}$$

The integration point  $q_0$  can be chosen arbitrarily, because it does not change the equations of motion. However, the additional momentum-dependence of the second term poses a problem. Given that Eq. (3.3.110) does not feature a derivative of the system state with respect to q, we require  $\partial V_S / \partial p = 0$ . It induces the constraint

$$0 \stackrel{!}{=} \frac{\partial V_{\rm S}(q, p, \lambda)}{\partial p} \tag{3.3.113}$$

$$= -\mathsf{K} \int_{q_0}^{q} \mathrm{d}q' \frac{\partial V(q',Q)}{\partial Q} \bigg|_{\mathsf{Q}} \cdot \frac{1}{\left[ \frac{\partial H_{\mathsf{S}}(q',p)}{\partial p} \right]^2} \cdot \frac{\partial^2 H_{\mathsf{S}}(q',p)}{\partial p^2}, \qquad (3.3.114)$$

which is only non-trivially fulfilled for system Hamilton functions linear in p. This represents a very restricted class with  $\partial H_{S}(q,p)/\partial p = \alpha$  for some  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$ . In this case, the effective potential becomes

$$V_{\rm S}(q,p,\lambda) = V(q,Q) - V(q_0,Q) + \frac{\mathsf{K}}{\alpha} \int_{q_0}^{q} \mathrm{d}q' \left. \frac{\partial V(q',Q)}{\partial Q} \right|_{Q}$$
(3.3.115)

and it is clear at this point, that we are specifically searching for a combination of clock states and interactions, such that the quasi-eigenstate approximation (3.3.95) becomes an exact relation. To make it explicit, we choose the system Hamilton function

$$H_{\rm S}(q,p) = p + \frac{q^2}{2} \tag{3.3.116}$$

and the simple coupling

$$V_{\rm S}(q,Q) = q Q.$$
 (3.3.117)

This is arguably a rather special case due to the linear kinetic term, but it suffices to demonstrate the possibility for exact unitary evolution. For the specific aforementioned Hamilton functions, the effective potential (3.3.115) reads

$$V_{\rm S}(q,p,\lambda) = q \mathsf{Q}(\lambda) + \frac{1}{2} \mathsf{K}(\lambda) q^2$$
(3.3.118)

with the integration limit  $q_0 = 0$ . The last missing element for displaying the system dynamics corresponding to (3.3.116) and the effective potential (3.3.118) is a suitable global state, which we take to be the microcanonical ensemble

$$\rho_{\Psi} \propto \delta \Big[ E - H(q, p, Q, K) \Big]. \tag{3.3.119}$$

Consequently, the system state

$$\rho_{\rm S}(q,p,\lambda) \propto \rho_{\Psi}(q,p,{\sf Q},{\sf K}) \tag{3.3.120}$$

$$\equiv \delta \left[ E_{\rm S} - \left( p + \frac{q^2}{2} + q Q_0 \cos \lambda \right) \right] \tag{3.3.121}$$

also represents a microcanonical ensemble for fixed energy  $E_S \equiv E - Q_0^2/2$  and  $\lambda$ -varying Hamilton function  $p + q^2/2 + qQ_0 \cos \lambda$ . In contrast, we derive the system Hamilton function

$$H_{\rm S}(q,p) + V_{\rm S}(q,p,\lambda) = p + \frac{1}{2}q^2 + qQ_0\cos\lambda - \frac{1}{2}q^2Q_0\sin\lambda, \qquad (3.3.122)$$

which features the additional term  $-q^2Q_0\sin(\lambda)/2$  not showing up in Eq. (3.3.121). This is a curious characteristic of our model and, even though the goal of achieving unitary system dynamics is reached, we investigate the dynamics a bit further. To this end, single point particle trajectories  $(q(\lambda), p(\lambda))$  are examined and their evolution is determined from Hamilton's equations of motion, i.e.,  $dq/d\lambda = d(H_S + V_S)/dp = 1$  and  $dp/d\lambda = -d(H_S + V_S)/dq = -q(1 + K) - Q = dK/d\lambda - q(1 + dQ/d\lambda)$ . The corresponding solutions read

$$q(\lambda) = q_0 + \lambda, \qquad (3.3.123)$$

$$p(\lambda) = p_0 - q(\lambda) \left[ \lambda + Q(\lambda) \right] + \frac{\lambda^2}{2} + q_0 Q_0$$
(3.3.124)

and do not exhibit the periodic nature of the system state (3.3.121). Fixing of the initial positions  $q_0$  simultaneously determines the initial momenta  $p_0$  by means of the energy requirement  $H_S(q_0, p_0) + V_S(q_0, p_0, \lambda = 0) = E_S$ . That the whole ensemble of single trajectories for all  $q_0$ , collectively representing  $\rho_S$ , can still show periodic behavior is shown in Fig. 3.11



**Figure 3.11** – The classical evolution under the system Hamilton function (3.3.122) for single trajectories (continues color scale) and the microcanonical ensemble (3.3.121) (gray lines) is shown for one clock period  $T_c = 2\pi$ . The global energy value is fixed at E = 0. Furthermore,  $Q_0 = 4$  sets the initial clock position and the initial position of the system point particle trajectories are taken from the set  $q_0 \in \{-15, -10, -5, 0, 5, 10\}$ . For a direct comparison of the changing microcanonical ensemble to the collection of single trajectories, the former is plotted for  $\lambda = 0$  (dashed lines) and  $\lambda = \pi$  (dotted lines).

## 3.4 Unified formulation

In Section 3.2.5] we introduced a quantum mechanical formulation on phase space in order to be able to directly compare to our results for probability densities in classical mechanics. Such a procedure depends explicitly on the chosen basis in phase space and is, thus, rendered basis-dependent. As demonstrated in the literature, for example in Refs. [225, 266], it is nevertheless useful to compare and to interpret dynamics in both mechanics and to better understand quantum to classical transitions. However, our treatment in Sec. 3.3 has shown the effectiveness and the simplicity of a Hilbert space formulation in classical mechanics. For this reason, we introduce a common basis-independent notation for both theories in terms of vectors  $|A\rangle$  in Hilbert space, "... since a good notation can be of great value in helping the development of a theory ..." [267]. It allows us to directly point out the common features in quantum and classical mechanics. Each individual framework, classical or quantum, is obtained by explicitly defining the form of the inner product and the involved operators. This remarkable property has already been pointed out in Ref. [242] with the statement that "this great unity is one of the most striking features of this method".

#### 3.4.1 Inner product and operators

To elaborate, we introduce a general inner product  $\langle\!\langle A|B \rangle\!\rangle$ , which is either taken to be the classical version (3.3.1) or the quantum mechanical inner product

$$\langle\!\langle A|B\rangle\!\rangle \equiv \operatorname{tr}\left(\hat{A}^{\dagger}\hat{B}\right) = \langle\!\langle B|A\rangle\!\rangle^* \tag{3.4.1}$$

for two quantum mechanical operators  $\hat{A}$  and  $\hat{B}$ , respectively. Equation (3.4.1) is known as the "Hilbert-Schmidt inner product" [145]. The usual quantum mechanical operators are now considered as vectors and so-called "superoperators" take the place of operators in our unified formalism. An excellent source for details of the quantum mechanical formulation in "Liouville space" [225] is given in Ref. [237]. At this point, the pure state vector formalism of Sec. 3.1 is not used any longer, but readily included in the quantum mechanical density operator formalism.

Furthermore, the derivations in Sections 3.2.3 and 3.3 have shown that Liouville-type operators  $\hat{L}_A$  are necessary and, therefore, we take  $\hat{L}_A$  to be either (3.3.7) or (3.2.27) in classical and quantum mechanics, respectively. These operators have the properties

$$\left\langle\!\left\langle B \left| \hat{L}_A C \right\rangle\!\right\rangle = \left\langle\!\left\langle \hat{L}_{A^{\dagger}} B \left| C \right\rangle\!\right\rangle,\tag{3.4.2}$$

$$\hat{L}_A|B\rangle\!\rangle = -\hat{L}_B|A\rangle\!\rangle, \qquad (3.4.3)$$

$$\hat{L}_A|1\rangle = 0, \qquad (3.4.4)$$

where the Hermitian conjugate reduces to the complex conjugate in the classical framework.

In order to complete the set of necessary elements for our unified formulation, a second class of operators needs to be introduced. As part of the quantum mechanical energy constraint in Section 3.2 Equation (3.2.4) hints at the definition of an operator complementary to the Liouville type operators. In particular, we use  $\hat{K}_A \equiv \{\hat{A}, \bullet\}_+/2$  for quantum mechanics and the classical equivalent  $\langle\!\langle \mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p} | \hat{K}_A B \rangle\!\rangle \equiv \{A(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}), B(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p})\}_+/2 = A(q, p)B(q, p)$ , matching the multiplicative operators defined in Eq. (3.3.5). In contrast to the Liouville operators, a minus sign is absent in

$$\langle\!\langle B|\hat{K}_A C\rangle\!\rangle = \langle\!\langle \hat{K}_{A^{\dagger}} B|C\rangle\!\rangle, \qquad (3.4.5)$$

$$\hat{K}_A|B\rangle\rangle = \hat{K}_B|A\rangle\rangle,$$
 (3.4.6)

$$\hat{K}_A |1\rangle = |A\rangle, \qquad (3.4.7)$$

regardless of a classical or quantum character.

#### 3.4.2 States

Having established the mathematical groundwork, the only missing part is a set of conditions that distinguish Hilbert space vectors  $|\rho\rangle\rangle$  representing states from the rest. It is straightforward to give the normalization condition as

 $\langle\!\langle \mathbb{1} | \rho \rangle\!\rangle = 1, \tag{3.4.8}$ 

which should not require any further explanation. In both theories, states possess a non-negativity property. Classical probability densities are required to fulfill  $\rho(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}) = \langle \mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p} | \rho \rangle \ge 0$ , whereas (mixed) quantum states  $\hat{\rho}$  must have non-negative eigenvalues. In particular, tr $(|\eta\rangle\langle\eta|\hat{\rho}) \ge 0$  must hold for any normalized state  $|\eta\rangle\langle\eta|$ . However, the last relation can be expanded to include not only pure states  $|\eta\rangle\langle\eta|$ , but any valid state  $\hat{\rho}_1$ , such

that tr( $\hat{\rho}_1 \hat{\rho}$ )  $\geq 0$  Along the same line of thought, we recognize that the non-negativity of classical states  $\langle\!\langle \mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p} | \rho \rangle\!\rangle$  on phase space is also a statement about the inner product of two valid states, because  $|\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}\rangle\!\rangle$  is the state of a classical point particle. Due to this fact, any two general states  $|\rho\rangle\!\rangle$  and  $|\rho_1\rangle\!\rangle$  must satisfy

$$\langle\!\langle \rho \,|\, \rho_1 \rangle\!\rangle \ge 0 \,. \tag{3.4.9}$$

This relation contains the implicit condition that classical states are real-valued functions on phase space and quantum states are Hermitian. Otherwise, the inner product in Eq. (3.4.9) could take on complex values, which are known to possess no order<sup>8</sup> Using the classical case as an illustration, Eq. (3.4.9) could also be fulfilled for phase space densities that are entirely non-positive, because their product yields non-negative values. Despite this possibility, the normalization condition (3.4.8) enforces the non-negativity. The combination of Eqs. (3.4.8) and (3.4.9) has another interesting consequence concerning the upper limit of the scalar product  $\langle \rho | \rho_1 \rangle$  for any two states  $\rho$  and  $\rho_1$ . In classical mechanics, the probability density can take arbitrary large values on phase space, but for finite-dimensional quantum states the inner product has an upper limit of unity,  $\langle \rho | \rho_1 \rangle_{\text{QM}} \leq 1$ , due to the non-negativity and the normalization. In other words, the eigenvalues of  $\hat{\rho}$  are confined to the range [0, 1], as expected.

In addition, Jaffe and Brumer [246] also require for classical mechanics that  $\left|\int d^{n}\mathbf{q} d^{n}\mathbf{p} A(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p})\rho(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p})\right| < \infty$  for any measurable function *A* on phase space [268]. Here, we take the liberty to use the absolute value of the integral, in contrast to its original form in Ref. [246]. This condition can be accommodated in our unified formulation via

$$|\langle\!\langle A|\rho\rangle\!\rangle| < \infty \tag{3.4.10}$$

for any vector  $|A\rangle$ . The mathematical details of the equivalent for the measurability condition in Ref. [246] shall not be of any concern here, as we do not aim for strict mathematical exactness, but rather for physical understanding.

As an example, we can give the uncertainty relation (3.1.200)

$$\Delta A^{2} \cdot \Delta B^{2} \geq \frac{1}{4} \left| \left\langle \left\langle \rho \left| \hat{L}_{A} B \right\rangle \right\rangle \right|^{2} + \left| \left\langle \left\langle \rho \left| \hat{K}_{A} \hat{K}_{B} \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} \right\rangle \right\rangle - \left\langle \left\langle \rho \left| \hat{K}_{A} \mathbb{1} \right\rangle \right\rangle \cdot \left\langle \left\langle \rho \left| \hat{K}_{B} \mathbb{1} \right\rangle \right\rangle \right|^{2} \right|^{2} \right|^{2} \right|^{2}$$
(3.4.11)

completely in terms of the unified formalism for classical and quantum mechanics with the variances  $\Delta A^2 = \langle \langle \rho | \hat{K}_A^2 \mathbb{1} \rangle - \langle \langle \rho | \hat{K}_A \mathbb{1} \rangle \rangle^2 = \langle \langle \rho | A^2 \rangle - \langle \langle \rho | A \rangle \rangle^2$ . Moreover, the generalized covariance (3.1.201) from Sec. 3.1.9 reads

$$\operatorname{Cov}(A,B) = \left\langle\!\left\langle \rho \left| \hat{K}_{A} \hat{K}_{B} \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} \right\rangle\!\right\rangle - \left\langle\!\left\langle \rho \left| \hat{K}_{A} \mathbb{1} \right.\right\rangle\!\right\rangle \cdot \left\langle\!\left\langle \rho \left| \hat{K}_{B} \mathbb{1} \right.\right\rangle\!\right\rangle.$$
(3.4.12)

#### 3.4.3 Time emergence

Equipped with the general formulation from above, the important equations for the time emergence can be readily given and, therefore, briefly summarized. The global energy constraints read

$$\left(\hat{K}_H - E\right)|\rho_\Psi\rangle = 0, \qquad (3.4.13)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>The validity can be simply proven for two arbitrary states in their respective eigenbasis with  $\hat{\rho} = \sum_{m} a_{m} |a_{m}\rangle\langle a_{m}|$  and  $\hat{\rho}_{1} = \sum_{n} b_{n} |b_{n}\rangle\langle b_{n}|$ . The inner product reads  $\langle\!\langle \rho_{1}|\rho\rangle\!\rangle = \operatorname{tr}(\hat{\rho}_{1}\hat{\rho}) = \sum_{m,n} a_{m}b_{n}|\langle a_{m}|b_{n}\rangle|^{2} \ge 0$  for  $0 \le a_{m}, b_{n} \le 1$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>More specifically, no order exists for the complex field ( $\mathbb{C}, +, \cdot$ ) in the mathematical sense, which can turn it into an ordered field [268].

$$\hat{L}_H |\rho_\Psi\rangle = 0 \tag{3.4.14}$$

and the latter generates the global invariance

$$\exp\left[i\lambda \hat{L}_{H}\right]\left|\rho_{\Psi}\right\rangle = \left|\rho_{\Psi}\right\rangle. \tag{3.4.15}$$

A quantum mechanical pure global state fulfills  $\hat{L}_{\rho_{\Psi}} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle_{\text{QM}} = 0$  and  $\hat{K}_{\rho_{\Psi}} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle_{\text{QM}} = | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle_{\text{QM}}$ . Based on this observation, we speculate that the energy constraints must be complemented by the requirements

$$\hat{L}_{\rho_{\Psi}}|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle\rangle = 0, \qquad (3.4.16)$$

$$\hat{K}_{\rho_{\Psi}}|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle\rangle = a|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle\rangle \tag{3.4.17}$$

for a > 0, if the global state shall be pure. In the classical case, this would correspond to a constant probability density on the support in phase space. The Hamilton function has a constant energy on this support, but the global state must not necessarily be a microcanonical ensemble. Nevertheless, such a state represents an allowed global state under the constraints and is in accordance with previous findings [235, 262, 264], which established a link between energy eigenstates and microcanonical ensembles for ergodic systems. For integrable systems, Wigner functions of quantum mechanical energy eigenstates correspond to constant probability densities on particular tori in the classical limit [235, 262, 264].

Focusing on the system part, the evolution of the relational system state

$$|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} \equiv \frac{\langle\!\langle \rho_{\rm C} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle\!\rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle\!\langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S}, \rho_{\rm C} | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle\!\rangle} \tag{3.4.18}$$

follows the differential equation

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \left[\hat{L}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}+V_{\mathrm{S}}} + \hat{K}_{B_{\mathrm{S}}} - \langle\langle\rho_{\mathrm{S}}|B_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}\right]|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}.$$
(3.4.19)

As shown in this chapter, the quantities appearing in this equation must be expressed in the eigenbasis of the system, which is determined from

$$\hat{L}_{\rho_{\rm S}}|\rho_{\nu\mu\zeta}\rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S} = \nu|\rho_{\nu\mu\zeta}\rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S}, \qquad (3.4.20)$$

$$\hat{K}_{\rho_{\rm S}}|\rho_{\nu\mu\zeta}\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} = \mu|\rho_{\nu\mu\zeta}\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} \tag{3.4.21}$$

with index  $\zeta$  denoting additional degeneracies. Consequently, the effective system potential reads

$$|V_{\rm S}\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} = -\sum_{\nu\neq 0} \frac{1}{\nu} \sum_{\mu} \sum_{\zeta} |\rho_{\nu\mu\zeta}\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} \langle\!\langle \rho_{\nu\mu\zeta} | M \rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S}, \qquad (3.4.22)$$

while the term

$$|B_{\rm S}\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} = i \sum_{\mu>0} \frac{1}{\mu} \sum_{\zeta} |\rho_{0\mu\zeta}\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} \langle\!\langle \rho_{0\mu\zeta} | M \rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S}$$
(3.4.23)

generates a non-unitary contribution to the system evolution.

## Chapter 4

# Temperature emergence

In the beginning of this thesis (Chapter 1) we have alluded to an intriguing connection between time and inverse temperature. Initially, it was recognized through the formal similarity of the real-time propagator  $\hat{U}(t) = \exp(-it\hat{H})$  and the quantum canonical density operator  $\hat{\rho}_{can}(\beta) = \exp(-\beta\hat{H})/Z_{can}(\beta)$  with  $Z_{can}(\beta) = \operatorname{tr}\exp(-\beta\hat{H})$ . Except for the prefactor, one can be transformed into the other via the Wick rotation [116] (or analytic continuation of time to imaginary values [269])

$$t \leftrightarrow -i\beta \,. \tag{4.1}$$

Here, the Boltzmann constant  $k_{\rm B} = 1$  is set to unity. Based on relation (4.1), one also finds the formal similarity of generating functionals in quantum field theory for dynamical and statistical descriptions [116, 270]. Some physicists also prefer the name "Euclidean time" for imaginary time [116, 270, 271], due to the transformation of the Minkowski metric to a Euclidean one under the Wick rotation in special relativity. Another likeness is provided by time-energy (see Sect. 3.1.9) and temperature-energy uncertainties [122, 123, 125, 126]. With the appearance of time emergence frameworks, the link between both descriptions became even stronger, because their origin is based on the same two principles. These are the energy constraint of the global system, postulate (I), and the splitting into subsystems, postulate (III). Therefore, we show in this chapter how and under which conditions the parameter  $\lambda$  can take the role of inverse temperature  $\beta$ . Only reference to inverse temperature is made, rather than temperature, because it connects to time directly via the Wick rotation, is the more natural quantity in terms of thermodynamical Legendre transformations [272] and has a monotonic relationship with the mean energy. The last argument refers to the possible appearance of negative temperatures [273-276] and is illustrated in Fig. 4.1.

We exclusively treat canonical ensembles without (or negligible) interactions between system and complement in this chapter, for which some basics are reviewed in Section 4.1. The Wick rotation (4.1) indicates that one must seek for inverse temperature in the imaginary-time formulation [277-279] for classical and quantum dynamics. Thus, we derive the imaginary-time dynamics in Section 4.2 in an analogous way to the emergence of real-time dynamics and use it as a stepping stone in Section 4.3 to achieve the connection to thermodynamics. The unified formalism from Section 3.4 allows us to investigate the relation to inverse temperature simultaneously for classical and quantum mechanics and, thus, is used in this chapter.

## 4.1 Inverse temperature and the canonical ensemble



**Figure 4.1** – A comparison between the temperature *T* and the inverse temperature  $\beta = 1/T$  is shown for a simple quantum mechanical two-level system with  $\hat{H} = \text{diag}(1,0)$  in atomic units. The mean energy reads  $\langle \hat{H} \rangle (\beta) = e^{-\beta}/(e^{-\beta} + 1)$ , and the corresponding temperature and inverse temperature are represented by the red and blue line, respectively. Moreover, the vertical dashed line corresponds to  $\langle \hat{H} \rangle (0) = 0.5$  at which the temperature diverges. Even though the system is quite simplistic, the general form of these curves is universal for any bounded energy spectrum. If the energy spectrum is not bound from above, then the mean energy diverges for  $\beta \ge 0$ .

#### 4.1.1 Derivation

The canonical ensemble (or "Gibbs state") is characterized by a maximal von Neumann entropy [280]

$$S[\rho_{\rm S}] \equiv \langle\!\langle -\ln\rho_{\rm S}|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S} = \langle\!\langle -\ln\rho_{\rm S}\rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_{\rm S}} \stackrel{!}{=} \max$$
(4.1.1)

under the constraint of a given fixed mean energy  $E_S$ , namely

$$E_{\rm S} \stackrel{!}{=} \left\langle \left\langle \mathbbm{1}_{\rm S} \middle| \hat{K}_{H_{\rm S}} \rho_{\rm S} \right\rangle \right\rangle_{\rm S} = \left\langle \left\langle H_{\rm S} \middle| \rho_{\rm S} \right\rangle \right\rangle_{\rm S}. \tag{4.1.2}$$

Potential shortcomings of the von Neumann entropy in classical mechanics have already been discussed in Ref. [281], but shall not be of concern here. The variation with respect to  $\rho_{\rm S}$  of

$$W \equiv \langle\!\langle -\ln\rho_{\rm S}|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S} + \alpha \Big(1 - \langle\!\langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S}|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S}\Big) + \beta \Big(E_{\rm S} - \langle\!\langle H_{\rm S}|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S}\Big)$$
(4.1.3)

with Lagrange multipliers  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  yields

$$|\ln \rho_{\rm S}\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} = -(1+\alpha)|\mathbb{1}_{\rm S}\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} - \beta|H_{\rm S}\rangle\rangle_{\rm S}$$
(4.1.4)

$$= -\left| (1+\alpha)\mathbb{1}_{\mathsf{S}} + \beta \hat{K}_{H_{\mathsf{S}}} \mathbb{1}_{\mathsf{S}} \right\rangle_{\mathsf{S}}.$$
(4.1.5)

Thus, the canonical ensemble reads

$$\left|\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}\right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \frac{1}{Z_{\mathrm{can}}(\beta)} \left|\exp\left(-\beta\hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}}\right)\mathbb{1}_{\mathrm{S}}\right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}$$
(4.1.6)

with the partition function  $Z_{can}(\beta) \equiv \langle\!\langle \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} | \exp(-\beta \hat{K}_{H_{S}}) \mathbb{1}_{S} \rangle\!\rangle_{S} = \exp(1 + \alpha)$  ensuring the normalization. This state also fulfills  $\hat{L}_{H_{S}} | \rho_{S,can} \rangle\!\rangle_{S} = 0$ . The inverse temperature  $\beta$  is determined from the energy restriction and yields the equation

$$E_{\rm S} = \left\langle\!\left\langle H_{\rm S} \middle| \rho_{\rm S,can} \right\rangle\!\right\rangle_{\rm S} = -\frac{\partial}{\partial\beta} \ln Z_{\rm can}(\beta) \tag{4.1.7}$$

with the solution  $\beta = \beta(E_S)$ . Even though the canonical density (4.1.6) is undisputed, its origin in terms of a global state of an enlarged system is not unique. For example, it can be derived as the quantum mechanical reduced density of a microcanonical global mixed state to a fixed global energy *E*, but also from a "typical" pure global energy eigenstate [117]. In both cases, the complement of the system is assumed to be large. Another example from quantum mechanics is the thermofield method [282–284], which features a global state that is obtained via purification [145] of the canonical density. In this case, the complement is a copy of the original system Hilbert space and once the complement Hamiltonian is chosen as the negative of the system Hamiltonian, the purified state can constitute an eigenstate with *E* = 0. Due to the non-uniqueness of the origin, we inquire about alternative ways of deriving the same state.

For completeness, the canonical ensemble reads

$$\rho_{\text{S,can}}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}) = \frac{\exp\left[-\beta H_{\text{S}}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p})\right]}{\int d^{n_{\text{S}}} \mathbf{q} \, d^{n_{\text{S}}} \mathbf{p} \, \exp\left[-\beta H_{\text{S}}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p})\right]}$$
(4.1.8)

and

$$\hat{\rho}_{S,can} = \frac{\exp\left[-\beta \hat{H}_{S}\right]}{\operatorname{tr}_{S} \exp\left[-\beta \hat{H}_{S}\right]}$$
(4.1.9)

in classical and quantum mechanics, respectively [285].

#### 4.1.2 Changes with respect to inverse temperature

For later reference, we also calculate the change of the canonical state for a change in inverse temperature  $\beta$ . The derivative of state (4.1.6) yields

$$-\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\beta}|\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \left(\hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}} - \langle\langle \rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}|H_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}\right)|\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}.$$
(4.1.10)

Furthermore, the entropy of the canonical ensemble is

$$S[\rho_{S,can}] = \ln Z_{can} + \beta \underbrace{\left\langle\!\left\langle \rho_{S,can} \middle| H_S \right\rangle\!\right\rangle_S}_{\equiv \langle\!\left\langle H_S \right\rangle\!\right\rangle_{\rho_{S,can}}}$$
(4.1.11)

and has the derivative

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}S[\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}]}{\mathrm{d}\beta} = \frac{\mathrm{d}\ln Z_{\mathrm{can}}}{\mathrm{d}\beta} + \langle\!\langle H_{\mathrm{S}} \rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}} + \beta \frac{\mathrm{d}\langle\!\langle H_{\mathrm{S}} \rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}}}{\mathrm{d}\beta} = \beta \frac{\mathrm{d}\langle\!\langle H_{\mathrm{S}} \rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}}}{\mathrm{d}\beta} \,. \tag{4.1.12}$$

In addition, we can determine the mean energy change with

$$-\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\beta}\langle\!\langle H_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}} = \langle\!\langle H_{\mathrm{S}}| \left[\hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}} - \langle\!\langle H_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}}\right] |\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}\rangle\!\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \langle\!\langle H_{\mathrm{S}}^2\rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}} - \langle\!\langle H_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}}$$
(4.1.13)

91

$$= \operatorname{Var}_{\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}}(H_{\mathrm{S}}). \tag{4.1.14}$$

and express the entropy change as

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}S[\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}]}{\mathrm{d}\beta} = -\beta \operatorname{Var}_{\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}}(H_{\mathrm{S}}).$$
(4.1.15)

The fundamental relation

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}S[\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}]}{\mathrm{d}\langle H_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S,can}}}} = \beta \tag{4.1.16}$$

derives from Eq. (4.1.12) and is compared to the definition

$$\beta(U) \equiv \frac{\mathrm{d}S_{\mathrm{TD}}(U)}{\mathrm{d}U} \tag{4.1.17}$$

in classical thermodynamics [133-136]. In other words, the inverse temperature  $\beta$  characterizes the change of the entropy  $S_{\text{TD}}$  under a change of the internal energy U.

## 4.2 Imaginary time

So far only the real-time dynamics have been shown to emerge from postulates **(I)**, **(II)** and proposition **(III)** (Chapter 3). In contrast, it is the imaginary-time formulation that is indispensable for a time-temperature connection. For this reason, the emergence of imaginary time shall be the main subject of this section. We start with the pure state vector formalism in Sec. 4.2.1 as a first illustration, even though it does not play a part in the thermodynamic setting. Afterward, an equivalent analysis is presented in the unified formalism for classical and quantum mechanics in Sec. 4.2.2. We retain the name "clock" for the complement of the principal system, but use the label "complement" synonymously when we consider inverse temperature later.

### 4.2.1 Quantum Mechanics - Pure states

۰. ۲

The energy constraint from Section 3.1 is unchanged in our analysis and reads

$$(\hat{H} - E)|\Psi\rangle = (\hat{H}_{\rm S} + \hat{H}_{\rm C} - E)|\Psi\rangle = 0$$
(4.2.1)

in the case of non-interacting subsystems. In contrast, the required invariance

$$\exp\left[\lambda(\hat{H}_{\rm S} + \hat{H}_{\rm C} - E)\right]|\Psi\rangle = 0, \qquad (4.2.2)$$

originates from a Hermitian, rather than a unitary transformation. Instead of using a new symbol for the one-dimensional parameter in this case,  $\lambda$  is kept and understood as the imaginary equivalent of the parameter used in the real-time formalism. Using the same partial projection with an initial clock state  $\langle \chi_0 |_C$  as in Sec. 3.1 leads to

$$\langle \chi_0 | e^{\lambda (\dot{H}_{\rm C} - E)} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} = e^{-\lambda \dot{H}_{\rm S}} \langle \chi_0 | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C}$$
(4.2.3)

and its normalized version

$$|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} = \frac{e^{-\lambda H_{\rm S}} \langle \chi_0 | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C}}{\sqrt{\langle \Psi | \left[ e^{-2\lambda \hat{H}_{\rm S}} \otimes | \chi_0 \rangle \langle \chi_0 |_{\rm C} \right] | \Psi \rangle}} \equiv \frac{\langle \chi(\lambda) | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C}}{\sqrt{\langle \Psi | \chi(\lambda) \rangle \langle \chi(\lambda) | \Psi \rangle}}.$$
(4.2.4)

Here, the normalized  $\lambda$ -evolved clock state reads

$$|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm C} = \frac{e^{\lambda(\hat{H}_{\rm C}-E)}|\chi_0\rangle_{\rm C}}{\sqrt{\langle\chi_0|e^{2\lambda(\hat{H}_{\rm C}-E)}|\chi_0\rangle_{\rm C}}} = \frac{e^{\lambda\hat{H}_{\rm C}}|\chi_0\rangle_{\rm C}}{\sqrt{\langle\chi_0|e^{2\lambda\hat{H}_{\rm C}}|\chi_0\rangle_{\rm C}}},$$
(4.2.5)

although a normalization is not strictly needed, due to the normalization factor in the denominator of Eq. (4.2.4). The derivative of the system state with respect to  $\lambda$  is

$$-\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}}|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} + \frac{1}{2}|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \frac{\mathrm{d}\langle\Psi|\chi(\lambda)\rangle\langle\chi(\lambda)|\Psi\rangle/\mathrm{d}\lambda}{\langle\Psi|\chi(\lambda)\rangle\langle\chi(\lambda)|\Psi\rangle}$$
(4.2.6)

$$=\hat{H}_{S}|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{S}-|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{S}\frac{\langle\Psi|\chi(\lambda)\rangle_{C}e^{-\lambda\hat{H}_{S}}\hat{H}_{S}e^{-\lambda\hat{H}_{S}}\langle\chi(\lambda)|\Psi\rangle_{C}}{\langle\Psi|\chi(\lambda)\rangle\langle\chi(\lambda)|\Psi\rangle}$$
(4.2.7)

and we recognize the last term as the system mean energy  $\langle \varphi(\lambda) | \hat{H}_{\rm S} | \varphi(\lambda) \rangle_{\rm S}$ , such that

$$-\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \left[\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}} - \langle\varphi(\lambda)|\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}}|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}\right]|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} .$$
(4.2.8)

This is the non-linear imaginary-time TDSE, for which  $\lambda$  takes the place of "traditional" imaginary time. Here, the additional term involving the mean energy of the system ensures the normalization of  $|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S}$  for all  $\lambda$ . One may ask why such a term is absent in the real-time TDSE. In fact, it can be easily incorporated in the real-time formalism and yields a differential equation that induces only physical changes in the state, or in more mathematical terms [286], parallel transport in the space of normalized Hilbert space vectors. Furthermore, stationary states (energy eigenstates) actually have a vanishing time derivative instead of an irrelevant global time-dependent phase if the mean energy contribution is included. One could even argue that this additional term should be part of the usual real-time TDSE as a consequence of the aforementioned points.

In contrast to the real-time formalism, the mean energy for a  $\lambda$ -independent Hamiltonian is not constant and changes with

$$-\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} \left\langle \hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}} \right\rangle_{\varphi} = 2 \left\langle \hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}}^{2} \right\rangle_{\varphi} - 2 \left\langle \hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}} \right\rangle_{\varphi}^{2} = 2 \operatorname{Var}_{\varphi}(\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}}).$$
(4.2.9)

# 4.2.2 Quantum mechanical density operators and classical probability densities in unified formalism

For general mixed states in the unified formalism, we keep the energy constraints (3.4.13) and (3.4.14) from Sec. 3.4.3. Instead of the invariance (3.4.15) from the real-time formalism, it is the second, somewhat unusual invariance

$$\exp\left[\lambda \hat{K}_{H-E1}\right] \left|\rho_{\Psi}\right\rangle = \left|\rho_{\Psi}\right\rangle \qquad \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{R}$$
(4.2.10)

that is needed for the imaginary-time framework. Similar to our treatments from before, a projection of  $\rho_{\rm C}(0)$  onto the invariance Eq. (4.2.10) yields

$$e^{\lambda \hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{C}}}} \left\langle \left\langle e^{\lambda \hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{C}}-E^{1}}} \rho_{\mathrm{C}}(0) \middle| \rho_{\Psi} \right\rangle \right\rangle_{\mathrm{C}} = \left\langle \left\langle \rho_{\mathrm{C}}(0) \middle| \rho_{\Psi} \right\rangle \right\rangle_{\mathrm{C}}, \tag{4.2.11}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>A U(1) principal fiber bundle with the base space being the space of all normalized pure state density operators  $|\varphi\rangle\langle\varphi|_{S}/\langle\varphi|_{S}/\langle\varphi|\varphi\rangle_{S}$  for  $\langle\varphi|\varphi\rangle_{S} \in \mathscr{H}_{S} \setminus \{0\}$  [286].

and the associated normalized version reads

$$\frac{e^{-\lambda\hat{k}_{H_{S}}}\langle\!\langle \rho_{C}(0)|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle\!\rangle_{C}}{\langle\!\langle e^{-\lambda\hat{k}_{H_{S}}}\mathbb{1}_{S},\rho_{C}(0)|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle\!\rangle} = \frac{\langle\!\langle e^{\lambda\hat{k}_{H_{C}-E1}}\rho_{C}(0)|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle\!\rangle_{C}}{\langle\!\langle e^{-\lambda\hat{k}_{H_{S}}}\mathbb{1}_{S},\rho_{C}(0)|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle\!\rangle} = \frac{\langle\!\langle e^{\lambda\hat{k}_{H_{C}-E1}}\rho_{C}(0)|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle\!\rangle_{C}}{\langle\!\langle \mathbb{1}_{S},e^{\lambda\hat{k}_{H_{C}-E1}}\rho_{C}(0)|\rho_{\Psi}\rangle\!\rangle}.$$
(4.2.12)

Hence, the system states evolve as

$$|\rho_{\rm S}(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} = \frac{\langle\!\langle \rho_{\rm C}(\lambda) | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle\!\rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle\!\langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S}, \rho_{\rm C}(\lambda) | \rho_{\Psi} \rangle\!\rangle} = \frac{e^{-\lambda \hat{K}_{H_{\rm S}}} |\rho_{\rm S}(0)\rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S}}{\langle\!\langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S} | e^{-\lambda \hat{K}_{H_{\rm S}}} \rho_{\rm S}(0) \rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S}}$$
(4.2.13)

with the normalized  $\lambda$ -evolved clock state

$$|\rho_{\mathrm{C}}(\lambda)\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{C}} \equiv \frac{e^{\lambda\hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{C}}-E1}}|\rho_{\mathrm{C}}(0)\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{C}}}{\left\langle\!\left\langle \mathbbm{1}_{\mathrm{C}}\right|e^{\lambda\hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{C}}-E1}}\rho_{\mathrm{C}}(0)\right\rangle\!\right\rangle_{\mathrm{C}}}.$$
(4.2.14)

The differential equation describing the change of  $|\rho_{\rm S}\rangle\!\!\rangle_{\rm S}$  is

$$-\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} + |\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \frac{\mathrm{d}\langle\langle \mathbb{1}_{\mathrm{S}}|e^{-\lambda\hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}}}\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(0)\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}/\mathrm{d}\lambda}{\langle\langle \mathbb{1}_{\mathrm{S}}|e^{-\lambda\hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}}}\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(0)\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}}$$
(4.2.15)

$$= \hat{K}_{H_{\rm S}}|\rho_{\rm S}(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} - |\rho_{\rm S}(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} \frac{\langle\!\langle \mathbbm{1}_{\rm S} | \hat{K}_{H_{\rm S}} e^{-\lambda \hat{K}_{H_{\rm S}}} \rho_{\rm S}(0) \rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S}}{\langle\!\langle \mathbbm{1}_{\rm S} | e^{-\lambda \hat{K}_{H_{\rm S}}} \rho_{\rm S}(0) \rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S}}$$
(4.2.16)

$$= \hat{K}_{H_{\rm S}} |\rho_{\rm S}(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} - |\rho_{\rm S}(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} \underbrace{\langle\!\langle \mathbb{1}_{\rm S} | \hat{K}_{H_{\rm S}} \rho_{\rm S}(\lambda) \rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S}}_{= \langle\!\langle H_{\rm S} | \rho_{\rm S}(\lambda) \rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S}}$$
(4.2.17)

or

$$-\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \left[\hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}} - \langle\!\langle H_{\mathrm{S}} \rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}}\right]|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)\rangle\!\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}$$
(4.2.18)

with mean energy  $\langle\!\langle H_S \rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_S} \equiv \langle\!\langle \mathbb{1}_S | \hat{K}_{H_S} \rho_S(\lambda) \rangle\!\rangle_S = \langle\!\langle H_S | \rho_S(\lambda) \rangle\!\rangle_S$ . Curiously, it has the same form as the pure state version (4.2.8) and the mean energy changes similarly with

$$-\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} \langle\!\langle H_{\mathrm{S}} \rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}} = \langle\!\langle H_{\mathrm{S}}^2 \rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}} - \langle\!\langle H_{\mathrm{S}} \rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}}^2 = \mathrm{Var}_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}}(H_{\mathrm{S}}) \ge 0.$$
(4.2.19)

As a sanity check for the unified notation, we give the differential equations in both theories. The classical version in phase space coordinates (q, p) is

$$-\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\lambda) = \left[H_{\mathrm{S}}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p}) - \int \mathrm{d}^{n_{\mathrm{S}}}\mathbf{q}' \,\mathrm{d}^{n_{\mathrm{S}}}\mathbf{p}' \,H_{\mathrm{S}}(\mathbf{q}',\mathbf{p}')\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\mathbf{q}',\mathbf{p}',\lambda)\right]\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\lambda) \tag{4.2.20}$$

and the quantum mechanical density operator (in the usual meaning) changes as

$$-\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda) = \frac{1}{2} \left\{ \hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}}, \hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda) \right\}_{+} - \mathrm{tr}_{\mathrm{S}} \left( \hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}} \, \hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda) \right) \hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda) \,. \tag{4.2.21}$$

The mean energy of the system decreases monotonically with increasing  $\lambda$ , due to the non-negativity of the right-hand side of Eq. (4.2.19). In order to uphold the global energy constraint, the clock state (4.2.14) increases in energy. Put differently, an energy flow from system to clock occurs for increasing  $\lambda$ . Even though this is a very counter-intuitive notion, it is an algebraic consequence of our basic assumptions.

#### 4.2.3 Rate of change for mean values

The change of any mean value reads

$$-\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\langle\!\langle A_{\mathrm{S}}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)\rangle\!\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \langle\!\langle A| \left[\hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}} - \langle\!\langle H_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)}\right] |\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)\rangle\!\rangle$$
(4.2.22)

$$= \langle\!\langle A | \hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}} | \rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda) \rangle\!\rangle - \langle\!\langle H_{\mathrm{S}} \rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)} \langle\!\langle A \rangle\!\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)}$$
(4.2.23)

$$= \operatorname{Cov}_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)}(A_{\mathrm{S}}, H_{\mathrm{S}}) \tag{4.2.24}$$

for an arbitrary  $|A_S\rangle_S$  and is directly connected to the generalized covariance (3.4.12) of  $A_S$  and  $H_S$  with respect to  $|\rho_S(\lambda)\rangle_S$ .

## 4.3 Synthesis

Remarkably, already the imaginary-time von Neumann equation (4.2.18) is identical to Eq. (4.1.10), the change of a canonical ensemble with respect to the inverse temperature  $\beta$ . Nevertheless, it is obvious that not every state evolving under Eq. (4.2.18) represent a canonical ensemble and appropriate boundary conditions have to be found. From the outset it is clear that any initial state being a canonical ensemble remains as such, because of the equality of the evolution equation. Even though this represents a valid boundary condition, we investigate the rate of the entropy change instead of the entropy itself. Such an approach corresponds to not knowing the exact form (4.1.6) of the Gibbs state, but only the inverse temperature definition (4.1.17). The review in Sec. (4.1) has shown that the entropy of a canonical ensemble changes in a specific way, namely Eq. (4.1.12). Therefore, we investigate the entropy rate  $dS/d\lambda$  for the imaginary-time evolution  $\lambda \leftrightarrow \beta$ . The evaluation of a term appearing in the von Neumann entropy is treated first.

#### 4.3.1 Logarithm of system state

A central element of the following treatment is the logarithm of the system state, namely  $|\ln \rho_{\rm S}(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S}$  for the state (4.2.13). Unfortunately, a general derivation is missing and we have to consider the individual formulas for classical and quantum mechanics. The classical state reads

$$\langle \mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p} | \rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda) \rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \frac{1}{Z(\lambda)} e^{-\lambda H_{\mathrm{S}}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p})} \rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, 0)$$
 (4.3.1)

with the normalization factor  $Z(\lambda) \equiv \left\langle \mathbb{1}_{S} \middle| e^{-\lambda \hat{K}_{H_{S}}} \rho_{S}(0) \right\rangle_{S} = \int d^{n_{S}} \mathbf{q} d^{n_{S}} \mathbf{p} \exp[-\lambda H_{S}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p})] \times \rho_{S}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, 0)$ , and its logarithm yields

$$\langle \mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p} | \ln \rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda) \rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = -\lambda H_{\mathrm{S}}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}) + \ln \rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, 0) - \ln Z$$
(4.3.2)

$$= \langle \mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p} | -\lambda H_{\mathrm{S}} + \ln \rho_{\mathrm{S}}(0) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathrm{S}} \ln Z \rangle_{\mathrm{S}} . \qquad (4.3.3)$$

The corresponding quantum density operator is expressed as

$$\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}(\lambda) = \frac{1}{Z(\lambda)} e^{-\lambda \hat{H}_{\rm S}/2} \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}(0) e^{-\lambda \hat{H}_{\rm S}/2}$$
(4.3.4)

and the logarithm of this product of operators cannot be straightforwardly calculated as in the classical case. For a better grasp of the logarithm term, we use a variant of the Baker-Campbell-Hausdorff formula

$$\ln(e^{X}e^{Y}) = X + Y + \frac{1}{2}[X,Y] + \frac{1}{12}([X,[X,Y]] + [Y,[Y,X]]) - \dots,$$
(4.3.5)

which is given in Ref. [287] as

$$\ln(e^{-X}e^{Y}e^{-X}) = -2X + Y - \frac{1}{6} \left( \hat{L}_{Y}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{Y}^{(qm)} X + \hat{L}_{X}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{X}^{(qm)} Y \right) + \frac{7}{360} \hat{L}_{X}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{X}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{X}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{X}^{(qm)} Y + \frac{1}{360} \hat{L}_{Y}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{Y}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{Y}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{Y}^{(qm)} X + \frac{4}{360} \hat{L}_{X}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{Y}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{Y}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{Y}^{(qm)} X - \frac{8}{360} \hat{L}_{Y}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{X}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{X}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{X}^{(qm)} Y + \frac{6}{360} \hat{L}_{X}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{X}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{Y}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{Y}^{(qm)} X + \frac{12}{360} \hat{L}_{Y}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{Y}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{X}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{X}^{(qm)} Y + \dots (4.3.6)$$

Thus, the logarithm of the system state reads

$$\ln \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}(\lambda) = -\lambda \hat{H}_{\rm S} + \ln \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}(0) - \ln Z(\lambda) \cdot \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\rm S} + \hat{F}(\lambda) \tag{4.3.7}$$

with the newly defined operator

$$\begin{split} \hat{F}(\lambda) &\equiv -\frac{\lambda}{6} \left( \hat{L}_{\ln\rho_{S}(0)}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{\ln\rho_{S}(0)}^{(qm)} \hat{H}_{S} + \lambda \hat{L}_{H_{S}}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{H_{S}}^{(qm)} \ln \hat{\rho}_{S}(0) \right) \\ &+ \frac{7\lambda^{4}}{360} \hat{L}_{H_{S}}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{H_{S}}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{H_{S}}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{H_{S}}^{(qm)} \ln \hat{\rho}_{S}(0) + \frac{\lambda}{360} \hat{L}_{\ln\rho_{S}(0)}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{\ln\rho_{S}(0)}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{\ln\rho_{S}(0)}^{(qm)} \hat{H}_{S} \\ &+ \frac{4\lambda^{2}}{360} \hat{L}_{H_{S}}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{\ln\rho_{S}(0)}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{\ln\rho_{S}(0)}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{\ln\rho_{S}(0)}^{(qm)} \hat{H}_{S} - \frac{8\lambda^{3}}{360} \hat{L}_{\ln\rho_{S}(0)}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{H_{S}}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{H_{S}}^{(qm)} \ln \hat{\rho}_{S}(0) \\ &+ \frac{6\lambda^{3}}{360} \hat{L}_{H_{S}}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{H_{S}}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{\ln\rho_{S}(0)}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{\ln\rho_{S}(0)}^{(qm)} \hat{H}_{S} + \frac{12\lambda^{2}}{360} \hat{L}_{\ln\rho_{S}(0)}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{\ln\rho_{S}(0)}^{(qm)} \hat{L}_{H_{S}}^{(qm)} \ln \hat{\rho}_{S}(0) \\ &+ \dots \end{split}$$

It is important to note that this remainder term depends explicitly on the term  $\hat{L}_{H_{\rm S}}^{\rm (qm)} \ln \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}(0) = [\hat{H}_{\rm S}, \ln \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}(0)]$ . Overall, we can express the logarithm of system states as

$$|\ln \rho_{\rm S}(\lambda)\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} = |-\lambda H_{\rm S}\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} + |\ln \rho_{\rm S}(0)\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} - \ln Z |\mathbb{1}_{\rm S}\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} + |F\rangle\rangle_{\rm S}, \qquad (4.3.9)$$

for which  $|F\rangle\rangle_{\rm S}$  vanishes in classical mechanics.

## 4.3.2 Entropy and entropy change

The expression (4.3.9) allows us to express the von Neumann entropy as

$$S[\rho_{\rm S}(\lambda)] = \lambda \langle\!\langle \rho_{\rm S} | H_{\rm S} \rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S} - \langle\!\langle \rho_{\rm S}(\lambda) | \ln \rho_{\rm S}(0) \rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S} + \ln Z(\lambda) - \langle\!\langle F(\lambda) | \rho_{\rm S}(\lambda) \rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S}, \qquad (4.3.10)$$

and its derivative with respect to  $\lambda$  yields

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}S[\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)]}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} = \lambda \underbrace{\frac{\mathrm{d}\langle\langle\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)|H_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}}_{=-\mathrm{Var}(H_{\mathrm{S}})\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)} + \underbrace{\langle\langle\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)|H_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} + \frac{\mathrm{d}\ln Z(\lambda)}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}}_{=0} - \underbrace{\frac{\mathrm{d}\langle\langle F(\lambda)|H_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}}_{=0} + \langle\langle\hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}}\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)|\ln\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(0)\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} - \langle\langle H_{\mathrm{S}}|\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \cdot \langle\langle\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)|\ln\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(0)\rangle\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}.$$
(4.3.11)

A connection of imaginary time  $\lambda$  to inverse temperature  $\beta$  is only be achieved if the change in entropy matches that of the canonical ensemble, Eq. (4.1.15). Upon closer inspection of the last equation, it is evident that the only undetermined quantity is the initial state  $|\rho_{\rm S}(0)\rangle_{\rm S}$  and is determined from the premise of matching the entropy change for the canonical ensemble. The first thing to notice is the term involving  $F(\lambda)$  and one realizes that it cannot be proportional to  $\operatorname{Var}(H_{\rm S})_{\rho_{\rm S}(\lambda)}$ , but must vanish. For this to be the case, the term  $\langle\!\langle F(\lambda)|H_{\rm S}\rangle\!\rangle_{\rm S}$  must be constant for all  $\lambda$ . The form of Eq. (4.3.8) indicates that this is only possible if

$$\hat{L}_{H_{\rm S}} |\ln \rho_{\rm S}(0)\rangle\!\!\rangle_{\rm S} = 0,$$
(4.3.12)

which then implies

$$|F\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} = 0 \tag{4.3.13}$$

in quantum and classical mechanics. In turn, the form of the logarithm of the initial state can be expressed as a function of  $H_S$  and additional quantum operators or classical phase space functions with  $\hat{L}_{H_S}|A_i\rangle\rangle_S = 0$ , collectively denoted by  $A = \{A_1, A_2, ...\}$ . Using  $|\ln \rho_S(0)\rangle\rangle_S = |f(H_S, A)\rangle\rangle_S$  with a function f fulfilling  $\hat{L}_{H_S}|f(H_S, A)\rangle\rangle_S = 0$ , the entropy change reads

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}S[\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)]}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} = -\lambda \mathrm{Var}(H_{\mathrm{S}})_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)} + \left\langle \left\langle \left(\hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}} - \langle \langle H_{\mathrm{S}} \rangle \rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)}\right) \rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda) \middle| f(H_{\mathrm{S}}, A) \right\rangle \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}$$

$$= \left\langle \left\langle \left(\hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}} - \langle \langle H_{\mathrm{S}} \rangle \rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)}\right) \rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda) \middle| -\lambda H_{\mathrm{S}} \right\rangle \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}$$

$$(4.3.14)$$

$$+\left\langle\!\left\langle\!\left(\hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}}-\left\langle\!\left\langle H_{\mathrm{S}}\right\rangle\!\right\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)}\right)\!\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)\left|f(H_{\mathrm{S}},A)\right\rangle\!\right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}\right\rangle$$
(4.3.15)

$$= \left\langle \! \left\langle \left( \hat{K}_{H_{\mathrm{S}}} - \left\langle \! \left\langle H_{\mathrm{S}} \right\rangle \! \right\rangle_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)} \right) \! \rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda) \left| -\lambda H_{\mathrm{S}} + f(H_{\mathrm{S}}, A) \right\rangle \! \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}.$$

$$(4.3.16)$$

In order to match Eq. (4.1.15), the function f must be linear in  $H_S$ , i.e.,

$$|f(H_{\mathrm{S}},A)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = -\vartheta_0|H_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} - \vartheta_1|\mathbb{1}_{\mathrm{S}}\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} + |g(A)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}.$$
(4.3.17)

for constant real numbers  $\vartheta_i \in \mathbb{R}$  with a new function g. The second term, ensuring the normalization of  $|\rho_S(0)\rangle_S$ , always vanishes in Eq. (4.3.16) and, thus,

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}S[\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)]}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} = -(\lambda + \vartheta_{0})\operatorname{Var}_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)}(H_{\mathrm{S}}) + \operatorname{Cov}_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)}(g(A), H_{\mathrm{S}})$$
(4.3.18)

for the state

$$|\rho_{\rm S}(\lambda)\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} = \frac{e^{-(\lambda+\vartheta_0)\hat{K}_{H_{\rm S}}}|e^{g(A)}\rangle\rangle_{\rm S}}{\left\langle\!\left\langle 1_{\rm S} \right| e^{-(\lambda+\vartheta_0)\hat{K}_{H_{\rm S}}}e^{g(A)}\right\rangle\!\right\rangle_{\rm S}}.$$
(4.3.19)

Consequently, the remaining task is to show under which conditions for *g* the covariance term  $\text{Cov}_{\rho_{S}(\lambda)}(g, H_{S})$  vanishes. To this end, we exemplarily consider the quantum case and find the condition

$$\operatorname{tr}_{S}\left[\hat{g}e^{-\lambda\hat{H}_{S}+\hat{g}}\right]\cdot\operatorname{tr}_{S}\left[\hat{H}_{S}e^{-\lambda\hat{H}_{S}+\hat{g}}\right]\stackrel{!}{=}\operatorname{tr}_{S}\left[\hat{g}\hat{H}_{S}e^{-\lambda\hat{H}_{S}+\hat{g}}\right]\cdot\operatorname{tr}_{S}\left[e^{-\lambda\hat{H}_{S}+\hat{g}}\right] \quad \forall \lambda.$$
(4.3.20)

Both operators,  $\hat{g}$  and  $\hat{H}_S$ , share a common eigenbasis, because of the vanishing commutator  $[\hat{g}, \hat{H}_S] = 0$ . Hence,

$$\sum_{m,n} e^{-\lambda(\varepsilon_m + \varepsilon_n)} e^{g_m + g_n} g_m \varepsilon_n \stackrel{!}{=} \sum_{m,n} e^{-\lambda(\varepsilon_m + \varepsilon_n)} e^{g_m + g_n} g_n \varepsilon_n \qquad \forall \lambda$$
(4.3.21)

for the eigenvalues  $\{\varepsilon_m\}$  and  $\{g_m\}$  in the eigenbasis. Since this equation must hold for all  $\lambda$ , it can only be fulfilled if all summands are equal and implies  $g_n \stackrel{!}{=} g_m$  or

$$\hat{g} = g_0 \hat{1}_S.$$
 (4.3.22)

However, this form of the operator only induces a scalar factor, which drops out through the normalization factor and we find the condition

$$g = 0.$$
 (4.3.23)

At last, we get the entropy rate

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}S[\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)]}{\mathrm{d}(\lambda+\vartheta_{0})} = -(\lambda+\vartheta_{0})\operatorname{Var}_{\rho_{\mathrm{S}}(\lambda)}(H_{\mathrm{S}})$$
(4.3.24)

with system states

$$|\rho_{\rm S}(\lambda)\rangle\rangle_{\rm S} = \frac{e^{-(\lambda+\vartheta_0)K_{\rm H_S}}|\mathbb{1}_{\rm S}\rangle\rangle_{\rm S}}{\left\langle\!\left\langle\mathbb{1}_{\rm S}\right|e^{-(\lambda+\vartheta_0)\hat{K}_{\rm H_S}}\right\rangle\!\right\rangle_{\rm S}}.$$
(4.3.25)

By requiring the entropy rate to match to defining equation (4.1.17) for inverse temperature under the given imaginary-time evolution (4.2.13), we find the inverse temperature to be imaginary time (with a possible offset), i.e.,

$$\beta = \lambda + \vartheta_0 \,. \tag{4.3.26}$$

Like real-valued time, inverse temperature is a manifestation of the entanglement contained in the global state with respect to the subsystem splitting. Simultaneously, the canonical ensembles emerged as the only states giving rise to the demanded entropy rate, as revealed by direct comparison of Eq. (4.1.6) with Eq. (4.3.25). The connection between inverse temperature and imaginary time is made explicit for the first time. Even though the physical derivation differs from traditional approaches, the outcome for the system is the same. By imposing the global energy constraint and the conditional system state formalism, the derived inverse temperature  $\beta$  acquires a dynamical character. Perhaps it should not be too surprising, because we set out to connect a dynamical quantity, imaginary time, with inverse temperature. The complement mean energy retains the property of being increased with increasing  $\lambda$  from the imaginary-time evolution (Sec. 4.2.2). Furthermore, it is not necessary for the complement to be in a canonical ensemble state as well. The particular case of canonical typicality is naturally included by assuming a large complement dimension  $d_{\rm C} \gg d_{\rm S}$  and by taking the initial complement state as  $|\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}(0)\rangle \propto |\mathbb{1}_{\rm C}\rangle$ . Similar to our remarks in Section 3.1.5.1, it should always be possible to find a clock/complement property that allows us to deparametrize  $\beta$  in terms of a clock/complement mean value. As a result, the abstract quantity  $\beta$  can be substituted by a physical attribute of the complement.

# Chapter 5

# Consequences

After the successful derivations in the previous two chapters regarding the real and imaginary time formulation and the connections to inverse temperature, we discuss some further consequences of our framework in the current chapter. One of the main elements of this thesis has been the relational system state proposition (III). As demonstrated, it allows to derive the TDSE, even with time-dependent potentials, without resorting to any approximations and, thus, motivates further discussions, which appear in Section 5.1. Even though we have already discussed properties of the dynamical features of our framework in Chapter 3, several important issues remain and we shed some light on these in Section 5.2. Afterward, we discuss the possibility to substitute conventional time propagation methods with a numerical procedure based on our relational formalism in Section 5.3. This chapter concludes with Section 5.4, in which some aspects of the temperature formulation are inspected.

## 5.1 Relational state formalism

Several aspects of the system state definition as a relational statement deserve further attention. These include the distinguishability relation for clock states and their associated relational system states, a preference for the classical state vectors and, crucially, a discussion about the physical meaning of the relational state.

#### 5.1.1 Distinguishability

The discussion about the energy relations between system and clock in Sec. 3.1.9 already indicated that subsystem relations have a non-trivial structure. One of the simplest quantities to investigate is the overlap between two different pure states. In particular, the magnitude of the overlap of two clock states,  $|\chi_1\rangle_C$  and  $|\chi_2\rangle_C$ , and their associated relational system states,  $|\varphi[\chi_1]\rangle_S$  and  $|\varphi[\chi_2]\rangle_S$ , can be compared via the difference

$$\mathscr{D}_{12} \equiv \left| \langle \chi_1 | \chi_2 \rangle_{\mathrm{C}} \right|^2 - \left| \langle \varphi[\chi_1] | \varphi[\chi_2] \rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \right|^2.$$
(5.1.1)

Subsequently, the central question concerns the sign of this difference and the simple example shown in Figure 5.1 illustrates that no definite inequality exists. Similar to the energy relations, only for global MES does an equality between the overlaps exist, i.e.,  $\mathcal{D}_{12} = 0$ .

### 5.1.2 Preference for state formulation in classical mechanics

In Section 3.3 about the classical formulation for time emergence, we have already mentioned that often the probability amplitude of a classical state is used in the definition of



**Figure 5.1** – The overlap difference (5.1.1) is shown for a bipartite system, in which each subsystem possesses only two states. Moreover, the global state  $|\Psi\rangle = \sqrt{a} |\uparrow_S \downarrow_C \rangle + \sqrt{1-a} |\downarrow_S \uparrow_C \rangle$  is characterized by the single real number  $0 \le a \le 1$ . and the clock states  $|\chi_m\rangle_C = \sqrt{1-b_m} |\uparrow\rangle_C + \sqrt{b_m} |\downarrow\rangle_C$  have a similar parametrization with  $0 \le b_m \le 1$ . From left to right, the global states correspond to  $a \in \{0.3, 0.6, 0.9\}$ . As a special case, the global MES corresponds to a = 0.5 and exhibits a complete equality between the overlap of different clock and associated systems states.

a state vector representation. However, as we have argued, a formulation in terms of the probability amplitude cannot match conditional statements in terms of Wigner functions, which are known to have a well-defined classical limit. As a result, we find the formulation in terms of the probability density to be singled out by this condition, even though any function  $\rho^{\gamma}$  fulfills the classical Liouville equation for an arbitrary exponent  $\gamma$ .

## 5.1.3 Interpretation of relational state

A potential drawback of PW, and, in conjunction, also our proposition (III), is the status of relational states within quantum and classical theory. In Section 3.1.4, we have already alluded to the fact that the relational system state (3.1.5) cannot constitute a measurement in quantum mechanics, i.e., a physical acquisition of information about the state of the clock by the system. But how should this definition be understood, if not as a measurement? We believe that the interpretation of the conditional formalism is a major challenge for the PW approach, even though it is generally not realized as such. Unfortunately, we cannot resolve this issue, but hope for a resolution in the future. In addition, we elucidate that the problem is not exclusively quantum in nature.

Although classical mechanics does not feature the interference of different states known from quantum mechanics, it still upholds the possibility for convex combinations of classical density probabilities. In conjunction with this fact, the measurement problem persists in the classical limit of quantum theory. Specifically, a measurement must constitute the coupling of two subsystems and the accumulation of classical correlation between them through their interaction, which presupposes time. For example, if a classical coin is initially in a state of having an even probability to show either heads or tails, then an interaction with an observing system creates classical correlation (by means of a time evolution). Subsequently, the combined system of coin and observer is in a probabilistic state of observing heads or tails, similar to the quantum mechanical expression (3.1.11). The "self-locating uncertainty" issue [172, 173], mentioned in Section 3.1.4, remains in classical mechanics. Clearly, a large overlap on this subject exists in quantum and classical mechanics and, thus, the interpretational issue of the conditional system state is not confined to the quantum realm. Nevertheless, given the successful derivations in this thesis, the

relational formalism certainly has merit to be investigated further.

The nowadays standard use of partially tracing over a global state in order to obtain a quantum mechanical reduced density is usually associated with ignoring any information about the environmental degrees of freedom. In view of relational system state formulation, this statement translates to the conditioning on an environmental state without any structure, i.e., one being invariant under any conceivable unitary transformation and having the least amount of information as determined by the von Neumann entropy. Both interpretations bear a close resemblance with each other and, with this in mind, it may not be too far-fetched to entertain the idea of relational states being physical elements of our theories.

## 5.2 Dynamics

The emergence of dynamical equations for a purely real time comprises a major part of this thesis and it is remarkable that general system dynamics in quantum and classical mechanics can ensue from a set of only three elementary guiding principles. However, this also raises entirely new questions about the physical nature of our framework. For example, does a mechanism exist which favors an evolution in real time over one in imaginary time? After all, both possibilities are algebraic consequences of our framework. Unfortunately, we cannot provide an answer, but only the phenomenological observation that we perceive an evolution in real, and not in imaginary time.

Even though many important dynamical aspects of our approach have already been discussed, several more are addressed here, which include the quantum nature of the clock, the effective system potential, an inherent asymmetry in our framework, a comparison to open system dynamics, the occurrence of changes in the system entropy and a discussion on the arrow of time.

## 5.2.1 Quantum nature of clock

One of the most prominent outcomes of Section 3.1 is the full quantum nature of the clock. We are able to derive exact (time-local) dynamical system equations, even in the presence of an interaction  $\hat{V}$ . An immediate consequence is that, contrary to previous arguments, a clock need not be classical or semiclassical. Nonetheless, one can choose to employ a semiclassical approximation based on stationary phase approximations (Sec. 3.1.8.5). The need for a Born-Oppenheimer approximation did not arise and, in addition, we have pointed out flaws in the previous semiclassical treatments. Despite this misconception, we also believe that our semiclassical treatment is more transparent and sleeker in form, but acknowledge that this might lie in the eye of the beholder. More importantly, the conventional semiclassical approach [98,99,102,192,209] is not confined to the field of non-relativistic atomic and molecular physics, but, as stated in Chapter 1, features prominent in research on quantum gravity [75, 85, 89-96]. An interesting and definitive difference in this line of research is the appearance of a functional derivative with respect to a "time-field", instead of a conventional time derivative. The effective dynamical law is therefore not an ordinary Schrödinger equation, but rather a "functional Schrödinger equation" or Tomonaga-Schwinger equation [87, 88, 90]. Having such a distinguished role in gravity research, it should be of academic interest to apply the analytically exact procedure given in this thesis instead of using the Born-Oppenheimer treatment and to further understand the difference in the appearing derivatives.

Furthermore, quantum clocks can live in a finite-dimensional Hilbert space and still provide a continuous notion of time. An intriguing consequence of this fact is the cyclic character of such clocks [288], which is imprinted on the system for which time is provided. Any useful clock must have a much larger natural period than the principal system in order to be able, for example, to provide time for near-recurrent phenomena of the system. Additionally, the dimension  $d_{\rm C}$  of the clock has an influence on the complexity of the possible system dynamics. If we consider a two-level system as an example (E = 0), then the unnormalized system state reads

$$|\phi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S} = \langle \chi(\lambda)|\Psi\rangle_{\rm C} = \left(\sum_{k=1}^{d_{\rm C}} b_k^* e^{i\lambda\mathscr{E}_k} \langle \mathscr{E}_k|_{\rm C}\right) \left(\sum_{j=1}^{d_{\rm S}=2} \sum_{l=1}^{d_{\rm C}} a_{jl} \left|\varepsilon_j \otimes \mathscr{E}_l\right\rangle\right)$$
(5.2.1)

$$=\sum_{j=1}^{d_{\rm S}=2} \left( \sum_{k=1}^{d_{\rm C}} e^{i\lambda\mathscr{E}_k} b_k^* a_{jk} \right) \left| \varepsilon_j \right\rangle_{\rm S}$$
(5.2.2)

in terms of energy eigenstates. The dynamical evolution of the system coefficients is a weighted sum of complex phases. In case the clock possesses only two levels as well, i.e.,  $d_{\rm C} = 2$ , each system coefficient can only exhibit sinusoidal change. Hence, in order to obtain more complicated behaviors of the energy coefficients, the clock must be high-dimensional. This is a general fact holding true for any system dimension  $d_{\rm S}$ .

#### 5.2.2 Effective system potential

The aforementioned exactness of the derived system TDSE for interacting subsystems provides perfect unitary system evolution and, thus, might shed new light on the arguments given by Marletto and Vedral [128], at least for pure states. They claim that in the presence of an interaction term the clock cannot properly function and that the system evolution "will not be a unitary evolution generated by a *time-independent* Hamiltonian" [128], but rather has the form

$$\frac{\partial \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}(\lambda)}{\partial \lambda} = i \Big[ \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}(\lambda), \hat{H}_{\rm S} \Big] + \text{terms depending on } \lambda$$
(5.2.3)

for the state  $\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}(\lambda)$ , adopted to the notation used in this thesis. However, no attempt has been made to actually derive the form of the additional terms. On this basis and the assumption that a time operator  $\hat{T}_{\rm C}$  with  $[\hat{T}_{\rm C}, \hat{H}_{\rm C}] = i$  exists, their argument is that if a tensor product structure on the global Hilbert space  $\mathscr{H}$  exists, in which the interaction term vanishes, then this factorization is unique. First, that a time operator is dispensable has been shown in this thesis. Second, the example of having a global Hamiltonian  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}_1 \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_2 \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_3 + \hat{\mathbb{1}}_1 \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_2 \otimes \hat{H}_3$  of three commuting Hamiltonian terms shows that at least two possible factorizations

$$\mathcal{H} = \underbrace{\left(\mathcal{H}_{1} \otimes \mathcal{H}_{2}\right)}_{\equiv \mathcal{H}_{S}} \otimes \underbrace{\mathcal{H}_{3}}_{\equiv \mathcal{H}_{C}} = \underbrace{\mathcal{H}_{1}}_{\equiv \mathcal{H}_{S}'} \otimes \underbrace{\left(\mathcal{H}_{2} \otimes \mathcal{H}_{3}\right)}_{\equiv \mathcal{H}_{C}'}$$
(5.2.4)

exist for which no subsystem interaction takes places. Regardless of the non-uniqueness issue, it is also possible to have an *exact* time-independent effective Hermitian system Hamiltonian even in the presence of an interaction  $\hat{V}$ . As an example, we take the clock Hamiltonian to be  $\hat{H}_{\rm C} = K_1^2/(2{\rm M}) \otimes \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{{\rm C},2}$ , which operates on the further partitioned clock Hilbert space  $\mathscr{H}_{\rm C} = \mathscr{H}_{{\rm C},1} \otimes \mathscr{H}_{{\rm C},2}$ . The interaction term is  $\hat{V} = (\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{{\rm C},1} \otimes \hat{A}_{{\rm C},2}) \otimes \hat{W}_{\rm S}$  for arbitrary clock operator  $\hat{A}_{{\rm C},2}$  and system operator  $\hat{W}_{\rm S}$ . Taking the initial clock state as  $|\chi_0\rangle_{\rm C} = |\chi_{0,1}\rangle_{\rm C,1} \otimes |a\rangle_{\rm C,2}$  with the eigenvector  $\hat{A}_{{\rm C},2} |a\rangle_{\rm C,2} = a |a\rangle_{\rm C,2}$  yields the system TDSE

$$i\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \left[\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}} + a\hat{W}_{\mathrm{S}}\right]|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}$$
(5.2.5)
for an arbitrary system Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_S$ , because  $\langle \chi(\lambda) | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_C = a \hat{W}_S \langle \chi(\lambda) | \Psi \rangle_C$ . Clearly, the evolution is unitary with a *time-independent* Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_S + a \hat{W}_S$  and thus invalidates the statement in Ref. [128]. Moreover, the authors acknowledge that an effective time-dependent Hermitian system Hamiltonian can exist, but only in a semiclassical approximation. With the determination of the additional terms in Eq. (5.2.3) we have proven that a unitary evolution is also possible without a semiclassical approximation.

#### 5.2.3 Asymmetry of clock and system

Symmetry has played a decisive role in allowing us to base our framework on an invariance of the global state instead of the TISE. Similar to the symmetry of a circle under rotations, the global state is symmetric under the transformations generated by the global constraint operator, because of postulate (I). We note in passing that this set of transformations may rightfully be called the "symmetry group of the universe", in reference to the famous publication by Hartle and Hawking [84]. On the contrary, the emergence of time relies on a strong asymmetry between clock and system. A relational system state is associated with a predetermined clock state and, thus, induces an asymmetry through a directionality in the appearance of states in our framework, a subject closely linked to the interpretational issues in Sec. 5.1.3. As we have previously mentioned in Sec. 3.1.5.1, the conditional system state does not "relate back" to the original clock state in general, except for global MES. The disparity already occurs on the structural level of the framework without reference to a specific global Hamiltonian. Having a coupling between system and clock makes the asymmetry even more pronounced. Our results show that while the clock evolves unitarily under its own inherent Hamiltonian, the system dynamics are governed by an additional clock-dependent potential. In other words, the motion of the clock can influence the dynamics of the system in a significant manner, but any so-called "back-coupling" [98] [99] from the system on the clock is completely absent. Ultimately, the dynamical laws governing a fraction of the whole emerge through a peculiar combination of symmetry and asymmetry and understanding this imbalance between system and clock is one of the open problems of our framework.

#### 5.2.4 Comparison to conventional open system dynamics

In the previous sections, we have mainly addressed cases with pure states, but also the mixed state treatment deserves several remarks. We have already pointed out differences of the relational framework and the conventional theory of open systems in Sec. 3.1.3 in terms of the definition of a system state and the energy content of the global state. Since time is presupposed in open systems theory, the entanglement with respect to the Hilbert space factorization changes in time, whereas it is constant in our framework and is actually a prerequisite for the appearance of subsystem dynamics. Despite the differences, there is a remarkable conceptual similarity in the way the effective system Hamiltonian is determined. This has been nicely demonstrated in the very recent publication by Hayden and Sorce [289], in which they provide a "canonical choice" for the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_{\rm S}(\lambda)$  in the quantum master equation

$$\frac{d\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}(\lambda)}{d\lambda} = -i \Big[ \hat{H}_{\rm S}(\lambda), \hat{\rho}_{\rm S}(\lambda) \Big] + \mathcal{D}_{\lambda}(\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}).$$
(5.2.6)

The "dissipative piece"  $\mathscr{D}_{\lambda}(\hat{\rho}_{\rm S})$  is responsible for dissipative evolution under which the state properties of  $\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}$  are still preserved. In general, infinitely many splittings exist under which Eq. (5.2.6) is form invariant [289], but a unique preference exists. The "principle of minimal dissipation" [290] asserts that the minimization of the dissipative term with an appropriate norm implies a unique choice for the Hamiltonian part. Without going

	Open system theory in Ref. [289]	Time emergence for mixed states	
Global state $\hat{ ho}_{\Psi}$	not energy constrained	energy constrained and pure	
System definition	$\hat{\rho}_{\rm S} = {\rm tr}_{\rm C}(\hat{\rho}_{\Psi})$	$\hat{\rho}_{\rm S} = {\rm tr}_{\rm C}(\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}\hat{\rho}_{\Psi})/{\rm tr}(\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}\hat{\rho}_{\Psi})$	
Entanglement	increasing from zero	constant	
Minimization of non-unitary part	averaged over all possible system states	depending on system state	
Effective operators	depend on environment	depend on clock	

**Table 5.1** – The frameworks of conventional open system theory, as presented in Ref. [289], and the one used in this thesis are compared with regard to certain key features.

into detail, the norm of  $\mathscr{D}_{\lambda}(\hat{\rho}_{S})$  is based on an average over all possible system states (for a finite-dimensional  $\mathscr{H}_{S}$ ). This concept of minimization of a non-Hermitian term resembles very closely our procedure for time emergence in quantum mechanics, except that we minimize with respect to the actual system state and not an average. Another interesting parallel concerns the notion of effective system operators depending on the state of the clock/complement, which is not foreign to open systems theory. Usually the initial state is taken as the product  $\hat{\rho}_{\Psi}(0) = \hat{\rho}_{S}(0) \otimes \hat{\rho}_{C}(0)$  [291], allowing for the unambiguous identification of the complement state  $\hat{\rho}_{C}(0)$ . Consequently, the resulting operators in the quantum master equation (5.2.6) depends specifically on the initial state  $\hat{\rho}_{C}(0)$  [289], very similar to the clock-dependent effective system potential and anti-Hermitian term in Sec. 3.2. The individual characteristics of both approaches are summarized in Table 5.1.

### 5.2.5 Entropy change of system

In general, the von Neumann entropy (4.1.1) of the system varies for mixed states, due to the presence of an additional term in the system evolution equation (3.4.19), generating non-unitary evolution. This change raises two questions, namely how to reconcile a non-vanishing entropy production rate with the static nature of the global state and how to understand negative rates necessarily occurring for cyclic clocks.

The former is quite puzzling, because the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$  is truly static and its entanglement must remain unchanged. A typical measure for entanglement is the entropy of the reduced density of a subsystem. For bipartite total systems, the entropy of the reduced densities is always equal for pure global states, i.e.,  $S[tr_S(|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|)] = S[tr_C(|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|)]$ , regardless of the entropy measure [145, 292]. In addition, they are always constant, since the global state is static. Contrarily, we know that the clock entropy remains constant due to the unitary evolution with the clock Hamiltonian, while the system entropy changes in time. This behavior is certainly in contrast with the aforementioned equality of subsystem entropies. The apparent contradiction can be resolved by recognizing the fundamentally different definition of subsystem states, proposition [III] and Eq. (3.4.18). In view of the relational formulation, the reduced subsystem densities correspond to a conditioning on totally mixed states in the associated complement subsystems and, thus, do not match the setting used for time emergence. Nevertheless, it is certainly interesting to further investigate the relation of subsystem entropies and to determine if a constant combination of both entropies can be found. The second question concerns the change of system entropy in real-valued time. We have not investigated the corresponding equations in Chapter 3, but have shown that for any quantum clock with finite dimension the system must return to its initial state eventually. Consequently, this recurrence is imprinted on the entropy and implies the occurrence of negative entropy rates. How the entropy changes for infinite-dimensional clock Hilbert spaces, or non-cyclic clocks, is unclear and requires further analytical work. A reduction in system entropy is an interesting phenomena in the field of non-equilibrium dynamics of open systems. In this regard, one usually considers the entropy production  $\Sigma_{\rm S}(\lambda)$  [293, 294], which is the sum of system entropy change and the entropy flux from the system to the complement [295]. Its rate  $\sigma_{\rm S}(\lambda) \equiv d\Sigma_{\rm S}(\lambda)/d\lambda$  can be used for a formulation of the second law of thermodynamics [290,296] in physical situations in which a strict non-negativity exists. Nevertheless, negative entropy production rates can occur, indicating non-Markovian characteristics, and are at the forefront of research on open system dynamics [290, 297-300]. It would be intriguing to subject our framework to a similar analysis in order to find a possibly preferred direction of time. However, the hurdle of correctly translating notions of entropy relations of open systems theory to our framework must be overcome first, as discussed above.

#### 5.2.6 Arrow of time

The nature of time cannot be discussed without addressing the subject of a preferred direction of evolution, commonly known as the "arrow of time". To be clear, what we derived in this thesis is a one-dimensional parametrization of the system dynamics and the corresponding differential equations. However, the notion of a distinguished direction of time cannot originate from our basic principles (Chapter 2) and must be deduced from an additional axiom or postulate. A prime candidate is an entropic principle due to its prominent role in the second law of thermodynamics [96, 133, 301], which singles out a preferred arrow of time by demanding ever-increasing entropy. On the one hand, an intriguing possibility is a demand for increasing von Neumann entropy of the system, which can potentially be facilitated by the non-Hermitian term appearing for genuine mixed state (see previous section). On the other hand, the dynamics is always unitary for pure states and does not induce any entropy change. While this choice is rather speculative, another reasoning for the potential origin of the observed arrow of time exists, one which is compatible with our framework. Page states in Ref. [301] that "we cannot know the past except through its records in the present, ..." and such records are stored in separate degrees of freedom, possibly in a redundant manner as dictated by Quantum Darwinism [160–162, 165]. Hence, the Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}_{S} = \bigotimes_{i} \mathcal{H}_{S,i}$  must be understood as being composed of many smaller subsystem Hilbert spaces  $\{\mathcal{H}_{S,i}\}$ , of which some can act as measuring devices to record history. As a consequence, the direction of time arises from a special boundary condition, namely an initial system state with a very low degree of entanglement between its subsystems. This point is also conveyed by Marletto and Vedral in Ref. [128] in the context of time emergence.

## 5.3 Computational advantage

The timeless formalism allows for a direct computation of a time-evolved pure system state  $|\varphi(\lambda)\rangle_{\rm S}$  by means of the partial projection  $\langle \chi(\lambda)|\Psi\rangle_{\rm C}$ . This fact was illustrated by two examples in Sections 3.1.7 and 3.1.8.4, which were of analytical and numerical nature, respectively. Although fascinating, they can only serve as a proof of concept and we briefly discuss the elements necessary for a viable numerical alternative to sequential time propagation. Such an alternative might be particularly promising if it allows to rely on highly parallelizable algorithms.

## 5.3.1 Global state as ground state and energy deviation

A crucial element of the timeless framework, derived in this thesis, is the global energy eigenstate  $|\Psi\rangle$  of the total Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}$ . Therefore, one of the major challenges for a numerical procedure is, therefore, the determination of the global energy eigenstate  $|\Psi\rangle$ . A certain energy eigenstate typically plays a special role, namely the ground state. Taking the ground state of  $\hat{H}$  is a perfectly reasonable choice for the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$ . Powerful numerical methods exist for determining ground states to high accuracy and might therefore be useful for a time propagation formalism based on relational states. One just has to ensure that  $|\Psi\rangle$  contains the desired initial system state  $|\varphi(0)\rangle_S$  as a potential system state (see Sec. 5.3.2). An attempt to use global ground states in a timeless formulation has been undertaken by McClean et al. [302, 303], but has since been criticized to not uphold its promises [304].

It might be difficult in numerical applications to find the exact energy eigenstate. However, often approximations to it are available. For instance, after an imaginary-time evolution of a random initial state for a sufficiently long time, one obtains the ground state in general, but a small component of the first excited state may survive in the superposition. As an example, we take the superposition

$$|\Psi\rangle = \sqrt{1-a} |E\rangle + \sqrt{a} |E + \Delta E\rangle \tag{5.3.1}$$

of a desired energy state  $(\hat{H} - E)|E\rangle = 0$  and a component  $|E + \Delta E\rangle$  for a nearby energy level  $E + \Delta E$ . Here, the coefficient  $a \in [0, 1]$  is real-valued for simplicity, but typically small. If an evolution of duration *T* is required, then the invariance (3.1.4) is violated by a correction term, namely

$$e^{-i(\hat{H}-E)T} |\Psi\rangle = \sqrt{1-a} |E\rangle + \sqrt{a} e^{-iT\Delta E} |E+\Delta E\rangle$$
(5.3.2)

$$= |\Psi\rangle + \sqrt{a} \left[ e^{-iT\Delta E} - 1 \right] |E + \Delta E\rangle .$$
(5.3.3)

Hence, as a long as the product  $T\Delta E$  is small,  $|\Psi\rangle$  still serves as a suitable vector for time emergence and, as a result, the correction to the expected system dynamics remains small.

### 5.3.2 Finding the correct initial system state

In the usual treatment of differential equations such as the TDSE, one can freely choose an initial state and propagate it forward (or backward) in time. In our framework, the initial system states depends explicitly on the choice of  $|\Psi\rangle$  and the initial clock state  $|\chi_0\rangle_C$ . Thus, if a specific initial state  $|\overline{\varphi}(0)\rangle_S$  is wanted, then  $|\chi_0\rangle_C$  and  $|\Psi\rangle$  have to be determined such that  $||\overline{\varphi}(0)\rangle_S - \langle\chi_0|\Psi\rangle_C / \sqrt{\langle\Psi|\chi_0\rangle\langle\chi_0|\Psi\rangle}|$  is minimal. In case the quasi-eigenstate approximation is employed, the clock state  $|\chi_0\rangle_C$  is typically fixed and only  $|\Psi\rangle$  can be optimized. Nevertheless, the global Hilbert space is large and there is a great freedom to choose the global state. For example, we assume that an orthonormal set  $\{|\Psi_i\rangle\}$  of energy eigenstates associated with energies lying in the interval  $[E - \Delta E, E + \Delta E]$  can be found. This set translates to a non-orthogonal set  $\{|\varphi_i[\chi_0]\rangle_S\}$  of relational system states by means of  $|\chi_0\rangle_C$ . The system states may not be linearly independent, but the span of all vectors can still be used to construct many different initial system states via superposition and allows for a great variety. Interestingly, different dynamical system evolutions are obtained by simply changing the superposition  $|\Psi\rangle = \sum_i c_i |\Psi_i\rangle$ .

The authors of Refs. [302,303] used an additional penalty term

$$\hat{C} \equiv \left(\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} - |\overline{\varphi}(0)\rangle\langle\overline{\varphi}(0)|_{S}\right) \otimes |\chi_{0}\rangle\langle\chi_{0}|_{C}$$
(5.3.4)

in their global Hamiltonian to break the degeneracy of the ground state energy and enforce a particular initial system state  $|\overline{\varphi}(0)\rangle_{\rm S}$ . Such an additional term might be useful to obtain a global energy eigenstate in our framework that yields the correct initial system state, but can have an undesired side effect. Specifically, the effective system potential features an additional term acting mainly around  $\lambda = 0$ . As an illustration we assume the quasieigenstate approximation (3.1.102) to hold for the interaction  $\hat{V} = \hat{V}_0 + \gamma \hat{C}$  ( $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$ ), in which case the effective potential

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S} \approx \left\langle \chi(\lambda) | \hat{V}_0 | \chi(\lambda) \right\rangle_{\rm C} + \gamma \left| \left\langle \chi_0 | \chi(\lambda) \right\rangle_{\rm C} \right|^2 \cdot \left( \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\rm S} - \left| \overline{\varphi}(0) \right\rangle \langle \overline{\varphi}(0) |_{\rm S} \right)$$
(5.3.5)

features an additional term. The clock overlap  $|\langle \chi_0 | \chi(\lambda) \rangle_C|^2$  typically vanishes rapidly for  $\lambda \neq 0$ , but has support around  $\lambda \approx 0$ . Assuming also  $\hat{V}_0 = 0$  for simplicity, the system undergoes unwanted evolution, if the initial state  $|\overline{\varphi}(0)\rangle$  is *not* an eigenstate of  $\hat{H}_S$ .

#### 5.3.3 Effective system potential

The approximation of a desired system potential  $\hat{W}_{S}(\lambda)$  with the effective system potential  $\hat{V}_{S}(\lambda)$  in Eq. (3.1.48) is a critical part for a successful numerical simulation. Such a task requires careful fine-tuning and a minimization of any deviations, i.e.,

$$\int_0^T d\lambda \left\| \hat{W}_{\rm S}(\lambda) - \hat{V}_{\rm S}[\chi_0, \Psi](\lambda) \right\| \stackrel{!}{=} \min$$
(5.3.6)

with a suitable operator norm  $\|\bullet\|$  for a simulation up to time *T*. Despite the difficulties, the quasi-eigenstate approximation (Sec. 3.1.8.1) for appropriate clock states might help greatly to disentangle the effective potential from the influence of the global state.

Certainly, the implementation of such a numerical procedure is far from being straightforward and might not work at all, but an investigation in this direction is without a doubt worth the effort. Once one realizes that the additional complexity of the problem allows also for greater flexibility regarding approximations on a global rather than a local level, one might be even more inclined to look for possible applications. It is an extraordinary property that the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$  contains an infinitely large set of possible solutions to system dynamics with different effective potentials, but finding the right one is the crux of the matter.

## 5.4 Temperature

As a final reflection, we briefly comment on the consequences of the results for temperature emergence in Chapter 4. Once we attach a dynamical meaning to imaginary time as the counterpart to real time, the revealed identification with temperature implies a dynamical quality for this quantity as well. Such a notion seems odd, given that one usually associates a canonical ensemble with an equilibrium situation, a concept in which (macroscopic) change is absent. The peculiar energy flow between system and complement under an evolution in imaginary time only adds to the strangeness of this scenario. For all we know, such a behavior is not part of our physically observed world and does not lend any explanatory power to the imaginary time framework for the description of natural phenomena. In spite of this deficiency, the results in Section 4.3 still contain value from a theoretical point of view. To be clear, we do *not* attempt to prove conventional thermodynamics wrong, neither do we claim to have derived a more fundamental theory for canonical ensembles. Instead, our derivations show that what has been considered mere similarities between thermal and temporal formulations thus far evolves to a direct relationship, originating from the same set of main principles (Chapter 2). Although the considered physical situation often differs, we can still establish the link between both formulations, because the physical origin is not included in the bare description of a subsystem as a canonical ensemble. Hence, our treatment is able to shed some light on the enigmatic connection of time and temperature.

## Chapter 6

# Outlook

We have successfully applied the three guiding principles from Chapter 2 in quantum and classical mechanics to elucidate the emergence of subsystem dynamics. Thus, we are not only able to bridge the gap between the two prevailing approaches for time emergence in quantum mechanics, but also to extend the framework to classical mechanics in great generality. In this way, we prove how a static formulation can give rise to the dynamical equations of motions, namely the TDSE, the von Neumann equation and the classical Liouville equation. Using our framework for the emergence of imaginary time has also allowed us to finally unveil the origin of the algebraic connection of Euclidean time to one of the most important quantities in thermodynamics, the temperature of canonical ensembles.

Nevertheless, many new open questions and possible routes for future work have surfaced. To begin with, an investigation of the non-Hermitian term appearing for quantum mixed states and classical probability densities is without a doubt wanted. Not only is it vital to classify under which general conditions such a term vanishes, but also what kind of dynamics it generates. This is closely tied to an examination of the induced entropy change mentioned in Sec. 5.2.5, which would facilitate a deeper understanding of the physical implications. Furthermore, a simple example appears in Sec. 3.2.3, for which the pure state system dynamics are invariant under a change of the initial clock state, because of an additional symmetry of the clock Hamiltonian. A general classification of invariant dynamics and invariant effective system potentials in terms of symmetry properties of the clock and the interaction would be useful, especially in the context of numerical time evolution (see Sec. 5.3). Moreover, a thorough feasibility study of a numerical time propagation scheme based on the relational formalism, in order to bypass sequential time evolution algorithms, is unquestionably in great demand. On a similar note, further investigation of the timeless approach for analytically exact energy eigenstates of multipartite interacting systems could be of considerable interest for the purpose of finding new classes of exact solutions to timedependent problems (see Sec. 3.1.7). Such examples may be found for any kind of spin chain. At least from a purely numerical perspective, they are suitable candidates for the numerical determination of energy eigenstate since powerful methods for the computation and for the storage of such states exist in the form of tensor networks [305, 306].

Other paths toward greater insight are provided by a more sophisticated error analysis and additional inspections of the time-energy uncertainty relations. The first includes a detailed quantification of the deviation from exact dynamics, due to the semiclassical approximation and, furthermore, the determination of an overall error quantifier complementing the instantaneous one for the quasi-eigenstate approximation (Sec. 3.1.8.1). Such a term might prove beneficial for the alternative time propagation method via relational states (Sec. 3.1.8.4). The second path concerns time-energy uncertainty relations, for which we did not succeed in finding a general functioning formulation in Sec. 3.1.9. With this in mind, we believe that seeking a working approach is important, especially for non-vanishing interactions  $\hat{V} \neq 0$ . This includes deriving attainable tighter bounds for mixed states, such as given in Ref. [307], and a conceivable use of entropic uncertainty relations [127,142,211]. In particular for the latter, throughout this thesis we have encountered the special role of MES several times with its special properties in our framework. It would be very interesting to further explore its role in time emergence, in particular, how compatible MES are with the requirement of being an energy eigenstate to a specific Hamiltonian and which restrictions arise. Alongside, one could envision a connection to environment-assisted invariance (or "envariance") and to emergence of Born's rule [164, 308]. Another special class of states are pure states in classical mechanics. An analysis of the surmised conditions given in Sec. 3.4 may prove useful to derive a complete analog to the quantum mechanical pure state case, which would guarantee unitary system evolution.

On the conceptual level, several intriguing ideas emerge as well. As a first aspect, we strongly suspect our framework to provide the necessary link between two apparently unrelated perturbation theories, namely a connection between a global time-independent perturbation theory and a time-dependent perturbation theory for system states. Furthermore, we point out resemblances of our framework to open systems theory and decoherence theory, for which a closer study might reveal useful mathematical cross-overs, also from the field of "quantum steering" [309-311]. Moreover, the fact that a general pure state of a bipartite system usually has non-vanishing entanglement is well-known and has been extensively used in this thesis. However, the restrictions on entanglement by the global energy constraint for a general Hamiltonian are not entirely understood [312-314], but rather an open research problem. A further understanding of the interplay between entanglement and energy would also be advantageous for additional insight on the obtainable dynamics in the time emergence framework [127]. In light of the global symmetry, another very intriguing line of thought can be pursued. If we abandon the concept of a continuous notion of time, then the global state can still be invariant under a discrete symmetry group. Our relational framework applies nonetheless in this case and leads to stroboscopic changes in the clock state, which implies an evolution of the system in discrete time. Astonishingly, this result depends crucially on the invariance perspective employed in this thesis and cannot be obtained with previous approaches, because the concept of a global TISE does not exist in this case and a system TDSE does not either. Entertaining this possibility, one would need to replace the energy constraint in postulate (I) with a statement about the global symmetry.

Probably one of the greatest issues of the PW approach and of our generalized framework is the interpretation of the conditional system state, given that it does *not* correspond to a measurement of the clock by the system (Sec. 3.1.4). Such an understanding is however critical for the time emergence approach to manifest itself as a serious theory and must be addressed in subsequent works. Our results certainly render future studies in this direction worthwhile.

By showing that our three basic principles can be applied to derive imaginary time, we also found a gateway to connect to inverse temperature in canonical ensembles. As is common in thermodynamical settings, we assumed the interaction between subsystems to be negligible. Such a simplification does not always hold in practice and a derivation of imaginary time for generally coupled subsystems with  $\hat{V} \neq 0$  would broaden the scope of our framework. This is especially true for thermodynamics, where the treatment of non-negligible interactions is still an open problem [126, 315-320]. Just as there is no genuine time operator, a legitimate temperature operator does not exist either, but only tempera-

ture estimators [321,322]. An examination of the possible connection of these estimators to time estimators, in the form of age operators (Sec. 3.1.5.1 and App. E), may allow to further reinforce the link between time and temperature. So far we have only treated time exclusively along the real or the imaginary axis, but arbitrary paths through the complex plane provide another interesting extension of our framework. Complex time paths usually arise in semiclassical approximations for tunneling dynamics [277,323,324] and an embedding of this process into our framework could help to obtain a better understanding of such a mechanism. The extension to complex time is straightforward for pure quantum states, contrary to mixed quantum states and classical probability densities, which need different generators for real and imaginary time for the global invariance.

Entanglement is arguably one of the most fascinating aspects of quantum theory and has been a cornerstone for the emergence of *time*. In a similar fashion, it is hypothesized that entanglement may also be the foundation for the emergence of *space* [112, 114]. Thus, we close with the mesmerizing idea of searching for a joint origin of *space-time* in abstract quantum mechanics [325, 326].

## Appendix A

# Effective system potential

## A.1 Determination from variational procedure

The variational approach has led to the equation

$$\langle \chi | \left( \hat{P}_{\Psi} \hat{V} + \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\Psi} \right) | \chi \rangle_{\mathsf{C}} = \langle \phi | \phi \rangle_{\mathsf{S}} \left( \hat{P}_{\varphi} \hat{V}_{\mathsf{S}} + \hat{V}_{\mathsf{S}} \hat{P}_{\varphi} \right), \tag{A.1.1}$$

from which we determine  $\hat{V}_{S}$ . Using the complementary projector  $\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi} = \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{S} - P_{\varphi}$  helps us to bring the effective system potential to the block form

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S} = \hat{P}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\hat{P}_{\varphi} + \hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\hat{P}_{\varphi} + \hat{P}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi} + \hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi} = \left(\frac{\hat{P}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\hat{P}_{\varphi}}{\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}} \left| \hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{\rm S}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi} \right| \right).$$
(A.1.2)

As we have stated in the main text, the hermitian term  $\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{S}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}$  does not affect the dynamics of the system. Eq. (A.1.1) does not provide means to evaluate this term and, for this reason, we set it to zero, i.e.,  $\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{S}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi} = 0$ . Even though it does not influence the system dynamics either, the term  $\hat{P}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{S}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}$  is kept in  $\hat{V}_{S}$ , as it ensures Hermiticity. The remaining three terms can be extracted with the use of

$$\hat{P}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{S} + \hat{V}_{S}\hat{P}_{\varphi} = 2\hat{P}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{S}\hat{P}_{\varphi} + \frac{\hat{P}}{\hat{P}}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{S}\hat{P}_{\varphi} + \hat{P}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{S}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}$$
(A.1.3)

and the appropriate projections from the left and right onto Eq. (3.1.43). In particular, the diagonal block reads

$$\hat{P}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{S}\hat{P}_{\varphi} = \frac{1}{\langle \phi | \phi \rangle_{S}} \operatorname{Re}\left\{\hat{P}_{\varphi} \left\langle \chi | \hat{P}_{\Psi}\hat{V} | \chi \right\rangle_{C} \hat{P}_{\varphi}\right\}$$
(A.1.4)

$$=\frac{|\phi\rangle\langle\phi|_{\rm S}}{\langle\phi|\phi\rangle_{\rm S}^3}\operatorname{Re}\left\{\langle\Psi|\hat{P}_{\chi}|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|\hat{V}\hat{P}_{\chi}|\Psi\rangle\right\}$$
(A.1.5)

$$= \hat{P}_{\varphi} \operatorname{Re} \left\{ \frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} \right\} = \hat{P}_{\varphi} \operatorname{Re}(a).$$
(A.1.6)

Here, we use the definition of the complex scalar  $a(\lambda) \equiv \langle \Psi | \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\chi}(\lambda) | \Psi \rangle / \langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi}(\lambda) | \Psi \rangle \in \mathbb{C}$  from the main text. In a similar manner, we determine the off-diagonal blocks to be

$$\hat{P}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{S}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi} = \frac{1}{\langle \phi | \phi \rangle_{S}}\hat{P}_{\varphi} \langle \chi | (\hat{P}_{\Psi}\hat{V} + \hat{V}\hat{P}_{\Psi}) | \chi \rangle_{C}\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}$$
(A.1.7)

$$= \frac{1}{\langle \phi | \phi \rangle_{\mathrm{S}}} \underbrace{\hat{P}_{\varphi} \langle \chi | \hat{P}_{\Psi} \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{\mathrm{C}}}_{=\langle \chi | \hat{P}_{\Psi} \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{\mathrm{C}}} \hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi} \tag{A.1.8}$$

$$=\frac{\langle \chi | \hat{P}_{\Psi} \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} - \frac{\langle \chi | \hat{P}_{\Psi} \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} \hat{P}_{\varphi}$$
(A.1.9)

$$=\frac{\langle \chi | \hat{P}_{\Psi} \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} - \frac{| \phi \rangle \langle \phi |_{S}}{\langle \phi | \phi \rangle_{S}} \frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}$$
(A.1.10)

$$=\frac{\langle \chi | \hat{P}_{\Psi} \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} - \hat{P}_{\varphi} \frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}$$
(A.1.11)

$$=\frac{\langle \chi | \hat{P}_{\Psi} \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} - a \, \hat{P}_{\varphi} \tag{A.1.12}$$

and

$$\hat{\bar{P}}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{S}\hat{P}_{\varphi} = \left(\hat{P}_{\varphi}\hat{V}_{S}\hat{\bar{P}}_{\varphi}\right)^{\dagger} = \frac{\langle \chi | \hat{V}\hat{P}_{\Psi} | \chi \rangle_{C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} - a^{*}\hat{P}_{\varphi}.$$
(A.1.13)

Finally, we put the results together and find the optimal effective system potential

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S} = \operatorname{Re}(a)\hat{P}_{\varphi} + \frac{\langle \chi | \left(\hat{V}\hat{P}_{\Psi} + \hat{P}_{\Psi}\hat{V}\right) | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} - (a + a^*)\hat{P}_{\varphi}$$
(A.1.14)

$$=\frac{\langle \chi | (\hat{V}\hat{P}_{\Psi} + \hat{P}_{\Psi}\hat{V}) | \chi \rangle_{C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle} - \operatorname{Re}(a) \hat{P}_{\varphi}, \qquad (A.1.15)$$

for which the remainder vector becomes

$$|\Delta\rangle_{\rm S,min} = \langle \chi | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} - \hat{V}_{\rm S} | \phi \rangle_{\rm S} \tag{A.1.16}$$

$$= \langle \chi | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} - \left[ \hat{P}_{\varphi} \hat{V}_{\rm S} \hat{P}_{\varphi} + \hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi} \hat{V}_{\rm S} \hat{P}_{\varphi} \right] | \phi \rangle_{\rm S} \tag{A.1.17}$$

$$= \langle \chi | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} - \left[ \operatorname{Re}(a) | \phi \rangle_{\rm S} + \underbrace{\frac{\langle \chi | \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\Psi} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \phi | \phi \rangle_{\rm S}}}_{= \langle \chi | \hat{V} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C}} - a^* | \phi \rangle_{\rm S} \right]$$
(A.1.18)

$$= -i \operatorname{Im}(a) |\varphi\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} . \tag{A.1.19}$$

## A.2 Alternative form of TDSE

Making use of the TISE (3.1.3) and the freedom to subtract  $\operatorname{Re}(a)\hat{\overline{P}}_{\varphi}$  allows us to express the effective system potential in the alternative form

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S} = E - \left\{ \hat{H}_{\rm S}, \hat{P}_{\varphi} \right\}_{+} - \frac{\langle \chi | \left\{ \hat{H}_{\rm C}, \hat{P}_{\Psi} \right\}_{+} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle} + \langle \varphi | \hat{H}_{\rm S} | \varphi \rangle_{\rm S} + \operatorname{Re} \frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{H}_{\rm C} \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle}.$$
(A.2.1)

Here,  $\{\hat{A}, \hat{B}\}_+$  denotes the anti-commutator. Interestingly, the knowledge of  $\hat{V}$  is not needed to characterize the effective potential. The necessary information about  $\hat{V}$  is encoded in the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$ . When applied to the system state, as in the system TDSE, we find

$$\left[\hat{H}_{\rm S} + \hat{V}_{\rm S}\right] |\varphi\rangle_{\rm S} = \left[ E - \frac{\langle \chi | \left\{ \hat{H}_{\rm C}, \hat{P}_{\Psi} \right\}_{+} |\chi\rangle_{\rm C}}{\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} |\Psi\rangle} + \operatorname{Re} \frac{\langle \Psi | \hat{H}_{\rm C} \hat{P}_{\chi} |\Psi\rangle}{\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi |\Psi\rangle} \right] |\varphi\rangle_{\rm S} . \tag{A.2.2}$$

This expression does not depend on  $\hat{H}_{\rm S}$  and  $\hat{V}$  any longer.

## Appendix B

# Hermite polynomials

The Hermite polynomials read

$$H_n(x) = n! \sum_{m=0}^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor} \frac{(-1)^m}{m!(n-2m)!} (2x)^{n-2m}$$
(B.1)

for  $n \ge 0$  in explicit form and constitute a set of orthogonal polynomials by means of

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \, e^{-x^2} H_m(x) H_n(x) = \sqrt{\pi} 2^n n! \delta_{nm} \,. \tag{B.2}$$

Some of their characteristic properties are used to solve integrals in the following and we list them in the next section.

### **B.1** Properties

First, they transform as

$$H_n(-x) = (-1)^n H_n(x)$$
 (B.1.1)

under parity transformations, which is a useful property for the evaluation of integrals with symmetric or antisymmetric integrands. Second, Hermite polynomials can be constructed from lower order ones through the recurrence relation

$$H_{n+1}(x) = 2x H_n(x) - 2n H_{n-1}(x).$$
(B.1.2)

Third, a Taylor expansion yields the finite sum

$$H_n(x+y) = \sum_{k=0}^n \binom{n}{k} H_k(x) (2y)^{n-k}$$
(B.1.3)

due to the polynomial nature. Fourth, we need the generating function

$$e^{2xt-t^2} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} H_n(x) \frac{t^n}{n!}$$
(B.1.4)

in Sec.B.2 for the calculation of Fourier transformations involving Hermite polynomials.

An important integral containing Hermite polynomials is given in Ref. [327] as

$$I'_{nm} \equiv \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx \, e^{-2a^2 x^2} H_n(x) H_m(x)$$
(B.1.5)

$$=\sqrt{2}^{m+n-1}\Gamma\left(\frac{m+n+1}{2}\right)\cdot\frac{\sqrt{1-2a^{2}}^{n+m}}{a^{n+m+1}}\cdot{}_{2}F_{1}\left(-m,-n;\frac{1-n-m}{2};\frac{a^{2}}{2a^{2}-1}\right)$$
(B.1.6)

for Re  $a^2 > 0$ ,  $a^2 \neq \frac{1}{2}$  and m + n being even. Here, we denote hypergeometric functions by  ${}_2F_1$  and the integral yields zero for an odd sum m + n. For our purpose, we need the substitution  $2a^2 \rightarrow a$ , to get

$$I_{nm} \equiv \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \, e^{-ax^2} H_n(x) H_m(x) \tag{B.1.7}$$

$$=\frac{2^{m+n}}{\sqrt{a}}\Gamma\left(\frac{m+n+1}{2}\right)\cdot\sqrt{\frac{1-a}{a}}^{n+m}\cdot{}_{2}F_{1}\left(-m,-n;\frac{1-n-m}{2};\frac{a}{2(a-1)}\right).$$
 (B.1.8)

## **B.2** Fourier transform of Hermite polynomial

In order to determine an important Fourier transformation of a term including the product of a Hermite polynomial and a Gaussian function, we first derive a simpler version and, subsequently, use the same underlying procedure to evaluate the full expression.

## B.2.1 Simple form

To this end, we consider the generating function

$$e^{2xt-t^2} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} H_n(x) \frac{t^n}{n!}$$
(B.2.1)

for all complex x and t. Multiplying by  $\exp(-x^2/2)$  and taking the Fourier transformation on both sides yields

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \, e^{-ikx} e^{-x^2/2 + 2xt - t^2} = \sqrt{2\pi} \, e^{-k^2/2 + t^2 - 2itk} \tag{B.2.2}$$

$$=\sqrt{2\pi}e^{-k^2/2}e^{2k(-it)-(-it)^2}$$
(B.2.3)

$$=\sqrt{2\pi}e^{-k^{2}/2}\sum_{n=0}^{\infty}H_{n}(k)\frac{(-it)^{n}}{n!}$$
(B.2.4)

$$\stackrel{!}{=} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{t^n}{n!} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \, e^{-ikx} e^{-x^2/2} H_n(x) \,. \tag{B.2.5}$$

By comparison of different orders of t, we get the desired Fourier transform

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \, e^{-ikx} e^{-x^2/2} H_n(x) = \sqrt{2\pi} \, (-i)^n \, e^{-k^2/2} \, H_n(k) \,. \tag{B.2.6}$$

#### B.2.2 Advanced form

The integral necessary for the calculation of a relational system state in Sec. 3.1.7 requires a more complicated integral. Nevertheless, the procedure from above allows us to solve it in a similar way. Again, we start from the generating function (B.1.4), but multiply both sides by  $\exp(-x^2/(2a^2))$  for a > 0 instead. Fourier transforming the equations yields

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \, e^{-ikx} e^{-x^2/(2a^2) + 2xt - t^2} = \sqrt{2\pi} a \, e^{-a^2(k+2it)^2/2 - t^2} \tag{B.2.7}$$

$$=\sqrt{2\pi}a\,e^{-a^2k^2/2+(2a^2-1)t^2-2ia^2tk}$$
(B.2.8)

$$=\sqrt{2\pi}a \, e^{-a^2k^2/2} e^{2\frac{a^2}{\sqrt{2a^2-1}}k(-it\sqrt{2a^2-1})-(-it\sqrt{2a^2-1})^2} \quad (B.2.9)$$

$$=\sqrt{2\pi}a \, e^{-a^2k^2/2} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} H_n\left(k\frac{a^2}{\sqrt{2a^2-1}}\right) \frac{(-it\sqrt{2a^2-1})^n}{n!}$$
(B.2.10)

$$\stackrel{!}{=} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{t^n}{n!} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \, e^{-ikx} e^{-x^2/(2a^2)} H_n(x) \tag{B.2.11}$$

and we find

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \, e^{-ikx} e^{-x^2/(2a^2)} H_n(x) = \sqrt{2\pi} a \, (-i\sqrt{2a^2-1})^n \, e^{-a^2k^2/2} H_n\left(k\frac{a^2}{\sqrt{2a^2-1}}\right) \tag{B.2.12}$$

$$=\sqrt{2\pi}a\,\sqrt{1-2a^2}^n e^{-a^2k^2/2}H_n\left(k\frac{a^2}{\sqrt{2a^2-1}}\right).$$
 (B.2.13)

Moreover, we need to solve the integral

$$I_n \equiv \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \, e^{-ikx} \cdot e^{-x^2/2} \cdot H_n(ax+y). \tag{B.2.14}$$

For this purpose, we use the linear transformation

$$z \equiv ax + y \qquad \Rightarrow \qquad x = \frac{z - y}{a}.$$
 (B.2.15)

and a straightforward calculation yields

$$I_n = \frac{1}{a} e^{iky/a} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx \, e^{-ikz/a} \cdot e^{-(z-y)^2/(2a^2)} \cdot H_n(z)$$
(B.2.16)

$$= \frac{1}{a} e^{iky/a} e^{-y^2/(2a^2)} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \, e^{-ikz/a} e^{zy/a^2} \cdot e^{-z^2/(2a^2)} \cdot H_n(z) \tag{B.2.17}$$

$$= \frac{1}{a} e^{iky/a} e^{-y^2/(2a^2)} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx \, e^{-iz(k/a + iy/a^2)} \cdot e^{-z^2/(2a^2)} \cdot H_n(z)$$
(B.2.18)

$$=\sqrt{2\pi}\,e^{iky/a}e^{-y^2/(2a^2)}\sqrt{1-2a^2}^n\,e^{-(ak+iy)^2/(2a^2)}H_n\left(\frac{ak+iy}{\sqrt{2a^2-1}}\right) \tag{B.2.19}$$

$$=\sqrt{2\pi}\sqrt{1-2a^2}^n e^{-k^2/2} H_n\left(\frac{ak+iy}{\sqrt{2a^2-1}}\right)$$
(B.2.20)

with the result from above. In particular, the case n = 1 gives

$$I_{n=1} = \sqrt{2\pi} \sqrt{1 - 2a^2} e^{-k^2/2} \cdot 2\frac{ak + iy}{\sqrt{2a^2 - 1}}.$$
(B.2.21)

## Appendix C

# **Coupled harmonic oscillators**

## C.1 Global Hamiltonian and energy eigenstate

For completeness, we state some important formulas from the main text again, namely the Hamiltonian

$$\hat{H} = \underbrace{\frac{\hat{p}_{r}^{2}}{2} + \frac{\cos^{2}\theta}{2}\hat{r}^{2}}_{=\hat{H}_{C}} + \underbrace{\frac{\hat{p}_{s}^{2}}{2} + \frac{\sin^{2}\theta}{2}\hat{s}^{2}}_{=\hat{H}_{S}} - \underbrace{\frac{\sin(2\theta)}{2}\cdot\hat{s}\otimes\hat{r}}_{=\hat{V}},$$
(C.1.1)

and the corresponding energy eigenstates

$$\Psi_{n,k}(r,s) = \frac{1}{\pi^{1/4}\sqrt{2^{n+1}\pi n!}} e^{-ik(s\cos\theta + r\sin\theta)} H_n(r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta) e^{-(r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta)^2/2}.$$
 (C.1.2)

In particular, the wavefunction reads

$$\Psi_{1,k}(r,s) = \frac{1}{\pi^{1/4}\sqrt{\pi}} e^{-ik(s\cos\theta + r\sin\theta)} \left(r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta\right) e^{-(r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta)^2/2}$$
(C.1.3)

for n = 1.

## C.2 Clock state

In the main text, the clock states rely on the coherent states

$$\alpha(r,\lambda,\omega,r_0) = \left(\frac{\omega}{\pi}\right)^{\frac{1}{4}} e^{-i\left(\omega\lambda + r_{\rm cl}(\lambda) \cdot p_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\right)/2} \cdot e^{-\omega\left(r - r_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\right)^2/2} \cdot e^{ir \cdot p_{\rm cl}(\lambda)}$$
(C.2.1)

evolving under the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_{osc} = (\hat{p}_r^2 + \omega^2 \hat{r}^2)/2$  with the classical trajectories  $r_{cl}(\lambda) = r_0 \cos(\omega \lambda)$  and  $p_{cl}(\lambda) = -\omega r_0 \sin(\omega \lambda)$ . For later reference in the derivation of relational system states, we give the definition

$$\langle \chi(\lambda)|r\rangle_{\rm C} \equiv \alpha^*(r,\lambda,\omega_r,r_0) \cdot \exp\left[-i\lambda E\right]$$
 (C.2.2)

of the clock state once more, in which the complex conjugated form

$$\alpha^{*}(r,\lambda,\omega,r_{0}) = \left(\frac{\omega}{\pi}\right)^{\frac{1}{4}} e^{i\left(\omega\lambda + r_{cl}(\lambda)\cdot p_{cl}(\lambda)\right)/2} e^{-ir\cdot p_{cl}(\lambda)} e^{-\omega\left(r - r_{cl}(\lambda)\right)^{2}/2}$$
(C.2.3)

has to be used.

## C.3 Conditional system state

In the following, we solve the integral appearing in the unnormalized conditional system states

$$\begin{split} \phi_{n,k}(s,\lambda) &= \left\langle s \otimes \chi(\lambda) \middle| \Psi_{n,k} \right\rangle \tag{C.3.1} \\ &= \frac{1}{\pi^{1/4} \sqrt{2^{n+1} \pi n!}} \left( \frac{\cos \theta}{\pi} \right)^{1/4} e^{-iE\lambda} e^{i \left(\lambda \cos \theta + r_{\rm cl}(\lambda) \cdot p_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\right)/2} e^{-iks \cos \theta} \\ &\quad \cdot \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}r \, e^{-\cos \theta \left(r - r_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\right)^2/2} e^{-ir \left(k \sin \theta + p_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\right)} \cdot e^{-(r \cos \theta - s \sin \theta)^2/2} \\ &\quad \cdot H_n (r \cos \theta - s \sin \theta) \end{aligned} \tag{C.3.2}$$

in position basis. To this end, we restructure the exponents with

$$\cos\theta(r - r_{\rm cl})^{2} + (r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta)^{2}$$

$$= r^{2}(\cos\theta + \cos^{2}\theta) - 2r\cos\theta(r_{\rm cl} + s\sin\theta) + r_{\rm cl}^{2}\cos\theta + s^{2}\sin^{2}\theta \quad (C.3.3)$$

$$= \left(r\sqrt{\cos\theta + \cos^{2}\theta} - (r_{\rm cl} + s\sin\theta)\frac{\cos\theta}{\sqrt{\cos\theta + \cos^{2}\theta}}\right)^{2}$$

$$- (r_{\rm cl} + s\sin\theta)^{2}\frac{\cos\theta}{1 + \cos\theta} + r_{\rm cl}^{2}\cos\theta + s^{2}\sin^{2}\theta \quad (C.3.4)$$

$$= \left(r\sqrt{\cos\theta(1 + \cos\theta)} - (r_{\rm cl} + s\sin\theta)\sqrt{\frac{\cos\theta}{1 + \cos\theta}}\right)^{2}$$

$$+ r_{\rm cl}^{2}\cos\theta\frac{(1 + \cos\theta) - 1}{1 + \cos\theta} + s^{2}\sin^{2}\theta\frac{1 + \cos\theta - \cos\theta}{1 + \cos\theta}$$

$$- 2sr_{\rm cl} \cdot \frac{\sin\theta\cos\theta}{1 + \cos\theta} - (r_{\rm cl} + s\sin\theta)\sqrt{\frac{\cos\theta}{1 + \cos\theta}}\right)^{2}$$

$$= \left(r\sqrt{\cos\theta(1 + \cos\theta)} - (r_{\rm cl} + s\sin\theta)\sqrt{\frac{\cos\theta}{1 + \cos\theta}}\right)^{2}$$

$$(C.3.5)$$

$$\left(r\sqrt{\cos\theta(1+\cos\theta)} - (r_{\rm cl} + s\sin\theta)\sqrt{\frac{\cos\theta}{1+\cos\theta}}\right)^{2} + \underbrace{\frac{1}{1+\cos\theta}\left(s\sin\theta - r_{\rm cl}\cos\theta\right)^{2}}_{=(1-\cos\theta)\cdot(s-r_{\rm cl}\cot\theta)^{2}}.$$
(C.3.6)

The modified momentum

$$K \equiv k \sin \theta + p_{cl} \tag{C.3.7}$$

allows for a compact notation and we get the expression

$$\phi_{n,k} = \frac{\cos^{1/4}\theta}{\sqrt{2^{n+1}\pi^2 n!}} e^{-iE\lambda} e^{i\left(\lambda\cos\theta + r_{cl}\cdot p_{cl}\right)/2} e^{-iks\cos\theta} e^{-(s\sin\theta - r_{cl}\cos\theta)^2/[2(1+\cos\theta)]}$$
$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dr \, e^{-irK} \cdot e^{-\left(r\sqrt{\cos\theta(1+\cos\theta)} - \frac{(r_{cl}+s\sin\theta)\sqrt{\cos\theta}}{\sqrt{1+\cos\theta}}\right)^2/2} H_n\left(r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta\right). \quad (C.3.8)$$

Using the linear transformation

$$z \equiv r\sqrt{\cos\theta(1+\cos\theta)} - \frac{(r_{\rm cl} + s\sin\theta)\sqrt{\cos\theta}}{\sqrt{1+\cos\theta}}$$
(C.3.9)

and the inverse form

$$r = \frac{z}{\sqrt{\cos\theta(1+\cos\theta)}} + \frac{r_{\rm cl} + s\sin\theta}{1+\cos\theta}$$
(C.3.10)

results in

$$r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta = z\sqrt{\frac{\cos\theta}{1 + \cos\theta}} + \frac{r_{\rm cl}\cos\theta + s\sin\theta\cos\theta}{1 + \cos\theta} - s\sin\theta$$
(C.3.11)

$$= z \sqrt{\frac{\cos\theta}{1+\cos\theta} + \frac{r_{\rm cl}\cos\theta - s\sin\theta}{1+\cos\theta}}.$$
 (C.3.12)

Consequently, the unnormalized system state takes the form

$$\phi_{n,k} = \frac{\cos^{1/4}\theta}{\sqrt{\cos\theta(1+\cos\theta)2^{n+1}\pi^2 n!}} e^{-iE\lambda} e^{i\left(\lambda\cos\theta+r_{cl}\cdot p_{cl}\right)/2}$$
$$\cdot e^{-iks\cos\theta} e^{-(s\sin\theta-r_{cl}\cos\theta)^2/[2(1+\cos\theta)]} e^{-iK(r_{cl}+s\sin\theta)/(1+\cos\theta)}$$
$$\cdot \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dz \, e^{-izK/\sqrt{\cos\theta(1+\cos\theta)}} \cdot e^{-z^2/2} H_n\left(z\sqrt{\frac{\cos\theta}{1+\cos\theta}} + \frac{r_{cl}\cos\theta-s\sin\theta}{1+\cos\theta}\right)$$
(C.3.13)

with  $dr = dz / \sqrt{\cos \theta (1 + \cos \theta)}$ . The solution to the integral is given as Eq. (B.2.20) in Appendix B, with which we find

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dz \, e^{-iz\mathsf{K}/\sqrt{\cos\theta(1+\cos\theta)}} \cdot e^{-z^2/2} H_n\left(z\sqrt{\frac{\cos\theta}{1+\cos\theta}} + \frac{r_{\mathrm{cl}}\cos\theta - s\sin\theta}{1+\cos\theta}\right)$$
$$= \sqrt{2\pi} e^{-\mathsf{K}^2/[2\cos\theta(1+\cos\theta)]} \sqrt{\frac{1-\cos\theta}{1+\cos\theta}}^n$$
$$\cdot H_n\left[\sqrt{\frac{1+\cos\theta}{1-\cos\theta}} \left(\frac{r_{\mathrm{cl}}\cos\theta - s\sin\theta}{1+\cos\theta} - i\frac{\mathsf{K}}{1+\cos\theta}\right)\right] \qquad (C.3.14)$$

$$=\sqrt{2\pi} e^{-\mathsf{K}^{2}/[2\cos\theta(1+\cos\theta)]} \tan^{n}\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) H_{n}\left[\frac{r_{\mathrm{cl}}\cos\theta - s\sin\theta - i\mathsf{K}}{\sin\theta}\right]$$
(C.3.15)

$$= \sqrt{2\pi} e^{-K^2/[2\cos\theta(1+\cos\theta)]} \tan^n\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) H_n\left[r_{\rm cl}\cot\theta - s - i\underbrace{\left(k + \frac{p_{\rm cl}}{\sin\theta}\right)}_{\equiv L}\right]$$
(C.3.16)

$$= (-1)^n \sqrt{2\pi} e^{-(1-\cos\theta)\mathsf{L}^2/(2\cos\theta)} \tan^n\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) H_n\left[s - r_{\rm cl}\cot\theta + i\mathsf{L}\right].$$
(C.3.17)

The penultimate line features the newly defined modified momentum  $L \equiv K/\sin\theta$  and we use the parity relation (B.1.1) to arrive at the final solution. Upon substitution of the integral solution, the wavefunction reads

$$\cdot e^{-(1-\cos\theta)(s-r_{\rm cl}\cot\theta)^2/2} e^{-(k\sin\theta+p_{\rm cl})^2/[2\cos\theta(1+\cos\theta)]} H_n \left[s-r_{\rm cl}\cot\theta+i\mathsf{L}\right].$$
(C.3.19)

For a simplified form, we introduce the variables

$$\mathcal{N}_{n,k}(\lambda) \equiv \frac{(-1)^n \tan^n(\theta/2)}{\cos^{1/4}\theta \sqrt{(1+\cos\theta)2^n \pi n!}} \exp\left[-\frac{(k\sin\theta + p_{\rm cl}(\lambda))^2}{2\cos\theta(1+\cos\theta)}\right] \in \mathbb{R}$$
(C.3.20)

$$= -\frac{\tan(\theta/2)}{\sqrt{2n}} \mathcal{N}_{n-1,k}(\lambda), \qquad (C.3.21)$$

$$\zeta(\lambda) \equiv \left(E - \frac{\cos\theta}{2}\right)\lambda - \frac{p_{\rm cl}(\lambda)r_{\rm cl}(\lambda)}{2} + \frac{\left(k\sin\theta + p_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\right)r_{\rm cl}(\lambda)}{1 + \cos\theta} \in \mathbb{R}$$
(C.3.22)

and express the unnormalized system states as

$$\phi_{n,k}(s,\lambda) = \mathcal{N}_{n,k}(\lambda) e^{-i\zeta(\lambda)} \exp\left[-\frac{(1-\cos\theta)}{2} \left(s - r_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\cot\theta\right)^2\right]$$
$$\cdot \exp\left[-is\left(k + p_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\tan\frac{\theta}{2}\right)\right] H_n\left[s - r_{\rm cl}(\lambda)\cot\theta + i\mathsf{L}(\lambda)\right]. \tag{C.3.23}$$

In addition, we can use recurrence relation (B.1.2) to find

or, expressed in state vector form,

$$\left|\phi_{n+1,k}\right\rangle_{\rm S} = -\sqrt{\frac{2}{n+1}}\tan\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right)\left(\hat{s} - r_{\rm cl}\cot\theta + i\mathbf{L}\right)\left|\phi_{n,k}\right\rangle_{\rm S} - \sqrt{\frac{n}{n+1}}\tan^2\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right)\left|\phi_{n-1,k}\right\rangle_{\rm S}.$$
(C.3.27)

For example, choosing n = 0 yields

$$\left|\phi_{1,k}\right\rangle_{\rm S} = -\sqrt{2} \tan\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) \left(\hat{s} - r_{\rm cl}\cot\theta + i\mathsf{L}\right) \left|\phi_{0,k}\right\rangle_{\rm S} \,. \tag{C.3.28}$$

## C.3.1 Mean position

An evaluation of the mean position for any  $\left|\phi_{n,k}\right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}$  leads to

$$\left\langle \phi_{n,k} \right| \hat{s} \left| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \propto \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}s \, e^{-(1-\cos\theta)(s-r_{\mathrm{cl}}\cot\theta)^2} s \left| H_n \left( s - r_{\mathrm{cl}}\cot\theta + i\mathrm{L} \right) \right|^2 \tag{C.3.29}$$

$$= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} ds \, e^{-(1 - \cos \theta)s^2} \, (s + r_{\rm cl} \cot \theta) \, |H_n(s + i\mathsf{L})|^2 \tag{C.3.30}$$

$$\propto r_{\rm cl} \cot \theta \left\langle \phi_{n,k} \middle| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\rm S} + \dots \underbrace{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}s \, e^{-(1 - \cos \theta) s^2} s \, |H_n(s + i\mathsf{L})|^2}_{=0}.$$
(C.3.31)

The antisymmetry of the integrand implies the vanishing of the last integral. Closer inspection of the result already shows that the system does not exhibit its natural frequency  $\omega_s = \sin \theta$ , but takes on the periodicity  $\omega_r = \cos \theta$  of the clock through the classical trajectory  $r_{\rm cl}(\lambda)$ . Furthermore, the result does not depend on *n* or *k*.

### C.3.2 Momentum operator

Another useful expression is the action of  $\hat{p}_s$  on the unnormalized system states. Therefore, we calculate

$$\begin{split} \langle s | \hat{p}_{s} | \phi_{n,k} \rangle_{\mathrm{S}} &= -i\partial_{s}\phi_{n,k} \qquad (\mathrm{C.3.32}) \\ &= -i\partial_{s}\mathcal{N}_{n,k} e^{-i\zeta} e^{-(1-\cos\theta)(s-r_{\mathrm{cl}}\cot\theta)^{2}/2} e^{-is\mathsf{M}} H_{n} \Big[ s - r_{\mathrm{cl}}\cot\theta + i\mathsf{L} \Big] \qquad (\mathrm{C.3.33}) \\ &= -\Big\{ \mathsf{M} - i(1-\cos\theta) \big( s - r_{\mathrm{cl}}\cot\theta \big) \Big\} \phi_{n,k} \\ &- i\mathcal{N}_{n,k} e^{-i\zeta} e^{-(1-\cos\theta)(s-r_{\mathrm{cl}}\cot\theta)^{2}/2} e^{-is\mathsf{M}} \cdot \underbrace{\partial_{s}H_{n} \Big[ s - r_{\mathrm{cl}}\cot\theta + i\mathsf{L} \Big]}_{=2nH_{n-1} \Big[ s - r_{\mathrm{cl}}\cot\theta + i\mathsf{L} \Big]} \\ &\qquad (\mathrm{C.3.34}) \\ &= -\Big\{ \mathsf{M} - i(1-\cos\theta) \big( s - r_{\mathrm{cl}}\cot\theta \big) \Big\} \phi_{n,k} + i\sqrt{2n}\tan\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) \phi_{n-1,k} , \\ &\qquad (\mathrm{C.3.35}) \end{split}$$

which reads

$$\hat{p}_{s} \left| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = -\left\{ \mathsf{M} - i(1 - \cos\theta) \left( \hat{s} - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot\theta \right) \right\} \left| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} + i\sqrt{2n} \tan\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) \left| \phi_{n-1,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}$$
(C.3.36)

in bra-ket notation.

#### C.3.3 Normalization factor

In order to obtain the normalized system state

$$\left|\varphi_{n,k}\right\rangle_{\rm S} = \frac{\left\langle\chi\left|\Psi_{n,k}\right\rangle_{\rm C}}{\sqrt{\left\langle\Psi_{n,k}\right|\chi\left|\chi\right|\Psi_{n,k}\right\rangle}} = \frac{\left|\phi_{n,k}\right\rangle_{\rm S}}{\sqrt{\left\langle\phi_{n,k}\right|\phi_{n,k}\right\rangle_{\rm S}}},\tag{C.3.37}$$

one needs to evaluate the norm

$$\left\langle \phi_{n,k} \middle| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}s \left| \phi_{n,k}(s) \right|^2 \tag{C.3.38}$$

$$= \mathcal{N}_{n,k}^2 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}s \, e^{-(1-\cos\theta)(s-r_{\rm cl}\cot\theta)^2} |H_n(s-r_{\rm cl}\cot\theta+i\mathsf{L})|^2 \tag{C.3.39}$$

$${}^{s-r_{\rm cl}\cot\theta\to s} \mathcal{N}_{n,k}^2 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}s \, e^{-(1-\cos\theta)s^2} |H_n(s+i\mathsf{L})|^2 \tag{C.3.40}$$

$$\equiv \mathcal{N}_{n,k}^2 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}s \, e^{-us^2} H_n(s+i\mathsf{L}) H_n(s-i\mathsf{L}). \tag{C.3.41}$$

Here, the auxiliary variable is defined as  $u \equiv 1 - \cos \theta$ . Before providing a general derivation, we give two exemplary solutions. The system norm reads

$$\langle \phi_{0,k} | \phi_{0,k} \rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \mathcal{N}_{0,k}^2 \sqrt{\frac{\pi}{u}} = \mathcal{N}_{0,k}^2 \sqrt{\frac{\pi}{1 - \cos\theta}}$$
 (C.3.42)

for n = 0, while n = 1 yields

$$\left\langle \phi_{1,k} \middle| \phi_{1,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = 2\mathcal{N}_{1,k}^2 \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{u^{3/2}} \left( 2\mathsf{L}^2 u + 1 \right) = \mathcal{N}_{1,k}^2 \sqrt{\frac{\pi}{u}} \left( (2\mathsf{L})^2 + \frac{2}{u} \right) \tag{C.3.43}$$

$$= \sqrt{\frac{\pi}{1 - \cos\theta}} \mathcal{N}_{1,k}^{2} \left( (2\mathsf{L})^{2} + \frac{2}{1 - \cos\theta} \right)$$
(C.3.44)

$$=\underbrace{\frac{\mathcal{N}_{1,k}^{2}}{\mathcal{N}_{0,k}^{2}}}_{=\tan^{2}(\theta/2)/2}\left\langle\phi_{0,k}\right|\phi_{0,k}\right\rangle_{S}\left((2\mathsf{L})^{2}+\frac{2}{1-\cos\theta}\right)$$
(C.3.45)

$$= \left\langle \phi_{0,k} \middle| \phi_{0,k} \right\rangle_{\rm S} \frac{(2\mathsf{L})^2 (1 - \cos\theta) + 2}{2(1 + \cos\theta)}.$$
(C.3.46)

Using the Taylor expansion (B.1.3) for

$$H_n(s \pm i\mathsf{L}) = \sum_{m=0}^n \binom{n}{m} H_m(s) (\pm 2i\mathsf{L})^{n-m}, \qquad (C.3.47)$$

allows us to express the norm as

$$\begin{split} \left\langle \phi_{n,k} \middle| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} &= \mathcal{N}_{n,k}^{2} \sum_{l,m=0}^{n} \binom{n}{m} \binom{n}{l} (2i\mathrm{L})^{n-m} (-2iL)^{n-l} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}s \, e^{-u^{2}s^{2}} H_{m}(s) H_{l}(s) \\ &= \mathcal{N}_{n,k}^{2} \sum_{l,m=0}^{n} \binom{n}{m} \binom{n}{l} (2L)^{2n-(l+m)} i^{l-m} \underbrace{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}s \, e^{-u^{2}s^{2}} H_{m}(s) H_{l}(s)}_{\equiv F_{l,m}} . \end{split}$$

$$(C.3.48)$$

$$(C.3.49)$$

A further examination requires the evaluation of the integral  $F_{l,m}$ , which is symmetric, i.e.  $F_{l,m} = F_{m,l}$ . First, we use the symmetry property of the integrand under parity transformations to show

$$F_{l,m} = \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s \, e^{-u^2 s^2} H_m(s) H_l(s) + \int_{-\infty}^0 \mathrm{d}s \, e^{-u^2 s^2} H_m(s) H_l(s) \tag{C.3.50}$$

Eq. (B.1.1) 
$$\int_{0}^{\infty} ds \, e^{-u^2 s^2} H_m(s) H_l(s) + \int_{0}^{\infty} ds \, e^{-u^2 s^2} H_m(-s) H_l(-s)$$
 (C.3.51)

$$= \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}s \, e^{-u^{2}s^{2}} H_{m}(s) H_{l}(s) + (-1)^{l+m} \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}s \, e^{-u^{2}s^{2}} H_{m}(s) H_{l}(s) \tag{C.3.52}$$

$$= \left[1 + (-1)^{l+m}\right] \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s \, e^{-u^2 s^2} H_m(s) H_l(s) \tag{C.3.53}$$

$$=\begin{cases} F_{l,m}, & \text{for } l+m \text{ even} \\ 0, & \text{for } l+m \text{ odd} \end{cases}.$$
 (C.3.54)

For the case of m + l being even, the result of the integral is given by Eq. (B.1.8) and reads

$$F_{l,m} = \frac{2^{m+n}}{\sqrt{u}} \Gamma\left(\frac{m+n+1}{2}\right) \cdot \sqrt{\frac{1-u}{u}}^{n+m}} \cdot {}_{2}F_{1}\left(-m,-n;\frac{1-n-m}{2};\frac{u}{2(u-1)}\right) \quad (C.3.55)$$
$$= \frac{2^{m+n}}{\sqrt{1-\cos\theta}} \Gamma\left(\frac{m+n+1}{2}\right) \cdot \sqrt{\frac{\cos\theta}{1-\cos\theta}}^{n+m}} \cdot {}_{2}F_{1}\left(-m,-n;\frac{1-n-m}{2};\frac{\cos\theta-1}{2\cos\theta}\right). \quad (C.3.56)$$

Finally, the norm becomes

$$\left\langle \phi_{n,k} \middle| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\rm S} = \mathcal{N}_{n,k}^{2} \sum_{\substack{l,m=0\\l+m\,\text{even}}}^{n} \binom{n}{m} \binom{n}{l} (2L)^{2n-(l+m)} i^{l-m} F_{l,m}$$
(C.3.57)  
$$= \frac{\mathcal{N}_{n,k}^{2}}{\sqrt{1-\cos\theta}} \sum_{\substack{l,m=0\\l+m\,\text{even}}}^{n} \binom{n}{l} \binom{n}{l} (2L)^{2n-(l+m)} i^{l-m} 2^{m+l} \Gamma\left(\frac{m+l+1}{2}\right)$$
$$\cdot \sqrt{\frac{\cos\theta}{1-\cos\theta}}^{l+m} {}_{2}F_{1}\left(-m,-l;\frac{1-l-m}{2};\frac{\cos\theta-1}{2\cos\theta}\right)$$
(C.3.58)

with the prefactor

$$\mathcal{N}_{n,k}^{2} = \frac{\tan^{2n}(\theta/2)}{2^{n}\pi n! (1+\cos\theta)\sqrt{\cos\theta}} e^{-(k\sin\theta+p_{\rm cl})^{2}/[\cos\theta(1+\cos\theta)]}$$
(C.3.59)

$$=\frac{\tan^2(\theta/2)}{2n}\mathcal{N}_{n-1,k}^2 = \frac{\tan^{2n}(\theta/2)}{2^n n!}\mathcal{N}_{0,k}^2.$$
 (C.3.60)

In the main text, we consider the example n = 1 and, therefore, give the explicit expression

$$\mathcal{N}_{1,k}^2 = \frac{\tan^2(\theta/2)}{2\pi (1+\cos\theta)\sqrt{\cos\theta}} e^{-(k\sin\theta+p_{\rm cl})^2/[\cos\theta(1+\cos\theta)]}.$$
(C.3.61)

For later use, we also provide

$$\langle \phi_{0,k} | \phi_{0,k} \rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \mathcal{N}_{0,k}^2 \sqrt{\frac{\pi}{1 - \cos\theta}} \cdot \underbrace{{}_2F_1\left(0,0;\frac{1}{2};\frac{\cos\theta - 1}{2\cos\theta}\right)}_{=1}$$
 (C.3.62)

for n = 0 and

$$\left\langle \phi_{1,k} \middle| \phi_{1,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \frac{\mathscr{N}_{1,k}^{2}}{\sqrt{1-\cos\theta}} \sum_{\substack{l,m=0\\l+m\,\mathrm{even}}}^{1} \left( \frac{1}{m} \right) \binom{1}{l} (2\mathsf{L})^{2-(l+m)} 2^{m+l} \Gamma\left(\frac{m+l+1}{2}\right) \cdot \sqrt{\frac{\cos\theta}{1-\cos\theta}}^{l+m} {}_{2}F_{1}\left(-m,l;\frac{1-l-m}{2};\frac{\cos\theta-1}{2\cos\theta}\right)$$
(C.3.63)  
$$= \frac{\mathscr{N}_{1,k}^{2}}{\sqrt{1-\cos\theta}} \left[ \sqrt{\pi} (2\mathsf{L})^{2} {}_{2}F_{1}\left(0,0;\frac{1}{2};\frac{\cos\theta-1}{2\cos\theta}\right) \right]$$
(C.3.64)  
$$= \frac{2\sqrt{\pi} \frac{\cos\theta}{1-\cos\theta}}{1-\cos\theta} \cdot \frac{2F_{1}\left(-1,-1;-\frac{1}{2};\frac{\cos\theta-1}{2\cos\theta}\right)}{1-\cos\theta} \right]$$
(C.3.64)

$$= \mathcal{N}_{1,k}^{2} \sqrt{\frac{\pi}{1 - \cos\theta}} \left[ (2\mathsf{L})^{2} + \frac{2}{1 - \cos\theta} \right]$$
(C.3.65)

for n = 1 with the specific hypergeometric function  $_2F_1(-1, -1; -1/2; x) = 1 - 2x$ .

### C.3.4 Normalized state

Using the derived norm expression from above, one can express the normalized system states

$$\varphi_{n,k}(s) = \frac{\langle s | \phi_{n,k} \rangle_{\mathrm{S}}}{\sqrt{\langle \phi_{n,k} | \phi_{n,k} \rangle_{\mathrm{S}}}} \tag{C.3.66}$$

in full generality. However, the expressions are bulky and we provide only the two cases n = 0 and n = 1, for which we find

$$\varphi_{0,k}(s) = \left(\frac{1 - \cos\theta}{\pi}\right)^{1/4} e^{-i\zeta} e^{-(1 - \cos\theta)(s - r_{\rm cl}\cot\theta)^2/2} e^{-is[k + p_{\rm cl}\tan(\theta/2)]}$$
(C.3.67)

and

$$\varphi_{1,k}(s) = -\left(\frac{1-\cos\theta}{\pi}\right)^{1/4} e^{-i\zeta} e^{-(1-\cos\theta)(s-r_{cl}\cot\theta)^{2}/2} e^{-is[k+p_{cl}\tan(\theta/2)]} \cdot \frac{\sqrt{2(1-\cos\theta)}\left[s-r_{cl}\cot\theta+iL\right]}{\sqrt{2L^{2}(1-\cos\theta)+1}}.$$
 (C.3.68)

Both states are related by

$$\left|\varphi_{1,k}\right\rangle_{\rm S} = -\sqrt{2} \sqrt{\frac{\left\langle\phi_{0,k} \middle|\phi_{0,k}\right\rangle_{\rm S}}{\left\langle\phi_{1,k} \middle|\phi_{1,k}\right\rangle_{\rm S}}} \tan\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) \left(\hat{s} - r_{\rm cl}\cot\theta + i\mathbf{L}\right) \left|\varphi_{0,k}\right\rangle_{\rm S} \tag{C.3.69}$$

$$= -\sqrt{\frac{2(1-\cos\theta)}{2L^2(1-\cos\theta)+1}} \left(\hat{s} - r_{\rm cl}\cot\theta + iL\right) \left|\varphi_{0,k}\right\rangle_{\rm S}.$$
 (C.3.70)

and, thus, the n = 1 pure state density reads

$$\left|\varphi_{1,k}\right\rangle\!\left\langle\varphi_{1,k}\right|_{\mathsf{S}} = \frac{2(1-\cos\theta)}{2\mathsf{L}^{2}(1-\cos\theta)+1}\left(\hat{s}-r_{\mathsf{cl}}\cot\theta+i\mathsf{L}\right)\left|\varphi_{0,k}\right\rangle\!\left\langle\varphi_{0,k}\right|_{\mathsf{S}}\left(\hat{s}-r_{\mathsf{cl}}\cot\theta-i\mathsf{L}\right).$$
(C.3.71)

#### C.3.5 Effective system potential

As mentioned in the main text, we only consider the case  $|\Psi\rangle = |\Psi_{n,k}\rangle$  for simplicity, but superpositions of different  $|\Psi_{n,k}\rangle$  allow for analytical calculations as well. The effective system potential features the term

$$\langle \chi | \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\Psi} | \chi \rangle_{C} = \underbrace{-\frac{\sin(2\theta)}{2}}_{=-\sin\theta\cos\theta} \hat{s} \langle \chi | \hat{r} \hat{P}_{\Psi} | \chi \rangle_{C}$$
(C.3.72)

and its Hermitian conjugate  $\langle \chi | \hat{P}_{\Psi} \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}$ . Specifically, one needs to determine

$$\sin(2\theta) \langle s \otimes r | \hat{r} | \Psi_{n,k} \rangle \propto \frac{r \sin(2\theta)}{\sqrt{2^{n+1}n!}} H_n (r \cos \theta - s \sin \theta)$$

$$= \frac{2 \sin \theta \cos \theta}{\sqrt{2^{n+1}n!} \cos \theta} (r \cos \theta - s \sin \theta + s \sin \theta) H_n (r \cos \theta - s \sin \theta).$$
(C.3.73)
(C.3.74)

Using the recurrence relation (B.1.2) helps us to express the term from above as

$$\sin(2\theta)\langle s\otimes r|\hat{r}|\Psi_{n,k}\rangle \propto \frac{2\sin\theta}{\sqrt{2^{n+1}n!}} \left[\frac{1}{2}H_{n+1}(r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta) + nH_{n-1}(r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta)\right]$$

126

$$+\frac{2s\sin^2\theta}{\sqrt{2^{n+1}n!}} \cdot H_n(r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta)$$
(C.3.75)  
$$= \sin\theta \left[\frac{\sqrt{2(n+1)}}{\sqrt{2^{n+2}(n+1)!}} H_{n+1}(r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta) + \frac{\sqrt{2n}}{\sqrt{2^n(n-1)!}} H_{n-1}(r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta) \right]$$
$$+\frac{2s\sin^2\theta}{\sqrt{2^{n+1}n!}} \cdot H_n(r\cos\theta - s\sin\theta)$$
(C.3.76)

and it follows that

$$\sin(2\theta)\left\langle s \otimes r \left| \hat{r} \right| \Psi_{n,k} \right\rangle = \sqrt{2(n+1)} \sin \theta \Psi_{n+1,k}(r,s) + \sqrt{2n} \sin \theta \Psi_{n-1,k}(r,s) + 2s \sin^2 \theta \Psi_{n,k}(r,s).$$
(C.3.77)

Utilizing this result in the bra-ket notation

$$\sin(2\theta)\,\hat{r}\,\left|\Psi_{n,k}\right\rangle = \sqrt{2(n+1)}\sin\theta\,\left|\Psi_{n+1,k}\right\rangle + \sqrt{2n}\sin\theta\,\left|\Psi_{n-1,k}\right\rangle + 2\sin^2\theta\,\hat{s}\,\left|\Psi_{n,k}\right\rangle,\tag{C.3.78}$$

we find the essential term

$$\langle \chi | \hat{V} | \Psi_{n,k} \rangle_{\mathsf{C}} = -\frac{\sin(2\theta)}{2} \hat{s} \langle \chi | \hat{r} | \Psi_{n,k} \rangle_{\mathsf{C}}$$

$$= -\sqrt{\frac{(n+1)}{2}} (\sin \theta \, \hat{s}) | \phi_{n+1,k} \rangle_{\mathsf{S}} - \sqrt{\frac{n}{2}} (\sin \theta \, \hat{s}) | \phi_{n-1,k} \rangle_{\mathsf{S}}$$

$$- (\sin \theta \, \hat{s})^2 | \phi_{n,k} \rangle_{\mathsf{S}} .$$

$$(C.3.79)$$

Instead of using three different system states, we use the recurrence relation (C.3.27) to express one of them in terms of the other two, i.e.,

$$-\sqrt{\frac{(n+1)}{2}} (\sin\theta\,\hat{s}) \left| \phi_{n+1,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = (1 - \cos\theta) \left\{ \hat{s} \left( \hat{s} - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot\theta + i\mathrm{L} \right) \left| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} + \sqrt{\frac{n}{2}} \tan\frac{\theta}{2} \hat{s} \left| \phi_{n-1,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \right\}.$$
(C.3.81)

It reduces the previous expression to a form with only two system states, namely

$$\begin{split} \left\langle \chi \left| \hat{V} \right| \Psi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{C}} &= -\sqrt{\frac{n}{2}} \sin \theta \, \hat{s} \left| \phi_{n-1,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} - \sin^{2} \theta \, \hat{s}^{2} \left| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \\ &+ \sin \theta \, \hat{s} \left\{ \tan \left( \frac{\theta}{2} \right) \left( \hat{s} - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta + i \mathrm{L} \right) \left| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \right. \\ &+ \sqrt{\frac{n}{2}} \tan^{2} \left( \frac{\theta}{2} \right) \left| \phi_{n-1,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \right\} \\ &= - \left\{ \underbrace{1 - \tan^{2} \left( \frac{\theta}{2} \right)}_{=2 \cot \theta (1 - \cos \theta)} \sqrt{\frac{n}{2}} \, \hat{s} \left| \phi_{n-1,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \\ &- \left\{ \underbrace{\sin^{2} \theta}_{=1 - \cos^{2} \theta} \, \hat{s}^{2} - \underbrace{\tan \left( \frac{\theta}{2} \right) \sin \theta}_{=1 - \cos \theta} \, \hat{s} \left( \hat{s} - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta + i \mathrm{L} \right) \right\} \left| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \end{split}$$
(C.3.82)  
$$&= -\sqrt{2n} \cot \theta (1 - \cos \theta) \, \hat{s} \left| \phi_{n-1,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \end{split}$$

$$-(1-\cos\theta)\left\{\cos\theta\,\hat{s}^{2} + \left(r_{cl}\cot\theta - i\mathsf{L}\right)\hat{s}\right\} \left|\phi_{n,k}\right\rangle_{S} \qquad (C.3.84)$$

$$= -(1-\cos\theta)\left[\left\{\cos\theta\,\hat{s}^{2} + \left(r_{cl}\cot\theta - i\mathsf{L}\right)\hat{s}\right\} \left|\phi_{n,k}\right\rangle_{S} + \sqrt{2n}\cot\theta\,\hat{s}\left|\phi_{n-1,k}\right\rangle_{S}\right] \qquad (C.3.85)$$

$$= -(1-\cos\theta)\hat{s}\left[\left\{\cos\theta\,\hat{s} + r_{cl}\cot\theta - i\mathsf{L}\right\} \left|\phi_{n,k}\right\rangle_{S} + \sqrt{2n}\cot\theta\,\left|\phi_{n-1,k}\right\rangle_{S}\right] \qquad (C.3.86)$$

$$= -\underbrace{(1-\cos\theta)\cot\theta}_{=\tan(\theta/2)\cos\theta}\hat{s}\left[\left\{\sin\theta\,\hat{s} + r_{cl} - i\mathsf{L}\tan\theta\right\} \left|\phi_{n,k}\right\rangle_{S} + \sqrt{2n}\left|\phi_{n-1,k}\right\rangle_{S}\right] \qquad (C.3.87)$$

Moreover, another useful form exists for the term  $\langle \chi | \hat{V} | \Psi_{n,k} \rangle_{C}$  and is based on the momentum operator relation

$$\left[r_{\rm cl}\cos\theta - i\frac{\sin\theta}{1-\cos\theta}(\hat{p}_s + \mathsf{M})\right] \left|\phi_{n,k}\right\rangle_{\mathsf{S}} = \sin\theta\,\hat{s}\left|\phi_{n,k}\right\rangle_{\mathsf{S}} + \sqrt{2n}\left|\phi_{n-1,k}\right\rangle_{\mathsf{S}},\qquad(C.3.88)$$

which is given in Section  $C_{.3.2}$ . Thus, the crucial term for the effective system potential also reads

$$\langle \chi | \hat{V} | \Psi_{n,k} \rangle_{C} = -(1 - \cos \theta) \cot \theta \, \hat{s} \left[ \frac{-i \sin \theta}{1 - \cos \theta} (\hat{p}_{s} + \mathsf{M}) | \phi_{n,k} \rangle_{S} \right]$$

$$+ \left\{ r_{cl} (1 + \cos \theta) - i \mathsf{L} \tan \theta \right\} | \phi_{n,k} \rangle_{S} \right]$$

$$= -\hat{s} \left[ -i \cos \theta (\hat{p}_{s} + \mathsf{M}) + \left\{ r_{cl} \sin \theta \cos \theta - i \mathsf{L} (1 - \cos \theta) \right\} \right] | \phi_{n,k} \rangle_{S}$$

$$(C.3.90)$$

$$= -\hat{s} \left[ r_{cl} \sin \theta \cos \theta - i \left\{ \cos \theta (\hat{p}_s + M) + L(1 - \cos \theta) \right\} \right] \left| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{S} \quad (C.3.91)$$

$$= \left[\underbrace{-\hat{s} r_{\rm cl} \frac{\sin(2\theta)}{2}}_{=\langle \chi | \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}} + i \, \hat{s} \left\{ \cos \theta \, \hat{p}_s + k + p_{\rm cl} \sin \theta \right\} \right] \left| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\rm S} \,. \tag{C.3.92}$$

Interestingly, we are able to find a formulation in which  $\langle \chi | \hat{V} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C}$  appears as part of the effective system potential. Employing the alternative form (C.3.92), the additional scalar Re *a* in the effective potential can be efficiently calculated to yield

$$\operatorname{Re} a = \operatorname{Re} \left\{ \frac{\left\langle \Psi_{n,k} \middle| \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\chi} \middle| \Psi_{n,k} \right\rangle}{\left\langle \Psi_{n,k} \middle| \hat{P}_{\chi} \middle| \Psi_{n,k} \right\rangle} \right\} = \operatorname{Re} \left\{ \frac{\left\langle \Psi_{n,k} \middle| \hat{P}_{\chi} \hat{V} \middle| \Psi_{n,k} \right\rangle}{\left\langle \Psi_{n,k} \middle| \hat{P}_{\chi} \middle| \Psi_{n,k} \right\rangle} \right\}$$

$$= \frac{1}{\left\langle \phi_{n,k} \middle| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}} \operatorname{Re} \left\{ -r_{\mathrm{cl}} \frac{\sin(2\theta)}{2} \left\langle \phi_{n,k} \middle| \hat{s} \middle| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} + \underbrace{i(k + p_{\mathrm{cl}} \sin \theta) \left\langle \phi_{n,k} \middle| \hat{s} \middle| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}}_{\in i\mathbb{R}}$$

$$+ i \cos \theta \left\langle \phi_{n,k} \middle| \hat{s} \hat{p}_{s} \middle| \phi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \right\}$$

$$(C.3.93)$$

$$=\frac{1}{\left\langle\phi_{n,k}\middle|\phi_{n,k}\right\rangle_{S}}\operatorname{Re}\left\{-r_{cl}\frac{\sin(2\theta)}{2}\left\langle\phi_{n,k}\middle|\hat{s}\middle|\phi_{n,k}\right\rangle_{S}+\frac{i}{2}\cos\theta\left\langle\phi_{n,k}\middle|\underbrace{\left(\hat{s}\hat{p}_{s}-\hat{p}_{s}\hat{s}\right)}_{=i}\middle|\phi_{n,k}\right\rangle_{S}\right\}$$
(C.3.95)

$$= -r_{\rm cl} \frac{\sin(2\theta)}{2} \underbrace{\left\langle \varphi_{n,k} \middle| \hat{s} \middle| \varphi_{n,k} \right\rangle_{\rm S}}_{=r_{\rm cl} \cot \theta} - \frac{\cos \theta}{2}$$
(C.3.96)

$$= -r_{\rm cl}^2 \cos^2 \theta - \frac{\cos \theta}{2} \tag{C.3.97}$$

regardless of the values of n and k. Substituting the aforementioned results into the general form (3.1.48) for the effective system potential leads to

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S} = -r_{\rm cl} \frac{\sin(2\theta)}{2} \left( \hat{P}_{\varphi} \,\hat{s} + \hat{s} \,\hat{P}_{\varphi} \right) + \left( r_{\rm cl}^2 \cos^2 \theta + \frac{\cos \theta}{2} \right) + i \left[ \hat{s} \left( \cos \theta \,\hat{p}_s + k + p_{\rm cl} \sin \theta \right) \hat{P}_{\varphi} - \hat{P}_{\varphi} \left( \cos \theta \,\hat{p}_s + k + p_{\rm cl} \sin \theta \right) \hat{s} \right]$$
(C.3.98)

or

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S} = -r_{\rm cl} \frac{\sin(2\theta)}{2} \left( \hat{P}_{\varphi} \,\hat{s} + \hat{s} \,\hat{P}_{\varphi} \right) + \left( r_{\rm cl}^2 \cos^2 \theta + \frac{\cos \theta}{2} \right) - \cos \theta \,\hat{P}_{\varphi} + i \left[ \hat{s} \left( \cos \theta \,\hat{p}_s + k + p_{\rm cl} \sin \theta \right), \hat{P}_{\varphi} \right]$$
(C.3.99)  
$$\frac{\sin(2\theta)}{2} \left( \hat{\rho}_{\varphi} + e^{-\frac{1}{2}} \hat{\rho}_{\varphi} \right) - \left( e^{-\frac{1}{2}} \hat{\rho}_{\varphi} - \frac{\cos \theta}{2} \right) = e^{-\frac{1}{2}} \hat{\rho}_{\varphi}$$

$$= -r_{\rm cl} \frac{\sin(2\theta)}{2} \left( \hat{P}_{\varphi} \,\hat{s} + \hat{s} \,\hat{P}_{\varphi} \right) + \left( r_{\rm cl}^2 \cos^2 \theta + \frac{\cos \theta}{2} \right) - \cos \theta \hat{P}_{\varphi} + i \left( k + p_{\rm cl} \sin \theta \right) \left[ \hat{s}, \hat{P}_{\varphi} \right] + \frac{i}{2} \cos \theta \left[ \left( \hat{s} \,\hat{p}_s + \hat{p}_s \,\hat{s} \right), \hat{P}_{\varphi} \right]$$
(C.3.100)

with  $[\hat{s}, (\cos\theta \hat{p}_s + k + p_{cl}\sin\theta)] = i\cos\theta$ . Applied to the system state, we find

$$\hat{V}_{S} |\varphi_{n,k}\rangle_{S} = \left\{ -r_{cl} \frac{\sin(2\theta)}{2} \hat{s} - \frac{\cos\theta}{2} + i\left(k + p_{cl}\sin\theta\right) \left[\hat{s}, \hat{P}_{\varphi}\right] + i\cos\theta \left[ \left(\hat{s}\,\hat{p}_{s} + \hat{p}_{s}\,\hat{s}\right), \hat{P}_{\varphi} \right] \right\} |\varphi_{n,k}\rangle_{S}, \qquad (C.3.101)$$

expressed in a way that preserves Hermiticity.

Without the use of the momentum operator, the effective system potential reads

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S} = -\tan\frac{\theta}{2}\cos\theta \left[ \hat{s} \left(\sin\theta\,\hat{s} + r_{\rm cl} - i\,\mathrm{L}\,\tan\theta\right) \hat{P}_{\varphi} + \hat{P}_{\varphi} \left(\sin\theta\,\hat{s} + r_{\rm cl} + i\,\mathrm{L}\,\tan\theta\right) \hat{s} + \sqrt{2n} \left\{ \hat{s} \frac{|\phi_{n-1,k}\rangle\langle\phi_{n,k}|_{\rm S}}{\langle\phi_{n,k}|\phi_{n,k}\rangle_{\rm S}} + \frac{|\phi_{n,k}\rangle\langle\phi_{n-1,k}|_{\rm S}}{\langle\phi_{n,k}|\phi_{n,k}\rangle_{\rm S}} \hat{s} \right\} \right] - \operatorname{Re} a.$$
(C.3.102)

In particular, the main text features the case n = 1, for which we find

$$\langle \chi | \hat{V} \hat{P}_{\Psi} | \chi \rangle_{C} = 2 \tan^{2} \left( \frac{\theta}{2} \right) \hat{s} \left[ \cos \theta - (1 - \cos \theta) \left( \cos \theta \, \hat{s} + r_{cl} \cot \theta - i L \right) \right]$$
$$\cdot \left( \hat{s} - r_{cl} \cot \theta + i L \right) \left[ \left| \phi_{0,k} \right\rangle \left\langle \phi_{0,k} \right|_{S} \left( \hat{s} - r_{cl} \cot \theta - i L \right) \right] \right]$$
(C.3.103)

with the recurrence relation (C.3.27). This term allows us to obtain the position representation

$$\left\langle s \left| \hat{V}_{S} \right| s' \right\rangle_{S} = \frac{\left\langle s, \chi \left| \left\{ \hat{V}, \hat{P}_{\Psi} \right\} \right| s', \chi \right\rangle}{\left\langle \phi_{1,k} \right| \phi_{1,k} \right\rangle_{S}} - \operatorname{Re} a \delta(s-s')$$
(C.3.104)

129

$$\begin{split} &= 2 \tan^2 \left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) \frac{\left\langle \phi_{0,k} \middle| \phi_{0,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}}{\left\langle \phi_{1,k} \middle| \phi_{1,k} \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}}} \\ &= (1 - \cos \theta)/(2L^2(1 - \cos \theta) + 1) \\ &\cdot \left\{ s \left[ \cos \theta - (1 - \cos \theta) \left( \cos \theta s + r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta - i \mathrm{L} \right) \left( s - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta + i \mathrm{L} \right) \right] \right\} \\ &\cdot \left( s' - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta - i \mathrm{L} \right) + \left( s - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta + i \mathrm{L} \right) s' \left[ \cos \theta - (1 - \cos \theta) \right] \\ &\cdot \left( \cos \theta s' + r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta + i \mathrm{L} \right) \left( s' - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta - i \mathrm{L} \right) \right] \right\} \\ &- \operatorname{Re} a \delta(s - s') \quad (C.3.105) \\ &= \frac{2(1 - \cos \theta)}{2L^2(1 - \cos \theta) + 1} \left\langle s \middle| \hat{P}_{\varphi_0} \middle| s' \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \left\{ \cos \theta \left[ 2ss' - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta (s + s') - i \mathrm{L}(s - s') \right] \\ &- (1 - \cos \theta) \left[ s \left( \cos \theta s + r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta - i \mathrm{L} \right) \left( s - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta + i \mathrm{L} \right) \\ &\cdot \left( s' - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta - i \mathrm{L} \right) \\ &+ \left( s - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta + i \mathrm{L} \right) s' \left( \cos \theta s' + r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta + i \mathrm{L} \right) \left( s' - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta - i \mathrm{L} \right) \\ &+ \left( s - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta + i \mathrm{L} \right) s' \left( \cos \theta s' + r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta + i \mathrm{L} \right) \left( s' - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta - i \mathrm{L} \right) \\ &+ \left( s - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta + i \mathrm{L} \right) s' \left( \cos \theta s' + r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta + i \mathrm{L} \right) \left( s' - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta - i \mathrm{L} \right) \\ &= \frac{2(1 - \cos \theta)}{2L^2(1 - \cos \theta) + 1} \left\langle s \middle| \hat{P}_{\varphi_0} \middle| s' \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \left\{ \cos \theta \left[ 2ss' - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta - i \mathrm{L} \right) \right] \right\} \\ &- \operatorname{Re} a \delta(s - s') \quad (C.3.106) \\ &= \frac{2(1 - \cos \theta)}{2L^2(1 - \cos \theta) + 1} \left\langle s \middle| \hat{P}_{\varphi_0} \middle| s' \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} \left\{ \cos \theta \left[ 2ss' - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta (s + s') - i \mathrm{L} (s - s') \right] \\ &- (1 - \cos \theta) \left( s - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta + i \mathrm{L} \right) \left( s' - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta (s + s') - i \mathrm{L} (s - s') \right) \\ &+ r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot \theta (s + s') - i \mathrm{L} (s - s') \right] \right\} - \operatorname{Re} a \delta(s - s') \quad (C.3.107) \end{aligned}$$

of  $\hat{V}_{S}$ . As a last step, we use the n = 0 projector

$$\left\langle s \left| \hat{P}_{\varphi_0} \right| s' \right\rangle_{\mathrm{S}} = \sqrt{\frac{1 - \cos\theta}{\pi}} e^{-(1 - \cos\theta) \left[ (s - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot\theta)^2 + (s' - r_{\mathrm{cl}} \cot\theta)^2 \right]/2} e^{-i(s - s') \mathsf{M}} \tag{C.3.108}$$

in position basis in order to derive the final expression

$$\left\langle s \left| \hat{V}_{S} \right| s' \right\rangle_{S} = \frac{2\sqrt{1 - \cos\theta}^{3}}{\sqrt{\pi}(2L^{2}(1 - \cos\theta) + 1)} e^{-(1 - \cos\theta) \left[ (s - r_{cl}\cot\theta)^{2} + (s' - r_{cl}\cot\theta)^{2} \right] / 2} e^{-i(s - s')M} \cdot \left\{ \cos\theta \left[ 2ss' - r_{cl}\cot\theta(s + s') - iL(s - s') \right] - (1 - \cos\theta) \cdot \left( s - r_{cl}\cot\theta + iL \right) \left( s' - r_{cl}\cot\theta - iL \right) \left[ \cos\theta(s^{2} + s'^{2}) + r_{cl}\cot\theta(s + s') - iL(s - s') \right] \right\} - \operatorname{Re} a\delta(s - s').$$
(C.3.109)

## Appendix D

# Atomic units

For a simplification of the analytical treatment of problems in atomic and molecular physics, atomic units are often employed. They are based on setting the important typical scales to unity and, therefore, provide means for dimensionless numerical calculations. A list of the essential constants is shown in Table **D**.1

Quantity	Atomic units	SI units
Bohr radius $a_0$	1	$5.29 \times 10^{-11} \mathrm{m}$
Reduced Planck's constant $\hbar$	1	$1.06 \times 10^{-34} \mathrm{J}$
Electron mass $m_e a_0$	1	$9.10  imes 10^{-31}$ kg
Electric charge $ e $	1	$1.60 \times 10^{-16} \mathrm{C}$
Vacuum permittivity $\epsilon_0$	$1/4\pi$	$8.85 \times 10^{-12} \mathrm{F/m}$
Vacuum speed of light $c_{\text{light}}$	137.0	$3 \times 10^8 \text{ m/s}$

**Table D.1** – The four most relevant constants of atomic physics define the atomic unit system and their value is fixed to unity. Two additional frequently occurring constants are also shown. In addition, the last column features the corresponding SI units for all considered quantities [183].

## Appendix E

## Age operator

## E.1 Original age operator

The subsequent treatment is a summary of the content of Ref. [188]. Instead of following the pedagogical derivation in the original publication, we only present the results, for which Planck's reduced constant  $\hbar$  appears explicitly. Matching the presentation in Ref. [188], *t* is exclusively used in this appendix, instead of  $\lambda$ .

#### E.1.1 Definition

For simplicity, we assume non-degenerate energy-levels and set the ground state energy  $E_0 = 0$  to zero. The number L + 1 of physically accessible or essential states during the whole dynamics of a system is the sum of all energy levels that are populated at some point of time [188]. All these energy states are denoted by  $|E_k\rangle$  in order of increasing energy, and the corresponding time-independent Hamiltonian shall be

$$\hat{H}_L = \sum_{k=0}^{L} E_k |E_k\rangle \langle E_k| .$$
(E.1.1)

This form derives from the general Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}$  through projection into the subspace spanned by  $\{|E_k\rangle\}$ , namely  $\hat{H}_L = \hat{P}_L \hat{H} \hat{P}_L$  with projectors  $\hat{P}_L \equiv \sum_{k=0}^L |E_k\rangle\langle E_k|$ . An essential element of Pegg's derivation constitutes the (smallest) time period *T* after which any state returns to its initial state. In order to determine this period, we assume all energy ratio to be rational numbers, such that

$$\frac{E_k}{E_1} = \frac{C_k}{B_k} \tag{E.1.2}$$

features the coprime integers  $B_k$  and  $C_k$ , which do not possess a common factor. The lowest common multiple of all  $B_k$  shall be denoted by  $r_1$  and one finds

$$T = r_1 \cdot \frac{2\pi\hbar}{E_1} \,. \tag{E.1.3}$$

Any operator tracking the evolution must necessarily respect this inherent periodicity. Pegg defines the operator

$$\hat{\alpha}(\alpha_0) \equiv \frac{1}{T} \int_{\alpha_0}^{\alpha_0 + T} \mathrm{d}\alpha \,\alpha \,|\overline{\alpha}\rangle \langle \overline{\alpha}| \tag{E.1.4}$$

for some initial  $\alpha_0$  and the non-orthogonal vectors

$$|\overline{\alpha}\rangle \equiv \sum_{k=0}^{L} \exp\left(-\frac{iE_k\alpha}{\hbar}\right) |E_k\rangle , \qquad (E.1.5)$$

which also provide a resolution of identity in the effective space of essential states, i.e.,

$$\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{L} = \hat{P}_{L} \hat{\mathbb{1}} \hat{P}_{L} = \int_{\alpha_{0}}^{\alpha_{0}+T} \frac{\mathrm{d}\alpha}{T} |\overline{\alpha}\rangle \langle \overline{\alpha} | .$$
(E.1.6)

The vectors  $|\overline{\alpha}\rangle$  correspond to unnormalized states with a uniform distribution across all accessible energy levels and form an overcomplete basis, similar to coherent states. For completeness, we provide the normalized version  $|\alpha\rangle = |\overline{\alpha}\rangle / \sqrt{L+1}$  as well.

#### E.1.2 Age of a quantum state

Subsequently, the "age" of a state  $|\psi(t)\rangle = \sum_{k=0}^{L} c_k \exp(-itE_k/\hbar) |E_k\rangle$  is defined [188] as

$$\langle \hat{\alpha}(\alpha_0) \rangle(t) \equiv \langle \psi(t) | \hat{\alpha}(\alpha_0) | \psi(t) \rangle$$

$$\equiv \int_{-\infty}^{\alpha_0 + T} d\alpha \, \alpha \, P(\alpha, t)$$
(E.1.8)

with the time-dependent probability

 $\int_{\alpha_0}$ 

$$P(\alpha, t) \equiv \frac{1}{T} |\langle \psi(t) | \overline{\alpha} \rangle|^2.$$
(E.1.9)

Its rate of change reads

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\langle\hat{\alpha}(\alpha_0)\rangle(t)}{\mathrm{d}t} = \frac{i}{\hbar}\langle\psi(t)| \left[\hat{H}_L, \hat{\alpha}(\alpha_0)\right] |\psi(t)\rangle, \qquad (E.1.10)$$

in which the commutator has the form

$$\left[\hat{H}_{L},\hat{\alpha}(\alpha_{0})\right] = i\hbar\left(|\overline{\alpha}_{0}\rangle\langle\overline{\alpha}_{0}| - \hat{\mathbb{1}}_{L}\right)$$
(E.1.11)

and, thus, is close to the desired commutation relation for a sought-after time operator. The right-hand side vanishes under the trace operation, as it should for commutators of operators in finite-dimensional Hilbert spaces. Consequently, rate (E.1.10) becomes

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\langle\hat{a}(\alpha_0)\rangle(t)}{\mathrm{d}t} = 1 - |\langle\overline{\alpha}_0|\psi(t)\rangle|^2 = 1 - TP(\alpha_0, t). \tag{E.1.12}$$

Due to the inherent periodic nature of these quantum states, the age must be cyclic as well and, therefore, returns to previous values during the course of its evolution. The last term in Eq. (E.1.12) ensures this behavior. For an illustration, we consider a harmonic oscillator with frequency  $\omega$  which is energy restricted up to a certain energy eigenstate  $|n = n_{\text{max}}\rangle \equiv |n = L\rangle$ . Every state of a harmonic oscillator returns to its initial value after  $T = 2\pi/\omega$ , because all energy levels are equidistant. Choosing the initial state  $|\psi(0)\rangle = |\overline{\alpha} = 0\rangle/\sqrt{L+1}$ , we find

$$TP(\alpha_0, t) = \left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{L+1}} \left( \sum_{m=0}^{L} \langle m | e^{i\omega n\alpha_0} \right) \cdot \left( \sum_{n=0}^{L} e^{-i\omega nt} e^{-i\omega t/2} | n \rangle \right) \right|^2$$
(E.1.13)

$$= \frac{1}{L+1} \left| \frac{1 - e^{i\omega(L+1)(\alpha_0 - t)}}{1 - e^{i\omega(\alpha_0 - t)}} \right|^2$$
(E.1.14)

$$= \frac{1}{L+1} \cdot \frac{1 - \cos[\omega(L+1)(t-\alpha_0)]}{1 - \cos[\omega(t-\alpha_0)]},$$
 (E.1.15)



**Figure E.1** – For a harmonic oscillator, the rate (E.1.12) and the age (E.1.8) are shown in the upper and lower panel, respectively. Here, the initial state consists of an equally weighted superposition of the lowest L + 1 energy eigenstates, such that  $|\psi(0)\rangle = |\alpha_0\rangle$ . The parameters are L = 2 (orange), L = 10 (red), L = 100 (blue),  $\alpha_0 = 0$  and  $\omega = 1$  in atomic units (Appendix D).

which is finite for  $t = \alpha_0$ , i.e.,  $TP(\alpha_0, t = \alpha_0) = L + 1$ . This already indicates that the rate  $d\langle \hat{\alpha}(\alpha_0) \rangle(t)/dt \Big|_{t=\alpha_0} = -L$  equals a large negative value at  $t = \alpha_0$ . For  $\alpha_0 = 0$ , the initial age at t = 0 has the analytic expression

$$\frac{d\langle \hat{a}(\alpha_0 = 0) \rangle}{dt} \Big|_{t=0} \stackrel{x=\alpha\omega}{=} \frac{T}{(2\pi)^2 (L+1)} \underbrace{\int_0^{2\pi} dx \, x \frac{1 - \cos[(L+1)x]}{1 - \cos x}}_{=(L+1)2\pi^2}$$
(E.1.16)  
$$= \frac{T}{2}$$
(E.1.17)

In Figure E.1, the age and its rate of change are presented for two effective dimensions L.

### E.1.3 Uncertainty relation

Pegg has shown [188] that age and energy, by means of the Hamiltonian, have the uncertainty relation

$$(\Delta E)^{2} (\Delta \alpha)^{2} \geq \left| \langle \psi | \left( \hat{H}_{L} - \left\langle \hat{H}_{L} \right\rangle \right) \left( \hat{\alpha}(\alpha_{0}) - \left\langle \hat{\alpha}(\alpha_{0}) \right\rangle \right) | \psi \rangle \right|^{2}$$
(E.1.18)

$$= \frac{1}{4} \left| \left\langle \left[ \hat{H}_{L}, \hat{\alpha}(\alpha_{0}) \right] \right\rangle \right|^{2} + \left[ \frac{1}{2} \left\langle \left\{ \hat{H}_{L}, \hat{\alpha}(\alpha_{0}) \right\}_{+} \right\rangle - \left\langle \hat{H}_{L} \right\rangle \left\langle \hat{\alpha}(\alpha_{0}) \right\rangle \right]^{2}$$
(E.1.19)

$$\geq \frac{\hbar^2}{4} \Big( 1 - |\langle \overline{\alpha}_0 | \psi \rangle|^2 \Big). \tag{E.1.20}$$

The variances are defined as  $(\Delta E)^2 = \operatorname{Var}_{\psi}(\hat{H}_L)$  and  $(\Delta \alpha)^2 = \int_{\alpha_0}^{\alpha_0+T} d\alpha P(\alpha, t) (\alpha - \langle \hat{\alpha}(\alpha_0) \rangle)^2$ in Ref. [188]. The second relation denotes the variance of the classical probability distribution  $P(\alpha, t)$ . In contrast, the variance  $\operatorname{Var}_{\psi}[\hat{\alpha}(\alpha_0)]$  does not equal  $(\Delta \alpha)^2$ , due to the non-orthogonality of the  $|\overline{\alpha}\rangle$ 's, but can be used in the same inequality instead of  $(\Delta \alpha)^2$ . As argued in Sec. 3.1.9 and with the relation given in footnote 3 on page 52, the uncertainty relation for mixed states  $\hat{\rho}$  reads

$$\operatorname{Var}_{\hat{\rho}}(\hat{H}_{L}) \cdot \operatorname{Var}_{\hat{\rho}}[\hat{\alpha}(\alpha_{0})] \geq \left| \operatorname{tr} \left[ \hat{\rho} \left( \hat{H}_{L} - \left\langle \hat{H}_{L} \right\rangle \right) \left( \hat{\alpha}(\alpha_{0}) - \left\langle \hat{\alpha}(\alpha_{0}) \right\rangle \right) \right] \right|^{2}$$
(E.1.21)

$$= \frac{1}{4} \left| \left\langle \left[ \hat{H}_{L}, \hat{\alpha}(\alpha_{0}) \right] \right\rangle \right|^{2} + \left[ \frac{1}{2} \left\langle \left\{ \hat{H}_{L}, \hat{\alpha}(\alpha_{0}) \right\}_{+} \right\rangle - \left\langle \hat{H}_{L} \right\rangle \left\langle \hat{\alpha}(\alpha_{0}) \right\rangle \right]^{2}$$
(E.1.22)

$$\geq \frac{\hbar^2}{4} \Big( 1 - \langle \overline{\alpha}_0 | \hat{\rho} | \overline{\alpha}_0 \rangle \Big) \tag{E.1.23}$$

with mean values  $\langle \hat{A} \rangle = tr(\hat{\rho}\hat{A})$ .

#### E.1.4 Classes of aging states

A drawback of Pegg's age operator is the uncertainty about which classes of states allow for a proper tracking by the age operator. Instead of doing an analytical investigation, we examine states for which the coefficients  $c_k \equiv r_k \exp(i\gamma_k)$  are randomly distributed. All magnitudes  $r_k$  are uniformly drawn from the interval [0, 1] and a subsequent division by  $\sum_k r_k$  ensures the state normalization. We consider two distinct states, which are characterized by the distribution of their phases. In particular, we either set all  $\gamma_k$  to zero or randomly draw them from a uniform distribution over the range  $[0, 2\pi]$ . The resulting rates and age values are shown in Figure E.2 and are compared to the previous result, for which all  $r_k$  are equal and all phases vanish. For purely positive real-valued coefficients, the rate has a smaller slope, but still displays linearly behavior. In contrast, the age operator fails to track the evolution of a state with completely random coefficients. To deal with such states, we propose a modified age operator, which relies on the autocorrelation function in the next section.

## E.2 Alternative age operator

### E.2.1 Definition

We have noted above that Pegg's  $|\alpha\rangle$  states correspond to time-evolved states with equal population on all accessible energy levels. Hence, the age operator  $\hat{\alpha}(\alpha_0)$  depends on a specific initial state. This insight motivates us to define the modified age operator

$$\hat{\alpha}_{\psi}(\alpha_0) \equiv \frac{1}{D_{\psi} T_{\psi}} \int_{\alpha_0}^{\alpha_0 + T_{\psi}} d\alpha \, \alpha \, |\psi(\alpha)\rangle \langle \psi(\alpha)| \tag{E.2.1}$$

with  $|\psi(\alpha)\rangle = \sum_m c_m \exp\left[-i\alpha E_m/\hbar\right] |E_m\rangle$  and an undetermined scaling factor  $D_{\psi}$ . The period  $T_{\psi}$  is the smallest time after which  $|\psi(t)\rangle$  returns to its initial state and we also define the corresponding frequency  $\Omega_{\psi} \equiv 2\pi/T_{\psi}$ , for which  $(E_k - E_m)/\Omega \in \mathbb{Z}$  for all k, m. There is no restriction on which  $c_m$  are allowed and, thus, we do not distinguish explicitly between populated and unpopulated levels. Without loss of generality, we assume all energy levels to be non-degenerate. Crucially, this modified age operator depends explicitly on the state  $|\psi(\alpha)\rangle$  and, thus, should only be applied in context of  $|\psi(t)\rangle$ . This seems quite restraining, but Pegg already noted [188] that his age operator depends on the state of the system via the number of accessible states. Moreover, we seek an operator that accurately tracks the evolution of a specific state and not a universal tracking operator.



**Figure E.2** – The rate of change (upper panel) and the age (lower panel) of harmonic oscillator states, restricted to the first L+1 = 101 energy levels, are displayed. All coefficients of the initial state  $|\psi(0)\rangle = \sum_{k=0}^{L} c_k |E_k\rangle$  are randomly drawn according to the procedure given in Section E.1.4. While the red line corresponds to positive real-valued  $c_k \in \mathbb{R}_+$ , the orange line results from random complex variables  $c_k \in \mathbb{C}$ . For comparison, the previous results (blue line) for  $c_k = 1/\sqrt{L+1}$  are plotted as well. The values  $\alpha_0 = 0$  and  $\omega = 1$  in atomic units (Appendix D) are used, as in Figure E.1.

#### E.2.2 Age and rate

The mean value, or "modified age", reads

$$\langle \psi(t) | \hat{a}_{\psi}(\alpha_0) | \psi(t) \rangle = \frac{1}{D_{\psi} T_{\psi}} \int_{\alpha_0}^{\alpha_0 + T_{\psi}} d\alpha \, \alpha \, C_{\psi}(t - \alpha)$$
(E.2.2)

with the periodic and symmetric absolute squared autocorrelation function

$$C_{\psi}(t) \equiv |\langle \psi(0)|\psi(t)\rangle|^{2} = \left|\sum_{m} |a_{m}|^{2} e^{-itE_{m}/\hbar}\right|^{2} = C_{\psi}(-t) = C_{\psi}(t+kT_{\psi}) \qquad k \in \mathbb{Z}.$$
(E.2.3)

This quantity is non-negative and upper-bounded by unity. Not only is the commutation relation with the Hamiltonian crucial for the rate of change, but also for the uncertainty relation. For this reason, we commence with the calculation of the mean value

$$\langle \psi(t) | \left[ \hat{H}, \hat{\alpha}_{\psi}(\alpha_{0}) \right] | \psi(t) \rangle = \frac{1}{D_{\psi} T_{\psi}} \int_{\alpha_{0}}^{\alpha_{0} + T_{\psi}} d\alpha \, \alpha \, \mathrm{tr} \Big( |\psi(t)\rangle \langle \psi(t)| \left[ \hat{H}, |\psi(\alpha)\rangle \langle \psi(\alpha)| \right] \Big)$$
(E.2.4)

$$=\frac{i\hbar}{D_{\psi}T_{\psi}}\int_{\alpha_{0}}^{\alpha_{0}+T_{\psi}}\mathrm{d}\alpha\,\alpha\,\partial_{\alpha}C_{\psi}(\alpha-t) \tag{E.2.5}$$

$$=\frac{i\hbar}{D_{\psi}T_{\psi}}\left[\alpha C_{\psi}(\alpha-t)\Big|_{\alpha_{0}}^{\alpha_{0}+T_{\psi}}-\int_{\alpha_{0}}^{\alpha_{0}+T_{\psi}}\mathrm{d}\alpha C_{\psi}(\alpha-t)\right] \quad (E.2.6)$$

$$= \frac{i\hbar}{D_{\psi}T_{\psi}} \left[ (\alpha_0 + T_{\psi}) \underbrace{C_{\psi}(\alpha_0 + T_{\psi} - t)}_{=C_{\psi}(\alpha_0 - t)} - \alpha_0 C_{\psi}(\alpha_0 - t) - \int_{\alpha_0}^{\alpha_0 + T_{\psi}} d\alpha C_{\psi}(\alpha - t) \right]$$
(E.2.7)

$$= \frac{i\hbar}{D_{\psi}T_{\psi}} \left[ T_{\psi} C_{\psi}(\alpha_0 - t) - \int_{\alpha_0 + t}^{\alpha_0 + t + T_{\psi}} d\alpha C_{\psi}(\alpha) \right]$$
(E.2.8)

$$= \frac{-i\hbar}{D_{\psi}} \left[ \frac{1}{T_{\psi}} \int_{0}^{T_{\psi}} \mathrm{d}\alpha C_{\psi}(\alpha) - C_{\psi}(t - \alpha_{0}) \right].$$
(E.2.9)

The first term in squared brackets is the averaged autocorrelation function over one period and does not depend on *t*, whereas the second term typically remains small for  $\lambda \neq \alpha_0$ . In order to match the form of Pegg's version (E.1.12), we adopt the prefactor

$$D_{\psi} \equiv \frac{1}{T_{\psi}} \int_{0}^{T_{\psi}} d\alpha C_{\psi}(\alpha) = \sum_{k,m} |c_{k}|^{2} |c_{m}|^{2} \int_{0}^{T_{\psi}} \frac{\Omega_{\psi} d\alpha}{2\pi} e^{i\alpha(E_{m} - E_{k})}$$
(E.2.10)

$$\stackrel{\alpha \equiv \Omega_{\psi} x}{=} \sum_{k,m} |c_k|^2 |c_m|^2 \underbrace{\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} \mathrm{d}x \, e^{ix(E_m - E_k)/\Omega_{\psi}}}_{(\text{E.2.11})}$$

$$=\sum_{k}|c_{k}|^{4}, \qquad (E.2.12)$$

which represents an inverse participation ratio. This allows us to define the probability

$$P_{\psi}(\alpha,t) \equiv \frac{C_{\psi}(t-\alpha)}{\int_0^{T_{\psi}} \mathrm{d}x \, C_{\psi}(x)} = \frac{1}{D_{\psi}} |\langle \psi(t) | \psi(\alpha) \rangle|^2.$$
(E.2.13)

and to express the modified age as

$$\langle \psi(t) | \hat{\alpha}_{\psi}(\alpha_0) | \psi(t) \rangle = \int_{\alpha_0}^{\alpha_0 + T_{\psi}} d\alpha \, \alpha \, P_{\psi}(\alpha, t) \,. \tag{E.2.14}$$

In close analogy to Ref. [188], the mean value of the commutator with the Hamiltonian reads

$$\langle \psi(t) | \left[ \hat{H}, \hat{\alpha}_{\psi}(\alpha_0) \right] | \psi(t) \rangle = -i\hbar \left[ 1 - \frac{1}{D_{\psi}} C_{\psi}(t - \alpha_0) \right].$$
(E.2.15)

Such a relation suggests the commutator

$$\left[\hat{H}, \hat{\alpha}_{\psi}(\alpha_0)\right] \stackrel{?}{=} \hat{\mathbb{1}} - \frac{1}{D_{\psi}} |\psi(\alpha_0)\rangle \langle \psi(\alpha_0)|, \qquad (E.2.16)$$

which is a false statement however, as we show below. A direct evaluation of the commutator yields

$$\left[\hat{H}, \hat{\alpha}_{\psi}(\alpha_{0})\right] = \frac{1}{D_{\psi}T_{\psi}} \int_{\alpha_{0}}^{\alpha_{0}+T_{\psi}} d\alpha \, \alpha \left[\hat{H}, |\psi(\alpha)\rangle\langle\psi(\alpha)|\right]$$
(E.2.17)

$$=\frac{i\hbar}{D_{\psi}T_{\psi}}\int_{\alpha_{0}}^{\alpha_{0}+T_{\psi}}\mathrm{d}\alpha\,\alpha\,\partial_{\alpha}\,|\psi(\alpha)\rangle\!\langle\psi(\alpha)|\tag{E.2.18}$$
$$=\frac{i\hbar}{D_{\psi}T_{\psi}}\left[\alpha |\psi(\alpha)\rangle\langle\psi(\alpha)| \Big|_{\alpha_{0}}^{\alpha_{0}+T_{\psi}} - \int_{\alpha_{0}}^{\alpha_{0}+T_{\psi}} d\alpha |\psi(\alpha)\rangle\langle\psi(\alpha)|\right]$$
(E.2.19)

$$= \frac{i\hbar}{D_{\psi}T_{\psi}} \left[ (\alpha_0 + T_{\psi}) \underbrace{\left| \psi(\alpha_0 + T_{\psi}) \right\rangle \left\langle \psi(\alpha_0 + T_{\psi}) \right|}_{= |\psi(\alpha_0)\rangle \langle \psi(\alpha_0)|} - \alpha_0 \left| \psi(\alpha_0) \right\rangle \langle \psi(\alpha_0) \right| \right]$$

$$-\int_{\alpha_0}^{\alpha_0+r_{\psi}} \mathrm{d}\alpha \, |\psi(\alpha)\rangle\langle\psi(\alpha)| \, \right] \tag{E.2.20}$$

$$= \frac{i\hbar}{D_{\psi}T_{\psi}} \left[ T_{\psi} |\psi(\alpha_0)\rangle\langle\psi(\alpha_0)| - \int_{\alpha_0+t}^{\alpha_0+t+T_{\psi}} \mathrm{d}\alpha |\psi(\alpha)\rangle\langle\psi(\alpha)| \right]$$
(E.2.21)

$$= -i\hbar \left[ \frac{1}{D_{\psi}T_{\psi}} \int_{0}^{T_{\psi}} d\alpha |\psi(\alpha)\rangle \langle\psi(\alpha)| - \frac{1}{D_{\psi}} |\psi(\alpha_{0})\rangle \langle\psi(\alpha_{0})| \right].$$
(E.2.22)

We express the first term in brackets in the energy basis as

$$\frac{1}{D_{\psi}T_{\psi}}\int_{0}^{T_{\psi}} \mathrm{d}\alpha |\psi(\alpha)\rangle\langle\psi(\alpha)| \stackrel{\alpha \equiv \Omega_{\psi}x}{=} \frac{1}{D_{\psi}2\pi} \sum_{k,m} c_{k}c_{m}^{*} |E_{k}\rangle\langle E_{m}| \underbrace{\int_{0}^{2\pi} \mathrm{d}x \, e^{ix(E_{m}-E_{k})/\Omega}}_{=2\pi\delta_{km}}$$
(E.2.23)

$$=\frac{1}{D_{\psi}}\sum_{m}|c_{m}|^{2}|E_{m}\rangle\langle E_{m}|\neq\hat{1}$$
(E.2.24)

which yields the commutator

$$\left[\hat{H}, \hat{\alpha}_{\psi}(\alpha_{0})\right] = -i\hbar \left[\frac{1}{D_{\psi}} \sum_{m} |c_{m}|^{2} |E_{m}\rangle \langle E_{m}| - \frac{1}{D_{\psi}} |\psi(\alpha_{0})\rangle \langle \psi(\alpha_{0})|\right].$$
(E.2.25)

In any case, only mean values are important and the exact form of the operator does not matter. Lastly, we obtain Pegg's age operator  $\hat{\alpha}(\alpha_0)$  as a limiting case for  $|\psi(0)\rangle = \sum_{k=0}^{L} |E_k\rangle / \sqrt{L+1}$ . Figure E.3 provides a numerical example for a direct comparison with the original age operator.

#### E.2.3 Uncertainty relation

Using the results from above, the uncertainty relation becomes

$$\operatorname{Var}_{\psi}[\hat{H}] \cdot \operatorname{Var}_{\psi}[\hat{\alpha}_{\psi}(\alpha_{0})] \tag{E.2.26}$$

$$\geq \frac{1}{4} \left| \left\langle \left[ \hat{H}, \hat{\alpha}_{\psi}(\alpha_{0}) \right] \right\rangle \right|^{2} + \frac{1}{4} \left[ \left\langle \left\{ \hat{H}, \hat{\alpha}_{\psi}(\alpha_{0}) \right\}_{+} \right\rangle - 2 \left\langle \hat{H} \right\rangle \cdot \left\langle \hat{\alpha}_{\psi}(\alpha_{0}) \right\rangle \right]^{2} \right]^{2}$$
(E.2.27)

$$\geq \frac{\hbar^2}{4} \left( 1 - \frac{1}{D_{\psi}} C_{\psi}(t - \alpha_0) \right)^2 + \frac{1}{4} \left[ \left\langle \left\{ \hat{H}, \hat{\alpha}_{\psi}(\alpha_0) \right\}_+ \right\rangle - 2 \left\langle \hat{H} \right\rangle \cdot \left\langle \hat{\alpha}_{\psi}(\alpha_0) \right\rangle \right]^2 \right]$$
(E.2.28)

$$\geq \frac{\hbar^2}{4} \left( 1 - \frac{1}{D_{\psi}} C_{\psi}(t - \alpha_0) \right)^2.$$
 (E.2.29)

#### E.2.4 Mixed states

The previous treatment also works for mixed states  $\hat{\rho}(t)$  with the modified age operator

$$\hat{\alpha}_{\rho}(\alpha_0) \equiv \frac{1}{D_{\rho} T_{\rho}} \int_{\alpha_0}^{\alpha_0 + T_{\rho}} d\alpha \, \alpha \, \hat{\rho}(\alpha) \tag{E.2.30}$$



**Figure E.3** – Pegg's age operator (blue line) is compared to the modified age operator (E.2.1) (red line). For a harmonic oscillator restricted to its first L + 1 = 101 energy levels, the upper and lower panel show the rate of change and the age of a state  $|\psi(t)\rangle$ , respectively. Each complex coefficient  $c_k$  of the initial state  $|\psi(0)\rangle = \sum_{k=0}^{L} c_k |E_k\rangle$  is randomly drawn from the unit disc in the complex plane and later normalized, such that  $\langle \psi(0)|\psi(0)\rangle = 1$ . Identically to the previous numerical examples, the parameters are chosen as  $\alpha_0 = 0$  and  $\omega = 1$  in atomic units (Appendix D).

with  $i\hbar\partial_t \hat{\rho}(t) = [\hat{H}, \hat{\rho}(t)]$ . In the energy basis, the initial state reads

$$\hat{\rho}(0) = \sum_{m,n} b_{mn} |E_m\rangle\langle E_n| \tag{E.2.31}$$

with  $b_{mn} = b_{nm}^*$ . As a generalization of Eq. (E.2.2), the modified age is

$$\operatorname{tr}\left[\hat{\rho}(t)\,\hat{\alpha}_{\rho}(\alpha_{0})\right] = \frac{1}{D_{\rho}T_{\rho}} \int_{\alpha_{0}}^{\alpha_{0}+T_{\rho}} \mathrm{d}\alpha\,\alpha\,C_{\rho}(t-\alpha) \tag{E.2.32}$$

with the absolute squared periodic autocorrelation

$$C_{\rho}(t) \equiv \text{tr}\Big[\hat{\rho}(0)\hat{\rho}(t)\Big] = \sum_{m,n} |b_{mn}|^2 e^{-it(E_m - E_n)/\hbar}$$
(E.2.33)

$$=\frac{1}{2}\left[\sum_{m,n}|b_{mn}|^{2}e^{-it(E_{m}-E_{n})/\hbar}+\sum_{m,n}|b_{mn}|^{2}e^{-it(E_{m}-E_{n})/\hbar}\right]$$
(E.2.34)

$$=\frac{1}{2}\left[\sum_{m,n}|b_{mn}|^{2}e^{-it(E_{m}-E_{n})/\hbar}+\sum_{m,n}\underbrace{|b_{nm}|^{2}}_{=|b_{mn}|^{2}}e^{it(E_{m}-E_{n})/\hbar}\right]$$
(E.2.35)

$$=\sum_{m,n}|b_{mn}|^2\cos\left(\frac{t(E_m-E_n)}{\hbar}\right)$$
(E.2.36)

$$= C_{\rho}(-t) = C_{\rho}(t + kT_{\rho}) \qquad k \in \mathbb{Z}.$$
(E.2.37)

for mixed states. Using the same reasoning as before, the scaling factor  $D_\rho$  is chosen as

$$D_{\psi} \equiv \frac{1}{T_{\rho}} \int_{0}^{T_{\rho}} d\alpha C_{\rho}(\alpha) = \sum_{m,n} |b_{mn}|^{2} \int_{0}^{2\pi/\Omega_{\rho}} \frac{\Omega_{\psi} d\alpha}{2\pi} e^{i\alpha(E_{m}-E_{n})}$$
(E.2.38)

$$\sum_{m,n}^{x \equiv \alpha/\Omega_{\psi}} \sum_{m,n} |b_{mn}|^{2} \underbrace{\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{0}^{2\pi} dx \, e^{ix(E_{m} - E_{n})/\Omega_{\rho}}}_{=\delta_{mn}} = \sum_{m} |b_{mm}|^{2},$$
(E.2.39)

which allows to for the definition of the probability

$$P_{\rho}(\alpha,t) \equiv \frac{1}{D_{\psi}} \operatorname{tr} \left[ \hat{\rho}(t) \hat{\rho}(\alpha) \right] = \frac{1}{D_{\psi}} C_{\rho}(\alpha-t).$$
(E.2.40)

In addition, the commutator mean value has the same form as before, namely

$$\operatorname{tr}\left(\hat{\rho}(t)\left[\hat{H},\hat{\alpha}_{\rho}(\alpha_{0})\right]\right) = -i\hbar\left[1 - \frac{1}{D_{\psi}}C_{\psi}(t - \alpha_{0})\right], \qquad (E.2.41)$$

and the uncertainty relation

$$\operatorname{Var}_{\rho}[\hat{H}] \cdot \operatorname{Var}_{\rho}[\hat{\alpha}_{\psi}(\alpha_{0})] \geq \frac{\hbar^{2}}{4} \left(1 - \frac{1}{D_{\rho}}C_{\rho}(t - \alpha_{0})\right)^{2}$$
(E.2.42)

holds as well. For illustration, Figure **E**.4 displays a numerical example with a comparison to Pegg's age operator for mixed states.



**Figure E.4** – The original (blue) and the modified age operator (red) are compared for a mixed state, taken as an incoherent mixture  $\hat{\rho}(0) \propto \sum_{m=0}^{2} |\psi_m(0)\rangle \langle \psi_m(0)|$  of three randomly drawn pure states  $|\psi_m(0)\rangle = \sum_{k=0}^{L} c_{m,k} |E_k\rangle$ . Here, the energy states  $|E_k\rangle$  correspond to the lowest L + 1 = 101 levels of a harmonic oscillator. Similar to before, the rate of change (upper panel) and the age (lower panel) are used to reveal the difference between both formulations. Instead of the probability (E.1.9) for pure state, we use  $P_{\text{Pegg},\rho}(\alpha, t) = \langle \overline{\alpha} | \hat{\rho}(t) | \overline{\alpha} \rangle / T$  for Pegg's formalism. The specific parameter values are  $\alpha_0 = 0$  and  $\omega = 1$  in atomic units (D).

### Appendix F

# Wigner representation

All results below are based on the treatments given in Ref. [328].

### F.1 Transformation and inverse transformation

The definitions

$$W_{\rho}(q,p) \equiv \frac{1}{2\pi\hbar} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \left\langle q - \frac{x}{2} \left| \hat{\rho} \right| q + \frac{x}{2} \right\rangle e^{ipx/\hbar}, \tag{F.1.1}$$

$$\overline{W}_{A}(q,p) \equiv \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \left\langle q - \frac{x}{2} \left| \hat{A} \right| q + \frac{x}{2} \right\rangle e^{ipx/\hbar}$$
(F.1.2)

for the Wigner representation of states  $\hat{\rho}$  and operators  $\hat{A}$  shall be provided here for quick reference. In addition, the back-transformation from the phase space representation to the original operator form is facilitated by

$$\hat{D}(q,p) \equiv \int \mathrm{d}x \, \left| q + \frac{x}{2} \right\rangle \! \left\langle q - \frac{x}{2} \right| \, e^{ipx/\hbar} \,, \tag{F.1.3}$$

which originates from  $\overline{W}_A(q,p) = \text{tr}(\hat{A}\hat{D}(q,p))$ . This important operator has the properties  $\int dp \,\hat{D}(q,p) = 2\pi\hbar |q\rangle\langle q|$  and  $\text{tr}\,\hat{D}(q,p) = 1$ . Moreover, any density and general operators are recovered via

$$\hat{\rho} = \int dq \int dp \ W_{\rho}(q,p) \hat{D}(q,p), \qquad (F.1.4)$$

$$\hat{A} = \frac{1}{2\pi\hbar} \int dq \int dp \,\overline{W}_A(q,p) \hat{D}(q,p).$$
(F.1.5)

### **F.2 Properties of** $\hat{D}$

In this section, we derive some of the properties of  $\hat{D}(q,p)$ . First, the trace of two  $\hat{D}$ -operators reads

$$\operatorname{tr}\left(\hat{D}(q,p)\,\hat{D}(q',p')\right) \tag{F.2.1}$$

$$= \int \mathrm{d}x \int \mathrm{d}y \; e^{i(px+p'y)/\hbar} \operatorname{tr}\left(\left|q+\frac{x}{2}\right\rangle \left\langle q-\frac{x}{2}\right| \cdot \left|q'+\frac{y}{2}\right\rangle \left\langle q'-\frac{y}{2}\right|\right) \tag{F.2.2}$$

$$= \int dx \int dy \ e^{i(px+p'y)/\hbar} \,\delta\left(\frac{y+x}{2} - (q-q')\right) \,\delta\left(\frac{y+x}{2} + (q-q')\right) \quad (F.2.3)$$

$$= 4 \int dx \int dy \ e^{i(px+p'y)/\hbar} \,\delta\left(y+x-2(q-q')\right) \,\delta\left(y+x+2(q-q')\right)$$
(F.2.4)

$$=4\int dx \ e^{i(p-p')x/\hbar} e^{2ip'(q-q')/\hbar} \delta\left(2(q-q')\right)$$
(F.2.5)

$$=2\pi\hbar\,\delta(p-p')\,\delta(q-q'),\tag{F.2.6}$$

as is expected, because

$$W_{\rho}(q,p) = \frac{1}{2\pi\hbar} \operatorname{tr}(\hat{\rho}\hat{D}(q,p))$$
(F.2.7)

$$= \frac{1}{2\pi\hbar} \int dq' \int dp' W_{\rho}(q',p') \operatorname{tr}(\hat{D}(q,p)\hat{D}(q',p'))$$
(F.2.8)

can only be solved if Eq. (F.2.6) holds. Second, for the Wigner representation of the product of two arbitrary operators, the trace of three  $\hat{D}$ -operators is needed. Such a term evaluates to

$$\begin{split} \operatorname{tr} & \left( \hat{D}(q,p) \, \hat{D}(q',p') \, \hat{D}(q'',p'') \right) \\ &= \int \mathrm{d}x \, \mathrm{d}y \, \mathrm{d}z \, e^{i(px+p'y+p''z)/\hbar} \, \operatorname{tr} \left\{ \left| q + \frac{x}{2} \right\rangle \! \left\langle q - \frac{x}{2} \right| \cdot \left| q' + \frac{y}{2} \right\rangle \! \left\langle q' - \frac{y}{2} \right| \right. \\ & \left. \cdot \left| q'' + \frac{z}{2} \right\rangle \! \left\langle q'' - \frac{z}{2} \right| \right\} \quad (F.2.9) \\ &= \int \mathrm{d}x \, \mathrm{d}y \, \mathrm{d}z \, e^{i(px+p'y+p''z)/\hbar} \left\langle q - \frac{x}{2} \right| q' + \frac{y}{2} \right\rangle \left\langle q' - \frac{y}{2} \left| q'' + \frac{z}{2} \right\rangle \left\langle q'' - \frac{z}{2} \right| q + \frac{x}{2} \right\rangle \\ & (F.2.10) \\ &= \int \mathrm{d}x \, \mathrm{d}y \, \mathrm{d}z \, e^{i(px+p'y+p''z)/\hbar} \, \delta\left( \frac{x+y}{2} - (q-q') \right) \, \delta\left( \frac{y+z}{2} - (q'-q'') \right) \\ & \cdot \, \delta\left( \frac{x+z}{2} - (q''-q) \right) \quad (F.2.11) \\ &= 2^3 \int \mathrm{d}x \, \mathrm{d}y \, \mathrm{d}z \, e^{i(px+p'y+p''z)/\hbar} \, \delta\left( x + y - 2(q-q') \right) \, \delta\left( y + z - 2(q'-q'') \right) \\ & \cdot \, \delta\left( x + z - 2(q''-q) \right) \quad (F.2.12) \\ &= 2^3 e^{2ip''(q'-q'')/\hbar} \int \mathrm{d}x \, \mathrm{d}y \, e^{ipx/\hbar} \, e^{iy(p'-p'')/\hbar} \, \delta\left( x + y - 2(q-q') \right) \\ & \cdot \, \delta\left( x - y + 2(q+q') - 4q'' \right) \quad (F.2.13) \end{split}$$

$$=2^{2}e^{2ip''(q'-q'')/\hbar}e^{2i(p'-p'')(q-q')/\hbar}\int \mathrm{d}x \ e^{ix(p-p'+p'')/\hbar}\delta\left(x-2(q''-q')\right)$$
(F.2.14)

$$=2^{2}e^{2ip''(q'-q'')/\hbar}e^{2i(p'-p'')(q-q')/\hbar}e^{2i(p-p'+p'')(q''-q')/\hbar}$$
(F.2.15)

$$= 2^{2} \exp\left[\frac{2i}{\hbar}\left\{p(q''-q')+p'(q-q'')+p''(q'-q)\right\}\right].$$
(F.2.16)

Equipped with this result, we express the Wigner representation of  $\hat{A}\hat{B}$  as

$$\overline{W}_{AB}(q,p) = \operatorname{tr}\left[\hat{A}\hat{B}\hat{D}(q,p)\right]$$

$$= \frac{1}{(2\pi\hbar)^2} \int dq' dq'' dp' dp'' \overline{W}_A(q',p') \overline{W}_B(q'',p'')$$

$$\cdot \operatorname{tr}\left[\hat{D}(q,p)\hat{D}(q',p')\hat{D}(q'',p'')\right]$$
(F.2.18)

$$= \frac{1}{(\pi\hbar)^2} \int dq' dq'' dp' dp'' \overline{W}_A(q',p') \overline{W}_B(q'',p'') \cdot e^{2i[p(q''-q')+p'(q-q'')+p''(q'-q)]/\hbar}$$
(F.2.19)

$$\stackrel{x \equiv q'' - q}{=} \frac{1}{(\pi\hbar)^2} \int dq' dx dp' dk \overline{W}_A(q', p') \overline{W}_B(q + x, p + k) e^{2i \left[x(p-p') + k(q'-q)\right]/\hbar}$$
(F.2.20)

$$=\frac{1}{(\pi\hbar)^2}\int \mathrm{d}q'\,\mathrm{d}x\,\mathrm{d}p'\,\mathrm{d}k\,\overline{W}_A(q',p')\,e^{2i\left[x(p-p')+k(q'-q)\right]/\hbar}\,e^{(k\,\overrightarrow{\partial}_p+x\,\overrightarrow{\partial}_q)}\,\overline{W}_B(q,p)\,.$$
(F.2.21)

In the last line, we use the formal Taylor expansion

$$\overline{W}_{B}(q+x,p+k) = \exp\left[k\overrightarrow{\partial}_{p} + x\overrightarrow{\partial}_{q}\right]\overline{W}_{B}(q,p), \qquad (F.2.22)$$

in which the arrows indicate the action of the derivative operators on the right. It allows us to utilize

$$e^{2i(xp-qk)/\hbar} \exp\left[k\overrightarrow{\partial}_p + x\overrightarrow{\partial}_q\right] = e^{2i(xp-qk)/\hbar} \exp\left[\frac{i\hbar}{2}\left(\overleftarrow{\partial}_q \overrightarrow{\partial}_p - \overleftarrow{\partial}_p \overrightarrow{\partial}_q\right)\right], \quad (F.2.23)$$

in which  $\overleftarrow{\partial}_i$  denotes derivatives acting on the left. Subsequently, the Wigner representation reads

$$\overline{W}_{AB}(q,p) = \frac{1}{(\pi\hbar)^2} \int dq' dx dp' dk \overline{W}_A(q',p') e^{2i\left[x(p-p')+k(q'-q)\right]/\hbar} \cdot e^{i\hbar\left(\overleftarrow{\partial}_q \overrightarrow{\partial}_p - \overleftarrow{\partial}_p \overrightarrow{\partial}_q\right)/2} \overline{W}_B(q,p) \quad (F.2.24)$$

$$(2\pi\hbar)^2 \int dq' dx dp' dk \overline{W}_A(q',p') e^{2i\left[x(p-p')+k(q'-q)\right]/\hbar}$$

$$= \frac{(2\pi\hbar)^{2}}{(\pi\hbar)^{2}} \int dq' dp' \overline{W}_{A}(q',p') \,\delta\big(2(p-p')\big) \,\delta\big(2(q'-q)\big) \\ \cdot e^{i\hbar\big(\overleftarrow{\partial}_{q}\overrightarrow{\partial}_{p}-\overleftarrow{\partial}_{p}\overrightarrow{\partial}_{q}\big)/2} \overline{W}_{B}(q,p) \quad (F.2.25)$$

$$= \int dq' dp' \overline{W}_{A}(q',p') \,\delta(p-p') \,\delta\big(q-q') e^{i\hbar\big(\overleftarrow{\partial}_{q}\overrightarrow{\partial}_{p}-\overleftarrow{\partial}_{p}\overrightarrow{\partial}_{q}\big)/2} \overline{W}_{B}(q,p)$$

(F.2.26)

$$=\overline{W}_{A}(q,p)e^{i\hbar\left(\overleftarrow{\partial}_{q}\overrightarrow{\partial}_{p}-\overleftarrow{\partial}_{p}\overrightarrow{\partial}_{q}\right)/2}\overline{W}_{B}(q,p)$$
(F.2.27)

$$\equiv \overline{W}_{A}(q,p) e^{i\hbar^{2}\Lambda/2} \overline{W}_{B}(q,p).$$
(F.2.28)

Here, we define the Poisson bracket operator [235]

$$\overleftarrow{\Lambda} \equiv \overleftarrow{\partial}_{q} \overrightarrow{\partial}_{p} - \overleftarrow{\partial}_{p} \overrightarrow{\partial}_{q}, \qquad (F.2.29)$$

which can also be used to define the classical Poisson bracket

$$\left\{A(q,p),B(q,p)\right\} \equiv A(q,p) \stackrel{\longleftrightarrow}{\wedge} B(q,p) = \frac{\partial A(q,p)}{\partial q} \frac{\partial B(q,p)}{\partial p} - \frac{\partial A(q,p)}{\partial p} \frac{\partial B(q,p)}{\partial q}.$$
 (F.2.30)

### F.3 Several representations

An important formula is the Wigner representation

$$\overline{W}_{AB}(q,p) = \overline{W}_{A}(q,p) e^{i\hbar\overleftrightarrow{\Lambda}/2} \overline{W}_{B}(q,p) = \overline{W}_{B}(q,p) e^{-i\hbar\overleftrightarrow{\Lambda}/2} \overline{W}_{A}(q,p)$$
(F.3.1)

145

for products of operators [329]. Immediately, the Wigner function for the commutator  $[\hat{A}, \hat{B}]$  is given by [328]

$$\overline{W}_{[A,B]}(q,p) = \overline{W}_A(q,p) e^{i\hbar\overleftrightarrow{\Lambda}/2} \overline{W}_B(q,p) - \overline{W}_B(q,p) e^{i\hbar\overleftrightarrow{\Lambda}/2} \overline{W}_A(q,p)$$
(F.3.2)

$$=\overline{W}_{A}(q,p)\left(e^{i\hbar\overline{\Lambda}/2}-e^{-i\hbar\overline{\Lambda}/2}\right)\overline{W}_{B}(q,p)$$
(F.3.3)

$$= 2i \,\overline{W}_A(q,p) \sin\left(\frac{\hbar}{2} \overleftrightarrow{\Lambda}\right) \overline{W}_B(q,p). \tag{F.3.4}$$

In addition, the anti-commutator representation reads

$$\overline{W}_{\{A,B\}_{+}}(q,p) = 2 \overline{W}_{A}(q,p) \cos\left(\frac{\hbar}{2} \overleftrightarrow{\Lambda}\right) \overline{W}_{B}(q,p).$$
(F.3.5)

### F.4 Partial trace and relation system state

For the Wigner representation of the relational system state, an expression for the partial trace over clock Hilbert space in Wigner representation is needed. To this end, we use

$$|\Psi\rangle = \sum_{m} |\bar{\varphi}_{m} \otimes \chi_{m}\rangle \tag{F.4.1}$$

for an arbitrary orthonormal clock basis  $\{|\chi_m\rangle_C\}$  and a non-orthonormal set  $\{|\bar{\varphi}_m\rangle_S\}$  of system states. As a result, the corresponding Wigner function reads

$$W_{|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p},\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K}) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{n_{\mathrm{S}}+n_{\mathrm{C}}}} \operatorname{tr}\left(|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|\hat{D}_{\mathrm{S}}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p})\hat{D}_{\mathrm{C}}(\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})\right)$$
(F.4.2)  
$$= \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{n_{\mathrm{S}}+n_{\mathrm{C}}}} \sum_{m,n} \operatorname{tr}_{\mathrm{S}}\left(|\bar{\varphi}_{m}\rangle\langle\bar{\varphi}_{n}|_{\mathrm{S}}\hat{D}_{\mathrm{S}}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p})\right) \operatorname{tr}_{\mathrm{C}}\left(|\chi_{m}\rangle\langle\chi_{n}|_{\mathrm{C}}\hat{D}_{\mathrm{C}}(\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})\right)$$
(F.4.3)

$$\frac{1}{(2\pi)^{n_{\rm S}}} \sum_{m,n} \overline{W}_{|\bar{\varphi}_m\rangle\langle\bar{\varphi}_n|_{\rm S}}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p}) \overline{W}_{|\chi_m\rangle\langle\chi_n|_{\rm C}}(\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K})$$
(F.4.4)

and can be used for the derivation of the system Wigner function

=

$$W_{\rho_{\rm S}}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{n_{\rm S}}} \operatorname{tr}_{\rm S}(\hat{\rho}_{\rm S}\hat{D}_{\rm S}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}))$$
(F.4.5)

$$=\frac{1}{(2\pi)^{n_{\rm S}}\langle\Psi|\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}|\Psi\rangle}\operatorname{tr}\left(\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|\hat{D}_{\rm S}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p})\right) \tag{F.4.6}$$

$$=\frac{1}{(2\pi)^{n_{\rm S}}\langle\Psi|\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}|\Psi\rangle}\sum_{m,n}\mathrm{tr}_{\rm C}\big(\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}\,|\chi_m\rangle\langle\chi_n|_{\rm C}\big)\,\mathrm{tr}_{\rm S}\big(|\bar{\varphi}_m\rangle\langle\bar{\varphi}_n|_{\rm S}\,\hat{D}_{\rm S}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p})\big) \tag{F.4.7}$$

$$= \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{n_{\rm S}} \langle \Psi | \hat{\rho}_{\rm C} | \Psi \rangle} \sum_{m,n} \overline{W}_{|\bar{\varphi}_m\rangle\langle\bar{\varphi}_n|_{\rm S}}(\mathbf{q},\mathbf{p}) \cdot \int \mathrm{d}^{n_{\rm C}} \mathbf{Q} \, \mathrm{d}^{n_{\rm C}} \mathbf{K} W_{\rho_{\rm C}}(\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K}) \, \overline{W}_{|\chi_m\rangle\langle\chi_n|_{\rm C}}(\mathbf{Q},\mathbf{K}) \qquad (F.4.8)$$

$$= \frac{1}{\langle \Psi | \hat{\rho}_{\mathrm{C}} | \Psi \rangle} \int \mathrm{d}^{n_{\mathrm{C}}} \mathbf{Q} \, \mathrm{d}^{n_{\mathrm{C}}} \mathbf{K} \, W_{\rho_{\mathrm{C}}}(\mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K}) \, W_{|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi|}(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, \mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{K}).$$
(F.4.9)

### Appendix G

## Maximally entangled global state

A MES  $|\Psi\rangle$  for a bipartite system is characterized by reduced density operators which equal the identity operators on their subsystems, representing maximally mixed subsystem states. In our notation, the global state  $|\Psi\rangle$  must fulfill

$$\operatorname{tr}_{S}|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi| = \frac{1}{d_{C}}\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{C}, \qquad (G.1)$$

$$\operatorname{tr}_{\mathsf{C}}|\Psi\rangle\langle\Psi| = \frac{1}{d_{\mathsf{S}}}\hat{\mathbb{1}}_{\mathsf{S}} \tag{G.2}$$

in order to constitute a MES and a necessary requirement for these equations to hold is the matching of both subsystems dimensions, namely  $d_{\rm C} = d_{\rm S}$  (Sec. 3.1.5.1).

### G.1 Relations between states

Furthermore, from

$$\langle \Psi | \chi \rangle \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle = \langle \chi | \operatorname{tr}_{S} \left( | \Psi \rangle \langle \Psi | \right) | \chi \rangle_{C} = \frac{1}{d_{C}} \langle \chi | \chi \rangle_{C} = \frac{1}{d_{C}}$$
(G.1.1)

follows that the normalized system state is  $|\varphi\rangle_{\rm S} = \sqrt{d_{\rm C}} \langle \chi | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C}$ . In general, it only holds for MES that the conditional system state relates back to the clock state on which it is conditioned, i.e.,

$$\sqrt{d_{\rm S}} \langle \varphi[\chi] | \Psi \rangle_{\rm S} = |\chi\rangle_{\rm C} . \tag{G.1.2}$$

In addition, the use of MESs implies the equation

$$\langle \Psi | \hat{A}_{\rm C} \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle = \frac{1}{d_{\rm C}} \langle \chi | \hat{A}_{\rm C} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C} \tag{G.1.3}$$

for any clock operator  $\hat{A}_{\rm C}$  and the equality of state overlaps in different subsystems as well, i.e.,

$$\langle \varphi_1 | \varphi_2 \rangle_{\mathsf{S}} = d_{\mathsf{C}} \langle \Psi | \chi_1 \rangle \langle \chi_2 | \Psi \rangle = \langle \chi_1 | \chi_2 \rangle_{\mathsf{C}} \,. \tag{G.1.4}$$

These relations do not hold for general  $|\Psi\rangle$ , which are not MESs.

### G.2 Energy relations

For MESs, the effective system potential becomes

$$\hat{V}_{\rm S} = d_{\rm C} \langle \chi | \left\{ E - \hat{H}_{\rm S} - \hat{H}_{\rm C}, \hat{P}_{\Psi} \right\}_{+} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C} - d_{\rm C} \operatorname{Re} \langle \Psi | \left( E - \hat{H}_{\rm S} - \hat{H}_{\rm C} \right) \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle \tag{G.2.1}$$

$$= 2E\hat{P}_{\varphi} - \hat{H}_{S}\hat{P}_{\varphi} - \hat{P}_{\varphi}\hat{H}_{S} - d_{C}\langle\chi|\left\{\hat{H}_{C},\hat{P}_{\Psi}\right\}_{+}|\chi\rangle_{C} - E + \langle\varphi|\hat{H}_{S}|\varphi\rangle_{S} + \langle\chi|\hat{H}_{C}|\chi\rangle_{C}$$
(G.2.2)

and yields

$$(\hat{H}_{S} + \hat{V}_{S})|\varphi\rangle_{S} = E |\varphi\rangle_{S} + \langle \chi | \hat{H}_{C} | \chi \rangle_{C} | \varphi\rangle_{S} - \underbrace{d_{C}^{3/2} \langle \chi | \{\hat{H}_{C}, \hat{P}_{\Psi}\}_{+} \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle_{C}}_{=\sqrt{d_{C}} \langle \chi | \hat{H}_{C} | \Psi \rangle_{C} + \langle \chi | \hat{H}_{C} | \chi \rangle_{C} | \varphi \rangle_{S}}$$
(G.2.3)

$$= E |\varphi\rangle_{\rm S} - \sqrt{d_{\rm C}} \langle \chi | \hat{H}_{\rm C} | \Psi \rangle_{\rm C} . \qquad (G.2.4)$$

Immediately, the energy relation

$$\langle \varphi | (\hat{H}_{\rm S} + \hat{V}_{\rm S}) | \varphi \rangle_{\rm S} = E - \langle \chi | \hat{H}_{\rm C} | \chi \rangle_{\rm C} \tag{G.2.5}$$

between system and clock follows. The mean value of the squared system Hamiltonian

$$\langle \varphi | (\hat{H}_{S} + \hat{V}_{S})^{2} | \varphi \rangle_{S} = E^{2} - d_{C}E(\langle \Psi | \hat{P}_{\chi} \hat{H}_{C} | \Psi \rangle + \langle \Psi | \hat{H}_{C} \hat{P}_{\chi} | \Psi \rangle) + d_{C} \langle \Psi | \hat{H}_{C} \hat{P}_{\chi} \hat{H}_{C} | \Psi \rangle$$
(G.2.6)

$$= \langle \chi | \left( \hat{H}_{\rm C} - E \right)^2 | \chi \rangle_{\rm C} \tag{G.2.7}$$

implies the equality of subsystem energy variances as well, namely

$$\operatorname{Var}_{\varphi}\left(\hat{H}_{\mathrm{S}}+\hat{V}_{\mathrm{S}}\right) = \langle \chi | \left(\hat{H}_{\mathrm{C}}-E\right)^{2} | \chi \rangle_{\mathrm{C}} - \langle \chi | \left(\hat{H}_{\mathrm{C}}-E\right) | \chi \rangle_{\mathrm{C}}^{2} \tag{G.2.8}$$

$$= \operatorname{Var}\left(\hat{H}_{\mathrm{C}}\right) \tag{G.2.8}$$

$$= \operatorname{Var}_{\chi}(\hat{H}_{\mathrm{C}}). \tag{G.2.9}$$

Since the clock energy does not change through the evolution under  $\hat{H}_{C}$ , the system energy variance remains constant as well, even though a  $\lambda$ -dependent system potential exists. This is an interesting behavior and could be further investigated.

### G.3 Purity relations for mixed states

In this section, we consider mixed clock and system states. For a MES  $|\Psi\rangle$ , the *normalized* system state reads  $\hat{\rho}_{\rm S} = d_{\rm C} \operatorname{tr}_{\rm C}(\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}\hat{P}_{\Psi})$ . Instead of trying to evaluate the von Neumann entropy, it is easier to calculate the purity  $\mathscr{P} \equiv \operatorname{tr} \hat{\rho}^2$  of a density operator [330], a quantity closely related to entropy [146]. Using the invariance of the trace under cyclic permutations shows that the clock purity

$$\mathscr{P}_{C}[\hat{\rho}_{C}(\lambda)] = \operatorname{tr}_{C}\left(\hat{\rho}_{C}^{2}(\lambda)\right) = \operatorname{tr}_{C}\left(e^{-i\lambda\hat{H}_{C}}\hat{\rho}_{C}^{2}(0)e^{i\lambda\hat{H}_{C}}\right) = \operatorname{tr}_{C}\left(\hat{\rho}_{C}^{2}(0)\right) = \operatorname{const}$$
(G.3.1)

stays constant for all  $\lambda$ . The associated purity of the relational system state reads

$$\mathscr{P}_{S}[\hat{\rho}_{S}] = \operatorname{tr}_{S}(\hat{\rho}_{S}^{2}) = d_{C}^{2} \operatorname{tr}_{S}\left[\operatorname{tr}_{C}(\hat{P}_{\Psi}\hat{\rho}_{C}) \operatorname{tr}_{C}(\hat{\rho}_{C}\hat{P}_{\Psi})\right]$$
(G.3.2)

$$= d_{\rm C}^2 \sum_{kmn} \langle \varphi_k \otimes \chi_m | \Psi \rangle \langle \Psi | \hat{\rho}_{\rm C} | \chi_m \rangle \langle \chi_n |_{\rm C} \hat{\rho}_{\rm C} | \Psi \rangle \langle \Psi | \varphi_k \otimes \chi_n \rangle \tag{G.3.3}$$

$$= d_{\rm C} \sum_{kmn} \langle \Psi | \varphi_k \otimes \chi_n \rangle \, \langle \chi_n | \hat{\rho}_{\rm C}^2 | \chi_m \rangle_{\rm C} \, \langle \varphi_k \otimes \chi_m | \Psi \rangle \tag{G.3.4}$$

$$= d_{\rm C} \langle \Psi | \hat{\rho}_{\rm C}^2 | \Psi \rangle = \operatorname{tr}_{\rm C}(\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}^2) = \mathscr{P}_{\rm C}[\hat{\rho}_{\rm C}] \tag{G.3.5}$$

and remains constant as well. It immediately implies that the system evolution must be entirely unitary and the system Hamiltonian cannot contain any non-Hermitian terms.

## Bibliography

- [1] C. Orzel, A Brief History of Timekeeping, Oneworld Publications (2022).
- [2] D. S. Landes, *Revolution in time*, The Belknap Press of Harvard University Press (1983).
- [3] V. Gaffney, S. Fitch, E. Ramsey, R. Yorston, E. Ch'ng, E. Baldwin, R. Bates, C. Gaffney, C. Ruggles, T. Sparrow, A. McMillan, D. Cowley, S. Fraser, C. Murray, H. Murray, E. Hopla, and A. Howard, "Time and a Place: A luni-solar 'time-reckoner' from 8th millennium BC Scotland", Internet Archaeology 34 (2013).
- [4] T. Darvill, "Keeping time at Stonehenge", Antiquity **96**, 319–335 (2022).
- [5] F. Herten and G. Waldmann, "Functional principles of early time measurement at Stonehenge and Nebra", Archäologische Informationen **41** (2018).
- [6] G. Aldana, "Maya Calendar and Mesoamerican Astronomy", Encyclopedia of the History of Science (2022), accessed 24 October 2022.
- [7] S. Bickel and R. Gautschy, "Eine ramessidische Sonnenuhr im Tal der Könige", Zeitschrift für Ägyptische Sprache und Altertumskunde **141**, 3–14 (2014).
- [8] M. Prokopp, *Pietro und Ambrogio Lorenzetti*, Henschelverlag (1985).
- [9] B. Popkonstantinović, R. Obradović, M. Stojićević, Z. Jeli, I. Cvetković, I. Vasiljević, and Z. Milojević, "The Design and Simulation of an Astronomical Clock", Applied Sciences **11**, 3989 (2021).
- [10] F. Riehle, *Frequency Standards*, Wiley-VCH Verlag (2004).
- [11] J. Betts, Marine Chronometers at Greenwich, Oxford University Press (2017).
- [12] U. Albrecht and G. Eichele, "The mammalian circadian clock", Current Opinion in Genetics & Development **13**, 271–277 (2003).
- [13] N. Hinkley, J. A. Sherman, N. B. Phillips, M. Schioppo, N. D. Lemke, K. Beloy, M. Pizzocaro, C. W. Oates, and A. D. Ludlow, "An Atomic Clock with 10<sup>-18</sup> Instability", Science 341, 1215–1218 (2013).
- B. J. Bloom, T. L. Nicholson, J. R. Williams, S. L. Campbell, M. Bishof, X. Zhang, W. Zhang, S. L. Bromley, and J. Ye, "An optical lattice clock with accuracy and stability at the 10<sup>-18</sup> level", Nature 506, 71–75 (2014).
- [15] I. Ushijima, M. Takamoto, M. Das, T. Ohkubo, and H. Katori, "Cryogenic optical lattice clocks", Nature Photonics **9**, 185–189 (2015).

- [16] T. L. Nicholson, S. L. Campbell, R. B. Hutson, G. E. Marti, B. J. Bloom, R. L. McNally, W. Zhang, M. D. Barrett, M. S. Safronova, G. F. Strouse, W. L. Tew, and J. Ye, "Systematic evaluation of an atomic clock at  $2 \times 10^{-18}$  total uncertainty", Nature Communications **6** (2015).
- [17] N. Huntemann, C. Sanner, B. Lipphardt, C. Tamm, and E. Peik, "Single-Ion Atomic Clock with  $3 \times 10^{-18}$  Systematic Uncertainty", Phys. Rev. Lett. **116**, 063001 (2016).
- [18] G. E. Marti, R. B. Hutson, A. Goban, S. L. Campbell, N. Poli, and J. Ye, "Imaging Optical Frequencies with  $100 \,\mu$ Hz Precision and  $1.1 \,\mu$ m Resolution", Phys. Rev. Lett. **120**, 103201 (2018).
- [19] Planck Collaboration, "Planck 2018 results VI. Cosmological parameters", Astronomy and Astrophysics **641**, A6 (2020).
- [20] F. Krausz and M. Ivanov, "Attosecond physics", Rev. Mod. Phys. 81, 163–234 (2009).
- [21] R. Trebino, R. Jafari, S. A. Akturk, P. Bowlan, Z. Guang, P. Zhu, E. Escoto, and G. Steinmeyer, "Highly reliable measurement of ultrashort laser pulses", Journal of Applied Physics 128, 171103 (2020).
- [22] A. L. Cavalieri, N. Müller, T. Uphues, V. S. Yakovlev, A. Baltuška, B. Horvath, B. Schmidt, L. Blümel, R. Holzwarth, S. Hendel, M. Drescher, U. Kleineberg, P. M. Echenique, R. Kienberger, F. Krausz, and U. Heinzmann, "Attosecond spectroscopy in condensed matter", Nature 449, 1029–1032 (2007).
- M. Schultze, M. Fieß, N. Karpowicz, J. Gagnon, M. Korbman, M. Hofstetter, S. Neppl, A. L. Cavalieri, Y. Komninos, T. Mercouris, C. A. Nicolaides, R. Pazourek, S. Nagele, J. Feist, J. Burgdörfer, A. M. Azzeer, R. Ernstorfer, R. Kienberger, U. Kleineberg, E. Goulielmakis, F. Krausz, and V. S. Yakovlev, "Delay in Photoemission", Science 328, 1658–1662 (2010).
- [24] S. Neppl, R. Ernstorfer, A. L. Cavalieri, C. Lemell, G. Wachter, E. Magerl, E. M. Both-schafter, M. Jobst, M. Hofstetter, U. Kleineberg, J. V. Barth, D. Menzel, J. Burgdörfer, P. Feulner, F. Krausz, and R. Kienberger, "Direct observation of electron propagation and dielectric screening on the atomic length scale", Nature 517, 342–346 (2015).
- [25] M. Huppert, I. Jordan, D. Baykusheva, A. von Conta, and H. J. Wörner, "Attosecond Delays in Molecular Photoionization", Phys. Rev. Lett. 117, 093001 (2016).
- [26] F. Siek, S. Neb, P. Bartz, M. Hensen, C. Strüber, S. Fiechter, M. Torrent-Sucarrat, V. M. Silkin, E. E. Krasovskii, N. M. Kabachnik, S. Fritzsche, R. D. Muiño, P. M. Echenique, A. K. Kazansky, N. Müller, W. Pfeiffer, and U. Heinzmann, "Angular momentum–induced delays in solid-state photoemission enhanced by intra-atomic interactions", Science 357, 1274–1277 (2017).
- [27] L. Seiffert, Q. Liu, S. Zherebtsov, A. Trabattoni, P. Rupp, M. C. Castrovilli, M. Galli, F. Süßmann, K. Wintersperger, J. Stierle, G. Sansone, L. Poletto, F. Frassetto, I. Halfpap, V. Mondes, C. Graf, E. Rühl, F. Krausz, M. Nisoli, T. Fennel, F. Calegari, and M. F. Kling, "Attosecond chronoscopy of electron scattering in dielectric nanoparticles", Nature Physics 13, 766–770 (2017).
- [28] M. Ossiander, J. Riemensberger, S. Neppl, M. Mittermair, M. Schäffer, A. Duensing, M. S. Wagner, R. Heider, M. Wurzer, M. Gerl, M. Schnitzenbaumer, J. V. Barth, F. Libisch, C. Lemell, J. Burgdörfer, P. Feulner, and R. Kienberger, "Absolute timing of the photoelectric effect", Nature 561, 374–377 (2018).

- [29] J. M. Rost and U. Saalmann, "Attoclock and tunnelling time", Nature Photonics **13**, 439–440 (2019).
- [30] U. Saalmann and J. M. Rost, "Proper Time Delays Measured by Optical Streaking", Phys. Rev. Lett. **125**, 113202 (2020).
- [31] C. Hernández-García, J. A. Pérez-Hernández, T. Popmintchev, M. M. Murnane, H. C. Kapteyn, A. Jaron-Becker, A. Becker, and L. Plaja, "Zeptosecond High Harmonic keV X-Ray Waveforms Driven by Midinfrared Laser Pulses", Phys. Rev. Lett. 111, 033002 (2013).
- [32] C. H. Shim, K. M. Nam, Y. W. Parc, and D. E. Kim, "Isolated terawatt sub-attosecond high-energy x-ray pulse generated by an x-ray free-electron laser", APL Photonics 7, 056105 (2022).
- [33] R. Wynands, "Atomic Clocks", in G. Muga, A. Ruschhaupt, and A. del Campo (editors) "Time in Quantum Mechanics II", Lecture notes in physics, 363–418, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (2009).
- [34] F. Riehle, "Towards a redefinition of the second based on optical atomic clocks", Comptes Rendus Physique **16**, 506–515 (2015).
- [35] A. Jones, *Splitting The Second*, CRC Press (2000).
- [36] E. Schwarzhans, M. P. E. Lock, P. Erker, N. Friis, and M. Huber, "Autonomous Temporal Probability Concentration: Clockworks and the Second Law of Thermodynamics", Phys. Rev. X 11, 011046 (2021).
- [37] P. Erker, M. T. Mitchison, R. Silva, M. P. Woods, N. Brunner, and M. Huber, "Autonomous Quantum Clocks: Does Thermodynamics Limit Our Ability to Measure Time?", Phys. Rev. X 7, 031022 (2017).
- [38] G. J. Milburn, "The thermodynamics of clocks", Contemporary Physics **61**, 69–95 (2020).
- [39] M. P. Woods, "Autonomous Ticking Clocks from Axiomatic Principles", Quantum 5, 381 (2021).
- [40] M. P. Woods, R. Silva, G. Pütz, S. Stupar, and R. Renner, "Quantum Clocks are More Accurate Than Classical Ones", PRX Quantum **3**, 010319 (2022).
- [41] G. J. Whitrow, *Time in History*, Oxford University Press (1989).
- [42] C. K. Raju, *Time: Towards a Consistent Theory*, Springer Netherlands (1994).
- [43] P. Mittelstaedt, Laws of Nature, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (2005).
- [44] M. Jammer, "Concepts of Time in Physics: A Synopsis", Physics in Perspective 9, 266–280 (2007).
- [45] F. Weinert, *The March of Time*, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (2013).
- [46] R. M. Rosen (editor) *Time and Temporality in the Ancient World*, University of Pennsylvania Museum of Archaeology & Anthropology (2004).
- [47] I. Newton, A. Motte, and J. Machin, *The Mathematical Principles of Natural Philosophy*, volume 1, B. Motte (1729).

- [48] J. Earman, World Enough and Spacetime, MIT press (1989).
- [49] M. Friedman, Foundations of Space-Time Theories: Relativistic Physics and Philosophy of Science, Princeton University Press (1983).
- [50] G. J. Holton, "Mach, Einstein, and the Search for Reality", in "Ernst Mach: Physicist and Philosopher", 165–199, Springer Netherlands (1970).
- [51] A. Einstein, "Die Feldgleichungen der Gravitation", Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preußischen Akademie der Wissenschaften **25**, 844–847 (1915), Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preußischen Akademie der Wissenschaften.
- [52] C. Callender, *What Makes Time Special?*, Oxford University Press (2017).
- [53] A. Hermann, K. v. Meyenn, and V. F. Weisskopf (editors), *Das Jahr 1919 Auseinandersetzung mit der Allgemeinen Relativitätstheorie*, 1–11, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (1979).
- [54] E. Schrödinger, "Spezielle Relativitätstheorie und Quantenmechanik", Sitzungsber. Preuß. Akad. Wiss., Phys.-Math. Kl. 238–247 (1931).
- [55] W. Heisenberg, "Die Grenzen der Anwendbarkeit der bisherigen Quantentheorie", Zeitschrift für Physik **110**, 251–266 (1938).
- [56] J. Hilgevoord, "Time in quantum mechanics: a story of confusion", Stud. Hist. Philos. Sci. B Stud. Hist. Philos. Modern Phys. 36, 29–60 (2005).
- [57] H. Capellmann, "Space-Time in Quantum Theory", Foundations of Physics 51 (2021).
- [58] J. Hilgevoord, "The uncertainty principle for energy and time", Am. J. Phys. **64**, 1451–1456 (1996).
- [59] J. G. Muga, R. S. Mayato, and Í. L. Egusquiza (editors) *Time in Quantum Mechanics*, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (2008).
- [60] L. I. Mandelstam and I. E. Tamm, "The uncertainty relation between energy and time in nonrelativistic quantum mechanics", J. Phys (USSR) **9**, 249–254 (1945).
- [61] F. Engelmann and E. Fick, "Die Zeit in der Quantenmechanik", Il Nuovo Cimento 12, 63–72 (1959).
- [62] H. Paul, "Über quantenmechanische Zeitoperatoren", Annalen der Physik **464**, 252–261 (1962).
- [63] E. Fick and F. Engelmann, "Quantentheorie der Zeitmessung", Zeitschrift für Physik 175, 271–282 (1963).
- [64] F. Engelmann and E. Fick, "Quantentheorie der Zeitmessung. II", Zeitschrift für Physik **178**, 551–562 (1964).
- [65] J. H. Eberly and L. P. S. Singh, "Time Operators, Partial Stationarity, and the Energy-Time Uncertainty Relation", Phys. Rev. D **7**, 359–362 (1973).
- [66] J. Kijowski, "On the time operator in quantum mechanics and the heisenberg uncertainty relation for energy and time", Reports on Mathematical Physics 6, 361–386 (1974).
- [67] V. S. Olkhovsky, E. Recami, and A. J. Gerasimchuk, "Time operator in quantum mechanics", Il Nuovo Cimento A **22**, 263–278 (1974).

- [68] M. Bauer, "A time operator in quantum mechanics", Annals of Physics **150**, 1–21 (1983).
- [69] P. Busch, "On the energy-time uncertainty relation. Part I: Dynamical time and time indeterminacy", Foundations of Physics **20**, 1–32 (1990).
- [70] P. Busch, M. Grabowski, and P. J. Lahti, "Time observables in quantum theory", Physics Letters A **191**, 357–361 (1994).
- [71] D. H. Kobe and V. C. Aguilera-Navarro, "Derivation of the energy-time uncertainty relation", Phys. Rev. A **50**, 933–938 (1994).
- [72] P. Busch, "The Time-Energy Uncertainty Relation", in J. Muga, R. S. Mayato, and Í. Egusquiza (editors) "Time in Quantum Mechanics", 73–105, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (2008).
- [73] V. V. Dodonov and A. V. Dodonov, "Energy–time and frequency–time uncertainty relations: exact inequalities", Physica Scripta **90**, 074049 (2015).
- [74] J. Hilgevoord, "The uncertainty principle for energy and time. II", Am. J. Phys. **66**, 396–402 (1998).
- [75] C. Kiefer, *Quantum gravity*, Oxford University Press, 3rd edition (2012).
- [76] C. Kiefer, "Does Time Exist at the Most Fundamental Level?", in H. Atmanspacher and E. Ruhnau (editors) "Time, Temporality, Now: Experiencing Time and Concepts of Time in an Interdisciplinary Perspective", 227–240, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (1997).
- [77] A. Deriglazov and B. F. Rizzuti, "Reparametrization-invariant formulation of classical mechanics and the Schrödinger equation", Am. J. Phys. **79**, 882–885 (2011).
- [78] P. A. M. Dirac, *Lectures on quantum mechanics*, volume 2 of *Belfer Graduate School of Science Monographs Series*, Belfer Graduate School of Science, New York (1964).
- [79] H. Goldstein, C. P. Poole, and J. L. Safko, *Classical mechanics*, Pearson Education, 3rd edition (2013).
- [80] C. Lanczos, *The variational principles of mechanics*, Dover Books on Physics, Dover Publications (1986).
- [81] M. Born and P. Jordan, *Elementare Quantenmechanik*, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (1930).
- [82] K. V. Kuchař, "Time and Interpretations of Quantum Gravity", Proc. 4th Canadian Conference on General Relativity and Relati vistic Astrophysics (1992).
- [83] B. S. DeWitt, "Quantum Theory of Gravity. I. The Canonical Theory", Phys. Rev. **160**, 1113–1148 (1967).
- [84] J. B. Hartle and S. W. Hawking, "Wave function of the Universe", Phys. Rev. D 28, 2960–2975 (1983).
- [85] A. Vilenkin, "Interpretation of the wave function of the Universe", Phys. Rev. D **39**, 1116–1122 (1989).
- [86] C. J. Isham, "Canonical Quantum Gravity and the Problem of Time", in "Integrable Systems, Quantum Groups, and Quantum Field Theories", 157–287, Springer Netherlands (1993).

- [87] C. Kiefer, "The semiclassical approximation to quantum gravity", in J. Ehlers and H. Friedrich (editors) "Canonical Gravity: From Classical to Quantum", 170–212, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (1994).
- [88] E. Anderson, "Problem of time in quantum gravity", Annalen der Physik **524**, 757–786 (2012).
- [89] V. G. Lapchinsky and V. A. Rubakov, "Canonical quantization of gravity and quantum field theory in curved space-time", Acta Phys. Polon. B **10**, 1041–1048 (1979).
- [90] T. Banks, "TCP, quantum gravity, the cosmological constant and all that…", Nuclear Physics B **249**, 332–360 (1985).
- [91] J. J. Halliwell and S. W. Hawking, "Origin of structure in the Universe", Phys. Rev. D 31, 1777–1791 (1985).
- [92] S. W. Hawking and D. N. Page, "Operator ordering and the flatness of the universe", Nuclear Physics B **264**, 185–196 (1986).
- [93] R. Brout, G. Horwitz, and D. Weil, "On the onset of time and temperature in cosmology", Physics Letters B **192**, 318–322 (1987).
- [94] T. P. Singh and T. Padmanabhan, "Notes on semiclassical gravity", Annals of Physics **196**, 296–344 (1989).
- [95] E. Anderson, "Emergent semiclassical time in quantum gravity: I. mechanical models", Classical and Quantum Gravity **24**, 2935–2977 (2007).
- [96] H. D. Zeh, *The Physical Basis of the Direction of Time*, Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 5th edition (2007).
- [97] N. F. Mott, "On the Theory of Excitation by Collision with Heavy Particles", Mathematical Proceedings of the Cambridge Philosophical Society **27**, 553–560 (1931).
- [98] J. S. Briggs and J. M. Rost, "Time dependence in quantum mechanics", The European Physical Journal D **10**, 311 (2000).
- [99] J. S. Briggs and J. M. Rost, "On the Derivation of the Time-Dependent Equation of Schrödinger", Foundations of Physics **31**, 693–712 (2001).
- [100] J. S. Briggs, S. Boonchui, and S. Khemmani, "The derivation of time-dependent Schrödinger equations", Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical 40, 1289–1302 (2007).
- [101] J. S. Briggs, "Equivalent emergence of time dependence in classical and quantum mechanics", Phys. Rev. A **91**, 052119 (2015).
- [102] A. Schild, "Time in quantum mechanics: A fresh look at the continuity equation", Phys. Rev. A **98** (2018).
- [103] D. N. Page and W. K. Wootters, "Evolution without evolution: Dynamics described by stationary observables", Phys. Rev. D **27**, 2885–2892 (1983).
- [104] W. K. Wootters, ""Time" replaced by quantum correlations", International Journal of Theoretical Physics **23**, 701–711 (1984).
- [105] A. R. H. Smith and M. Ahmadi, "Quantizing time: Interacting clocks and systems", Quantum **3**, 160 (2019).

- [106] I. L. Paiva, A. C. Lobo, and E. Cohen, "Flow of time during energy measurements and the resulting time-energy uncertainty relations", Quantum **6**, 683 (2022).
- [107] V. Giovannetti, S. Lloyd, and L. Maccone, "Quantum time", Phys. Rev. D 92 (2015).
- [108] E. Moreva, G. Brida, M. Gramegna, V. Giovannetti, L. Maccone, and M. Genovese, "Time from quantum entanglement: An experimental illustration", Phys. Rev. A 89, 052122 (2014).
- [109] E. Moreva, M. Gramegna, G. Brida, L. Maccone, and M. Genovese, "Quantum time: Experimental multitime correlations", Phys. Rev. D **96**, 102005 (2017).
- [110] D. Pabón, L. Rebón, S. Bordakevich, N. Gigena, A. Boette, C. Iemmi, R. Rossignoli, and S. Ledesma, "Parallel-in-time optical simulation of history states", Phys. Rev. A 99, 062333 (2019).
- [111] M. Jammer, *Concepts of Space: The History of Theories of Space in Physics*, Dover Publications, 3rd edition (1993).
- [112] C. Cao, S. M. Carroll, and S. Michalakis, "Space from Hilbert space: Recovering geometry from bulk entanglement", Phys. Rev. D **95**, 024031 (2017).
- [113] K. Hyatt, J. R. Garrison, and B. Bauer, "Extracting Entanglement Geometry from Quantum States", Phys. Rev. Lett. **119**, 140502 (2017).
- [114] C. Cao and S. M. Carroll, "Bulk entanglement gravity without a boundary: Towards finding Einstein's equation in Hilbert space", Phys. Rev. D **97**, 086003 (2018).
- [115] G. Jaroszkiewicz, "Analysis of the Relationship Between Real and Imaginary time in Physics", in "The Nature of Time: Geometry, Physics and Perception", 153–164, Springer Netherlands (2003).
- [116] A. Zee, *Quantum Field Theory in a Nutshell*, Princeton University Press, 1st edition (2003).
- [117] S. Goldstein, J. L. Lebowitz, R. Tumulka, and N. Zanghì, "Canonical Typicality", Phys. Rev. Lett. **96** (2006).
- [118] S. Popescu, A. J. Short, and A. Winter, "Entanglement and the foundations of statistical mechanics", Nature Physics **2**, 754–758 (2006).
- [119] V. Vedral, "Time, (inverse) temperature and cosmological inflation as entanglement", in "Time in Physics", 27–42, Springer International Publishing (2017).
- [120] T. Favalli and A. Smerzi, "Peaceful coexistence of thermal equilibrium and the emergence of time", Phys. Rev. D 105, 023525 (2022).
- [121] P. Mittelstaedt, *Der Zeitbegriff in der Physik*, Grundlagen der exakten Naturwissenschaften, Bibliographisches Institut, Berlin, Germany, 2nd edition (1980).
- [122] B. Mandelbrot, "An outline of a purely phenomenological theory of statistical thermodynamics : I. Canonical ensembles", IRE Transactions on Information Theory 2, 190–203 (1956).
- [123] F. Schlögl, "Thermodynamic uncertainty relation", Journal of Physics and Chemistry of Solids **49**, 679–683 (1988).

- [124] B. B. Mandelbrot, "Temperature Fluctuation: A Well-Defined and Unavoidable Notion", Physics Today **42**, 71–73 (1989).
- [125] J. Uffink and J. van Lith, "Thermodynamic Uncertainty Relations", Foundations of Physics **29**, 655–692 (1999).
- [126] H. J. D. Miller and J. Anders, "Energy-temperature uncertainty relation in quantum thermodynamics", Nat. Commun. 9, 2203 (2018).
- [127] A. Boette, R. Rossignoli, N. Gigena, and M. Cerezo, "System-time entanglement in a discrete-time model", Phys. Rev. A **93** (2016).
- [128] C. Marletto and V. Vedral, "Evolution without evolution and without ambiguities", Phys. Rev. D **95** (2017).
- [129] L. Maccone and K. Sacha, "Quantum measurements of time", Phys. Rev. Lett. 124, 110402 (2020).
- [130] E. Castro-Ruiz, F. Giacomini, A. Belenchia, and Č. Brukner, "Quantum clocks and the temporal localisability of events in the presence of gravitating quantum systems", Nature Communications 11 (2020).
- [131] M. Fadel and L. Maccone, "Time-energy uncertainty relation for quantum events", Phys. Rev. A **104** (2021).
- [132] C. Foti, A. Coppo, G. Barni, A. Cuccoli, and P. Verrucchi, "Time and classical equations of motion from quantum entanglement via the Page and Wootters mechanism with generalized coherent states", Nature Communications **12**, 1787 (2021).
- [133] W. Greiner, L. Neise, and H. Stöcker, *Thermodynamics and Statistical Mechanics*, Springer New York, 1st edition (1995).
- [134] F. Schwabl, *Statistical Mechanics*, Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2 edition (2006).
- [135] W. Nolting, *Grundkurs Theoretische Physik 6*, Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 7th edition (2012).
- [136] M. Kardar, Statistical physics of particles, Cambridge University Press (2012).
- [137] J. Gemmer, M. Michel, and G. Mahler, *Quantum thermodynamics*, Lecture notes in physics, Springer New York (2006).
- [138] M. Schlosshauer, "Decoherence, the measurement problem, and interpretations of quantum mechanics", Rev. Mod. Phys. **76**, 1267–1305 (2005).
- [139] W. H. Zurek, "Preferred states, predictability, classicality and the environmentinduced decoherence", Prog. Theor. Phys. **89**, 281–312 (1993).
- [140] S. M. Carroll and A. Singh, "Quantum mereology: Factorizing Hilbert space into subsystems with quasiclassical dynamics", Phys. Rev. A **103** (2021).
- [141] W. H. Zurek, "Decoherence, einselection and the existential interpretation (the rough guide)", Philos. Trans. A Math. Phys. Eng. Sci. 356, 1793–1821 (1998).
- [142] A. Boette and R. Rossignoli, "History states of systems and operators", Phys. Rev. A 98 (2018).
- [143] E. Schrödinger, "Quantisierung als Eigenwertproblem", Annalen der Physik 384, 361–376 (1926).

- [144] E. Schrödinger, "Quantisierung als Eigenwertproblem", Annalen der Physik **386**, 109–139 (1926).
- [145] M. A. Nielsen and I. L. Chuang, *Quantum Computation and Quantum Information*, Cambridge University Press (2010).
- [146] H.-P. Breuer and F. Petruccione, *The Theory of Open Quantum Systems*, Oxford University Press (2007).
- [147] M. A. Schlosshauer, Decoherence, Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 1st edition (2007).
- [148] S. M. Carroll, "Addressing the quantum measurement problem", Physics Today **75**, 62–63 (2022).
- [149] W. H. Zurek, "Decoherence and the transition from quantum to classical", Physics Today 44, 36–44 (1991).
- [150] E. Joos, H. D. Zeh, C. Kiefer, D. Giulini, J. Kupsch, and I.-O. Stamatescu, Decoherence and the Appearance of a Classical World in Quantum Theory, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (2003).
- [151] A. J. Leggett, "The Quantum Measurement Problem", Science 307, 871–872 (2005).
- [152] M. Schlosshauer, J. Kofler, and A. Zeilinger, "A snapshot of foundational attitudes toward quantum mechanics", Stud. Hist. Philos. Sci. B Stud. Hist. Philos. Modern Phys. 44, 222–230 (2013).
- [153] S. Boughn and M. Reginatto, "A pedestrian approach to the measurement problem in quantum mechanics", Eur. Phys. J. H **38**, 443–470 (2013).
- [154] Č. Brukner, "On the quantum measurement problem", in "Quantum [Un]Speakables II", Frontiers Collection, 95–117, Springer International Publishing, 1st edition (2017).
- [155] H. Everett, ""Relative State" Formulation of Quantum Mechanics", Reviews of Modern Physics **29**, 454–462 (1957).
- [156] H. D. Zeh, "On the interpretation of measurement in quantum theory", Foundations of Physics 1, 69–76 (1970).
- [157] D. Braun, F. Haake, and W. T. Strunz, "Universality of decoherence", Phys. Rev. Lett. 86, 2913–2917 (2001).
- [158] W. H. Zurek, "Einselection and decoherence from an information theory perspective", Annalen der Physik **512**, 855–864 (2000).
- [159] W. H. Zurek, "Decoherence, einselection, and the quantum origins of the classical", Rev. Mod. Phys. 75, 715–775 (2003).
- [160] H. Ollivier, D. Poulin, and W. H. Zurek, "Objective properties from subjective quantum states: environment as a witness", Phys. Rev. Lett. **93**, 220401 (2004).
- [161] R. Blume-Kohout and W. H. Zurek, "Quantum Darwinism: Entanglement, branches, and the emergent classicality of redundantly stored quantum information", Phys. Rev. A **73** (2006).
- [162] W. H. Zurek, "Quantum Darwinism", Nature Physics 5, 181–188 (2009).
- [163] C. J. Riedel and W. H. Zurek, "Quantum Darwinism in an everyday environment: huge redundancy in scattered photons", Physical Review Letters **105**, 020404 (2010).

- [164] W. H. Zurek, "Quantum Darwinism, classical reality, and the randomness of quantum jumps", Physics Today **67**, 44–50 (2014).
- [165] F. G. S. L. Brandão, M. Piani, and P. Horodecki, "Generic emergence of classical features in quantum Darwinism", Nature Communications **6**, 7908 (2015).
- [166] E. Joos, "Elements of Environmental Decoherence", in "Decoherence: Theoretical, Experimental, and Conceptual Problems", 1–17, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (2000).
- [167] J. von Neumann, *Mathematische Grundlagen der Quantenmechanik*, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (1932).
- [168] W. H. Zurek, "Pointer basis of quantum apparatus: Into what mixture does the wave packet collapse?", Phys. Rev. D 24, 1516–1525 (1981).
- [169] W. H. Zurek, "Environment-induced superselection rules", Phys. Rev. D 26, 1862– 1880 (1982).
- [170] W. H. Zurek, "Information Transfer in Quantum Measurements: Irreversibility and Amplification", in P. Meystre and M. O. Scully (editors) "Quantum Optics, Experimental Gravity, and Measurement Theory", NATO Science Series B, 87–117, Kluwer Academic/Plenum, 1st edition (1983).
- [171] J. P. Paz and W. H. Zurek, "Quantum limit of decoherence: Environment induced superselection of energy eigenstates", Phys. Rev. Lett. **82**, 5181–5185 (1999).
- [172] S. M. Carroll and C. T. Sebens, "Many Worlds, the Born Rule, and Self-Locating Uncertainty", in D. C. Struppa and J. M. Tollaksen (editors) "Quantum Theory: A Two-Time Success Story", 157–169, Springer Milan (2014).
- [173] A. Kent, "Does it make sense to speak of self-locating uncertainty in the universal wave function? Remarks on Sebens and Carroll", Found. Phys. **45**, 211–217 (2015).
- [174] W. H. Zurek, "Probabilities from entanglement, Born's rule  $p_k = |\psi_k|^2$  from envariance", Phys. Rev. A **71**, 052105 (2005).
- [175] C. T. Sebens and S. M. Carroll, "Self-locating Uncertainty and the Origin of Probability in Everettian Quantum Mechanics", The British Journal for the Philosophy of Science 69, 25–74 (2018).
- [176] D. Deutsch, "A measurement process in a stationary quantum state", Twistor Newsletter 31, 9–13 (1990).
- [177] N. Gisin, "Microscopic derivation of a class of non-linear dissipative schrödinger-like equations", Physica A: Statistical Mechanics and its Applications **111**, 364–370 (1982).
- [178] A. Nikolova, G. K. Brennen, T. J. Osborne, G. J. Milburn, and T. M. Stace, "Relational time in anyonic systems", Phys. Rev. A **97**, 030101 (2018).
- [179] L. R. S. Mendes and D. O. Soares-Pinto, "Time as a consequence of internal coherence", Proc. Math. Phys. Eng. Sci. **475**, 20190470 (2019).
- [180] C. Rovelli, "Analysis of the distinct meanings of the notion of «time», in different physical theories", Il Nuovo Cimento B **110**, 81–93 (1995).
- [181] J. B. Barbour and B. Bertotti, "Mach's principle and the structure of dynamical theories", Proc. R. Soc. Lond. **382**, 295–306 (1982).

- [182] P. Ehrenfest, "Bemerkung über die angenäherte Gültigkeit der klassischen Mechanik innerhalb der Quantenmechanik", Zeitschrift für Physik **45**, 455–457 (1927).
- [183] C. E. Burkhardt and J. J. Leventhal, *Foundations of Quantum Physics*, Springer New York (2008).
- [184] L. Godinho and J. Natário, *An Introduction to Riemannian Geometry*, Springer International Publishing (2014).
- [185] L. E. Ballentine, *Quantum Mechanics: A Modern Development*, World Scientific, 2nd edition (2014).
- [186] N. Wheeler, "Ehrenfest's theorem", https://www.reed.edu/physics/faculty/ wheeler/documents/Quantum%20Mechanics/Miscellaneous%20Essays/ Ehrenfest%27s%20Theorem.pdf (1998), lecture notes.
- [187] L. E. Ballentine, Y. Yang, and J. P. Zibin, "Inadequacy of Ehrenfest's theorem to characterize the classical regime", Phys. Rev. A **50**, 2854–2859 (1994).
- [188] D. T. Pegg, "Complement of the Hamiltonian", Phys. Rev. A 58, 4307-4313 (1998).
- [189] J. Hilgevoord, "Time in quantum mechanics", Am. J. Phys. 70, 301–306 (2002).
- [190] T. Favalli and A. Smerzi, "Time Observables in a Timeless Universe", Quantum 4, 354 (2020).
- [191] L. Braun, W. T. Strunz, and J. S. Briggs, "Classical limit of the interaction of a quantum system with the electromagnetic field", Phys. Rev. A **70** (2004).
- [192] J. C. Arce, "Unification of the conditional probability and semiclassical interpretations for the problem of time in quantum theory", Phys. Rev. A **85** (2012).
- [193] E. Castro-Ruiz, F. Giacomini, and Č. Brukner, "Entanglement of quantum clocks through gravity", Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 114, E2303– E2309 (2017).
- [194] P.-O. Löwdin, "Studies in perturbation theory. IV. solution of eigenvalue problem by projection operator formalism", J. Math. Phys. **3**, 969–982 (1962).
- [195] H. Feshbach, "A unified theory of nuclear reactions. II", Ann. Phys. (N. Y.) 19, 287–313 (1962).
- [196] N. Hashitsume, F. Shibata, and M. Shingu, "Quantal master equation valid for any time scale", Journal of Statistical Physics **17**, 155–169 (1977).
- [197] S. Nakajima, "On Quantum Theory of Transport Phenomena", Progress of Theoretical Physics 20, 948–959 (1958).
- [198] R. Zwanzig, "Ensemble Method in the Theory of Irreversibility", The Journal of Chemical Physics **33**, 1338–1341 (1960).
- [199] J. J. Sakurai and J. Napolitano, *Modern Quantum Mechanics*, Cambridge University Press, 2nd edition (2017).
- [200] D. Han, Y. S. Kim, and M. E. Noz, "Illustrative example of Feynman's rest of the universe", American Journal of Physics **67**, 61–66 (1999).
- [201] R. J. Glauber, "Coherent and Incoherent States of the Radiation Field", Phys. Rev. 131, 2766–2788 (1963).

- [202] W. H. Zurek, S. Habib, and J. P. Paz, "Coherent states via decoherence", Phys. Rev. Lett. 70, 1187–1190 (1993).
- [203] H. Araki and S. Yamagami, "An inequality for Hilbert-Schmidt norm", Communications in Mathematical Physics **81**, 89–96 (1981).
- [204] A. Sandulescu, H. Scutaru, and W. Scheid, "Open quantum system of two coupled harmonic oscillators for application in deep inelastic heavy ion collisions", Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and General 20, 2121–2131 (1987).
- [205] J. P. Paz and A. J. Roncaglia, "Dynamics of the Entanglement between Two Oscillators in the Same Environment", Phys. Rev. Lett. **100**, 220401 (2008).
- [206] F. M. Cucchietti, J. P. Paz, and W. H. Zurek, "Decoherence from spin environments", Phys. Rev. A 72, 052113 (2005).
- [207] R. Loudon, *The Quantum Theory of Light*, Oxford University Press, 3rd edition (2000).
- [208] F. Grossmann, Theoretical Femtosecond Physics: Atoms and Molecules in Strong Laser Fields, Springer, 3rd edition (2018).
- [209] F. Englert, "Quantum physics without time", Physics Letters B 228, 111–114 (1989).
- [210] P. Busch, P. Lahti, and R. F. Werner, "Colloquium: Quantum root-mean-square error and measurement uncertainty relations", Rev. Mod. Phys. **86**, 1261–1281 (2014).
- [211] P. J. Coles, V. Katariya, S. Lloyd, I. Marvian, and M. M. Wilde, "Entropic Energy-Time Uncertainty Relation", Phys. Rev. Lett. **122**, 100401 (2019).
- [212] G. Tóth and F. Fröwis, "Uncertainty relations with the variance and the quantum Fisher information based on convex decompositions of density matrices", Phys. Rev. Research 4, 013075 (2022).
- [213] W. Heisenberg, "Über den anschaulichen Inhalt der quantentheoretischen Kinematik und Mechanik", Zeitschrift für Physik **43**, 172–198 (1927).
- [214] E. H. Kennard, "Zur Quantenmechanik einfacher Bewegungstypen", Zeitschrift für Physik 44, 326–352 (1927).
- [215] E. Schrödinger, "Zum Heisenbergschen Unschärfeprinzip", Sitzungsber. Preuß. Akad. Wiss., Phys.-Math. Kl. 14, 296–303 (1930).
- [216] A. Angelow and M. C. Batoni, "About Heisenberg Uncertainty Relation (by E.Schrödinger)", (1999).
- [217] R. Waldi, Statistische Datenanalyse, Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2nd edition (2019).
- [218] H. P. Robertson, "The Uncertainty Principle", Phys. Rev. 34, 163–164 (1929).
- [219] S. Deffner and S. Campbell, "Quantum speed limits: from Heisenberg's uncertainty principle to optimal quantum control", Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical **50**, 453001 (2017).
- [220] L. P. García-Pintos, S. B. Nicholson, J. R. Green, A. del Campo, and A. V. Gorshkov, "Unifying Quantum and Classical Speed Limits on Observables", Phys. Rev. X 12, 011038 (2022).

- [221] M. Okuyama and M. Ohzeki, "Quantum Speed Limit is Not Quantum", Phys. Rev. Lett. **120**, 070402 (2018).
- [222] J. S. Briggs, "A derivation of the time-energy uncertainty relation", J. Phys. Conf. Ser. **99**, 012002 (2008).
- [223] F. Gieres, "Mathematical surprises and Dirac's formalism in quantum mechanics", Reports on Progress in Physics **63**, 1893–1931 (2000).
- [224] I. Prigogine, C. George, F. Henin, P. Mandel, and J. W. Turner, "Physical Particle Representation and Generalized Transformation Theory", Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 66, 709–715 (1970).
- [225] S. Mukamel, *Principles of Nonlinear Optical Spectroscopy*, Oxford series in optical and imaging sciences 6, Oxford University Press, 1st edition (1995).
- [226] R. Penrose, "A generalized inverse for matrices", Mathematical Proceedings of the Cambridge Philosophical Society **51**, 406–413 (1955).
- [227] P. Lancaster and M. Tismenetsky, *The theory of matrices*, Computer Science and Scientific Computing, Academic Press, 2nd edition (1985).
- [228] M. Hillery, R. F. O'Connell, M. O. Scully, and E. P. Wigner, "Distribution functions in physics: Fundamentals", Physics Reports 106, 121–167 (1984).
- [229] E. Wigner, "On the Quantum Correction For Thermodynamic Equilibrium", Phys. Rev. **40**, 749–759 (1932).
- [230] W. K. Wootters, "A Wigner-function formulation of finite-state quantum mechanics", Annals of Physics **176**, 1–21 (1987).
- [231] U. Leonhardt, "Quantum-State Tomography and Discrete Wigner Function", Phys. Rev. Lett. 74, 4101–4105 (1995).
- [232] K. S. Gibbons, M. J. Hoffman, and W. K. Wootters, "Discrete phase space based on finite fields", Phys. Rev. A **70** (2004).
- [233] W. B. Case, "Wigner functions and Weyl transforms for pedestrians", American Journal of Physics **76**, 937–946 (2008).
- [234] W. P. Schleich, *Quantum Optics in Phase Space*, Wiley (2001).
- [235] J. Wilkie and P. Brumer, "Quantum-classical correspondence via Liouville dynamics.
   I. Integrable systems and the chaotic spectral decomposition", Phys. Rev. A 55, 27–42 (1997).
- [236] S. L. Brunton, M. Budišić, E. Kaiser, and J. N. Kutz, "Modern Koopman Theory for Dynamical Systems", SIAM Review 64, 229–340 (2022).
- [237] J. A. Gyamfi, "Fundamentals of quantum mechanics in Liouville space", European Journal of Physics **41**, 063002 (2020).
- [238] B. O. Koopman, "Hamiltonian Systems and Transformation in Hilbert Space", Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 17, 315–318 (1931).
- [239] J. von Neumann, "Zur Operatorenmethode In Der Klassischen Mechanik", The Annals of Mathematics **33**, 587 (1932).

- [240] E. Hopf, *Ergodentheorie*, volume 5 of *Zweiter Band*, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (1937).
- [241] R. Brout and I. Prigogine, "Statistical mechanics of irreversible processes Part VIII: general theory of weakly coupled systems", Physica **22**, 621–636 (1956).
- [242] P. Résibois, "Approach to Equilibrium in Quantum Systems", Phys. Rev. Lett. 5, 411–413 (1960).
- [243] A. Loinger, "Galilei group and Liouville equation", Annals of Physics **20**, 132–144 (1962).
- [244] G. Lugarini and M. Pauri, "Representation theory for classical mechanics", Annals of Physics **38**, 299–314 (1966).
- [245] R. Zwanzig, "Approximate Eigenfunctions of the Liouville Operator in Classical Many-Body Systems", Phys. Rev. 144, 170–177 (1966).
- [246] C. Jaffe and P. Brumer, "Classical Liouville mechanics and intramolecular relaxation dynamics", The Journal of Physical Chemistry **88**, 4829–4839 (1984).
- [247] J. Wilkie and P. Brumer, "Quantum-classical correspondence via Liouville dynamics. II. Correspondence for chaotic Hamiltonian systems", Phys. Rev. A **55**, 43–61 (1997).
- [248] E. Gozzi and D. Mauro, "Minimal Coupling in Koopman–von Neumann Theory", Annals of Physics **296**, 152–186 (2002).
- [249] E. Deotto, E. Gozzi, and D. Mauro, "Hilbert space structure in classical mechanics. i", Journal of Mathematical Physics 44, 5902 (2003).
- [250] A. A. Abrikosov, E. Gozzi, and D. Mauro, "Geometric dequantization", Annals of Physics **317**, 24–71 (2005).
- [251] P. Brumer and J. Gong, "Born rule in quantum and classical mechanics", Phys. Rev. A **73**, 052109 (2006).
- [252] E. Gozzi and C. Pagani, "Universal Local Symmetries and Nonsuperposition in Classical Mechanics", Phys. Rev. Lett. **105** (2010).
- [253] E. Cattaruzza, E. Gozzi, and A. F. Neto, "Diagrammar in classical scalar field theory", Annals of Physics **326**, 2377–2430 (2011).
- [254] U. Klein, "From Koopman–von Neumann theory to quantum theory", Quantum Studies: Mathematics and Foundations **5**, 219–227 (2017).
- [255] P. Morgan, "An algebraic approach to Koopman classical mechanics", Annals of Physics **414**, 168090 (2020).
- [256] I. Prigogine, *Non-equilibrium statistical mechanics*, Menographs in statistical physics and thermodynamics, V.1, Wiley-Interscience (1962).
- [257] I. Prigogine and S. Ono, "On the transport equation in quantum gases", Physica **25**, 171–178 (1959).
- [258] D. I. Bondar, R. Cabrera, R. R. Lompay, M. Y. Ivanov, and H. A. Rabitz, "Operational Dynamic Modeling Transcending Quantum and Classical Mechanics", Phys. Rev. Lett. 109 (2012).

- [259] I. Prigogine and F. Henin, "On the General Theory of the Approach to Equilibrium. I. Interacting Normal Modes", Journal of Mathematical Physics 1, 349–371 (1960).
- [260] F. Henin, P. Résibois, and F. Andrews, "On the General Theory of the Approach to Equilibrium. II. Interacting Particles", Journal of Mathematical Physics 2, 68–90 (1961).
- [261] F. C. Andrews, "On the General Theory of the Approach to Equilibrium. III. Inhomogeneous Systems", Journal of Mathematical Physics 2, 91–95 (1961).
- [262] C. Jaffé and P. Brumer, "Classical-quantum correspondence in the distribution dynamics of integrable systems", The Journal of Chemical Physics 82, 2330–2340 (1985).
- [263] A. Böhm and J. D. Dollard (editors) *The Rigged Hilbert Space and Quantum Mechanics*, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (1978).
- [264] M. V. Berry, "Regular and irregular semiclassical wavefunctions", Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and General **10**, 2083–2091 (1977).
- [265] J. Wilkie, *Quantum-classical correspondence in chaotic systems*, Ph.D. thesis, University of Toronto, Ottawa (1995).
- [266] C. Jaffé, S. Kanfer, and P. Brumer, "Classical Analog of Pure-State Quantum Dynamics", Phys. Rev. Lett. **54**, 8–10 (1985).
- [267] P. A. M. Dirac, "A new notation for quantum mechanics", Mathematical Proceedings of the Cambridge Philosophical Society 35, 416–418 (1939).
- [268] W. Rudin, *Principles of mathematical analysis*, McGraw-Hill Professional, 3rd edition (1976).
- [269] C. Itzykson and J.-M. Drouffe, *Statistical Field Theory*, volume 1 of *Cambridge Monographs on Mathematical Physics*, Cambridge University Press (1989).
- [270] M. E. Peskin and D. V. Schroeder, *An Introduction to Quantum Field Theory*, Westview Press, Student Economy edition (2015).
- [271] H. J. W. Müller-Kirsten, Introduction to Quantum Mechanics: Schrödinger Equation and Path Integral, World Scientific, 1st edition (2006).
- [272] R. K. P. Zia, E. F. Redish, and S. R. McKay, "Making sense of the Legendre transform", Am. J. Phys. 77, 614–622 (2009).
- [273] E. M. Purcell and R. V. Pound, "A Nuclear Spin System at Negative Temperature", Phys. Rev. **81**, 279–280 (1951).
- [274] N. F. Ramsey, "Thermodynamics and Statistical Mechanics at Negative Absolute Temperatures", Phys. Rev. **103**, 20–28 (1956).
- [275] S. Braun, J. P. Ronzheimer, M. Schreiber, S. S. Hodgman, T. Rom, I. Bloch, and U. Schneider, "Negative Absolute Temperature for Motional Degrees of Freedom", Science 339, 52–55 (2013).
- [276] D. Frenkel and P. B. Warren, "Gibbs, Boltzmann, and negative temperatures", American Journal of Physics **83**, 163–170 (2015).

- [277] V. S. Popov, "Imaginary-time method in quantum mechanics and field theory", Phys. At. Nucl. **68**, 686 (2005).
- [278] S. A. Chin, S. Janecek, and E. Krotscheck, "Any order imaginary time propagation method for solving the Schrödinger equation", Chem. Phys. Lett. 470, 342–346 (2009).
- [279] P. Bader, S. Blanes, and F. Casas, "Solving the Schrödinger eigenvalue problem by the imaginary time propagation technique using splitting methods with complex coefficients", J. Chem. Phys. 139, 124117 (2013).
- [280] A. Wehrl, "General properties of entropy", Rev. Mod. Phys. 50, 221–260 (1978).
- [281] A. Wehrl, "On the relation between classical and quantum-mechanical entropy", Reports on Mathematical Physics **16**, 353–358 (1979).
- [282] M. Suzuki, "Thermo field dynamics of quantum spin systems", Journal of Statistical Physics **42**, 1047–1070 (1986).
- [283] G. Ritschel, D. Suess, S. Möbius, W. T. Strunz, and A. Eisfeld, "Non-Markovian Quantum State Diffusion for temperature-dependent linear spectra of light harvesting aggregates", The Journal of Chemical Physics 142, 034115 (2015).
- [284] R. Borrelli and M. F. Gelin, "Quantum electron-vibrational dynamics at finite temperature: Thermo field dynamics approach", The Journal of Chemical Physics **145**, 224101 (2016).
- [285] A. M. O. de Almeida, G.-L. Ingold, and O. Brodier, "The quantum canonical ensemble in phase space", Physica D: Nonlinear Phenomena **424**, 132951 (2021).
- [286] N. Mukunda and R. Simon, "Quantum Kinematic Approach to the Geometric Phase. I. General Formalism", Annals of Physics **228**, 205–268 (1993).
- [287] A. D. Bandrauk and H. Shen, "Exponential split operator methods for solving coupled time-dependent Schrödinger equations", The Journal of Chemical Physics 99, 1185– 1193 (1993).
- [288] G. J. Whitrow, "Reflections on the History of the Concept of Time", in "The Study of Time", 1–11, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (1972).
- [289] P. Hayden and J. Sorce, "A canonical Hamiltonian for open quantum systems", Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical **55**, 225302 (2022).
- [290] A. Colla and H.-P. Breuer, "Open-system approach to nonequilibrium quantum thermodynamics at arbitrary coupling", Phys. Rev. A **105**, 052216 (2022).
- [291] D. Manzano, "A short introduction to the Lindblad master equation", AIP Advances 10, 025106 (2020).
- [292] H. Araki and E. H. Lieb, "Entropy inequalities", Communications in Mathematical Physics **18**, 160–170 (1970).
- [293] M. Esposito, K. Lindenberg, and C. V. den Broeck, "Entropy production as correlation between system and reservoir", New Journal of Physics **12**, 013013 (2010).
- [294] S. Deffner and E. Lutz, "Nonequilibrium Entropy Production for Open Quantum Systems", Phys. Rev. Lett. **107**, 140404 (2011).

- [295] G. T. Landi and M. Paternostro, "Irreversible entropy production: From classical to quantum", Rev. Mod. Phys. **93**, 035008 (2021).
- [296] T. Van Vu and Y. Hasegawa, "Lower Bound on Irreversibility in Thermal Relaxation of Open Quantum Systems", Phys. Rev. Lett. **127**, 190601 (2021).
- [297] S. Marcantoni, S. Alipour, F. Benatti, R. Floreanini, and A. T. Rezakhani, "Entropy production and non-Markovian dynamical maps", Scientific Reports 7 (2017).
- [298] M. Popovic, B. Vacchini, and S. Campbell, "Entropy production and correlations in a controlled non-Markovian setting", Phys. Rev. A **98**, 012130 (2018).
- [299] P. Strasberg and M. Esposito, "Non-Markovianity and negative entropy production rates", Phys. Rev. E **99**, 012120 (2019).
- [300] A. Rivas, "Strong Coupling Thermodynamics of Open Quantum Systems", Phys. Rev. Lett. **124**, 160601 (2020).
- [301] J. J. Halliwell, J. Perez-Mercader, and W. H. Zurek (editors) *Physical origins of time asymmetry*, Cambridge University Press (1994).
- [302] J. R. McClean, J. A. Parkhill, and A. Aspuru-Guzik, "Feynman's clock, a new variational principle, and parallel-in-time quantum dynamics", Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **110** (2013).
- [303] J. R. McClean and A. Aspuru-Guzik, "Clock quantum Monte Carlo technique: An imaginary-time method for real-time quantum dynamics", Phys. Rev. A **91**, 012311 (2015).
- [304] M. Baghery, *Dynamics of Driven Quantum Systems: A Search for Parallel Algorithms*, Ph.D. thesis, Technische Universität Dresden (2017).
- [305] T. Huckle, K. Waldherr, and T. Schulte-Herbrüggen, "Computations in quantum tensor networks", Linear Algebra and its Applications **438**, 750–781 (2013).
- [306] R. Orús, "Tensor networks for complex quantum systems", Nature Reviews Physics 1, 538–550 (2019).
- [307] Y. M. Park, "Improvement of uncertainty relations for mixed states", Journal of Mathematical Physics 46, 042109 (2005).
- [308] W. H. Zurek, "Environment-Assisted Invariance, Entanglement, and Probabilities in Quantum Physics", Phys. Rev. Lett. **90**, 120404 (2003).
- [309] E. Schrödinger, "Discussion of Probability Relations between Separated Systems", Mathematical Proceedings of the Cambridge Philosophical Society 31, 555–563 (1935).
- [310] S. Jevtic, M. Pusey, D. Jennings, and T. Rudolph, "Quantum Steering Ellipsoids", Phys. Rev. Lett. **113**, 020402 (2014).
- [311] R. Uola, A. C. S. Costa, H. C. Nguyen, and O. Gühne, "Quantum steering", Rev. Mod. Phys. **92**, 015001 (2020).
- [312] L. Vidmar and M. Rigol, "Entanglement Entropy of Eigenstates of Quantum Chaotic Hamiltonians", Phys. Rev. Lett. **119**, 220603 (2017).

- [313] J. R. Garrison and T. Grover, "Does a Single Eigenstate Encode the Full Hamiltonian?", Phys. Rev. X **8**, 021026 (2018).
- [314] N. Piccione, B. Militello, A. Napoli, and B. Bellomo, "Energy bounds for entangled states", Phys. Rev. Research **2**, 022057 (2020).
- [315] M. F. Gelin and M. Thoss, "Thermodynamics of a subensemble of a canonical ensemble", Phys. Rev. E **79**, 051121 (2009).
- [316] S. Hilt, S. Shabbir, J. Anders, and E. Lutz, "Landauer's principle in the quantum regime", Phys. Rev. E **83**, 030102 (2011).
- [317] P. Talkner and P. Hänggi, "Open system trajectories specify fluctuating work but not heat", Phys. Rev. E **94**, 022143 (2016).
- [318] U. Seifert, "First and Second Law of Thermodynamics at Strong Coupling", Phys. Rev. Lett. **116**, 020601 (2016).
- [319] H. J. D. Miller and J. Anders, "Entropy production and time asymmetry in the presence of strong interactions", Phys. Rev. E **95**, 062123 (2017).
- [320] C. Jarzynski, "Stochastic and Macroscopic Thermodynamics of Strongly Coupled Systems", Phys. Rev. X 7, 011008 (2017).
- [321] M. Falcioni, D. Villamaina, A. Vulpiani, A. Puglisi, and A. Sarracino, "Estimate of temperature and its uncertainty in small systems", American Journal of Physics 79, 777–785 (2011).
- [322] M. Mehboudi, A. Sanpera, and L. A. Correa, "Thermometry in the quantum regime: recent theoretical progress", Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical **52**, 303001 (2019).
- [323] J. Ankerhold and H. Grabert, "Semiclassical time evolution of the density matrix and tunneling", Phys. Rev. E **61**, 3450–3465 (2000).
- [324] F. Fritzsch, R. Ketzmerick, and A. Bäcker, "Resonance-assisted tunneling in deformed optical microdisks with a mixed phase space", Phys. Rev. E **100**, 042219 (2019).
- [325] B. Swingle, "Spacetime from Entanglement", Annual Review of Condensed Matter Physics **9**, 345–358 (2018).
- [326] S. Carroll, Something Deeply Hidden: Quantum Worlds and the Emergence of Spacetime, Dutton (2019).
- [327] D. Zwillinger (editor) Table of Integrals, Series, and Products, Academic Press (2014).
- [328] S. R. d. Groot and L. G. Suttorp, *Foundations of Electrodynamics*, Noord-Hollandsche UM (1972).
- [329] K. İmre, E. Özizmir, M. Rosenbaum, and P. F. Zweifel, "Wigner Method in Quantum Statistical Mechanics", Journal of Mathematical Physics **8**, 1097–1108 (1967).
- [330] G. Jaeger, Quantum Information, Springer New York, 1st edition (2007).
- [331] E. van der Velden, "CMasher: Scientific colormaps for making accessible, informative and 'cmashing' plots", The Journal of Open Source Software 5, 2004 (2020).

## Acknowledgements

Sometimes, the merit of an initial idea is not immediately apparent. This makes it all the more important to sincerely thank Prof. Dr. Jan-Michael Rost for agreeing to supervise me as a doctoral student with the exotic idea to investigate *time* and for allowing me to undertake this research in the Finite Systems Division of the Max Planck Institute for the Physics of Complex Systems. I am grateful for his trust in my abilities to take on such a risky project and for giving me the freedom to independently develop my own ideas in order to explore this rather uncharted research territory. In addition, his help with all formalities and paperwork and his willingness to proofread this dissertation are highly appreciated.

The Max Planck Institute for the Physics of Complex Systems is a truly well-managed institution. Not only is it a pleasure to thank the non-scientific staff for making everything work smoothly, but many of my colleagues also deserve special mentioning. In particular, I genuinely thank Prof. Dr. Ulf Saalmann for many discussions regarding physics, his advice on reviewing manuscripts, his support for establishing a journal club and his general availability for questions on short notice. I also want to express my gratitude to all participants of the strong fields journal club, namely Ulf, Soumi, Cornelia, Sajad, Chuan, Jonathan, Hamed and Reza. Furthermore, helpful exchange with Andrew Hunter, Alex Eisfeld, Carlos Benavides-Riveros and Jonathan Dubois is greatly appreciated. I also thank Jonathan for introducing me to the Hilbert space formulation of classical mechanics, providing useful references and his encouragement in general. Matt Eiles's proofreading of the abstract and his advice on academic communication deserve appreciation as well.

I am especially indebted to Felix Fritzsch for all the numerous discussions, thorough proofreadings, insightful remarks, valuable advice and encouragement from the very first days as physics freshmen.

Anne's encouragement during the last, most stressful months of the writing process and her extensive proofreading has helped me tremendously, for which I am very grateful. Without a doubt, I have greatly benefited from her enormous knowledge of the English language and I sincerely hope that her students are able to appreciate their fortune to have such a great teacher.

It is a pleasure to thank my friends Breti, Clemens, Felix, Friedrich, Jacob, Paul and Tom for all the memorable moments. For many shared experiences, shared laughs and social events and for making the restrictions due to a global pandemic much more bearable, I thank Josy, Philipp, Manu, Fabian, Hagen, Lisa and Melanie. You made the inescapable passage of time very enjoyable. Furthermore, Erik's proofreading of the German abstract and his ensuing remarks are much appreciated.

For aesthetic aspects of this dissertation, I would like to acknowledge the creator of the Cmasher colormaps [331] and the Computational Physics Group and Arnd Bäcker from the Technische Universität Dresden for their BibTeX style file.

Lastly, I want to express my deepest gratitude to my family for their unwavering and unconditional support. My personal journey would have been a quite different, certainly less contented one were it not for them. Thank you.

### Statement of authorship

I hereby certify that I have authored this Dissertation entitled *The emergence of time with interactions in quantum and classical mechanics* independently and without undue assistance from third parties. No other than the resources and references indicated in this thesis have been used. I have marked both literal and accordingly adopted quotations as such. There were no additional persons involved in the intellectual preparation of the present thesis. I am aware that violations of this declaration may lead to subsequent withdrawal of the degree.

Dresden, 28th August 2023

Sebastian Gemsheim